Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases

Edited by Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, Stefano Alivernini and Katerina Chatzidionysiou

Published in Frontiers in Medicine





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not

be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2260-8 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2260-8

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases

Topic editors

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof — University of Leeds, United Kingdom Stefano Alivernini — Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Rome, Italy Katerina Chatzidionysiou — Karolinska Institutet (KI), Sweden

Citation

Md Yusof, M. Y., Alivernini, S., Chatzidionysiou, K., eds. (2023). Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2260-8



Table of contents

- 04 Editorial: Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, Stefano Alivernini and Katerina Chatzidionysiou
- 08 Double Negative B Cell Is Associated With Renal Impairment in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus and Acts as a Marker for Nephritis Remission

Xujie You, Ruijun Zhang, Miao Shao, Jing He, Jiali Chen, Jiajia Liu, Xia Zhang, Xu Liu, Rulin Jia, Xiaolin Sun and Zhanguo Li

17 Clinical Efficacy of Routinely Administered Belimumab on Proteinuria and Neuropsychiatric Lupus

Marlene Plüß, Björn Tampe, Noah Niebusch, Michael Zeisberg, Gerhard A. Müller and Peter Korsten

- 24 Belimumab and Rituximab in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: A Tale of Two B Cell-Targeting Agents Leanna M. Wise and William Stohl
- 34 B Cell Therapy in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: From Rationale to Clinical Practice Ioannis Parodis, Marit Stockfelt and Christopher Sjöwall
- 45 Biologic Sequencing in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: After Secondary Non-response to Rituximab, Switching to Humanised Anti-CD20 Agent Is More Effective Than Belimumab

Sabih Ul Hassan, Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, Paul Emery, Shouvik Dass and Edward M. Vital

53 Comparison of Rituximab Originator With CT-P10 Biosimilar in Patients With Primary Sjögren's Syndrome: A Retrospective Analysis in a Real-Life Setting

Viktoriya Pavlych, Claudia Di Muzio, Alessia Alunno and Francesco Carubbi

61 Rituximab Followed by Belimumab Controls Severe Lupus Nephritis and Bullous Pemphigoid in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Refractory to Several Combination Therapies Luca Petricca, Maria Rita Gigante, Annamaria Paglionico, Stefano Costanzi, Gisella Vischini, Clara Di Mario, Valentina Varriano,

Giacomo Tanti, Barbara Tolusso, Stefano Alivernini, Giuseppe Grandaliano, Gianfranco Ferraccioli and Elisa Gremese

66 JAK Inhibitors and Modulation of B Cell Immune Responses in Rheumatoid Arthritis

Rita A. Moura and João Eurico Fonseca

84 Factors Determining Retreatment Time Interval of Rituximab in Korean Patients With Rheumatoid Arthritis

Ji-Won Kim, Ju-Yang Jung, Kichul Shin, Chang-Hee Suh and Hyoun-Ah Kim

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY João Eurico Fonseca, University of Lisbon, Portugal

*CORRESPONDENCE Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof y.yusof@leeds.ac.uk

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

RECEIVED 16 August 2022 ACCEPTED 05 September 2022 PUBLISHED 21 September 2022

CITATION

Md Yusof MY, Alivernini S and Chatzidionysiou K (2022) Editorial: Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases. *Front. Med.* 9:1020859. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2022.1020859

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Md Yusof, Alivernini and Chatzidionysiou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof^{1,2*†}, Stefano Alivernini^{3,4†} and Katerina Chatzidionysiou⁵

¹Leeds Institute of Rheumatic and Musculoskeletal Medicine, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ²National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) Leeds Biomedical Research Centre, Leeds Teaching Hospitals National Health Service (NHS) Trust, Leeds, United Kingdom, ³Immunology Core Facility, Gemelli Science Technological Park, GSTeP, Fondazione Policlinico Universitario A. Gemelli Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS), Rome, Italy, ⁴Division of Rheumatology, Fondazione Policlinico Universitario A. Gemelli Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS)–Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy, ⁵Rheumatology Unit, Department of Medicine, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

KEYWORDS

B lymphocyte, biological DMARDs, rheumatoid arthritis, Sjögren's syndrome, systemic lupus erythematosus

Editorial on the Research Topic

Advance in B-cell therapies for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases

In this Research Topic of Frontiers in Medicine, our aim was to highlight advances in B-cell therapies in various rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases (RMD) to further refine their use in clinical trial and routine practice. The two most evaluated strategies for B-cell blockade for the treatment of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases (RMD) over the last three decades are B-cell depletion and inhibition of B-cell survival factors i.e., Bcell-activating factor (BAFF) and/or A proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL). Rituximab is a chimeric anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody (mAb). The depth of B-cell depletion and clinical responses may vary, implying potential pathogenic or pharmacodynamic differences between subgroups of patients. Recent data have supported the efficacy of reduced rituximab dose and the different retreatment strategies in its licensed indications; rheumatoid arthritis (RA), granulomatosis with polyangiitis/microscopic polyangiitis and pemphigus vulgaris, although long-term data are still needed to establish the optimal approach (1-5). Despite failure of rituximab in meeting its primary endpoints when investigated in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (6, 7) and primary Sjogren's syndrome (pSS) (8, 9), it may still be used in refractory cases based on clinical effectiveness from case series (10-13). Belimumab, a BAFF-inhibitor, is licensed for patients aged \geq 5 years with active, autoantibody-positive SLE who are receiving standard therapy and those aged ≥18 with active lupus nephritis who are receiving standard therapy. Its action on both B-cells and non-B-cells may have contributed to the success of belimumab trials. There remains an unmet need for mechanistic and clinical studies concerning stratification of patients who would respond best to both rituximab and belimumab to aid personalized therapy.

In RA, the optimal retreatment paradigm for rituximab has not been fully determined. Three strategies are commonly used (3). (i) Fixed retreatment e.g., $2 \times 1,000$ gm infusions administered every 6 months. Nevertheless, regular retreatment may risk overtreatment in some patients and increases the risk of infections associated with secondary hypogammaglobulinaemia (14). (ii) Retreatment can also be employed based on treatto-target approach, in line with the European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) recommendations for RA management whereby target of treatment is remission [DAS28 <2.6, Simple Disease Activity Index (SDAI) <3.3 or Clinical Disease Activity Index (CDAI) <2.8 or at least low disease activity (LDA)] (15). (iii) Retreatment-on-clinical relapse or "on demand." Inherent to this is a degree of instability, with potential clinical implications, such as more short-term corticosteroid use that can be potentially detrimental to long-term outcomes. This could be improved by identifying clinical and biomarkers of imminent relapse. Kim et al. used data from the Korean Rheumatology Biologics registry (KOBIO) and patients who were treated at the Ajou University Hospital, Suwon South Korea. Eighty-two patients were enrolled and those who responded were treated on demand. The mean time-toretreatment was 16 months. In multivariable analysis, factors associated with longer time-to-retreatment were concomitant use of 2 or more csDMARD and concomitant use of corticosteroid (16). The latter should be interpreted with caution since there was no consistent association with timeto-retreatment when concomitant daily oral prednisolone dose was evaluated. At 5 years, the rituximab retention rate was 72% which was a good outcome from therapeutic perspective. Since some patients appear to be refractory to B-cell depleting therapy in RA, another therapeutic option is through the Janus kinase (JAK) inhibition. Moura and Fonseca discussed in a narrative review article that currently available JAK inhibitors (tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, peficitinib, filgotinib, and decernotinib) can affect B-cell activation, proliferation and differentiation and could be beneficial in the pre-clinical or early phase of RA (17).

In pSS, Pavlych et al. conducted a retrospective observational cohort study to compare the effectiveness of rituximab originator (MabTherara[®]) and rituximab biosimilar (Truxima[®]) in patients with a disease duration of <5 years and a systemic moderate-high activity [as defined by The EULAR Sjögren's syndrome (SS) disease activity index (ESSDAI) \geq 5 points]. Nine and eight patients were treated with the originator and the biosmilar, respectively. At 48 weeks, the mean ESSDAI score was significantly reduced compared to pre-rituximab score in all patients and there was no difference in the change in ESSDAI score from baseline between both treatment arms. Disappointingly, there was no improvement observed in the change in a patient-reported outcome, the EULAR Sjogren's

Syndrome Patient Reported Index (ESSPRI) in all patients at weeks 24 and 48 from baseline and between the treatment groups (18).

In SLE, Wise and Stohl wrote a narrative review article and discussed the outcome disparities in randomized controlled trials (RCTs) between rituximab and belimumab. Failure of rituximab in meeting its primary endpoint could be attributed to its poor trial design and to a degree its biological effect i.e., plasma cells do not express CD20 and thus, are insensitive to rituximab. In contrast, in addition to a better trial design including the use of a new composite primary endpoint, the SLE Responder Index (SRI-4) and adequate sample size, plasma cells express B-cell maturation antigen (BCMA) and TNF receptor superfamily member 13b (TACI) of which both are inhibited by belimumab, thus abate ongoing pathogenic autoantibody production by plasma cells (19). These factors could influence the success of belimumab in five RCTs. Post-hoc analysis of belimumab RCTs and real-world observational studies identified characteristics of patients would most likely to respond to belimumab including those with high disease activity [the SLE Disease Activity Index 2000 (SLEDAI-2K) ≥10], anti-dsDNA positivity, low complement levels, polyarthritis, non-smoking status, and lack of significant end organ damage (20-22). Plüß et al. reported case series of seven patients who were treated with belimumab for non-approved SLE features (renal = 6and neuropsychiatric = 1). Following therapy with belimumab, proteinuria was markedly improved in all patients and one patient with dysarthria and ataxia improved (23). Belimumab plus standard therapy has since approved for active lupus nephritis following a positive outcome in a phase III RCT (24). Nevertheless, it is important to note that the effect size of belimumab over its comparator in RCTs overall was rather modest (ranging from 9.7 to 14%), as well as an RCT in patients of black African ancestry failed to meet its primary endpoint at 52 weeks (25). Another subgroup of patient who may not respond well to belimumab is those who develop secondary non-depletion non response (2NDNR) to rituximab which is associated with anti-rituximab antibodies (26). Hassan et al. conducted an observational cohort study and compared the effectiveness of switching those with 2NDNR to rituximab to either belimumab (N = 8) or an alternative humanized anti-CD20 agent (N = 6; ocrelizumab = 3, ofatumumab = 2, obinutuzumab = 1). All patients in the latter group achieved SRI-4 response while only 1/8 patient in the former group met SRI-4 response. Moreover, 2/8 patients in the former developed lupus nephritis including one de novo Class II and V nephritis (27). This study suggests that patients who developed 2NDNR to rituximab should be switched within the same biologic class i.e., humanized or type 2 anti-CD20 mAbs.

In a narrative review article, Parodis et al. discussed other promising strategies to improve B-cell blockade in SLE including plasma cell inhibition using proteasome inhibitor such as bortezomib, the next generation anti-CD20 mAbs including

5

10.3389/fmed.2022.1020859

obinutuzumab, targeting B-cell intracellular signaling through inhibition of Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase (BTK) and the use of chimeric auto-antigen receptor (CAAR) T-cells that have been genetically engineered to kill human autoreactive B-cells (28). They also discussed since BAFF level rose following treatment with rituximab, combining therapy of rituximab and belimumab would be a logical approach. This was supported by the results from BEAT-LUPUS RCT where add on add-on belimumab was superior over rituximab alone in prolonging the time-to-severe SLE flare and in reducing anti-dsDNA antibody titres (29). Another alternative is sequential therapy for which Petricca et al. reported a case report of a patient with severe and refractory lupus nephritis and bullous pemphigus who responded to treatment with rituximab, followed by belimumab (30).

Finally from B-cell biomarker perspective, You et al. compared peripheral blood mononuclear cells of 57 SLE patients and 50 healthy controls using flow cytometry. They found that double negative B-cells (DN Bcells; CD19+CD27-lgD-) were associated with lupus nephritis and positively correlated with proteinuria level. The proportion of lupus nephritis patients who achieved remission following a therapy was higher in SLE patients with low DN Bcells than in patients with high pre-treatment DN Bcells rates; 83 and 25% respectively, thus could be a promising prognostic biomarker in lupus nephritis (31).

We thank the contributing authors for shedding light on the advance in B-cell therapies in our Research Topic, with the ultimate goal of improving the care of patients with RMD. Future research agenda will build on this progress and should focus on better biomarkers that may allow prediction of active disease, prognosis and/or response to therapy through the application of new technologies and clinical efficacy of novel B-cell-targeted therapies with stratification of therapy to disease manifestation and their long-term safety particularly in terms of the risk of severe infection and major cardiovascular events.

Author contributions

MM wrote the first draft of the Editorial, which was then reviewed by SA and KC who revised it critically for important

References

intellectual content and final approval of the version published. All authors have agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

Acknowledgments

MM is a Senior Research Fellow and was funded/supported by the Wellcome Trust Institutional Strategic Support Fund Fellowship (204825/Z/16/Z). This article/paper/report also presents independent research funded/supported by the NIHR Leeds Biomedical Research Center.

Conflict of interest

MM has received consultancy fees from Aurinia Pharmaceuticals and UCB. KC received consultancy fees from Eli Lilly, AbbVie, and Pfizer.

The remaining author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Author disclaimer

The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care.

^{1.} Verhoef LM, den Broeder N, Thurlings RM, van der Laan WH, van der Weele W, Kok MR, et al. Ultra-low doses of rituximab for continued treatment of rheumatoid arthritis (REDO study): a randomised controlled non-inferiority trial. *Lancet Rheumatol.* (2019) 1:e145–e53. doi: 10.1016/S2665-9913(19)30066-9

^{2.} Mariette X, Rouanet S, Sibilia J, Combe B, Le Loët X, Tebib J, et al. Evaluation of low-dose rituximab for the retreatment of patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a non-inferiority randomised controlled trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2014) 73:1508–14. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-203480

^{3.} Buch MH, Smolen JS, Betteridge N, Breedveld FC, Burmester G, Dörner T, et al. Updated consensus statement on the use of rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2011) 70:909–20. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.14 4998

^{4.} Charles P, Perrodeau É, Samson M, Bonnotte B, Néel A, Agard C, et al. Longterm rituximab use to maintain remission of antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodyassociated vasculitis. *Ann Intern Med.* (2020) 173:179–87. doi: 10.7326/M19-3827

5. Tieu J, Smith R, Basu N, Brogan P, D'Cruz D, Dhaun N, et al. Rituximab for maintenance of remission in ANCA-associated vasculitis: expert consensus guidelines. *Rheumatology*. (2020) 59:e24–32. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez632

6. Merrill JT, Neuwelt CM, Wallace DJ, Shanahan JC, Latinis KM, Oates JC, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: the randomized, double-blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2010) 62:222–33. doi: 10.1002/art.27233

7. Rovin BH, Furie R, Latinis K, Looney RJ, Fervenza FC, Sanchez-Guerrero J, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in patients with active proliferative lupus nephritis: the Lupus Nephritis Assessment with Rituximab study. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:1215–26. doi: 10.1002/art.34359

8. Devauchelle-Pensec V, Mariette X, Jousse-Joulin S, Berthelot JM, Perdriger A, Puéchal X, et al. Treatment of primary Sjögren syndrome with rituximab: a randomized trial. *Ann Intern Med.* (2014) 160:233–42. doi: 10.7326/M13-1085

9. Bowman SJ, Everett CC, O'Dwyer JL, Emery P, Pitzalis C, Ng WF, et al. Randomized controlled trial of rituximab and cost-effectiveness analysis in treating fatigue and oral dryness in primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:1440–50. doi: 10.1002/art.40093

10. Fanouriakis A, Kostopoulou M, Alunno A, Aringer M, Bajema I, Boletis JN, et al. 2019 update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. *BMJ.* (2019) 78:736-45. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-eular.3117

11. Ramos-Casals M, Soto MJ, Cuadrado MJ, Khamashta MA. Rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review of off-label use in 188 cases. *Lupus.* (2009) 18:767–76. doi: 10.1177/0961203309106174

12. Gottenberg J-E, Cinquetti G, Larroche C, Combe B, Hachulla E, Meyer O, et al. Efficacy of rituximab in systemic manifestations of primary Sjögren's syndrome: results in 78 patients of the AutoImmune and Rituximab registry. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2013) 72:1026–31.

13. Pepple S, Arnold J, Vital EM, Rawstron AC, Pease CT, Dass S, et al. Predicting sustained clinical response to rituximab in moderate to severe systemic manifestations of primary Sjögren syndrome. *ACR Open Rheumatol.* (2022) 4:689–99. doi: 10.1002/acr2.11466

14. Md Yusof MY, Vital EM, McElvenny DM, Hensor EMA, Das S, Dass S, et al. Predicting severe infection and effects of hypogammaglobulinemia during therapy with rituximab in rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:1812–23. doi: 10.1002/art.40937

15. Smolen JS, Breedveld FC, Burmester GR, Bykerk V, Dougados M, Emery P, et al. Treating rheumatoid arthritis to target: 2014 update of the recommendations of an international task force. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:3–15. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-207524

16. Kim JW, Jung JY, Shin K, Suh CH, Kim HA. Factors determining retreatment time interval of rituximab in Korean patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Front Med.* (2021) 8:765535. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.765535

17. Moura RA, Fonseca JE. JAK inhibitors and modulation of B cell immune responses in rheumatoid arthritis. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:607725. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.607725

18. Pavlych V, Di Muzio C, Alunno A, Carubbi F. Comparison of rituximab originator with CT-P10 biosimilar in patients with primary Sjögren's

syndrome: a retrospective analysis in a real-life setting. Front Med. (2020) 7:534. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00534

19. Wise LM, Stohl W. Belimumab and rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a tale of two B cell-targeting agents. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:303. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00303

20. Parodis I, Sjöwall C, Jönsen A, Ramsköld D, Zickert A, Frodlund M, et al. Smoking and pre-existing organ damage reduce the efficacy of belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2017) 16:343–51. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.02.005

21. van Vollenhoven RF, Petri MA, Cervera R, Roth DA Ji BN, Kleoudis CS, et al. Belimumab in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: high disease activity predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:1343–9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200937

22. Iaccarino L, Andreoli L, Bocci EB, Bortoluzzi A, Ceccarelli F, Conti F, et al. Clinical predictors of response and discontinuation of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in real life setting. Results of a large, multicentric, nationwide study. *J Autoimmunity.* (2018) 86:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2017.09.004

23. Plüß M, Tampe B, Niebusch N, Zeisberg M, Müller GA, Korsten P. Clinical efficacy of routinely administered belimumab on proteinuria and neuropsychiatric lupus. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:222. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00222

24. Furie R, Rovin BH, Houssiau F, Malvar A, Teng YKO, Contreras G, et al. Two-year, randomized, controlled trial of belimumab in lupus nephritis. *N Engl J Med.* (2020) 383:1117–28. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001180

25. Ginzler E, Guedes Barbosa LS, D'Cruz D, Furie R, Maksimowicz-McKinnon K, Oates J, et al. Phase III/IV, randomized, fifty-two-week study of the efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients of Black African ancestry with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2022) 74:112–23. doi: 10.1002/art.41900

26. Md Yusof MY, Shaw D, El-Sherbiny YM, Dunn E, Rawstron AC, Emery P, et al. Predicting and managing primary and secondary non-response to rituximab using B-cell biomarkers in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:1829–36. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211191

27. Hassan SU, Md Yusof MY, Emery P, Dass S, Vital EM. Biologic sequencing in systemic lupus erythematosus: after secondary non-response to rituximab, switching to humanised anti-CD20 agent is more effective than belimumab. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:498. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00498

28. Parodis I, Stockfelt M, Sjöwall C. B cell therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus: from rationale to clinical practice. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:316. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00316

29. Shipa M, Embleton-Thirsk A, Parvaz M, Santos LR, Muller P, Chowdhury K, et al. Effectiveness of belimumab after rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomized controlled trial. *Ann Intern Med.* (2021) 174:1647–57. doi: 10.7326/M21-2078

30. Petricca L, Gigante MR, Paglionico A, Costanzi S, Vischini G, Di Mario C, et al. Rituximab followed by belimumab controls severe lupus nephritis and bullous pemphigoid in systemic lupus erythematosus refractory to several combination therapies. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:553075. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.553075

31. You X, Zhang R, Shao M, He J, Chen J, Liu J, et al. Double negative B cell is associated with renal impairment in systemic lupus erythematosus and acts as a marker for nephritis remission. *Front Med.* (2020) 7:85. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00085





Double Negative B Cell Is Associated With Renal Impairment in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus and Acts as a Marker for Nephritis Remission

Xujie You^{1,2}, Ruijun Zhang^{1,2}, Miao Shao^{1,2}, Jing He^{1,2}, Jiali Chen^{1,2}, Jiajia Liu^{1,2}, Xia Zhang^{1,2}, Xu Liu^{1,2}, Rulin Jia^{1,2}, Xiaolin Sun^{1,2*} and Zhanguo Li^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, Peking University People's Hospital, Beijing, China, ² Beijing Key Laboratory for Rheumatism and Immune Diagnosis (BZ0135), Peking University People's Hospital, Beijing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Xinhua Yu, Research Center Borstel (LG), Germany

Reviewed by:

Feng Yu.

Peking University First Hospital, China Guixiu Shi, First Affiliated Hospital of Xiamen University, China

*Correspondence:

Xiaolin Sun sunxiaolin_sxl@126.com Zhanguo Li li99@bjmu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 24 October 2019 Accepted: 02 March 2020 Published: 07 April 2020

Citation:

You X, Zhang R, Shao M, He J, Chen J, Liu J, Zhang X, Liu X, Jia R, Sun X and Li Z (2020) Double Negative B Cell Is Associated With Renal Impairment in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus and Acts as a Marker for Nephritis Remission. Front. Med. 7:85. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00085 **Objective:** Recent studies on double negative B cells (DN B cells) suggested that they have potential pathogenic roles in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). This study aimed to determine the circulating DN B cells in SLE patients and analyzed the clinical significance of this cell subset.

Methods: Fifty-seven SLE patients and fifty healthy controls (HCs) were recruited in this study. Among the 57 SLE patients, 25 had lupus nephritis (LN). All patients were followed up for 24 weeks. Peripheral B cell subsets were analyzed by flow cytometry.

Results: DN B cells were significantly elevated in the SLE patients, especially in the patients with LN (p < 0.01). DN B showed a positive correlation with 24-h urine protein excretion (24 h-UPE) levels (r = 0.444, p = 0.034) in LN patients, and inversely correlated with evaluated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) (r = -0.351, p = 0.011). DN B cells had a positive correlation with plasma cells (r = 0.484, p < 0.001) and memory B cells (r = 0.703, p < 0.001). After treatment, decreased DN B cells were associated with LN alleviation (p = 0.002). In the follow-up, the remission rate of LN patients with decreased DN B cells was significantly higher than LN patients with increased DN B cells (83.33 vs. 25.00%, p = 0.030) at week 24.

Conclusions: This study suggests that the peripheral DN B cells are positively correlated with the severity of renal damage in LN patients and may potentially be used as a prognostic marker in LN.

Keywords: double negative B cells, systemic lupus erythematosus, lupus nephritis, 24-h urine protein excretion, remission

INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a prototypic autoimmune disease with heterogeneous clinical manifestations that causes organ damage, and is triggered by a loss of self-tolerance, and autoreactive immune responses (1–3). Lupus nephritis (LN) is a frequent complication of SLE which can lead to significant illness and even death, despite great advances in treatment

over the recent decades (4–7). The development of LN involves multiple pathogenic pathways, including inflammatory cell infiltration, autoantibody production, aberrant apoptosis, immune complex deposition, and complement activation (4, 8, 9). B cells are prominently involved in the pathogenesis of SLE and connect innate immunity with adaptive immunity, since they can both act as effector cells responding to antigens in humoral immunity and sense the environment and present autoantigens to T cells as antigen-presenting cells (10–12). Hyperactive polyclonal B cells could produce excessive pathogenic autoantibodies, cytokines, and chemokines (10, 13, 14).

The B cell compartment is severely unbalanced in patients with active SLE (15–18). In a previous study, Wei et al. described the expansion of B cells as characterized by lacking both IgD and CD27 (double negative; DN) in SLE and postulated that they represent a novel subset of memory cells (19). Double negative B cells (DN B cells) both in healthy subjects and SLE patients express switched and mutated antibodies. It has been proposed that DN B cells are involved in the pathogenesis of SLE. DN B cells were reported to be correlated with anti-dsDNA and anti-RNP/Sm autoantibodies (19–21). However, the detailed clinical relevance of DN B cells in SLE remains unclear.

In this study, we determined the circulating DN B cells in SLE patients and analyzed the clinical significance of this cell subset. Our study shows that DN B cells are positively correlated with 24-h urine protein excretion (24 h-UPE) in patients with lupus nephritis regardless of disease activity and decreased DN B cells are associated with renal alleviation. Thus, our finding suggests that DN B cells may be potential therapeutic targets for the treatment of lupus nephritis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and Healthy Controls

Patients with SLE satisfying the Systemic Lupus International Collaborating Clinics classification criteria were recruited from the Department of Rheumatology and Immunology in Peking University People's Hospital between February 2016 and January 2017. Fifty age-matched healthy controls (HCs) were enrolled. All participants were older than 16 years of age. All patients received standard-of-care therapy. The medications received by the patients were prednisone and other immunosuppressants, which were shown in **Table S1**. This study was approved by the ethics committee of Peking University People's Hospital. All patients provided informed consent to donate their blood samples and clinical information for research, and written consent was given by each individual.

Flow Cytometry Analysis

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated by Ficoll-Hypaque density gradient centrifugation. For surface staining, PBMCs were stained for 30 min in the dark at 4° C with the monoclonal antibodies Alexa Fluor 700 mouse antihuman CD3 (Biolegend), PE-CF594 mouse anti-human CD19 (BD Biosciences), PE mouse anti-human CD24 (eBioscience), APC mouse anti human CD27 (Biolegend), BV421 mouse anti-human CD38 (BD Biosciences), FITC mouse anti-human IgD (Biolegend), and PerCp-Cy5.5 mouse anti-human CD20 (Biolegend). Based different expression of surface markers, B cell subsets were identified: DN B cells (CD19+CD27lgD-), memory B cells (CD19+CD27+), and plasma B cells (CD19+CD20-CD27+CD38+). Samples were examined on a BD FACS Aria II flow cytometer and data were analyzed by FlowJo version X.

TABLE 1 | Demographic characteristics in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus.

Clinical characteristics	Values
Age, years	30.96 ± 9.84
Disease duration (months)	62.43 ± 63.13
SLEDAI-2K	11.74 ± 3.93
Gender (female: male)	53:4
Rash (%)	29/57 (50.88)
Arthritis (%)	27/57 (47.37)
Alopecia (%)	21/57 (36.84)
Lupus nephritis (%)	25/57 (43.86)
Pericarditis (%)	1/57 (1.75)
Thrombocytopenia (%)	12/57 (21.05)
Vasculitis (%)	6/57 (10.53)
Photosensitivity (%)	1/57 (1.75)
Ulceration (%)	5/57 (8.77)
Leukopenia (%)	3/57 (5.26)
Myositis (%)	3/57 (5.26)
Fever (%)	7/57 (12.28)
Headache (%)	2/57 (3.51)
Anemia (%)	19/55 (33.93)
Decreased C3 (%)	36/57 (63.16)
Decreased C4 (%)	35/57 (61.40)
Increased CRP (%)	12/53 (22.64)
Increased ESR (%)	24/56 (42.86)
ANA (+) (%)	42/45 (93.33)
Anti-dsDNA Ab (+) (%)	39/56 (69.64)
Anti-Sm (+) (%)	11/45 (24.44)
Anti-RNP (+) (%)	18/45 (40.00)
Anti-SSA (+) (%)	24/45 (53.33)
Anti-SSB (+) (%)	5/45 (11.11)
Proteinuria (+) (%)	37/55 (67.27)
Urine sediment erythrocytes (+) (%)	19/55 (34.55)
Urine sediment leukocytes (+) (%)	31/55 (56.36)

SLEDAI-2K, systemic lupus erythematosus disease activity index 2000; LN, lupus nephritis; C3, complement 3; C4, complement 4; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein; ANA, antinuclear antibodies; Anti-dsDNA Ab, anti-double-stranded DNA antibody; anti-Sm antibody; Anti-RNP, anti ribonucleoprotein; Anti-SSA, anti-Ro/SSA antibody; anti-SSB antibody. Numerical data presented as mean \pm SD were analyzed using Student's t-test, Mann-Whitney U-test or Pearson's Chi-squared test. p < 0.05 was taken as significant.

Clinical and Laboratory Evaluation

Clinical and laboratory data were collected at baseline, week 6, 12, and 24. Patient follow-ups were as scheduled by the treating physician. The following features of SLE were included in this study: rash, alopecia, photosensitivity, ulceration, myositis, fever, arthritis, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia, lupus nephritis, pericarditis, vasculitis, and NPSLE. Disease activity according to the Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Disease Activity Index-2000 (SLEDAI)-2K was recorded. A diagnosis of LN was made if patients fulfilled the American College of Rheumatology renal criteria (persistent proteinuria > 0.5 g per day or > 3 + by dipstick and/or cellular casts, including red cells, hemoglobin, granular, tubular, or mixed) at any time during the study. White cell and platelet counts $<3.50 \times 10^9/L$ and $125 \times 10^9/L$ were regarded as leukocytopenia and thrombocytopenia, respectively. All patients underwent extensive serological examinations, including tests of antinuclear antibody (ANA), anti-dsDNA antibody (anti-dsDNA), anti-Sm antibody (anti-Sm), anti-Ro/SSA antibody (anti-SSA), anti-La/SSB antibody (anti-SSB), anti-RNP antibody (anti-RNP), complement component C3, complement component C4, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP), immunoglobulin A (IgA), immunoglobulin G (IgG), and immunoglobulin M (IgM). C3, C4, IgA, IgG, and IgM were tested by ELISA with normal ranges of 0.79-1.52 g/L, 0.16-0.38 g/L, 0.82-4.53 g/L, 7.2-16.8 g/L, and 0.46-3.04 g/L. Anti-SSA and anti-SSB were measured by ELISA, and ANA was measured by indirect immunofluorescence. CRP was examined by immunonephelometry assays and values equal to or more than 8 mg/L were considered positive. Serum IFN-alpha2, IL-6, IL-2, IL-21, IL-7, IFN-gamma, IL-12p70, IL-15, IL-17A, BCA-1, IL-10, and TGF-beta were measured by ELISA. Complete renal remission (CR) in this study was defined as 24 h-UPE was <0.5 g/day and absence of hemoglobinuria or pyuria after therapy. Partly remissive (PR) LN was defined as a decrease of 24 h-UPE >50% after therapy.

Statistical Analysis

SPSS 22.0 for windows and GraphPad Prism 7 were used to analyze the data. Data were presented as mean \pm standard

deviation and statistical significance between the two groups was assessed with the non-parametric Mann-Whitney test, paired *t*-test, and X^2 test. Spearman's rank correlation coefficient was applied to calculate the correlations. Bonferroni correction was performed to adjust multiple comparisons in our correlation analysis. The Kaplan–Meier method was applied to compare the renal remission of the two groups during the follow-up. A value of p < 0.05 was considered to be significant.

RESULTS

Characteristics of SLE Patients

In this study, 57 SLE patients and 50 healthy controls with matched demographic features (age, 30.96 ± 9.84 vs. 30.52 ± 5.66 , p = 0.399; male/female, 4/53 versus 7/43, in SLE and HC, respectively, p = 0.386) were recruited. Detailed characteristics of SLE patients are shown in **Table 1**. The SLE patients had a mean disease duration of 62.43 months, ranging from 0 to 240 months and the mean SLEDAI of the patients was 11.74, ranging from 6 to 27 (**Table 1**).

Circulating DN B Cells Increased in SLE Patients

As shown in **Figures 1A,B**, we evaluated the levels of CD19+CD27-IgD- DN B cells in PBMCs of HCs and SLE patients by flow cytometry. Compared with HCs, the SLE patients showed a significant increase of DN B cells (13.70 ± 8.28 vs. $5.95 \pm 4.09\%$, p < 0.01; **Figure 1C**).

Increased DN B Cells Were Correlated With Renal Involvement in SLE Patients

The percentages of DN B cells were compared between patient groups with or without autoimmune clinical and laboratory features. Among the 57 SLE patients in our study (**Table 1**), 25 were diagnosed as LN. Compared with peripheral blood DN B cell levels of 11.86 ± 7.48 % in non-LN patients, increased peripheral blood DN B cell levels of 16.06 ± 8.79 % in LN patients were observed (p = 0.030; **Table 2**, **Figure 2**). We also found the subset from patients with urinary protein



was increased significantly (p = 0.018; Table 2, Figure 2). These findings indicated an increase of DN B cell frequency in LN patients. We further analyzed the correlation between

TABLE 2 | DN B cells in the presence or absence of clinical or laboratory characteristics.

Characteristics	DN B	p-value	
	Presence (n)	Absence (n)	
Rash	14.31 ± 9.26 (29)	13.07 ± 7.24 (28)	0.873
Arthritis	12.81 ± 7.33 (27)	14.51 ± 9.10 (30)	0.528
Alopecia	11.13 ± 7.04 (21)	15.20 ± 8.66 (36)	0.078
Lupus nephritis	16.06 ± 8.79 (25)	11.86 ± 7.48 (32)	0.030
Pericarditis	10.60 (1)	13.76 ± 8.34 (56)	0.761
Thrombocytopenia	14.86 ± 10.22 (12)	13.39 ± 7.79 (45)	0.845
Vasculitis	15.19 ± 6.82 (6)	13.53 ± 8.47 (51)	0.370
Photosensitivity	26.00 (1)	13.48 ± 8.18 (56)	0.181
Ulceration	13.64 ± 7.46 (5)	13.71 ± 8.42 (52)	0.855
Leukopenia	18.87 ± 10.24 (3)	13.41 ± 8.18 (54)	0.268
Myositis	8.94 ± 5.94 (3)	13.97 ± 8.35 (54)	0.292
Fever	12.68 ± 9.95 (7)	13.84 ± 8.12 (50)	0.451
Headache	10.82 ± 5.77 (2)	13.81 ± 8.37 (55)	0.696
Anemia	13.89 ± 8.77 (19)	13.74 ± 8.21 (37)	0.897
Decreased lymphocyte	15.96 ± 9.34 (28)	11.62 ± 6.64 (28)	0.103
Decreased C3	12.93 ± 7.28 (36)	15.02 ± 9.81 (21)	0.503
Decreased C4	12.67 ± 7.14 (35)	15.34 ± 9.77 (22)	0.342
Increased CRP	14.72 ± 9.53 (12)	13.15 ± 8.12 (41)	0.663
Increased ESR	15.03 ± 8.89 (24)	12.93 ± 7.84 (32)	0.362
ANA	12.98 ± 7.76 (42)	12.87 ± 2.47 (3)	0.716
Anti-dsDNA Ab	12.99 ± 8.04 (39)	15.82 ± 8.72 (17)	0.193
Anti-Sm	13.66 ± 6.39 (11)	13.66 ± 6.39 (34)	0.561
Anti-RNP	13.88 ± 9.10 (18)	12.36 ± 6.34 (27)	0.835
Anti-SSA	12.07 ± 6.39 (24)	13.99 ± 8.65 (21)	0.716
Anti-SSB	8.65 ± 4.65 (5)	13.51 ± 7.66 (40)	0.193
Proteinuria	15.41 ± 8.68 (37)	10.85 ± 6.83 (18)	0.049
Urine sediment erythrocytes	15.52 ± 8.63 (19)	13.08 ± 8.18 (36)	0.362
Urine sediment leukocytes	14.88 ± 8.91 (24)	13.18 ± 7.95 (31)	0.508

C3, complement 3; C4, complement 4; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, Creactive protein; ANA, antinuclear antibodies; Anti-dsDNA Ab, anti-double-stranded DNA antibody; anti-Sm, anti-Sm antibody; Anti-RNP, anti ribonucleoprotein; Anti-SSA, anti-Ro/SSA antibody; anti-SSB, anti-La/SSB antibody. P-value was determined by Mann-Whitney U-test. p < 0.05 was taken as significant. The values in bold represent results with statistical significance. DN B cells and laboratory features of SLE. We found that DN B cells were positively correlated with 24 h-UPE levels (r = 0.444, p = 0.034) in LN patients (**Table 3**, **Figure 3**). The DN B cells had an inverse correlation with eGFR (r = -0.351, p = 0.011) in SLE patients. These results suggested that high levels of DN B cells were associated with impaired renal function.

Since the difference in DN B cells between patients with LN and patients without LN might be associated with variances in the therapies, we summarized the treatments the patients received in **Table S1**. There was no significant difference in most of the treatments between SLE patients with LN and without LN. Compared with non-LN patients, a higher proportion of LN patients received azathioprine treatment (20 vs. 0%, p = 0.013; **Table S1**). To exclude the therapeutic influence, the percentages of DN B cells were further compared between LN patients treated with or without azathioprine, and no significant difference was observed (**Figure S1**, p = 0.362). These results suggested that the significant difference in DN B cell levels between LN and non-LN patients might not be induced by concurrent treatments.

Correlation Between Plasma Cells or Memory B Cells and DN B Cell Subset in SLE Patients

We further analyzed the correlation between DN B cells and a variety of immune cell subsets in SLE. We found that DN B cells had a positive correlation with plasma cells (r = 0.484, p < 0.001) and memory B cells (r = 0.703, p < 0.001) (**Figures 4A,B**). No association was observed in naïve B cells, non-switched memory B cells, Treg, Tfh, Th1, Th2, Th17, and DN B cells. We also measured the concentration of serum cytokines in SLE patients. There was an inverse correlation between serum IL-21 and DN B cells (**Table 4, Figure 4**). DN B cells were also inversely correlated with lymphocyte (r = -0.312, p = 0.019), IgG (r = -0.326, p = 0.020), and IgM (r = -0.412, p = 0.003; **Table 3, Figure 3**). No association was observed between age or disease duration and DN B cells.





TABLE 3 | Correlations of DN B cells with the laboratory parameters from SLE patients.

Laboratory parameters	DN E	8 cells
	r	<i>p</i> -value
WBC	-0.114	0.402
Hb	-0.076	0.580
PLT	-0.020	0.886
Lymphocyte	-0.312	0.019*
eGFR	-0.351	0.011*
ALB	-0.132	0.358
ESR	0.054	0.692
CRP	0.132	0.347
IgA	0.053	0.712
lgG	-0.326	0.020*
lgM	-0.412	0.003*
C3	0.087	0.521
C4, g/L	0.232	0.082
Anti-dsDNA Ab	-0.061	0.654
SLEDAI-2K	0.088	0.516
24 h-UPE	0.444	0.034*
Urine sediment erythrocytes	0.227	0.096
Urine sediment leukocytes	-0.076	0.580

WBC, white blood cell; Hb, hemoglobin; PLT, platelet; eGFR, evaluated glomerular filtration rate; ALB, albumin; IgA, immunoglobulin A; IgG, immunoglobulin G; IgM, immunoglobulin M; C3, complement 3; C4, complement 4; CRP, C-reactive protein; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; Anti-dsDNA Ab, anti-double-stranded DNA antibody; SLEDAI-2K, systemic lupus erythematosus disease activity index 2000; 24 h-UPE, 24-h urine protein excretion. Correlation was examined by Spearman's rank correlation test. p < 0.05 was taken as significant. The adjusted p-value is calculated by Bonferroni correction. The values with *represent not significant after correction for multiple comparisons. The values in bold represent results with statistical significance.

DN B Cell Decreases After Treatment Was Associated With LN Alleviation and Was a Prognostic Marker for Future LN Remission

In the follow-up, we further assessed the effect of DN B cells on LN. Among the 25 LN patients in our study, 19 LN patients had complete follow-up data. Patients with decreased 24 h-UPE were considered as responsive to therapy (responders, n = 12), and the others were regarded as failing to respond to therapy (non-responders, n = 7). According to the change trends of these subsets at week 6 after treatment, we divided LN patients into two groups: patients with increased DN B cells (Δ DN B cells > 0, n = 8) and patients with decreased DN B cells (Δ DN B cells < 0, n = 11).

As the frequency of DN B cells was associated with LN involvement and 24 h-UPE level in LN patients, we speculate that effective therapy for LN might reduce the levels of DN B cells. Among LN patients under treatment, the percentages of DN B cells were indeed significantly decreased from 18.82 ± 8.727 to $15.26 \pm 7.034\%$ at week 6 in responsive LN patients (n = 12, p = 0.030; **Figure 5A**), whereas an obvious increase of DN B cells from $13.6 \pm 10.51\%$ at week 0 to $16.11 \pm 11.61\%$ at week 6 was observed in non-responsive patients (n = 7, p = 0.080).

The 24 h-UPE reduced from 2.44 \pm 2.36 g/day at week 0 to 1.44 \pm 1.11 g/day at week 6 in LN patients with decreased DN B cells (p = 0.002; **Figure 4B**); however an increase of 24 h-UPE was found (2.4 \pm 1.75 g/day at week 0 vs. 3.22 \pm 1.78 g/day at week 6) in LN patients with increased DN B cells (p = 0.469; **Figure 5B**).





cells (B). (C) An inverse correlation was observed between DN B cells and IL-21. P was calculated according to Spearman's correlation test.

TABLE 4 | Correlation analysis for serum cytokines and DN B cells.

Cytokines	DN B	cells
	r	p-value
IFN-alpha2	-0.079	0.571
IL-6	-0.001	0.992
IL-2	-0.112	0.414
IL-21	-0.290	0.036*
IL-7	-0.257	0.058
IFN-gamma	-0.157	0.254
IL-12p70	0.046	0.740
IL-15	-0.258	0.060
IL-17A	-0.232	0.092
BCA-1	0.022	0.874
IL-10	-0.164	0.232
TGF-beta	0.141	0.313

Correlation was examined by Spearman's rank correlation test. p < 0.05 was taken as significant. The adjusted p-value is calculated by Bonferroni correction. The value with *represents not significant after correction for multiple comparisons. The values in bold represent results with statistical significance.

As mentioned above, LN patients were divided into two groups according to the changes of DN B cells at week 6. During the follow-up period of 24 weeks, the remission rate in the group of patients with decreased DN B cells was 81.82%, which was significantly higher than in the other group (25.00%, p = 0.030; **Figure 6**).

DISCUSSION

Conventional memory B cells can be distinguished from naïve B cells by the presence of somatic hypermutation in their Ig variable gene sequences (22). CD27 is generally used as a marker to identify memory B cells because its expression correlates with the presence of somatic mutations in Ig genes (23, 24). However, further research elucidated that between 10 and 20% of IgG+ class-switched memory B cells were CD27- (25). Absence of IgD expression on DN B cells indicates that they have undergone class switching, though

they do not gain the expression of CD27. DN B cells could represent a novel population of memory cells lacking CD27 expression (19). Early studies demonstrated that DN B cells can be detected in healthy persons, but are expanded in elderly people (26), patients with systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis (27), Alzheimer's disease (28), non-small cell lung cancer (29), rotavirus (30), and HIV (31). Previous work showed that DN B cells are expanded in SLE patients (19). However, its clinical relevance in SLE is not yet clearly understood.

Our study demonstrated that LN patients had significantly higher DN B cells than non-LN patients, suggesting that DN B cells are involved in the renal damage associated with SLE. This result is consistent with previous studies that showed DN B cells expanded in patients with LN (16, 21). In addition, the levels of DN B cells were positively correlated to 24 h-UPE, suggesting that DN B cells may be involved in the severity of renal damage in LN patients. Consistent with this notion, the kidney damage of LN patients was effectively alleviated by drug treatment, accompanied by the downregulation of DN B cells. This result raised the possibility that DN B cells might be used as a prognostic marker in LN. Previous studies indicate that DN B cells are a heterogeneous subpopulation in SLE patients and DN B cells in the peripheral did not correlate significantly with disease activity (32). Our results were in agreement with this study and no correlation between DN B cells and SLEDAI was observed. The relationship between DN B cells and SLE is likely to be complex. Our data presents new evidence that DN B cells may play pathogenic roles in LN specifically. In previous studies, transcriptomic analysis on DN B cell subsets showed altered expression of multiple chemokine receptors including CCR9, CCR7, and CXCR5. In SLE patients, the alteration of the chemokine signaling network might lead to the chemotaxis of DN B cells into inflammatory tissues, like kidneys, to aggravate the local inflammation. These studies also showed that DN B cells were prone to differentiate into plasma cells, which preferentially produced pathogenic autoreactive antibodies in SLE. Altogether, these reports indicate that DN B cells might migrate to the relevant renal tissues and play a pathogenic role either in situ in the kidney or by their active production of autoantibodies.







We found that DN B cells correlated with decreased lymphocytes or eGFRs, which are associated with SLE. As we know, lymphopenia is a typical feature of SLE (33-35). Glomerular filtration rate (GFR) is one of the conventional clinical parameters for detecting ongoing disease activity in lupus-affected kidneys and early relapse of nephritis (36, 37). A low GFR is a dangerous sign of existing kidney disease. Our data presented more evidence that DN B cells were specifically associated with LN development. Previous studies (20, 38) showed that DN B cells were correlated with anti-dsDNA or anti-RNP/Sm autoantibodies, but our study didn't observe such an association. It is possible that the limited cohort size in our study led to the lack of statistical significance. Differences in autoantibody testing technology or genetic background of recruited patients between previous studies and this study might also be possible reasons for this discrepancy.

IL-21 plays a critical role in B-cell differentiation and antibody production (39). Previous studies showed that IL-21 increased the number of transitional B cells, post-switched memory B cells, and plasma cells and promoted serum IgG and IgM production (40, 41). In our study, an inverse correlation was found between serum IL-21 and DN B cells. This may be explained by the possibility that DN B cells consumed IL-21 to differentiate into plasma cells. Our results also showed that increased levels of DN B cells were associated with elevated levels of plasma cells, which also supported the above hypothesis. These results suggest that DN B cells might play a role in the enhanced humoral immune response in SLE. However, the main limitation on our hypothesis is the lack of experimental evidence in this study. Previous studies have shown that the IL-21 receptor (IL-21R) was expressed at high levels in DN B cells, and after binding IL-21 with IL-21R, DN B subsets efficiently differentiated into plasma cells. These studies could provide some supportive experimental clues to our hypothesis.

During the 24-weeks follow-up, the remission rates of LN patients with decreased DN B cells and increased DN B cells at week 6 were 83.33 and 25.00% (p = 0.030), respectively. These results demonstrate that patients with decreased DN B cells under treatment are likely to achieve renal remission, and this is the first study showing that DN B cells might be a prognostic marker in LN.

One limitation of this study is that the SLE patients received different treatments during the study. Since therapy could affect the immune phenotypes, it is possible that the difference in DN B cells between patients with LN and patients without LN is associated with the possible variances in the treatments they received. Our analysis showed that there was no significant difference in most of the treatments between LN patients and non-LN patients. Although 20% of LN patients received azathioprine treatment while non-LN patients did not, no difference in the percentages of DN B cells were observed between LN patients treated with or without azathioprine. These results suggest that different treatments might not lead to different DN B cell levels in LN patients and non-LN patients in the current study. However, it is still possible that differences in DN B cells might be induced by different therapies, and future studies with a larger cohort size should be performed to elucidate the possible effects of different treatments on DN B cells.

Another limitation of this study is shown by the adjusted p-value of correlation analysis with Bonferroni correction (**Tables 3, 4**). After the correction, no statistical significance was observed in the adjusted p-values. It is possible that the limited cohort size in our study led to the lack of statistical power when correction for multiple comparison was performed.

This study suggests that DN B cells correlate with the severity of renal damage in LN patients. Also, DN B cells may be involved in the pathogenesis of LN. Furthermore, decreased DN B cells are associated with renal alleviation during the followup. Specifically, our findings indicate that DN B cells may be used as a prognostic marker in LN.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

REFERENCES

- Kaul A, Gordon C, Crow MK, Touma Z, Urowitz MB, van Vollenhoven R, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2016) 2:16039. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.39
- Tsokos GC. Systemic lupus erythematosus. N Engl J Med. (2011) 365:2110–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1100359
- 3. Dörner T, Furie R. Novel paradigms in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lancet.* (2019) 393:2344–58. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30546-X
- Moroni G, Depetri F, Ponticelli C. Lupus nephritis: when and how often to biopsy and what does it mean? J Autoimmun. (2016) 74:27–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2016.06.006
- 5. Davidson A. What is damaging the kidney in lupus nephritis? Nat Rev Rheumatol. (2016) 12:143–53. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2015.159
- Zampeli E, Klinman DM, Gershwin ME, Moutsopoulos HM. A comprehensive evaluation for the treatment of lupus nephritis. *J Autoimmun.* (2017) 78:1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2016.12.011
- Schreiber J, Eisenberger U, de Groot K. Lupus nephritis. Internist. (2019) 60:468–77. doi: 10.1007/s00108-019-0574-y
- Yu F, Haas M, Glassock R, Zhao MH. Redefining lupus nephritis: clinical implications of pathophysiologic subtypes. *Nat Rev Nephrol.* (2017) 13:483– 95. doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2017.85

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by the ethics committee of Peking University People's Hospital. All patients provided informed consent to donate their blood samples and clinical information for research, and written consent was given by each individual.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XY performed the experiment and statistical analysis and wrote the draft of the manuscript. ZL and XS designed the study, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. RZ and MS participated in acquiring clinical data and performed some experiments. JH, JC, JL, XZ, XL, and RJ participated in the analyses. All authors contributed to manuscript revision and have read and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (31530020, 81971520, 31570880, and 81701607), Peking-Tsinghua Center for Life Sciences, State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, and Peking University People's Hospital Research and Development Foundation (RDX2019-03).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank all participating patients and healthy controls for contributing to this research.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmed. 2020.00085/full#supplementary-material

- Castro CHM, Andrade LEC. T regulatory cell-based therapy and renal injury repair: restoring homeostatic balance of the immune response in lupus nephritis. *Rheumatology*. (2019) 58:1896–7. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez210
- Dorner T, Lipsky PE. Beyond pan-B-cell-directed therapy—new avenues and insights into the pathogenesis of SLE. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2016) 12:645–57. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2016.158
- Tipton CM, Hom JR, Fucile CF, Rosenberg AF, Sanz I. Understanding B-cell activation and autoantibody repertoire selection in systemic lupus erythematosus: a B-cell immunomics approach. *Immunol Rev.* (2018) 284:120–31. doi: 10.1111/imr.12660
- Liossis SC, Staveri C. B cell-based treatments in SLE: past experience and current directions. *Curr Rheumatol Rep.* (2017) 19:78. doi: 10.1007/s11926-017-0707-z
- Dorner T, Giesecke C, Lipsky PE. Mechanisms of B cell autoimmunity in SLE. Arthritis Res Ther. (2011) 13:243. doi: 10.1186/ar3433
- Schrezenmeier E, Weissenberg SY, Stefanski AL, Szelinski F, Wiedemann A, Lino AC, et al. Postactivated B cells in systemic lupus erythematosus: update on translational aspects and therapeutic considerations. *Curr Opin Rheumatol.* (2019) 31:175–84. doi: 10.1097/BOR.000000000000576
- 15. Wu C, Fu Q, Guo Q, Chen S, Goswami S, Sun S, et al. Lupusassociated atypical memory B cells are mTORC1-hyperactivated

and functionally dysregulated. Ann Rheum Dis. (2019) 78:1090-100. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215039

- Kosalka J, Jakiela B, Musial J. Changes of memory B- and T-cell subsets in lupus nephritis patients. *Folia Histochem Cytobiol.* (2016) 54:32–41. doi: 10.5603/FHC.a2016.0005
- Rodriguez-Bayona B, Ramos-Amaya A, Perez-Venegas JJ, Rodriguez C, Brieva JA. Decreased frequency and activated phenotype of blood CD27 IgD IgM B lymphocytes is a permanent abnormality in systemic lupus erythematosus patients. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2010) 12:R108. doi: 10.1186/ar3042
- Ma K, Li J, Wang X, Lin X, Du W, Yang X, et al. TLR4(+)CXCR4(+) plasma cells drive nephritis development in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2018) 77:1498–506. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-2 13615
- Wei C, Anolik J, Cappione A, Zheng B, Pugh-Bernard A, Brooks J, et al. A new population of cells lacking expression of CD27 represents a notable component of the B cell memory compartment in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Immunol.* (2007) 178:6624–33. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.10.6624
- Jenks SA, Cashman KS, Zumaquero E, Marigorta UM, Patel AV, Wang X, et al. Distinct effector B cells induced by unregulated toll-like receptor 7 contribute to pathogenic responses in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Immunity.* (2018) 49:725–739.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.08.015
- Zhu L, Yin Z, Ju B, Zhang J, Wang Y, Lv X, et al. Altered frequencies of memory B cells in new-onset systemic lupus erythematosus patients. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2018) 37:205–12. doi: 10.1007/s10067-017-3877-1
- Klein U, Goossens T, Fischer M, Kanzler H, Braeuninger A, Rajewsky K, et al. Somatic hypermutation in normal and transformed human B cells. *Immunol Rev.* (1998) 162:261–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.1998.tb01447.x
- Klein U, Rajewsky K, Kuppers R. Human immunoglobulin (Ig)M+IgD+ peripheral blood B cells expressing the CD27 cell surface antigen carry somatically mutated variable region genes: CD27 as a general marker for somatically mutated (memory) B cells. J Exp Med. (1998) 188:1679–89. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.9.1679
- Kuppers R, Klein U, Hansmann ML, Rajewsky K. Cellular origin of human B-cell lymphomas. N Engl J Med. (1999) 341:1520–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199911113412007
- Fecteau JF, Cote G, Neron S. A new memory CD27-IgG+ B cell population in peripheral blood expressing VH genes with low frequency of somatic mutation. J Immunol. (2006) 177:3728–36. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.6.3728
- Colonna-Romano G, Bulati M, Aquino A, Pellicano M, Vitello S, Lio D, et al. A double-negative (IgD-CD27-) B cell population is increased in the peripheral blood of elderly people. *Mech Ageing Dev.* (2009) 130:681–90. doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2009.08.003
- Mahmood Z, Muhammad K, Schmalzing M, Roll P, Dorner T, Tony HP. CD27-IgD- memory B cells are modulated by *in vivo* interleukin-6 receptor (IL-6R) blockade in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2015) 17:61. doi: 10.1186/s13075-015-0580-y
- Bulati M, Buffa S, Martorana A, Gervasi F, Camarda C, Azzarello DM, et al. Double negative (IgG+IgD-CD27-) B cells are increased in a cohort of moderate-severe Alzheimer's disease patients and show a proinflammatory trafficking receptor phenotype. J Alzheimers Dis. (2015) 44:1241–51. doi: 10.3233/JAD-142412
- Centuori SM, Gomes CJ, Kim SS, Putnam CW, Larsen BT, Garland LL, et al. Double-negative (CD27(-)IgD(-)) B cells are expanded in NSCLC and inversely correlate with affinity-matured B cell populations. *J Transl Med.* (2018) 16:30. doi: 10.1186/s12967-018-1404-z

- Wu YC, Kipling D, Dunn-Walters DK. The relationship between CD27 negative and positive B cell populations in human peripheral blood. Front Immunol. (2011) 2:81. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2011.00081
- Bamford A, Hart M, Lyall H, Goldblatt D, Kelleher P, Kampmann B. The influence of paediatric HIV infection on circulating B cell subsets and CXCR5(+) T helper cells. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2015) 181:110–7. doi: 10.1111/cei.12618
- 32. Jacobi AM, Reiter K, Mackay M, Aranow C, Hiepe F, Radbruch A, et al. Activated memory B cell subsets correlate with disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus: delineation by expression of CD27, IgD, and CD95. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2008) 58:1762–73. doi: 10.1002/art.23498
- Martin M, Guffroy A, Argemi X, Martin T. Systemic lupus erythematosus and lymphopenia: clinical and pathophysiological features. *Rev Med Interne*. (2017) 38:603–13. doi: 10.1016/j.revmed.2017.01.005
- Carli L, Tani C, Vagnani S, Signorini V, Mosca M. Leukopenia, lymphopenia, and neutropenia in systemic lupus erythematosus: prevalence and clinical impact–a systematic literature review. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2015) 45:190– 4. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2015.05.009
- Newman K, Owlia MB, El-Hemaidi I, Akhtari M. Management of immune cytopenias in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus—old and new. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2013) 12:784–91. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2013.02.001
- Soliman S, Mohan C. Lupus nephritis biomarkers. Clin Immunol. (2017) 185:10–20. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2016.08.001
- 37. Nived O, Hallengren CS, Alm P, Jonsen A, Sturfelt G, Bengtsson AA. An observational study of outcome in SLE patients with biopsyverified glomerulonephritis between 1986 and 2004 in a defined area of southern Sweden: the clinical utility of the ACR renal response criteria and predictors for renal outcome. *Scand J Rheumatol.* (2013) 42:383–9. doi: 10.3109/03009742.2013.799224
- Wang S, Wang J, Kumar V, Karnell JL, Naiman B, Gross PS, et al. IL-21 drives expansion and plasma cell differentiation of autoreactive CD11c(hi)Tbet(+) B cells in SLE. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:1758. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03750-7
- Ettinger R, Kuchen S, Lipsky PE. The role of IL-21 in regulating Bcell function in health and disease. *Immunol Rev.* (2008) 223:60–86. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2008.00631.x
- Ozaki K, Spolski R, Ettinger R, Kim HP, Wang G, Qi CF, et al. Regulation of B cell differentiation and plasma cell generation by IL-21, a novel inducer of Blimp-1 and Bcl-6. *J Immunol.* (2004) 173:5361–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.9.5361
- Kuchen S, Robbins R, Sims GP, Sheng C, Phillips TM, Lipsky PE, et al. Essential role of IL-21 in B cell activation, expansion, and plasma cell generation during CD4⁺ T cell-B cell collaboration. *J Immunol.* (2007) 179:5886–96. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.9.5886

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 You, Zhang, Shao, He, Chen, Liu, Zhang, Liu, Jia, Sun and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Clinical Efficacy of Routinely Administered Belimumab on Proteinuria and Neuropsychiatric Lupus

Marlene Plüß, Björn Tampe, Noah Niebusch, Michael Zeisberg, Gerhard A. Müller and Peter Korsten*

Department of Nephrology and Rheumatology, University Medical Center Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

Background and Objectives: Belimumab (BEL) is a monoclonal antibody approved for the treatment of active systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) but not for lupus nephritis (LN) and neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus (NPSLE). We aimed to assess BEL's effects on these severe, potentially life-threatening manifestations.

Methods: Retrospective observational cohort study using routine clinical data in a case series of patients with SLE receiving BEL.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Antonis Fanouriakis, University General Hospital Attikon, Greece Cheng-De Yang, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

*Correspondence: Peter Korsten peter.korsten@med.uni-goettingen.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 11 February 2020 Accepted: 01 May 2020 Published: 27 May 2020

Citation:

Plüß M, Tampe B, Niebusch N, Zeisberg M, Müller GA and Korsten P (2020) Clinical Efficacy of Routinely Administered Belimumab on Proteinuria and Neuropsychiatric Lupus. Front. Med. 7:222. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00222 **Results:** Sixteen patients received BEL therapy for active SLE. Nine were excluded because they had no LN or NPSLE. Six suffered from LN, and one patient had NPSLE. All LN patients received BEL in addition to standard therapy including glucocorticoids, hydroxychloroquine, and mycophenolate mofetil in five cases, and tacrolimus in one case. Three patients with proteinuria >1,000 mg/g creatinine responded well (one complete, two partial renal responses); all other patients had decreasing proteinuria and a reduction in anti-dsDNA levels. The patient with NPSLE who had failed previous therapies had persistent clinical improvement of cutaneous and neuropsychiatric manifestations. There was one mild allergic reaction and one lower respiratory tract infection, but no other adverse events. One patient discontinued therapy due to a lack of improvement in clinical symptoms, another because of clinical remission.

Conclusions: In our series, BEL led to a decrease of proteinuria in patients with proteinuria of more than 1,000 mg/g creatinine despite standard of care treatment, and led to a marked clinical improvement in one patient with NPSLE. No adverse events were observed. Routinely administered BEL shows clinical efficacy on non-approved manifestations, but careful patient selection is warranted.

Keywords: systemic lupus erythematosus, lupus nephritis, neuropsychiatric lupus erythematosus, belimumab, monoclonal antibodies

INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a rare autoimmune disease that can potentially affect every organ system (1). Many organ manifestations can be managed effectively with the available immunosuppressive therapies. Lupus nephritis (LN) and neuropsychiatric lupus erythematosus (NPSLE), however, are two of the organ manifestations that may lead to a worse overall prognosis

17

(2, 3). LN occurs in up to 38–60% of SLE patients throughout the disease course (4, 5). The prevalence of NPSLE is more challenging to assess due to its clinical heterogeneity. A recent meta-analysis reported neuropsychiatric syndromes to be present in about 50% of all patients (6).

Belimumab (BEL) is a monoclonal antibody targeting Blymphocyte stimulator (BLyS), and is FDA-approved as an additional treatment for SLE patients with persisting disease activity despite standard of care (SoC). It was investigated in the BLISS-52 and-76 trials (7, 8) and subsequently approved internationally; however, as LN and NPSLE were exclusion criteria in these trials, affected patients were only assessed indirectly (9). It is, therefore, as yet unclear whether or not BEL is of benefit for SLE patients with LN or NPSLE. Here, we aim to assess BEL's efficacy on LN and NPSLE patients who received BEL as in label-treatment, and report our experience using BEL in these off-label manifestations.

METHODS

Population and Setting

This is a retrospective observational single-center cohort study of a case series of SLE patients treated at our center who received BEL in addition to SoC. BEL was initiated for continued SLE disease activity (clinical and/or serological) despite SoC medications. Continued disease activity was defined as frequent flares and requirement for repetitive increases of prednisolone doses, or the inability to taper down prednisone to a dose below 7.5 mg daily. Patients who had flares mostly suffered from relapsing arthritis or persistent skin disease with lower prednisone doses. We collected routine clinical and laboratory data and report on the relevant outcomes for the off-label manifestations, LN, and NPSLE, respectively. Of note, BEL was not specifically initiated for LN or NPSLE, and all patients with LN underwent SoC medication including cyclophosphamide (CYC) or mycophenolate mofetil (MMF). All patients were followed consecutively at regular intervals.

Data Selection and Recording

The data used for analysis consisted of routinely collected clinical and laboratory data. Patients who regularly attend our outpatient clinic were screened for eligibility. Routine clinical and laboratory assessment included the parameters described in the SLE disease activity index 2000 (10); in addition, complete blood count, serum creatinine, blood urea nitrogen, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, c-reactive protein, urinalysis for proteinuria [reported as mg/g creatinine from spot urine as an estimation of proteinuria over 24 h (mg/d)] as well as anti-double-stranded (ds) DNA antibodies and complement factors C3 and C4. Renal responses were defined as complete (<650 mg/d after 6 months), partial (reduction, but >650 mg/d after 6 months), and no response (11).

Statistical Methods

Descriptive statistics were used to characterize the study population. Before-and-after comparisons were used for the

assessment of therapeutic effects. Comparisons between groups were assessed using Friedman's test or Kruskal-Wallis Test. All statistical tests were performed using GraphPad Prism (Version 8.2.1 for mac OS, GraphPad Software, La Jolla California USA, www.graphpad.com).

Ethics Statement

While no formal approval is required for the use of routine clinical data, the study protocol was acknowledged by the local Ethics committee (No. 4/8/19), and all patients consented to the use of their routinely collected data as part of their regular medical care.

RESULTS

Of a total number of 16 patients with SLE treated with BEL at our center, nine were excluded due to absent LN or NPSLE. Of the remaining seven patients, six had biopsy-proven LN, and one had a clinically definite diagnosis of NPSLE.

Effect on Lupus Nephritis

The six patients with LN receiving BEL were all female and between 27 and 52 years of age. All had biopsy-proven LN class III, IV, or V, and a positive antibody status for anti-nuclear antibodies (ANA) and anti-ds DNA antibodies (**Table 1**). All patients received BEL intravenously and were followed up at regular intervals. Data collected three and six months after the initiation of BEL therapy are presented in **Table 1**.

Case #1

This 49-year-old patient of Asian ancestry had severe proteinuria of more than 4,000 mg/g creatinine and received BEL in addition to treatment with glucocorticoids (GC), hydroxychloroquine (HCQ), and mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) starting 1 month after renal biopsy. She developed allergic symptoms (fever, erythematous rash), and BEL was discontinued; upon re-exposition, however, no further allergic symptoms have developed, and the patient continues BEL therapy. Proteinuria was markedly reduced during BEL treatment but remained >650 mg/g creatinine after 6 months. She had a partial renal response.

Case #2

This 52-year-old Caucasian patient had undergone a renal transplant for LN almost 13 years before the initiation of BEL, and developed transplant kidney LN. Her background therapy consisted of GC, HCQ, leflunomide (LEF), and tacrolimus (TAC), the latter as part of her post-transplant immunosuppression. With BEL, the patient had mild improvement of proteinuria and clinically stable disease, but no additional benefit. Therefore, BEL and LEF were discontinued after five months as per the patient's wishes. It has to be noted, however, that the patient did not have significant proteinuria at the initiation of BEL.

Patient	Age, sex, ethnicity	Disease duration (years)	,	Renal biopsy (time before BEL initiation)	LN class	Previous therapies	Proteinuria (mg/g creatinine) (Baseline, after 6 months [% reduction])	Current therapy	GC (mg/d) (Baseline, after 6 months [% reduction])
1	49, f, Asian	15	ANA+, dsDNA+, SSA+, SSB+, Histone +, C3↓, C4↓	1 month	IV-G	GC, CYC, HCQ, MMF	4,074, 1202 (-70.5%)	GC, MMF	50, 2.5 (–95%)
2	52, f, Caucasian	19	ANA+, dsDNA+	12.5 years	V–IV	GC, HCQ, TAC	117, 76 (-35.04%)	GC, HCQ, TAC	5, 5 (0%)
3	30, f, Caucasian	4	ANA+, dsDNA+, SSA+, SSB+, Histone +, $C3\downarrow$, $C4\downarrow$	4 months	IV-G (A)	GC, HCQ, MMF	346, 162 (–53.18%)	GC, HCQ, MMF	60, 4 (-93.3%)
4	27, f, Caucasian	8	ANA+, dsDNA+, C3↓	13 months	III (A, C)	GC, HCQ, MMF	489, 115 (-76.48%)	GC, HCQ, MMF	6.5, 5 (–15.3%)
5	35, f, Caucasian	4	ANA+, dsDNA+, Histone +, C3↓, C4↓	4 months	III A	GC, MMF	159, 74 (–53.46%)	GC, AZA, HCQ	15, 5 (–66.3%)
6	40, f, Caucasian	17	ANA+, dsDNA+, APLA+	2 months	IV	GC, CYC, AZA, MMF	4,420, 121 (-97.26%)	GC, MMF	15, 5(-66.6%)
7	75, m, Caucasian	19	ANA+, dsDNA+, U1snRNP+, Histone+, C3↓, C4↓	17 years	None	GC, CYC, AZA, MTX, RTX	1,783, 655 (–63.26%)	GC, AZA	20, 2.5 (-87.5%)

TABLE 1 | Clinical and laboratory characteristics of the study population.

ANA, antinuclear antibody; APLA, anti-phospholipid antibodies; AZA, azathioprine; C3/4, complement factor 3/4; CYC, cyclophosphamide; dsDNA; double-stranded DNA; f, female; GC, glucocorticoids; HCQ, hydroxychloroquine; LN, lupus nephritis; m, male; MMF, mycophenolate mofetil; MTX, methotrexate; RTX, rituximab; TAC, tacrolimus.

Case #3

This further Caucasian patient, 30 years of age, received BEL in addition to GC/MMF/HCQ for relapsing arthritis and malar rash four months after her renal biopsy. A further reduction by about 50% after six months of treatment could be demonstrated (**Table 1**). She was also able to taper down her steroid dosage and experienced overall improvement of her quality of life.

Case #4

This 27-year-old patient received BEL in addition to GC, HCQ and MMF starting 13 months after renal biopsy and was shown to have a significant albeit less pronounced reduction in proteinuria (-35%, Table 1). She experienced a clinical remission of SLE and wished to discontinue the additional treatment later on.

Case #5

This 35-year-old Caucasian patient received BEL in addition to GC/MMF for persisting skin disease and arthritis starting four months after renal biopsy. She exhibited another significant reduction in proteinuria of 53% after six months. She was also able to reduce her GC doses and reported an overall improvement of quality of life.

Case #6

This patient had undergone multiple treatment regimens, including azathioprine (AZA) and cyclophosphamide (CYC) for severe LN class IV with high-grade proteinuria and stage 4 chronic kidney disease. She had experienced multiple infectious complications requiring antibiotic therapy. Her background regimen consisted of GC and MMF when BEL was initiated two months after her most recent renal biopsy. She had a significant reduction in proteinuria from >4,000 mg/g creatinine to just over 100 mg/g creatinine. In light of further respiratory and urinary tract infections, the dose was reduced, and the administration of BEL was switched from intravenous to subcutaneous application. The patient continued to benefit from BEL therapy and has remained on the treatment for over two years.

Case #7—Effect on Neuropsychiatric Lupus

The patient with NPSLE is a Caucasian gentleman with a diagnosis of SLE at the age of 56 and presented with multi-organ involvement including skin erythema and ulcerations, arthralgia,

Plüß et al.



FIGURE 1 Proteinuria, anti-double-stranded (ds) DNA antibodies and complement levels C3 and C4 at baseline and up to 6 months in patients with LN receiving BEL in addition to standard therapy. (A) There is a statistically significant reduction of proteinuria after 6 months (**p = 0.0015). The net effect is most pronounced in patients with the highest degree of proteinuria. (B) anti-dsDNA antibodies over time. A non-statistically significant decline is observed in patients with the highest baseline levels. (C,D) Complement factors C3 and C4 over time. There is no statistically significant difference after 6 months. Dotted lines represent the lower limit of normal (normal range of C3 0.82–1.93 g/L, C4 0.15–0.57 g/L). BEL, belimumab; LN, lupus nephritis. # not significant.



FIGURE 2 | Axial 12-weighted MR images of a patient with NPSLE before (A,B,E,F) and during treatment with belimumab (C,D,G,H). Vascular white matter lesions can be demonstrated in the region of the basal ganglia (A) and the posterior periventricular matter (E) at the onset of neuropsychological symptoms (white arrowheads); there is a progress of the central lesions and formation of anterior white matter involvement within 15 months while the posterior lesions appeared less intense (B,F, yellow arrowheads). The panels on the right demonstrate stable disease after four (C,G, blue arrowheads) and 22 months (D,H, red arrowheads) of treatment with belimumab, respectively. Images courtesy of Prof. Dr. C. Riedel, Department of Neuroradiology, University Medical Center Göttingen.

myalgia, bicytopenia, and pulmonary fibrosis with subsequent pulmonary arterial hypertension. During a flare in 2016, he had developed cerebral manifestations with dysarthria, severe immobilizing ataxia, and concentration deficits. The patient failed or could not tolerate multiple therapies, including HCQ, CYC, MMF, LEF, and AZA, as well as rituximab (RTX) so that the cutaneous and neuropsychiatric disease manifestations remained insufficiently controlled. Therefore, we decided to

initiate treatment with BEL, which was given in conjunction with three doses of methylprednisone (250 mg) and rapidly tapered down. After three intravenous infusions with BEL the cutaneous and, most importantly, neuropsychiatric symptoms (dysarthria and ataxia) improved markedly, enabling the patient to continue a largely independent lifestyle with minimal assistance. Also, findings on cerebral magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) stabilized over time (**Figure 2**). Additionally, this patient also had proteinuria, but he did not have biopsy-proven LN. His first renal biopsy was performed 17 years before BEL initiation. Later on, we performed another renal biopsy in this patient due to increasing proteinuria, which showed focal segmental glomeruosclerosis unrelated to SLE.

DISCUSSION

Of the seven patients analyzed in this study, all showed significantly reduced levels of proteinuria during treatment with BEL, ranging from -35 to -97%. The levels of anti-dsDNA antibodies remained stable or diminished further with SoC plus BEL. Complement levels showed a tendency to normalize. Perhaps most importantly, all patients were able to significantly reduce the glucocorticoid doses and reported a symptomatic improvement of quality of life, although we did not formally assess this with questionnaires. In a recent analysis of the MAINTAIN nephritis trial, cut-off values below 650 mg/d after 6 months and 700 mg/d after 12 months were associated with a more favorable renal prognosis (11). Therefore, it should be highlighted that four out of the seven patients analyzed had a proteinuria of <500 mg/g creatinine, which would be considered as complete renal remission of LN, and, therefore, not prompt an escalation of immunosuppressive therapy. We did, however, include these patients in our analysis as they had biopsy-proven LN and were given BEL for continued disease activity, which might affect their renal outcome in the long run. Another limitation of the study might be that we routinely measure proteinuria in spot urine samples in an outpatient setting. This has been shown to be a reliable alternative (12). In a meta-analysis comparing spot urine to 24h urine collection, it was argued that both tests correlated, at best, moderately (13). These findings are limited by the fact that only three of the 13 analyzed studies used Bland-Altman analysis as appropriate test for agreement between these two different methods.

The patient with NPSLE experienced a remarkable clinical improvement that allowed him to continue a mostly independent lifestyle. It has to be noted that imaging findings do not always correlate with clinical findings in NPSLE, as MRI lesions may be found in asymptomatic patients (14).

Adjunct therapy with BEL in patients with LN or NPSLE remains off-label: According to the EULAR 2019 standard of care recommendations for LN (15), BEL should currently be considered in patients with *extrarenal* lupus manifestations with poor or no response to first-line treatment.

While the results of further prospective clinical trials are eagerly awaited, a *post-hoc* analysis of the available BLISS trial

data of patients with renal manifestations at baseline concluded in favor of BEL (16). Broadening this retrospective data pool to include patients with LN beyond the BLISS trials led to the conclusion that 55.1% of LN patients showed an improvement in renal parameters with BEL, including a reduction in proteinuria of 38% (9).

Interestingly, multiple case reports have been published suggesting a benefit of BEL in patients with LN, both as an adjunct treatment when first- and/or second-line therapies have failed (17–19), and as maintenance therapy after RTX (20–22). A case in which LN was refractory to RTX and then successfully treated with BEL has also been reported (23).

On the other hand, caution has been raised by some authors who witnessed patients developing LN while undergoing therapy with BEL (24, 25). However, a recent extensive review (26) of the treatment of refractory LN concludes that BEL—in combination with RTX, and possibly as monotherapy—will play a role. In the meantime, Glaxo Smith Kline, the manufacturer of Belimumab, has released a news outline that the phase 3 study of BEL in LN reached its primary endpoint (27). The final results have not been published as of yet but are awaited eagerly.

As far as NPSLE itself is concerned, data and case reports are not available. BLyS has, however, been shown to be elevated in the cerebrospinal fluid of NPSLE patients, making it a feasible target (28). A concise review of the available evidence (29) concluded that while, again, the BLISS trials were neither designed nor powered for NPSLE research, BEL appears to have been beneficial for neuropsychiatric symptoms.

In conclusion, the data of our retrospective series of seven cases presented in this study show a favorable effect of BEL on proteinuria in patients with biopsy-proven lupus nephritis as well as on neuropsychiatric manifestations in one patient with severe NPSLE. While further randomized controlled trials and subsequent recommendations concerning these indications are awaited, this data may help other clinicians to find appropriate and safe treatment for their patients.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics committee of the University Medical Center Göttingen. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MP treated patients, collected and analyzed data, created figures, and co-wrote the manuscript. BT analyzed data, created figures, and reviewed the manuscript critically. MZ analyzed data and reviewed the manuscript. GM treated patients, analyzed data, and reviewed the manuscript. PK treated patients, conceived the study, collected and analyzed data, created figures, and co-wrote the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Sciascia S, Radin M, Roccatello D, Sanna G, Bertolaccini ML. Recent advances in the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. *F1000Res.* (2018) 7:F1000. doi: 10.12688/f1000research. 13941.1
- 2. Faurschou M, Starklint H, Halberg P, Jacobsen S. Prognostic factors in lupus nephritis: diagnostic and therapeutic delay increases the risk of terminal renal failure. *J Rheumatol.* (2006) 33:1563–9.
- Hanly JG, Urowitz MB, Su L, Bae SC, Gordon C, Wallace DJ, et al. Prospective analysis of neuropsychiatric events in an international disease inception cohort of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2010) 69:529–35. doi: 10.1136/ard.2008. 106351
- Hanly JG, O'Keeffe AG, Su L, Urowitz MB, Romero-Diaz J, Gordon C, et al. The frequency and outcome of lupus nephritis: results from an international inception cohort study. *Rheumatology*. (2016) 55:252– 62. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kev311
- Ward MM. Changes in the incidence of end-stage renal disease due to lupus nephritis, 1982-1995. Arch Intern Med. (2000) 160:3136–40. doi: 10.1001/archinte.160.20.3136
- Unterman A, Nolte JES, Boaz M, Abady M, Shoenfeld Y, Zandman-Goddard G. Neuropsychiatric syndromes in systemic lupus erythematosus: a meta-analysis. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 41:1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2010.08.001
- Navarra SV, Guzmán RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet*. (2011) 377:721–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10) 61354-2
- Furie R, Petri M, Zamani O, Cervera R, Wallace DJ, Tegzová D, et al. A phase III, randomized, placebo-controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2011) 63:3918– 30. doi: 10.1002/art.30613
- Sciascia S, Radin M, Yazdany J, Levy RA, Roccatello D, Dall'Era M, et al. Efficacy of belimumab on renal outcomes in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2017) 16:287– 93. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.01.010
- Gladman DD, Ibañez D, Urowitz MB. Systemic lupus erythematosus disease activity index 2000. J Rheumatol. (2002) 29:288–91.
- 11. Tamirou F, Lauwerys BR, Dall'Era M, Mackay M, Rovin B, Cervera R, et al. A proteinuria cut-off level of 0.7 g/day after 12 months of treatment best predicts long-term renal outcome in lupus nephritis: data from the MAINTAIN nephritis trial. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2015) 2:e000123. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2015-000123
- Choi IA, Park JK, Lee EY, Song YW, Lee EB. Random spot urine protein to creatinine ratio is a reliable measure of proteinuria in lupus nephritis in Koreans. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2013) 31:584–8.
- 13. Medina-Rosas J, Yap KS, Anderson M, Su J, Touma Z. Utility of urinary protein-creatinine ratio and protein content in a 24-hour urine collection in systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review and

FUNDING

We acknowledge support by the Open Access Publication Funds of the Göttingen University.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Prof. Dr. C. Riedel, Department of Neuroradiology, University Medical Centre Göttingen, for providing the MRI images.

meta-analysis. Arthritis Care Res. (2016) 68:1310-9. doi: 10.1002/acr. 22828

- 14. Postal M, Lapa AT, Reis F, Rittner L, Appenzeller S. Magnetic resonance imaging in neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus: current state of the art and novel approaches. *Lupus*. (2017) 26:517–21. doi: 10.1177/09612033176 91373
- Fanouriakis A, Kostopoulou M, Alunno A, Aringer M, Bajema I, Boletis JN, et al. 2019 update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:736–45. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215089
- Dooley MA, Houssiau F, Aranow C, D'Cruz DP, Askanase A, Roth DA, et al. Effect of belimumab treatment on renal outcomes: results from the phase 3 belimumab clinical trials in patients with SLE. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:63– 72. doi: 10.1177/0961203312465781
- Fließer EE, Korsten P, Koziolek MJ, Niewold TB, Patschan D, Müller GA, et al. Successful treatment of a mycophenolate mofetilrefractory proliferative lupus nephritis with belimumab in a 19year-old woman. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:1523–5. doi: 10.1177/09612033135 04145
- Fontana F, Alfano G, Leonelli M, Cerami C, Ligabue G, Spinella A, et al. Efficacy of belimumab for active lupus nephritis in a young hispanic woman intolerant to standard treatment: a case report. *BMC Nephrol.* (2018) 19:276. doi: 10.1186/s12882-018-1066-3
- Margiotta DPE, Basta F, Batani V, Afeltra A. Belimumab and lowdoses of mycophenolate mofetil as induction therapy of class IV lupus nephritis: case series and literature review. *BMC Nephrol.* (2018) 19:54. doi: 10.1186/s12882-018-0847-z
- Kraaij T, Kamerling SWA, de Rooij ENM, van Daele PLA, Bredewold OW, Bakker JA, et al. The NET-effect of combining rituximab with belimumab in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. (2018) 91:45– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.03.003
- Kraaij T, Huizinga TWJ, Rabelink TJ, Teng YKO. Belimumab after rituximab as maintenance therapy in lupus nephritis. *Rheumatology*. (2014) 53:2122– 4. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keu369
- Simonetta F, Posa M, Villard J, Marceau-Renaut A, Preudhomme C, Samii K, et al. Restoration of hematopoiesis in a case of myelodysplastic syndrome associated with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with rituximab. *Ann Hematol.* (2015) 94:1247–9. doi: 10.1007/s00277-015-2363-6
- Gonzalez-Echavarri C, Ugarte A, Ruiz-Irastorza G. Rituximab-refractory lupus nephritis successfully treated with belimumab. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2016) 34:355–6.
- Sjöwall C, Cöster L. Belimumab may not prevent lupus nephritis in serologically active patients with ongoing non-renal disease activity. *Scand J Rheumatol.* (2014) 43:428–30. doi: 10.3109/03009742.2014. 887769
- Staveri C, Karokis D, Liossis S-NC. New onset of lupus nephritis in two patients with SLE shortly after initiation of treatment with belimumab. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2017) 46:788–90. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2016. 09.006

- Kronbichler A, Brezina B, Gauckler P, Quintana LF, Jayne DRW. Refractory lupus nephritis: when, why and how to treat. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2019) 18:510– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2019.03.004
- GSK Announces Positive Headline Results in Phase 3 Study of Benlysta in Patients With Lupus Nephritis. Available online at: https://www.gsk.com/engb/media/press-releases/gsk-announces-positive-headline-results-in-phase-3-study-of-benlysta-in-patients-with-lupus-nephritis/ (accessed March 31, 2020).
- Magro-Checa C, Zirkzee EJ, Huizinga TW, Steup-Beekman GM. Management of neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus: current approaches and future perspectives. *Drugs.* (2016) 76:459–83. doi: 10.1007/s40265-015-0534-3
- Farinha F, Abrol E, Isenberg DA. Biologic therapies in patients with neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. (2016) 25:1278– 9. doi: 10.1177/0961203316631636

Conflict of Interest: PK has received honoraria or speaker fees (<10,000 Euros combined) from Abbvie, Bristol Myers Squibb, Glaxo Smith Kline, Janssen, Lilly, Pfizer, and Sanofi-Aventis all unrelated to this study.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Plüß, Tampe, Niebusch, Zeisberg, Müller and Korsten. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Belimumab and Rituximab in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: A Tale of Two B Cell-Targeting Agents

Leanna M. Wise and William Stohl*

Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, University of Southern California Keck School of Medicine, Los Angeles, CA, United States

Given the centrality of B cells to systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), it stands to reason that a candidate therapeutic agent that targets B cells could be efficacious. Both rituximab, a monoclonal antibody (mAb) that binds to CD20 on the surface of B cells, and belimumab, a mAb that binds and neutralizes the B cell survival factor BAFF, have been extensively studied for the treatment of SLE. Despite the greater ability of rituximab to deplete B cells than that of belimumab, randomized controlled trials of rituximab in SLE failed to reach their primary clinical endpoints, whereas the primary clinical endpoints were reached in four independent phase-III clinical trials of belimumab in SLE. Accordingly, belimumab has been approved for treatment of SLE, whereas use of rituximab in SLE remains off-label. Nevertheless, several case series of rituximab have pointed to some utility for rituximab in treating SLE. In this review, we provide a concise summary of the factors that led to belimumab's success in SLE as well an analysis of the elements that may have contributed to the lack of success seen in the rituximab randomized controlled trials in SLE.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

loannis Parodis, Karolinska Institutet (KI), Sweden Anne Troldborg, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

> *Correspondence: William Stohl stohl@usc.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 16 March 2020 Accepted: 27 May 2020 Published: 30 June 2020

Citation:

Wise LM and Stohl W (2020) Belimumab and Rituximab in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: A Tale of Two B Cell-Targeting Agents. Front. Med. 7:303. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00303 Keywords: B cells, B cell activating factor (BAFF), anti-CD20, B cell depletion, B cell depletion therapy

INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematous (SLE) is a multi-organ systemic autoimmune disease that is characterized by autoantibody formation, deposition of antibodies into tissues, and complement activation, ultimately culminating in end-organ damage and dysfunction. Manifestations may range from the bothersome, such as alopecia and photosensitive rashes, to the life-threatening, such as myocarditis, cerebritis, and nephritis. While SLE can affect both sexes over a wide age range, it has a clear female predominance and classically affects women in their child-bearing years. The highly protean clinical presentation of SLE tends to be more aggressive in minorities, even when adjusting for socioeconomic factors that are independent of biologic or genetic factors (1).

While the future for patients with SLE is less foreboding today than it was 50 years ago, thanks in large measure to advances in immunosuppression regimens, including glucocorticoids, cyclophosphamide (CYC), and/or mycophenolate (MMF), SLE remains a challenge to treat due to a variety of factors. Its complex pathophysiology hints at processes that will be difficult to control with a single agent, and its heterogenous manifestations remind the provider that one size will likely not fit all. To further complicate the picture, the quintessential SLE patient is often a young woman in her childbearing years, and effective medications, such as CYC, may have dire short-term and long-term consequences regarding fertility, teratogenicity, and carcinogenicity. Renal involvement, which portends a poorer prognosis and is at the forefront of morbidity and mortality

for SLE patients, will eventually develop in up to 50% of SLE patients (2). Minority groups bear a poorer outcome regarding both SLE and lupus nephritis relative to their European or Caucasian counterparts, but regardless of ethnic background, there is a clear consensus that new avenues of research and treatment are desperately needed (1, 3-5).

To that end, B cells are a logical target for new SLE-directed therapies, given the overwhelming evidence implicating B cells as central players in the pathogenesis of SLE. In mice, genetic depletion of B cells from SLE-prone MRL. lpr or NZM 2328 mice completely blocks development of disease (6, 7). This protection goes beyond just the elimination of autoantibody production, since re-introduction into B cell-deficient MRL. *lpr* mice of B cells incapable of secreting Ig partially restores susceptibility to disease despite the absence of circulating autoantibodies (8). In human SLE, B cells have been implicated in pathogenic autoantibody production, cytokine production, and antigen presentation. Evidence exists that a loss of selftolerance in B cell development contributes to the development of autoimmunity, thus prompting antibody production against self-antigens (9-12). Further, B cells also play a key role in T cell activation by serving as antigen-presenting cells (APCs), and B cells importantly contribute to the production of both proand anti-inflammatory cytokines (13, 14). Thus, via a variety of mechanisms, aberrant B cell function is linked both directly and indirectly to autoimmunity.

Not surprisingly, B cell-targeting therapy in SLE has attracted major interest over the past several years (**Table 1**). Rituximab (RTX), an anti-CD20 mAb, has been explored in SLE, given its B cell specificity and its efficacy in many other rheumatologic diseases. Belimumab (BEL), a mAb with specificity for B cell activating factor (BAFF), a vital B cell survival and differentiation factor, has also been explored in SLE. While there have been many promising uncontrolled and retrospective reports of RTX in SLE, it has failed to demonstrate efficacy in two independent SLE randomized clinical trials (RCTs). BEL, on the other hand, demonstrated efficacy in each of four independent SLE phase III trials (**Table 2**). The reasons behind these strikingly disparate outcomes are not self-evident, and in this paper, we describe the relevant landmark clinical trials and discuss some of the possible reasons for the difference in outcomes.

Finally, it is very clear that SLE is a complex disease that depends on a variety of pathogenic cellular functions which ultimately stem from a loss of tolerance to self. Many proposed mechanisms for this loss of tolerance are not directly dependent on B cells, and as such, B cell-directed therapy may have little to no clinical impact on discrete subsets of patients. For example, dendritic cells that transition from tolerogenic to immunogenic are unlikely to be affected by B cell-directed therapy, and the delicate interplay between dendritic cells and T regulatory cells to maintain homeostasis is also unlikely to be substantially affected by B cell-directed therapy (21). Accordingly, neither BEL nor RTX (nor any other B cell-targeting agent) will be the "cure-all" for SLE; B cell-targeting agents will comprise *part* of the solution, but they will never comprise the *entire* solution.

RITUXIMAB

RTX is a chimeric mAb that is specific for CD20, a transmembrane protein present on all B-lineage cells other than pro-B cells and plasma cells (22-24). Its engagement of CD20 promotes both cell-mediated and antibody-mediated cytotoxicity, resulting in depletion of CD20⁺ B cells. First developed and FDA-approved for the treatment of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, RTX has made a successful foray into rheumatology, with it being indisputably beneficial in the management of rheumatoid arthritis and ANCA-associated vasculitides (25, 26). RTX may also have a beneficial role in IgG4-related disease, inflammatory myopathies, cryoglobulinemia, and sarcoidosis (15, 16, 25, 27–29).

RTX was first explored for SLE in 2002, when five of six SLE patients with refractory disease clinically responded to a combination of RTX, CYC, and high dose corticosteroids (30). Looney et al. (31) then evaluated RTX in a phase I/II dose-escalating trial (n = 18) and found improvement in disease activity in 11 of these patients. Another study evaluated open-label RTX in 24 patients, many of whom who had failed conventional therapy, and found benefit regarding many disease parameters, including nephritis (32). An additional retrospective study of 45 SLE patients also found RTX to be beneficial; 89% of these patients achieved either full or partial remission after administration of RTX despite having a history of poor responsiveness or non-responsiveness to conventional therapy (33).

Given the many case series and anecdotes of RTX's success in SLE, the Exploratory Phase II/III SLE Evaluation of Rituximab (EXPLORER) RCT set out to critically assess RTX in nonrenal SLE with moderate-to-severe disease (34). Patients (n = 257) on one immunosuppressant drug at a stable dose were treated with standard-of-care (SOC) therapy plus either RTX

TABLE 1 Drug targets.				
Drug	Structure	Target	Cells affected	Mean terminal elimination half life
Rituximab	Chimeric IgG1 mAb	Surface CD20	All B-lineage cells, excluding plasma cells and pro-B cells	\sim 3 weeks
Belimumab	Human IgG1 mAb	Soluble BAFF (BLyS)	All cells that express one or more BAFF receptors (BR3, BCMA, TACI); predominantly B cells and to a much lesser extent, T cells	\sim 9–14 days

mAb, monoclonal antibody; BAFF, B cell activating factor; BLyS, B lymphocyte stimulator; BR3, BAFF receptor 3; BCMA, B cell maturation antigen; TACI, transmembrane activator and CAML (calcium-modulator and cyclophilin ligand) interactor.

Drug	Trial name ($n =$ subjects enrolled)	Trial design	Primary end point	Trial outcome
Rituximab*	EXPLORER ($n = 257$) (15)	Two arms; SOC + RTX vs. SOC + PBO	Achieving a major or partial clinical response at week 52 via the BILAG	No difference between RTX and PBO
	LUNAR (n = 144) (16)	Two arms; MMF + CS + RTX vs. MMF + RTX + PBO	Composite rate of complete and partial renal response at week 52	No difference between RTX and PBO
Belimumab**	BLISS-52 (n = 867) (17)	Three arms; SOC + BEL 1 mg/kg vs. SOC + BEL 10 mg/kg vs. SOC + PBO	SRI-4 response at week 52	Higher rates of response in both BEL 1 mg/kg (51%; $p = 0.0189$) and BEL 10 mg/kg (58%; $p = 0.0024$) compared to placebo (44%)
	BLISS-76 (n = 819) (18)	Three arms; SOC + BEL 1 mg/kg vs. SOC + BEL 10 mg/kg vs. SOC + PBO	SRI-4 response at week 52	Higher rate of response in BEL 10 mg/kg arm (43.2%) compared to placebo (33.5%) ($\rho = 0.017$)
	BLISS-SC (n = 836) (19)	Two arms; SOC + BEL 200 mg SC weekly vs. SOC + PBO	SRI-4 response at week 52	Higher rate of response in BEL arm (61.4%) compared to placebo (48.4%) ($p = 0.0006$)
	BEL113750 (n = 677) (20)	Two arms; SOC + BEL 10 mg/kg vs. SOC + PBO	SRI-4 response at week 52	Higher rate of response in BEL arm (53.8%) compared to placebo (40.1%) ($p = 0.0001$)

* Rituximab 1,000 mg administered intravenously at weeks 0, 2, 24, and 26.

** Belimumab administered intravenously at weeks 0, 2, 4, and every 4 weeks thereafter, unless otherwise indicated.

EXPLORER: exploratory phase II/III SLE evaluation of rituximab. SOC, standard of care; RTX, rituximab; PBO, placebo; BILAG, British Isles Lupus Assessment Group; LUNAR, Lupus nephritis assessment with rituximab; MMF, mycophenolate mofetil; CS, corticosteroids; BEL, belimurnab; SRI-4, systemic lupus erythematosus responder index.

(two intravenous [IV] 1,000 mg doses 14 days apart at the start of the trial and at 6 months) or placebo. Major exclusion criteria included severe central nervous system involvement, organ-threatening SLE, recent (within 12 weeks of screening) use of CYC or a calcineurin inhibitor, and pregnancy or planning for pregnancy. During the trial, SOC therapy, which may have included methotrexate (MTX), azathioprine (AZA), mycophenolate mofetil (MMF), and/or corticosteroids, was continued at the discretion of the treating physician.

The primary end point was achieving and maintaining a major clinical response or a partial clinical response at week 52 via the BILAG. Secondary endpoints included average BILAG over 52 weeks, the proportion of patients with a partial clinical response at week 52, the time to first moderate or severe disease flare, and improvement in quality life, among others. RTX's steroid-sparing ability was also assessed.

To the dismay of many, no differences were detected between the RTX and placebo cohorts in achieving the primary or secondary endpoints. This did not change even when patients who did not attain complete B cell depletion were excluded. Nevertheless, among African-American/Hispanic patients, those treated with RTX compared to those treated with placebo had higher rates of major (13.8 vs. 9.4%, respectively) and partial (20.0 vs. 6.3%, respectively) clinical responses (p = 0.04). Within this subgroup of patients, RTX treatment led to reduction in anti-dsDNA titers (p = 0.006) and normalization of complement levels (p = 0.0188) relative to placebo.

Whereas the EXPLORER trial evaluated RTX in non-renal lupus, the Lupus Nephritis Assessment with Rituximab (LUNAR) trial evaluated RTX in lupus nephritis (35). This double-blind, placebo-controlled RCT, using a RTX-dosing regimen similar to that used in the EXPLORER trial, evaluated 144 patients with biopsy-proven class III or class IV nephritis. All patients received corticosteroids [1,000 mg on day 1 and again within three days, followed by weight-based prednisone (maximum 60 mg/daily), which was tapered to \leq 10mg/daily by week 16] and MMF from day 1, with a goal dose of 3 g daily as tolerated.

The primary endpoint was the composite rate of complete and partial renal response at week 52. Complete renal response included a normal serum creatinine if it was abnormal at baseline or a serum creatinine of <115% of baseline if it was normal at baseline; an inactive urinary sediment (<5 RBCs/hpf and no RBC casts), and a urine protein:creatinine ratio <0.5. Partial renal response included a serum creatinine of <115% of baseline, RBCs/hpf <50% above baseline without RBC casts, and at least a 50% decrease in the urine protein:creatinine ratio to <1.0 or to <3.0, if the baseline ratio was >3.0. Secondary end points were similar to the EXPLORER trial and included sustainment of complete renal remission from week 24 to 52 as well as time to complete renal response.

Once again, no differences were detected between the RTX and placebo cohorts in achieving the primary or secondary endpoints. Complete renal response rates were 30% in the placebo group vs. 26% in the RTX group, whereas partial response rates favored RTX (31%) compared to placebo (15%). Along the same lines, among partial responders, 32% of RTX-treated patients had complete resolution of proteinuria compared to just 9% of placebo-treated patients. Similar to the LUNAR study, the African-American population trended toward more clinical improvement with RTX, although this trend did not achieve statistical significance. Additionally, eight patients in the placebo arm required CYC rescue therapy at week 52, whereas no patients in the RTX arm required such intervention. Despite these disappointing findings, rheumatologists continue to use RTX in the clinical setting, often with excellent and encouraging results. Garcia-Carrasco described 52 patients with refractory disease who were treated with RTX (36). Not only did RTX control disease activity in several patients from a musculoskeletal and hematologic standpoint, but it also led to complete or partial renal remission in 10 of the 13 lupus nephritis patients. Terrier et al. (37) described 136 SLE patients, 42 of whom with nephritis, and also found a wide range of benefits, including control of lupus nephritis. This has been corroborated through several other case series and retrospective studies in both renal and non-renal SLE (38–41).

BELIMUMAB

BEL is a human IgG1 λ mAb directed at BAFF (also known as B lymphocyte stimulator [BLyS]). BAFF is a vital B cell survival and differentiation factor that is produced by myeloid-lineage cells (42–44). Deletion of the *Baff* gene prevents development of disease in SLE-prone mice (45), and pharmacologic neutralization of BAFF in such mice ameliorates disease (46–48). In humans, BAFF levels are greater in SLE patients than in healthy control subjects, and BAFF levels correlate with disease activity (17–19, 49, 50).

BEL binds to soluble BAFF, thereby preventing BAFF from binding to its three B cell receptors: TACI, BCMA, and BR3 (20, 51, 52). BEL was approved for adult and pediatric SLE in 2011 and 2019, respectively, and was the first FDA-approved drug for SLE in over 50 years. To date, it remains the only biologic approved for SLE. Unlike RTX, which was developed outside the realm of rheumatology, BEL was developed with SLE in mind.

BEL was studied in two large double-blind phase III RCTs, BLISS-52 (n = 865) and BLISS-76 (n = 819) (53, 54). Each trial enrolled SLE patients with active disease (excluding those with active CNS involvement or nephritis) who, in addition to background SOC, received IV BEL 1, 10 mg/kg, or placebo at weeks 0, 2, 4, and then every 4 weeks. All patients were required to be on stable doses of corticosteroids, non-steroidal antiinflammatories, anti-malarials, and other immunosuppressants for the 30 days prior to the start of the trial. The three arms in both trials were similar in average daily prednisone use, percentage of patients taking >7.5 mg prednisone daily, and use of background medications such as hydroxychloroquine, MTX, AZA, and MMF.

The primary endpoint in both trials was the Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Responder Index (SRI)-4 at week 52, defined as \geq 4 point reduction in the Safety of Estrogens in Lupus Erythematosus National Assessment-Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Disease Activity Index (SELENA-SLEDAI) score, no new British Isles Lupus Activity Group (BILAG) A organ domain score and \leq 1 new BILAG B score, and no worsening in Physicians Global Assessment (PGA) score. Secondary endpoints included SRI-4 response rate at week 76 (for BLISS-76 only), change in PGA score at week 24, and percentage of patients with a mean prednisone dose reduction of \geq 25% from baseline and \leq 7.5 mg/day during weeks 40–52.

At week 52 in BLISS-52, a greater percentage of patients in the BEL 1 mg/kg arm (51%; p = 0.0189) and in the 10 mg/kg arm (58%; p = 0.0024) achieved an SRI-4 response than in the placebo arm (44%). Further, there were also significant improvements in median time to first flare, as well as a steroid sparing effect in the BEL 10 mg/kg arm (p = 0.0036 and 0.0032, respectively). In BLISS-76, the SRI response at week 52 was greater in the BEL 10 mg/kg arm than in the placebo arm (43.2 vs. 33.5%; p = 0.017). While there were some trends toward reduced glucocorticoid use in each BEL arm, not all achieved statistical significance.

Given the success of these two phase III RCTs with IV BEL, subcutaneous (SC) BEL was evaluated in another double-blind phase III RCT, BLISS-SC (55). Patients (n = 836) received SOC and either BEL 200 mg SC every week or placebo, and the primary outcome was SRI-4 response at week 52. Secondary endpoints were time to first flare and reduction in corticosteroid use. Once again, a greater response rate was achieved by patients in the BEL group (61.4%) than in the placebo group (48.4%) (p = 0.0006).

Subsequently, IV BEL (10 mg/kg plus SOC) was again assessed vs. placebo (plus SOC) in the Asia-based phase III RCT, BEL113750 (n = 677) (56). Primary outcome was SRI-4 response at week 52, and for the fourth time in phase III RCTs, response was greater in the BEL arm than in the placebo arm (53.8 vs. 40.1%; p = 0.0001). Secondary end points, including rates of severe flares and reduction in cumulative steroid exposure, were also greater in the BEL arm than in the placebo arm.

Importantly, BEL has achieved success in "real world" settings. In the OBSErve studies, an ongoing international set of observational studies of BEL use in routine clinical practice in over 700 patients, efficacy and a steroid-sparing effect for BEL have been documented (57-60). Additional observational studies of BEL from Italy (n = 67), Greece (n = 91), Sweden (n = 58), and Spain (n = 23) have confirmed the efficacy and steroid-sparing effect of BEL (61-64). Moreover, at time of writing, positive results have been reported (albeit not yet published) for BLISS-LN, a RCT to evaluate BEL's efficacy in lupus nephritis (65). Both post-hoc analysis of phase III trials and examination of "reallife" belimumab-treated patients suggest that patients who have high disease activity (SLEDAI-2K >10), anti-dsDNA positivity, polyarthritis, non-smoking status, and lack of significant end organ damage have the highest probability of responding to BEL treatment (62, 66, 67).

While BEL has demonstrated efficacy both in clinical trials and in real-world settings and has a safe long-term side-effect profile, it is not a panacea for all SLE patients. In clinical trials, at least 40% of SLE patients did not demonstrate a clinically meaningful response to BEL, suggesting that disease activity depended on other pathways. Targeting dendritic cells, type I interferon, or Janus kinase-signal transduction may offer additional control over SLE disease activity, and the future will tell if combination therapy with these (or others) and BEL should be pursued. Additionally, given its cost, BEL is rarely available as a first-line treatment to SLE patients. Finally, the EMBRACE trial, which focused on the efficacy of BEL in patients of self-identified black race, did not meet its primary endpoint (SRI response rate with a modification for proteinuria at week 52), although some trends in favor of BEL were noted (68). As a general approach, it may

TABLE 3 | Rituximab/belimumab paradox.

Paradigm	Hypothesis
Trial design	Liberal use of CS in EXPLORER and concurrent MMF use in LUNAR may have blunted the differences between placebo and RTX, while BEL trials had stricter requirements for background SOC therapy.
	Rigorous composite response in LUNAR may have been too conservative to detect significance, while BEL's primary outcome (SRI-4) was able to detect subtle changes in disease activity.
	Large numbers of patients in BEL trials resulted in adequate powering, while RTX trials may have not enrolled enough patients for adequate powering.
	The SRI-4 used in BEL trials was based on analysis and assessment of prior phase II trials; a similar approach was not taken for RTX trials.
SLE phenotype	SLE phenotypes with aggressive and refractory manifestations may be highly B cell-driven and respond dramatically to RTX, whereas those with more mild phenotypes may respond less well.
	BEL's more widespread effects on the immune system (including on T cells) may allow for better control of mild-moderate disease phenotypes.
B regulatory cells (Bregs)	Bregs are involved in regulatory functions of the immune system. Depletion by RTX may aggravate autoimmune response, whereas they may be spared by BEL.
Plasma cells	RTX spares plasma cells, thereby allowing continued pathogenic autoantibody production. Receptors for BAFF are present on plasma cells, so plasma cell function may be inhibited by BEL.
B cell depletion	B cells may require "priming" by certain factors prior to become sensitive to RTX. No such "priming" may be needed for sensitivity to BEL.
Effect on non-B cells	BEL may modulate non-B-cell elements of the immune system that contribute to SLE activity, whereas RTX is B-cell specific.

CS, corticosteroids; EXPLORER, exploratory phase II/III SLE evaluation of rituximab; MMF, mycophenolate mofetil; LUNAR, Lupus nephritis assessment with rituximab; RTX, rituximab; BEL, belimumab; BEL, belimumab; SRI-4, systemic lupus erythematosus responder index.

prudent for the treating provider to consider treatment with less expensive traditional non-biologic agents such as AZA or MMF prior to pursuing BEL.

DISPARATE OUTCOMES

Although RTX and BEL each target B cells, the two RTX RCTs failed to meet primary endpoints, whereas BEL met its primary endpoint in each of the four published phase III BEL RCTs. This begs the question, "why," and we offer several possibilities to explain the apparent "RTX/BEL paradox" (**Table 3**).

A failed trial does not *a priori* mean that the tested drug failed—the trial design, rather than the trial drug, may have failed. The EXPLORER trial allowed for very liberal use of corticosteroids, which may have led to spuriously inflated responses in the placebo arm, thereby blunting a real difference between RTX-treated and placebo-treated patients. On the flip side, the primary outcomes in the LUNAR trial may have been too restrictive. By utilizing a composite response (the sum of those with either full or partial response), rather by focusing separately on full responses and partial responses, the LUNAR

trial may have compromised its ability to detect differences in partial response rates between RTX-treated and placebotreated patients. Indeed, the trial was powered to detect a 20% increase in complete renal response and a 5% increase in partial renal response, but this powering scheme would have missed a difference between the RTX and placebo arms composed primarily of partial renal responses. Moreover, the RTX and placebo arms each received MMF, a medication known to induce remission of lupus nephritis. Whereas addition of MMF was ethically imperative, it likely blunted the difference in response rates between the two groups. Had a greater number of subjects been enrolled into the trial, a statistically significant difference may have emerged. Indeed, the ethical mandate to include an effective SOC drug (MMF) in the control arm of the LUNAR trial highlights a logistic constraint in SLE clinical trials in general, in that the ethically unavoidable use of effective SOC drugs likely blunts differences between control groups and treatment groups. Consequently, positive signals from the experimental treatment may be "buried" and not appreciated.

Whereas trial design may have doomed the RTX trials, trial design likely contributed to the success of the BEL trials. These phase III trials enrolled large numbers of SLE patients without organ-threatening disease, and the trials were powered at 90% to detect a 14% absolute improvement in the SRI response rate with BEL 10 mg/kg compared to placebo. Further, the SRI used as the primary endpoint was created after rigorous post hoc analysis of the SLE phase II BEL trial (69). That is, the BEL trials were larger than were the RTX trials, and the primary endpoint in the SLE phase III BEL trials was chosen following extensive empiric experience and analyses, an approach not taken in the SLE RTX RCTs.

Beyond the concerns surrounding the design of the RTX trials, the clinical reports of RTX's efficacy in "real world" settings are in a very particular subset of SLE—patients with refractory disease that have inadequately responded to SOC therapy such as MMF or CYC for lupus nephritis. It may be that ongoing disease activity in such patients is highly rooted in aberrant B cell function, so the effectiveness of RTX is enhanced. Indeed, African–American and Hispanic patients trended toward improvement in both the EXPLORER and LUNAR trials, consistent with their harboring more aggressive disease than patients of European descent. It may be that severe, aggressive phenotypes are greatly based in aberrant B cell function, whereas the more mild disease phenotypes are less B cell-driven.

Further, one must recognize that not all B cells are equal or are created equal. Whereas some B cells unquestionably are main culprits in autoimmune diseases such as SLE, other B cells, such as B regulatory cells (Bregs) likely have a role in down-regulating the immune response, rather than stoking the autoimmune fire. In murine SLE models, complete depletion of B cells (including Bregs) in young mice leads to accelerated disease, while adoptive transfer of Bregs into B cell-depleted mice improves survival (70, 71). Indeed, Bregs increase in humans in response to high levels of inflammation and autoimmunity (72), likely reflecting a homeostatic attempt to downregulate a dysregulated immune response and mediated, at least in part, through inhibition of $CD4^+$ T cell proliferation and expansion



of regulatory T cell populations (73). With this in mind, perhaps the profound B cell depletion induced by RTX eliminates a key player (Bregs) in the regulation of the immune response. Given murine studies that demonstrate that autoreactive B cells are preferentially dependent on BAFF for their survival (74, 75), it may be that BEL preferentially downregulates autoreactive (pathogenic) B cells while (relatively) sparing Bregs, thereby favoring resolution of the ongoing autoimmune response.

Another possible explanation for the "RTX/BEL paradox" has to do with the differential effects of RTX and BEL on plasma cells (**Figure 1**). Whereas these cells express BAFF receptors and hence, may be sensitive to the BAFF-neutralizing effect of BEL, plasma cells do not express CD20 and thus, are insensitive to RTX. Accordingly, RTX will not abate ongoing pathogenic autoantibody production by plasma cells, whereas BEL may have some effect. Indeed, bortezomib (which profoundly depletes plasma cells while sparing mature B cells), has a notable beneficial effect on disease activity (including nephritis) and survival in SLE-prone mice, a finding replicated in small human case series (76–78). BEL's ability to target plasma cells may well have contributed to its success in clinical trials, whereas RTX's inability to target plasma cells may have contributed to its failures in clinical trials.

Not only may the kinds of cells targeted (or not targeted) by RTX have contributed to its failure in clinical trials, but the ability of RTX to deplete B cells may not have been as profound as presumed in the RCTs. In murine models, the anatomic location, microenvironment, and state of B cell differentiation play large roles in determining the susceptibility of a particular CD20⁺ B cell to RTX (79). Despite abundant CD20 expression by some B cell populations, they are not fully depleted by RTX, perhaps due to undefined survival signals or other protective factors. Indeed B cells need to be, in a sense, primed and ready for CD20targeted B cell depletion to occur (80). This may help explain why patients with aggressive and recalcitrant disease have high response rates to RTX in the "real-world" setting. Patients with high levels of diseases may harbor B cells in a "primed" state that are "ripe" for RTX-mediated B cell depletion, whereas patients with mild disease (who typically are not treated with RTX in the "real world" but were included in RCTs) may harbor B cells less primed for RTX-mediated B cell depletion. In contrast, as discussed above, autoreactive B cells may be more dependent on BAFF (and hence, more sensitive to BAFF neutralization) than are their non-autoreactive counterparts (75, 81). Accordingly, even though BEL may not promote extensive B depletion, the B cells that are depleted by BEL may preferentially be those that are autoreactive and pathogenic.

Finally, while RTX and BEL each target B cells, differences in their effects on non-B cells may contribute to the "RTX/BEL paradox." Whereas CD20 is highly restricted to B cells, BAFF receptors are expressed on other cells as well (82, 83). For example, TACI is expressed on monocytes, and BAFF appears to be directly involved in monocyte differentiation and activation (83). TACI is also expressed on certain T cell subsets, and BEL's interference with BAFF binding to T cell TACI may modulate T cell function (84). Indeed, BAFF has effects on T cell proliferation, cytokine production, and differentiation (85, 86), so although T cell depletion does not occur following BEL administration (87), interference with T cell function and differentiation may have enough of an effect to control SLE disease activity.

FUTURE PROSPECTS

Whereas BEL significantly promoted clinical responses in RCTs, its effect overall was rather modest. RTX, on the other hand, failed to significantly promote clinical responses in RCTs but may have great potential in the treatment of aggressive SLE. Accordingly, these two agents, when given in combination, may complement each other and lead to a synergistic therapeutic effect. Small case series have indeed reported excellent disease control in patients treated with RTX followed by BEL (88, 89), and randomized trials formally testing such sequential therapy are being performed (NCT03312907, NCT02260934). Given that BAFF levels increase following RTX infusions (90, 91), BEL administration following RTX may blunt the rise in BAFF levels and delay reconstitution of pathogenic autoreactive B cells, thereby resulting in higher rates of clinical response. This is supported by Ramsköld et al.'s (92) findings that compared to those with higher baseline B cells, patients with lower baseline B cells levels experienced improved disease activity after 24 months of BEL.

On the flip side, administration of BEL prior to RTX may mobilize memory B cells from the tissue to the circulation and facilitate greater RTX-mediated depletion of pathogenic B cells. To that end, BLISS-BELIEVE (NCT03312907) is a randomized placebo-controlled clinical trial that is evaluating 200 patients randomized to one of three arms: BEL SC 200 mg weekly for 52 weeks plus placebo at weeks 4 and 6; BEL SC 200 mg weekly for 52 weeks plus RTX 1,000 mg at weeks 4 and 6; or, BEL SC 200 mg weekly plus standard of care for 104 weeks (93). Per the trial design, patients in the first two arms will receive BEL for only 52 weeks, followed by 52 weeks of observation in order to better characterize remission and the effect of the regimen on maintenance of remission. At time of writing, preliminary results are not yet available, and time will show if this combination therapy will have a place in the treatment of SLE. Additionally, it is imperative that the side effect profile of this combination regimen must also be explored in depth, and if there are increased rates

REFERENCES

- Krishnan E, Hubert HB. Ethnicity and mortality from systemic lupus erythematosus in the US. Ann Rheum Dis. (2006) 65:1500–5. doi: 10.1136/ard.2005.040907
- Almaani S, Meara A, Rovin BH. Update on lupus nephritis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. (2017) 12:825–35. doi: 10.2215/CJN.05780616
- Lewis MJ, Jawad AS. The effect of ethnicity and genetic ancestry on the epidemiology, clinical features and outcome of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. (2017) 56:i67-i77. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kew399
- Hanly JG, O'Keeffe AG, Su L, Urowitz MB, Romero-Diaz J, Gordon C, et al. The frequency and outcome of lupus nephritis: results from an international inception cohort study. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. (2016) 55:252– 62. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kev311
- Contreras G, Lenz O, Pardo V, Borja E, Cely C, Iqbal K, et al. Outcomes in African Americans and Hispanics with lupus nephritis. *Kidney Int.* (2006) 69:1846–51. doi: 10.1038/sj.ki.5000243
- Shlomchik MJ, Madaio MP, Ni D, Trounstein M, Huszar D. The role of B cells in lpr/lpr-induced autoimmunity. J Exp Med. (1994) 180:1295– 306. doi: 10.1084/jem.180.4.1295
- Jacob N, Guo S, Mathian A, Koss MN, Gindea S, Putterman C, et al. B Cell and BAFF dependence of IFN-α-exaggerated disease in systemic lupus erythematosus-prone NZM 2328 mice. J Immunol. (2011) 186:4984– 93. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000466
- Chan OT, Hannum LG, Haberman AM, Madaio MP, Shlomchik MJ. A novel mouse with B cells but lacking serum antibody reveals an antibodyindependent role for B cells in murine lupus. *J Exp Med.* (1999) 189:1639– 48. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.10.1639
- 9. Lipsky PE. Systemic lupus erythematosus: an autoimmune disease of B cell hyperactivity. *Nat Immunol.* (2001) 2:764–6. doi: 10.1038/ni0901-764

of any adverse events, this must be weighed against any potential benefits.

CONCLUSION

While BEL has expanded the rheumatologist's armamentarium for SLE, RTX's performance in clinical trials has been disappointing. Yet, a myriad of published case series and "realworld" clinical practice point to RTX having a role in treating active SLE. The reasons behind RTX's failure vs. BEL's success in clinical trials are likely multifaceted, stemming both from differences in design of the trials and from differences in the biologic effects of the two agents. In any case, neither RTX alone nor BEL alone is a panacea for SLE, and just as two heads are often better than one, so too these two B cell-targeting agents (RTX and BEL) may be better than either one alone. Rather than being stuck on a "RTX/BEL paradox," perhaps we will ultimately be able to embrace a "RTX/BEL synergy."

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LW and WS jointly wrote the manuscript and approved the final content. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported in part by a grant from the Selena Gomez Fund.

- Arbuckle MR, McClain MT, Rubertone MV, Scofield RH, Dennis GJ, James JA, et al. Development of autoantibodies before the clinical onset of systemic lupus erythematosus. *N Engl J Med.* (2003) 349:1526– 33. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa021933
- Yurasov S, Wardemann H, Hammersen J, Tsuiji M, Meffre E, Pascual V, et al. Defective B cell tolerance checkpoints in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Exp Med.* (2005) 201:703–11. doi: 10.1084/jem.20042251
- Cappione A III, Anolik JH, Pugh-Bernard A, Barnard J, Dutcher P, Silverman G, et al. Germinal center exclusion of autoreactive B cells is defective in human systemic lupus erythematosus. J Clin Invest. (2005) 115:3205– 16. doi: 10.1172/JCI24179
- Mamula MJ, Fatenejad S, Craft J. B cells process and present lupus autoantigens that initiate autoimmune T cell responses. J Immunol. (1994) 152:1453–61.
- Renaudineau Y, Pers J-O, Bendaoud B, Jamin C, Youinou P. Dysfunctional B cells in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2004) 3:516– 23. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2004.07.035
- Gottenberg JE, Guillevin L, Lambotte O, Combe B, Allanore Y, Cantagrel A, et al. Tolerance and short term efficacy of rituximab in 43 patients with systemic autoimmune diseases. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2005) 64:913– 20. doi: 10.1136/ard.2004.029694
- Carruthers MN, Topazian MD, Khosroshahi A, Witzig TE, Wallace ZS, Hart PA, et al. Rituximab for IgG4-related disease: a prospective, open-label trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2015) 74:1171–7. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206605
- Petri M, Stohl W, Chatham W, McCune WJ, Chevrier M, Ryel J, et al. Association of plasma B lymphocyte stimulator levels and disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2008) 58:2453– 9. doi: 10.1002/art.23678
- 18. Petri MA, van Vollenhoven RF, Buyon J, Levy RA, Navarra SV, Cervera R, et al. Baseline predictors of systemic lupus erythematosus flares: data from the

combined placebo groups in the phase III belimumab trials. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:2143–53. doi: 10.1002/art.37995

- Ju S, Zhang D, Wang Y, Ni H, Kong X, Zhong R. Correlation of the expression levels of BLyS and its receptors mRNA in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Clin Biochem.* (2006) 39:1131–7. doi: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2006.09.010
- von Bulow GU, Bram RJ. NF-AT activation induced by a CAML-interacting member of the tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily. *Science*. (1997) 278:138–41. doi: 10.1126/science.278.5335.138
- Horwitz DA, Fahmy TM, Piccirillo CA, La Cava A. Rebalancing immune homeostasis to treat autoimmune diseases. *Trends Immunol.* (2019) 40:888– 908. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2019.08.003
- 22. Smith MR. Rituximab (monoclonal anti-CD20 antibody): mechanisms of action and resistance. *Oncogene.* (2003) 22:7359– 68. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1206939
- Weiner GJ. Rituximab: mechanism of action. Semin Hematol. (2010) 47:115– 23. doi: 10.1053/j.seminhematol.2010.01.011
- Reff ME, Carner K, Chambers KS, Chinn PC, Leonard JE, Raab R, et al. Depletion of B cells in vivo by a chimeric mouse human monoclonal antibody to CD20. *Blood.* (1994) 83:435–45. doi: 10.1182/blood.V83.2.435.bloodjournal832435
- Stone JH, Merkel PA, Spiera R, Seo P, Langford CA, Hoffman GS, et al. Rituximab versus cyclophosphamide for ANCA-associated vasculitis. N Engl J Med. (2010) 363:221–32. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0909905
- van Vollenhoven RF, Fleischmann RM, Furst DE, Lacey S, Lehane PB. Longterm safety of rituximab: final report of the rheumatoid arthritis global clinical trial program over 11 Years. *J Rheumatol.* (2015) 42:1761– 6. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.150051
- Lopez-Olivo MA, Amezaga Urruela M, McGahan L, Pollono EN, Suarez-Almazor ME. Rituximab for rheumatoid arthritis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2015) 1:CD007356-CD. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007356.pub2
- Md Yusof MY, Kabia A, Darby M, Lettieri G, Beirne P, Vital EM, et al. Effect of rituximab on the progression of rheumatoid arthritis-related interstitial lung disease: 10 years' experience at a single centre. *Rheumatology*. (2017) 56:1348–57. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex072
- So H, Wong VTL, Lao VWN, Pang HT, Yip RML. Rituximab for refractory rapidly progressive interstitial lung disease related to anti-MDA5 antibodypositive amyopathic dermatomyositis. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2018) 37:1983– 9. doi: 10.1007/s10067-018-4122-2
- Leandro MJ, Edwards JC, Cambridge G, Ehrenstein MR, Isenberg DA. An open study of B lymphocyte depletion in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2002) 46:2673–7. doi: 10.1002/art.10541
- Looney RJ, Anolik JH, Campbell D, Felgar RE, Young F, Arend LJ, et al. B cell depletion as a novel treatment for systemic lupus erythematosus: a phase I/II dose-escalation trial of rituximab. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2004) 50:2580– 9. doi: 10.1002/art.20430
- Leandro MJ, Cambridge G, Edwards JC, Ehrenstein MR, Isenberg DA. B-cell depletion in the treatment of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a longitudinal analysis of 24 patients. *Rheumatology*. (2005) 44:1542– 5. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kei080
- 33. Lu TYT, Ng KP, Cambridge G, Leandro MJ, Edwards JCW, Ehrenstein M, et al. A retrospective seven-year analysis of the use of B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus at University College London Hospital: the first fifty patients. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2009) 61:482–7. doi: 10.1002/art.24341
- 34. Merrill JT, Neuwelt CM, Wallace DJ, Shanahan JC, Latinis KM, Oates JC, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: the randomized, double-blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2010) 62:222–33. doi: 10.1002/art.27233
- 35. Rovin BH, Furie R, Latinis K, Looney RJ, Fervenza FC, Sanchez-Guerrero J, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in patients with active proliferative lupus nephritis: the Lupus Nephritis Assessment with Rituximab study. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:1215–26. doi: 10.1002/art.34359
- 36. Garcia-Carrasco M, Mendoza-Pinto C, Sandoval-Cruz M, Soto-Vega E, Beltran-Castillo A, Jimenez-Hernandez M, et al. Anti-CD20 therapy in patients with refractory systemic lupus erythematosus: a longitudinal analysis of 52 Hispanic patients. *Lupus.* (2010) 19:213–9. doi: 10.1177/0961203309351541

- 37. Terrier B, Amoura Z, Ravaud P, Hachulla E, Jouenne R, Combe B, et al. Safety and efficacy of rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: results from 136 patients from the French AutoImmunity and Rituximab registry. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2010) 62:2458–66. doi: 10.1002/art.27541
- Catapano F, Chaudhry AN, Jones RB, Smith KGC, Jayne DW. Long-term efficacy and safety of rituximab in refractory and relapsing systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nephrol Dial Transpl.* (2010) 25:3586–92. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfq256
- Contis A, Vanquaethem H, Truchetet M-E, Couzi L, Rigothier C, Richez C, et al. Analysis of the effectiveness and safety of rituximab in patients with refractory lupus nephritis: a chart review. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2016) 35:517– 22. doi: 10.1007/s10067-015-3166-9
- Fernández-Nebro A, de la Fuente JLM, Carreño L, Izquierdo MG, Tomero E, Rúa-Figueroa I, et al. Multicenter longitudinal study of B-lymphocyte depletion in refractory systemic lupus erythematosus: the LESIMAB study. *Lupus*. (2012) 21:1063–76. doi: 10.1177/0961203312446627
- 41. Witt M, Grunke M, Proft F, Baeuerle M, Aringer M, Burmester G, et al. Clinical outcomes and safety of rituximab treatment for patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) - results from a nationwide cohort in Germany (GRAID). Lupus. (2013) 22:1142–9. doi: 10.1177/0961203313503912
- Nardelli B, Belvedere O, Roschke V, Moore PA, Olsen HS, Migone TS, et al. Synthesis and release of B-lymphocyte stimulator from myeloid cells. *Blood*. (2001) 97:198–204. doi: 10.1182/blood.V97.1.198
- Schneider P, MacKay F, Steiner V, Hofmann K, Bodmer JL, Holler N, et al. BAFF, a novel ligand of the tumor necrosis factor family, stimulates B cell growth. *J Exp Med.* (1999) 189:1747–56. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.11.1747
- Moore PA, Belvedere O, Orr A, Pieri K, LaFleur DW, Feng P, et al. BLyS: member of the tumor necrosis factor family and B lymphocyte stimulator. *Science*. (1999) 285:260–3. doi: 10.1126/science.285.5425.260
- Jacob CO, Pricop L, Putterman C, Koss MN, Liu Y, Kollaros M, et al. Paucity of clinical disease despite serological autoimmunity and kidney pathology in lupus-prone New Zealand mixed 2328 mice deficient in BAFF. *J Immunol.* (2006) 177:2671–80. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.4.2671
- 46. Gross JA, Johnston J, Mudri S, Enselman R, Dillon SR, Madden K, et al. TACI and BCMA are receptors for a TNF homologue implicated in B-cell autoimmune disease. *Nature*. (2000) 404:995–9. doi: 10.1038/35010115
- 47. Kayagaki N, Yan M, Seshasayee D, Wang H, Lee W, French DM, et al. BAFF/BLyS receptor 3 binds the B cell survival factor BAFF ligand through a discrete surface loop and promotes processing of NF-κB2. *Immunity*. (2002) 17:515–24. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00425-9
- Ramanujam M, Wang X, Huang W, Schiffer L, Grimaldi C, Akkerman A, et al. Mechanism of action of transmembrane activator and calcium modulator ligand interactor-Ig in murine systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Immunol.* (2004) 173:3524–34. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.5.3524
- Cheema GS, Roschke V, Hilbert DM, Stohl W. Elevated serum B lymphocyte stimulator levels in patients with systemic immune-based rheumatic diseases. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2001) 44:1313–9. doi: 10.1002/1529-0131(200106)44:6<1313::AID-ART223>3.0.CO;2-S
- Stohl W, Metyas S, Tan SM, Cheema GS, Oamar B, Xu D, et al. B lymphocyte stimulator overexpression in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: longitudinal observations. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2003) 48:3475– 86. doi: 10.1002/art.11354
- Thompson JS, Bixler SA, Qian F, Vora K, Scott ML, Cachero TG, et al. BAFF-R, a newly identified TNF receptor that specifically interacts with BAFF. *Science*. (2001) 293:2108–11. doi: 10.1126/science. 1061965
- 52. Yan M, Brady JR, Chan B, Lee WP, Hsu B, Harless S, et al. Identification of a novel receptor for B lymphocyte stimulator that is mutated in a mouse strain with severe B cell deficiency. *Curr Biol.* (2001) 11:1547–52. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(01) 00481-X
- 53. Furie R, Petri M, Zamani O, Cervera R, Wallace DJ, Tegzova D, et al. A phase III, randomized, placebo-controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3918–30. doi: 10.1002/art.30613
- 54. Navarra SV, Guzman RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus

erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2011) 377:721–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61354-2

- 55. Stohl W, Schwarting A, Okada M, Scheinberg M, Doria A, Hammer AE, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a fifty-two-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:1016–27. doi: 10.1002/art.40049
- 56. Zhang F, Bae SC, Bass D, Chu M, Egginton S, Gordon D, et al. A pivotal phase III, randomised, placebo-controlled study of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus located in China, Japan and South Korea. Ann Rheum Dis. (2018) 77:355–63. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211631
- 57. Collins CE, Dall'Era M, Kan H, Macahilig C, Molta C, Koscielny V, et al. Response to belimumab among patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in clinical practice settings: 24-month results from the OBSErve study in the USA. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2016) 3:e000118. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2015-000118
- Cortes J, Andreu JL, Calvo J, Garcia-Aparicio AM, Coronell CG, Diaz-Cerezo S. Evaluation of use of belimumab in clinical practice settings (observe study) in Spain: health resource utilization and labour absenteeism. *Value Health.* (2014) 17:A534. doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2014.08.1703
- 59. Schwarting A, Schroeder JO, Alexander T, Schmalzing M, Fiehn C, Specker C, et al. First real-world insights into belimumab use and outcomes in routine clinical care of systemic lupus erythematosus in germany: results from the OBSErve Germany study. *Rheumatol Ther.* (2016) 3:271–90. doi: 10.1007/s40744-016-0047-x
- 60. Touma Z, Sayani A, Pineau CA, Fortin I, Matsos M, Ecker GA, et al. Belimumab use, clinical outcomes and glucocorticoid reduction in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus receiving belimumab in clinical practice settings: results from the OBSErve Canada Study. *Rheumatol Int.* (2017) 37:865–73. doi: 10.1007/s00296-017-3682-9
- 61. Anjo C, Mascaro JM Jr, Espinosa G, Cervera R. Effectiveness and safety of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in a real-world setting. *Scand J Rheumatol.* (2019) 48:469–73. doi: 10.1080/03009742.2019.1603324
- Parodis I, Sjöwall C, Jönsen A, Ramsköld D, Zickert A, Frodlund M, et al. Smoking and pre-existing organ damage reduce the efficacy of belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2017) 16:343– 51. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.02.005
- 63. Fanouriakis A, Adamichou C, Koutsoviti S, Panopoulos S, Staveri C, Klagou A, et al. Low disease activity-irrespective of serologic status at baseline-associated with reduction of corticosteroid dose and number of flares in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with belimumab: a real-life observational study. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2018) 48:467–74. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2018.02.014
- Iaccarino L, Bettio S, Reggia R, Zen M, Frassi M, Andreoli L, et al. Effects of belimumab on flare rate and expected damage progression in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*. (2017) 69:115–23. doi: 10.1002/acr.22971
- 65. GSK Announces Positive Headline Results in Phase 3 Study of Benlysta in Patients with Lupus Nephritis. London: GlaxoSmithKline (2019).
- van Vollenhoven RF, Petri MA, Cervera R, Roth DA, Ji BN, Kleoudis CS, et al. Belimumab in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: high disease activity predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:1343– 9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200937
- 67. Iaccarino L, Andreoli L, Bocci EB, Bortoluzzi A, Ceccarelli F, Conti F, et al. Clinical predictors of response and discontinuation of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in real life setting. Results of a large, multicentric, nationwide study. J Autoimmun. (2018) 86:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2017.09.004
- D'Cruz D, Maksimowicz-McKinnon K, Oates J, Barreto Santiago M, Bass D, Burriss S, et al. 200 Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients of black race with systemic lupus erythematosus: results from the EMBRACE study. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2019) 6:A149–50. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2019-lsm.200
- Furie RA, Petri MA, Wallace DJ, Ginzler EM, Merrill JT, Stohl W, et al. Novel evidence-based systemic lupus erythematosus responder index. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2009) 61:1143–51. doi: 10.1002/art.24698
- 70. Haas KM, Watanabe R, Matsushita T, Nakashima H, Ishiura N, Okochi H, et al. Protective and pathogenic roles for B cells during

systemic autoimmunity in NZB/W F1 mice. J Immunol. (2010) 184:4789–800. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0902391

- Watanabe R, Ishiura N, Nakashima H, Kuwano Y, Okochi H, Tamaki K, et al. Regulatory B cells (B10 cells) have a suppressive role in murine lupus: CD19 and B10 cell deficiency exacerbates systemic autoimmunity. *J Immunol.* (2010) 184:4801–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0902385
- Iwata Y, Matsushita T, Horikawa M, Dilillo DJ, Yanaba K, Venturi GM, et al. Characterization of a rare IL-10-competent B-cell subset in humans that parallels mouse regulatory B10 cells. *Blood.* (2011) 117:530– 41. doi: 10.1182/blood-2010-07-294249
- 73. Flores-Borja F, Bosma A, Ng D, Reddy V, Ehrenstein MR, Isenberg DA, et al. CD19+CD24hiCD38hi B cells maintain regulatory T cells while limiting TH1 and TH17 differentiation. *Sci Transl Med.* (2013) 5:173ra23. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3005407
- Lesley R, Xu Y, Kalled SL, Hess DM, Schwab SR, Shu HB, et al. Reduced competitiveness of autoantigen-engaged B cells due to increased dependence on BAFF. *Immunity*. (2004) 20:441–53. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(04)00079-2
- 75. Thien M, Phan TG, Gardam S, Amesbury M, Basten A, Mackay F, et al. Excess BAFF rescues self-reactive B cells from peripheral deletion and allows them to enter forbidden follicular and marginal zone niches. *Immunity*. (2004) 20:785–98. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2004.05.010
- 76. Alexander T, Sarfert R, Klotsche J, Kühl AA, Rubbert-Roth A, Lorenz H-M, et al. The proteasome inhibitior bortezomib depletes plasma cells and ameliorates clinical manifestations of refractory systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. (2015) 74:1474-8. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206016
- 77. Neubert K, Meister S, Moser K, Weisel F, Maseda D, Amann K, et al. The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib depletes plasma cells and protects mice with lupus-like disease from nephritis. *Nat Med.* (2008) 14:748– 55. doi: 10.1038/nm1763
- Sjöwall C, Hjorth M, Eriksson P. Successful treatment of refractory systemic lupus erythematosus using proteasome inhibitor bortezomib followed by belimumab: description of two cases. *Lupus*. (2017) 26:1333– 8. doi: 10.1177/0961203317691371
- Gong Q, Ou Q, Ye S, Lee WP, Cornelius J, Diehl L, et al. Importance of cellular microenvironment and circulatory dynamics in B cell immunotherapy. J Immunol. (2005) 174:817–26. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.2.817
- Gomez Mendez LM, Cascino MD, Garg J, Katsumoto TR, Brakeman P, Dall'Era M, et al. Peripheral blood B cell depletion after rituximab and complete response in lupus nephritis. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2018) 13:1502– 9. doi: 10.2215/CJN.01070118
- Ota M, Duong BH, Torkamani A, Doyle CM, Gavin AL, Ota T, et al. Regulation of the B cell receptor repertoire and self-reactivity by BAFF. J Immunol. (2010) 185:4128–36. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1002176
- Xia XZ, Treanor J, Senaldi G, Khare SD, Boone T, Kelley M, et al. TACI is a TRAF-interacting receptor for TALL-1, a tumor necrosis factor family member involved in B cell regulation. *J Exp Med.* (2000) 192:137– 43. doi: 10.1084/jem.192.1.137
- Chang SK, Arendt BK, Darce JR, Wu X, Jelinek DF. A role for BLyS in the activation of innate immune cells. *Blood.* (2006) 108:2687– 94. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-12-017319
- Wang H, Marsters SA, Baker T, Chan B, Lee WP, Fu L, et al. TACI-ligand interactions are required for T cell activation and collagen-induced arthritis in mice. *Nat Immunol.* (2001) 2:632–7. doi: 10.1038/89782
- Huard B, Schneider P, Mauri D, Tschopp J, French LE. T cell costimulation by the TNF ligand BAFF. J Immunol. (2001) 167:6225–31. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.11.6225
- Sutherland APR, Ng LG, Fletcher CA, Shum B, Newton RA, Grey ST, et al. BAFF augments certain Th1-associated inflammatory responses. *J Immunol.* (2005) 174:5537–44. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.9.5537
- 87. Stohl W, Hiepe F, Latinis KM, Thomas M, Scheinberg MA, Clarke A, et al. Belimumab reduces autoantibodies, normalizes low complement levels, and reduces select B cell populations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:2328–37. doi: 10.1002/art.34400
- Gualtierotti R, Borghi MO, Gerosa M, Schioppo T, Larghi P, Geginat J, et al. Successful sequential therapy with rituximab and belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a case series. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2018) 36:643–7.

- Kraaij T, Kamerling SWA, de Rooij ENM, van Daele PLA, Bredewold OW, Bakker JA, et al. The NET-effect of combining rituximab with belimumab in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. (2018) 91:45– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.03.003
- Cambridge G, Stohl W, Leandro MJ, Migone TS, Hilbert DM, Edwards JC. Circulating levels of B lymphocyte stimulator in patients with rheumatoid arthritis following rituximab treatment: relationships with B cell depletion, circulating antibodies, and clinical relapse. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2006) 54:723– 32. doi: 10.1002/art.21650
- Cambridge G, Isenberg DA, Edwards JC, Leandro MJ, Migone TS, Teodorescu M, et al. B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus: relationships among serum B lymphocyte stimulator levels, autoantibody profile and clinical response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2008) 67:1011-6. doi: 10.1136/ard.2007.079418
- Ramsköld D, Parodis I, Lakshmikanth T, Sippl N, Khademi M, Chen Y, et al. B cell alterations during BAFF inhibition with belimumab in SLE. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 40:517–27. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.12.035
- 93. Teng YKO, Bruce IN, Diamond B, Furie RA, van Vollenhoven RF, Gordon D, et al. Phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, 104-week study of subcutaneous belimumab administered in combination with rituximab in adults with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): BLISS-BELIEVE study protocol. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e025687. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025687

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Wise and Stohl. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





B Cell Therapy in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: From Rationale to Clinical Practice

Ioannis Parodis^{1,2*}, Marit Stockfelt³ and Christopher Sjöwall⁴

¹ Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine Solna, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden, ² Rheumatology, Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden, ³ Department of Rheumatology and Inflammation Research, Institute of Medicine, Sahlgrenska Academy at the University of Gothenburg, Gothenburg, Sweden, ⁴ Division of Inflammation and Infection, Department of Biomedical and Clinical Sciences, Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden

B cell hyperactivity and breach of tolerance constitute hallmarks of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). The heterogeneity of disease manifestations and relatively rare prevalence of SLE have posed difficulties in trial design and contributed to a slow pace for drug development. The anti-BAFF monoclonal antibody belimumab is still the sole targeted therapy licensed for SLE, lending credence to the widely accepted notion that B cells play central roles in lupus pathogenesis. However, more therapeutic agents directed toward B cells or B cell-related pathways are used off-label or have been trialed in SLE. The anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody rituximab has been used to treat refractory SLE during the last two decades, and the anti-type I IFN receptor anifrolumab is currently awaiting approval after one phase III clinical trial which met its primary endpoint and one phase III trial which met key secondary endpoints. While the latter does not directly affect the maturation and antibody production activity of B cells, it is expected to affect the contribution of B cells in proinflammatory cytokine excretion. The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib, primarily directed toward the plasma cells, has been used in few severe cases as an escape regimen. Collectively, current clinical experience and primary results of ongoing clinical trials prophesy that B cell therapies of selective targets will have an established place in the future personalized therapeutic management of lupus patients.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Chris Wincup, University College London, United Kingdom Antonis Fanouriakis, University General Hospital Attikon, Greece

*Correspondence:

Ioannis Parodis ioannis.parodis@ki.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 21 April 2020 **Accepted:** 01 June 2020 **Published:** 09 July 2020

Citation:

Parodis I, Stockfelt M and Sjöwall C (2020) B Cell Therapy in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: From Rationale to Clinical Practice. Front. Med. 7:316. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00316 Keywords: B cells, systemic lupus erythematosus, therapy, biologics, plasma cells, plasmablasts, lupus nephritis

INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a chronic autoimmune disease that can affect multiple organ systems (1). The treatment of SLE has traditionally been non-specific, with antimalarial agents as the therapeutic cornerstone due to the wide variety of beneficial effects associated with their use (2, 3), and broad immunosuppression being used to hamper the inflammatory state and protect against end-organ damage accrual (4–6). Several of the medications used to treat patients with SLE still have not received approval by regulatory drug agencies. Following the timeline of drug development in the field of rheumatology at large, the development of new therapies for SLE has been hampered due to several reasons.

First, the pronounced heterogeneity of clinical phenotypes poses challenges in developing outcome measures which unanimously and reliably capture response to treatment regarding activity in the afflicted organs, and which also reflect the global SLE disease activity. As a result,

34

B Cell Therapy in SLE

the lack of reliable measures for treatment evaluation makes it challenging to design clinical trials to assess drug efficacy. Recruitment of participants has been slow and inadequate in organ-specific trials, whereas the applicability of currently available outcome measures has been questioned in clinically heterogeneous study populations. Borrowed from e.g., rheumatoid arthritis (RA), the treat-to-target concept has also gained attention in SLE (7), and composite measures have been developed to serve as tools for assessing clinical improvement. The SLE Responder Index (SRI) (8) was initially designed to serve as an outcome measure in clinical trials of belimumab (9-11), and the British Isles Lupus Assessment Group (BILAG)-based combined lupus assessment (BICLA) was first used in a phase IIb clinical trial of epratuzumab (12). They were both developed to reflect improvement in SLE disease activity. Other composite tools have been developed to reflect low disease activity, e.g., the Lupus Low Disease Activity State (LLDAS) (13), or remission, e.g., the Definitions of Remission in SLE (DORIS) (14). Both LLDAS and DORIS were designed to be applicable on specific evaluation occasions, and are independent of preceding degree of activity.

Using such tools, the first successful trials (10, 11) resulted in the approval of the first biological agent for the treatment of SLE about one decade ago (15). This agent was belimumab, a monoclonal antibody against the B cell activating cytokine BAFF, further discussed later, and the target was no other than B cells of early maturation stages, lending credence to the historical notion that they have a central role in lupus pathogenesis (16). Indeed, even before the official approval of belimumab as a treatment option, several therapies targeting B cells at different developmental stages have been used off-label (17). This review summarizes the rationale and clinical application of the B cell therapy panorama in SLE.

B CELLS IN SLE

The complex SLE disease is characterized by loss of self-tolerance, which leads to immune responses toward endogenous nuclear and cytoplasmic material. In response to these autoantigens, clones of plasma cells produce autoantibodies, which are considered a hallmark of the disease. Autoantibodies may induce inflammation through the formation of immune complexes and through activation of Fc- γ receptors. Arguing for a pathogenic role, autoantibodies such as anti-Smith (Sm) and anti-double stranded DNA (anti-dsDNA) are associated with the clinical presentation of the disease (18), and the level of anti-dsDNA frequently correlates with SLE disease activity (19).

Apart from the production of autoantibodies, B cells play additional roles in the pathogenesis of SLE. In lupus prone mice, B cells that do not secrete autoantibodies are still important to disease progression (20). This indicates that other B cell functions, such as antigen presentation to T cells may be of importance. Furthermore, B cells display hyperactivity in SLE (21), as well as increased expression of several toll-like receptors (TLRs) compared with healthy individuals (22), which may contribute to the inflammatory state. Thus, B cells are important players in several aspects of the SLE pathogenesis, and reducing the stimulation and numbers of B cells has been an important part of drug research.

B cells initially develop in the fetal liver and adult bone marrow and can be characterized by the use of surface markers such as CD19, CD20 and CD22, expressed at different stages of maturation. The development and survival of B cells depend upon stimulation by the B cell activating factor belonging to the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) family (BAFF), also known as B lymphocyte stimulator (BLyS). BAFF is a member of the TNF ligand superfamily of proteins, and is mainly produced by myeloid and stromal cells (23). Stimulation with BAFF improves B cell survival, proliferation, and antibody production through binding to three known receptors expressed in B cells at different stages of maturation, i.e., the BAFF-Receptor (BAFF-R; also known as BLyS receptor 3, BR3), transmembrane activator and calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor (TACI), and B cell maturation antigen (BCMA). BAFF transgenic mice develop symptoms characteristic of SLE (24), and BAFF levels are increased in patients with SLE compared with healthy controls and correlate with disease activity (25-28). In addition to BAFF, B cells are stimulated by cytokines such as a proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL), which mainly serves as a plasma cell survival factor, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-21 and type I interferons (IFNs).

To inhibit B cell responses in SLE, two main pathways are currently used, i.e., (i) BAFF inhibition, and (ii) B cell depletion targeting the cell surface receptor CD20. The BAFF inhibitor belimumab was the first biological medication approved in 2011 by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the European Medicines Agency (EMA) for use in SLE. Belimumab is a recombinant human IgG1- λ monoclonal antibody that inhibits the soluble form of BAFF, preventing its interaction with BAFF receptors, thus inhibiting B cell survival and maturation. In contrast, rituximab is a chimeric anti-CD20 IgG1 monoclonal antibody that targets the CD20 molecule on the surface of B cells. This leads to B cell depletion through apoptosis, antibody dependent cell mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC), or antibodydependent phagocytosis (ADP). Pharmaceuticals directly and indirectly targeting B cells that are used or have been trialed in SLE are illustrated in Figure 1, and summarized in Table 1.

B CELL DEPLETING THERAPIES

The Rationale for Rituximab

The chimeric anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody rituximab was approved by the FDA in 2006 for use in RA, and has been used off-label in the treatment of refractory SLE (29). The initial uncontrolled studies of rituximab in SLE showed encouraging results with improvements in both the clinical and laboratory compartment of the disease. However, two phase III randomized controlled trials have been performed, the EXPLORER trial in non-renal SLE (30) and the LUNAR trial in renal disease (31), none of which met their primary endpoints of significant reduction of disease activity compared with placebo (32).

The Clinical Trial Failures

Based on experience from rheumatoid arthritis (RA), the most commonly used regimen for rituximab in clinical practice consists of two intravenous infusions of 1,000 mg each, given


14-21 days apart. In the EXPLORER study, 257 patients with moderate to severe non-renal SLE were randomized to receive rituximab or placebo. Rituximab in EXPLORER was administered at a dose of 1,000 mg at week 0, 2, 24, and 26 on a background of azathioprine, methotrexate, or mycophenolic acid therapy. At week 52, there was no difference between the active treatment and placebo groups in the primary endpoints (30), which comprised achievement and maintenance of a major, partial or no clinical response assessed using the eight British Isles Lupus Assessment Group (BILAG) index organ system scores (33). Nonetheless, in a subgroup analysis, rituximab showed benefit over placebo regarding major clinical response in African-American and Hispanic patients (30). In the LUNAR trial, 144 patients with class III or IV lupus nephritis on mycophenolic acid were randomized to receive placebo or rituximab, again at a dose of 1,000 mg at weeks 0, 2, 24 and 26. Also in this study, rituximab failed to achieve the primary endpoint, and there was no significant difference between the placebo and treatment arms regarding the proportion of patients who achieved complete or partial renal response (31). Afterwards, concerns have been raised regarding the concomitant use of high doses of glucocorticoids and immunosuppressive therapy in the EXPLORER and LUNAR trials, potentially clouding the effect exerted by rituximab. Several other factors may have played roles in the disappointing results of these trials, including inappropriate endpoints, the size of study populations and patient heterogeneity (32).

The Promising Reports From Real-Life Use

Despite the negative clinical trials, the European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) recommendations for the management of SLE prompt consideration of rituximab for organ-threatening SLE that has been refractory or shown intolerance to standard of care immunosuppressants (4). Moreover, the joint EULAR/European Renal Association— European Dialysis and Transplant Association (ERA-EDTA) recommendations for the management of lupus nephritis (34) and the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) guidelines for the management of renal SLE (35) recommend the use of rituximab as a rescue treatment in active renal SLE that has been non-responsive to standard therapy.

Indeed, targeting CD20 with rituximab has been endorsed in several centers where it is used as an off-label therapeutic option in SLE, mostly for refractory renal disease, either alone or as an add-on treatment to cyclophosphamide or mycophenolic acid (36–43), but also for other organ manifestations when conventional treatment has failed, e.g., severe lupus polyarthritis, hematological aberrancies and neuropsychiatric lupus (43– 48). However, the use of rituximab has also raised some concerns regarding untoward effects, such as infusion-related reactions (49–51) and an increased frequency of post-rituximab late-onset neutropenia in SLE compared with other diseases, which calls for an attentive surveillance of rituximab-treated patients (52). TABLE 1 | Pharmaceuticals with direct or indirect impact on B cells currently used or trialed for systemic lupus erythematosus.

Drug name	Mechanism of action	Phase	Main results	References
B cell depleting agents				
Epratuzumab	Humanized anti-CD22	III	Primary endpoint not met	Clowse et al. (55)
Obinutuzumab	Humanized anti-CD20	II	Primary and secondary endpoints met	Furie et al. (56)
Ocrelizumab	Humanized anti-CD20	III	Primary endpoint not met	Mysler et al. (53)
Ofatumumab	Fully human anti-CD20	R-L	Well-tolerated; reduced proteinuria	Haarhaus et al. (58)
		R-L	Well-tolerated; safe; efficacy implied	Masoud et al. (59)
Rituximab	Chimeric anti-CD20	11/111	Primary and secondary endpoints not met	Merrill et al. (30)
		III	Primary endpoint not met	Rovin et al. (31)
B cell survival factor inhib	itors			
Atacicept	Blocks BAFF and APRIL	11/111	Serious infections; terminated	Ginzler et al. (89)
Belimumab	Fully human anti-BAFF	III	Superiority over placebo	Navarra et al. (10)
		III	Superiority over placebo	Furie et al. (11)
		III	Superiority over placebo	Stohl et al. (73)
		Ш	Superiority over placebo	Zhang et al. (72)
		III/IV	Primary endpoint not met	D'Cruz et al. (77)
Blisibimod	Inhibits soluble and membrane-bound BAFF	llb	200 mg weekly superior over placebo	Furie et al. (90)
		III	Primary endpoint not met	Merrill et al. (91)
Tabalumab	Human monoclonal antibody binding soluble and membrane-bound BAFF	III	Primary endpoint not met	Isenberg et al. (92)
		III	120 mg every 2 weeks superior over placebo	Merrill et al. (93)
Terminal stage B cell imm	unomodulators			
Bortezomib	Proteasome inhibitor	II	Frequent adverse reactions	Ishii et al. (109)
		R-L	Efficacy implied	Alexander et al. (107)
		R-L	Efficacy implied	Sjöwall et al. (108)
B cell depletion and surviv	al factor inhibition combined			
Rituximab and belimumab	Chimeric anti-CD20 and fully human	II	Recruitment completed	Jones et al. (115)
	anti-BAFF	III	Recruitment completed	Teng et al. (116)
		II	No benefit of add-on belimumab to rituximab and	Aranow et al. (117)
			cyclophosphamide; LN	
		lla	NET formation reduced; LN	Kraaij et al. (118)
		II	Recruiting; LN	NCT03747159
Agents with indirect impac	ct on B cells			
Anifrolumab	Fully human anti-IFNAR	III	Primary endpoint not met	Furie et al. (126)
		Ш	Superiority over placebo	Morand et al. (127)
Rontalizumab	Humanized anti-IFN-α	II	Primary endpoint not met	Kalunian et al. (124)
Sifalimumab	Fully human anti-IFN-α	llb	Superiority over placebo	Khamashta et al. (123

This table summarizes key clinical trials and observational studies of pharmaceuticals used or trialed for systemic lupus erythematosus, which directly or indirectly impact on B cells. Observational real-life studies are provided when clinical trial data are not available or scarce.

APRIL, a proliferation-inducing ligand; BAFF, B cell activating factor belonging to the tumor necrosis factor family; IFN, interferon; IFNAR, type I IFN receptor; LN, lupus nephritis; NET, neutrophil extracellular trap; R-L, real-life.

B Cell Depleting Therapies Other Than Rituximab

Besides rituximab, some additional biological therapies targeting B cells have been trialed in SLE. The anti-CD20 humanized monoclonal antibody ocrelizumab was evaluated in a phase III trial which included 381 cases with severe lupus nephritis. However, the trial was terminated early due to an imbalance in serious infections in the treatment arm, and ocrelizumab has not been studied further (53). Epratuzumab is a humanized monoclonal antibody directed against CD22, which was well-tolerated and yielded encouraging results in a phase IIb study, with an evident superiority of epratuzumab 2,400 mg monthly in inducing BICLA response compared with placebo (12, 54). Unfortunately, none of the two subsequent phase III trials of epratuzumab in lupus were able to show improvements in response frequencies when compared with placebo (55).

Obinutuzumab is another humanized anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody with superior B cell cytotoxic effects over rituximab implicated for patients with RA and SLE. This drug has been studied in a phase II clinical trial of lupus nephritis (NOBILITY; NCT02550652), designed to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the type II anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody obinutuzumab in patients with proliferative kidney disease. The first results were reported in the form of a conference abstract, where greater frequencies of complete and partial renal response were observed among patients who received obinutuzumab vs. placebo, both as an add-on to mycophenolate mofetil and glucorticoids (56). Finally, the fully human monoclonal antibody of atumumab, approved for the treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia, has shown encouraging results in smaller groups of patients with lupus manifestations such as autoimmune hemolytic anemia, immune-mediated thrombocytopenia and lupus nephritis (57, 58). These last two agents could be of particular interest for patients in whom rituximab has shown efficacy but infusion reactions have prompted discontinuation (59), or patients who did not achieve complete B cell depletion following treatment with rituximab (50).

INHIBITION OF B CELL SURVIVAL FACTORS

Rationale

Due to its important role in B cell homeostasis, BAFF has been of central interest as a target molecule in B cell pharmacotherapy in SLE. Belimumab, formerly known as Lympho-Stat B, was the first drug to be licensed for SLE in more than 60 years, and is still the sole biological agent approved for use in adult SLE since 2011 and pediatric and adolescent SLE since 2019. The efficacy of belimumab in reducing lupus activity was first shown in two phase III randomized, placebo-controlled clinical trials (10, 11), and patients with serological activity, high BAFF levels, low baseline B cell counts, limited or no organ damage and no exposure to tobacco were later demonstrated to be more benefited (60–67). Belimumab is a recombinant human IgG1- λ monoclonal antibody that specifically binds to the soluble form of BAFF. Normally, the binding of BAFF to B cells prolongs their survival and promotes their maturation and differentiation toward immunoglobulin and autoantibody production (68). BAFF signaling also leads to increases in anti-apoptotic proteins (69). As defective clearance of apoptotic cells is implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE and stimulation of autoantibody production, reductions in anti-apoptotic proteins upon BAFF inhibition may be expected to hamper this B cell-driven component of lupus pathogenesis.

Clinical Trials and Observational Studies of Belimumab

Early trials of belimumab in SLE were inconclusive. A phase II trial that comprised 449 patients failed to meet its primary endpoints (9). However, a significant proportion of study participants (30%) had no elevated titres of antinuclear antibodies (ANA) at baseline, and the validity of their diagnosis was later questioned. To this point, it is important to mention that ANA have been shown to be less common than generally assumed in established cases of SLE (70, 71), which still is a matter of debate.

The first successful randomized controlled trial of belimumab in SLE was the BLISS-52 trial. BLISS-52 comprised 865 patients with a moderate to severe SLE and positivity for immunological markers. Modest but consistent improvements through week 52 were displayed in patients who received belimumab across various clinical outcomes, and the trial met its primary endpoint, i.e., a significantly greater proportion of patients who received belimumab 10 mg/kg at week 0, 2, 4 and thereafter every fourth week met the SRI-4 criteria for response compared with placebo (10). A second phase III clinical trial of similar design, the BLISS-76 trial, comprised 819 patients. The main difference compared with BLISS-52 was that the observation period in BLISS-76 was prolonged to a total of 76 weeks. The primary efficacy endpoint was the same as that in BLISS-52, and was set to the evaluation visit of week 52. Although this endpoint was reached at week 52 with belimumab 10 mg/kg resulting in a greater proportion of SRI-4 responders than placebo, the results of the subsequent study period until week 76 were rather inconclusive (11). Since then, three more phase III trials have been performed. One assessed belimumab efficacy in a North East Asian SLE population (72), and another one assessed the efficacy of subcutaneous administration (73, 74); both reached their primary endpoint, i.e., SRI-4 response frequency at week 52. Another phase III/IV trial assessed the efficacy of belimumab in SLE patients of black race (EMBRACE) using the same primary endpoint, however with a modification in the SLE Disease Activity Index (SLEDAI) assessment for the proteinuria item to meet the SLEDAI-2K standard (75), as compared with scoring according to Safety of Estrogens in Lupus Erythematosus National Assessment (SELENA)-SLEDAI (76) in the original SRI (8). While the primary endpoint of EMBRACE was not achieved, patients with high disease activity were benefited (77). Finally, reports from several real-life clinical settings have confirmed clinical efficacy and steroid-sparing effects (61, 78-84).

The BLISS trials of belimumab excluded patients with severe active lupus nephritis, but a large proportion of study participants had a history of renal involvement and low to moderate proteinuria at the time of inclusion (10, 11). A *post-hoc* analysis demonstrated that these patients benefited from belimumab with regard to several organ-specific aspects, including rates of renal flares (85). A phase III randomized controlled trial has been designed to specifically assess the effect of belimumab as an add-on to standard of care therapy in patients with active renal SLE, i.e., the BLISS-LN trial (NCT01639339), and publication of the first results is awaited. In a recent press release, the pharmaceutical company announced that BLISS-LN met its primary and key secondary endpoints (86), which paves the way for increasing use of B cell-targeted immunomodulation in this severe lupus manifestation (87).

B Cell Survival Factor Inhibitors Other Than Belimumab

Atacicept is another BAFF-blocking biological agent that has been studied as a candidate pharmaceutical for SLE. Being a receptor construct that combines TACI with the Fc portion of human IgG, atacicept blocks the effects of both BAFF and its homologous B cell cytokine APRIL (88). Unfortunately, a clinical trial of atacicept in lupus nephritis was prematurely terminated due to adverse events in the form of hypogammaglobulinemia and infections (89), but attempts with adjusted dosing have not been totally abandoned.

Blisibimod is a fusion protein consisting of four high-affinity BAFF-binding domains and the Fc domain of human IgG1, and targets both soluble and membrane-bound BAFF. A doseranging phase IIb clinical trial (90) determined a safe and effective dose of blisibimob to be further studied in a subsequent phase III clinical trial, which however failed to meet its primary endpoint (91).

Only one of the two phase III clinical trials of tabalumab, a fully human monoclonal antibody that targets soluble and membrane-bound BAFF, met its primary endpoint, i.e., proportion of patients achieving SRI-5 at week 52 (92, 93), and no further development of this drug was therefore planned for SLE. However, it is worth noting that no dose-ranging phase II studies had preceded the phase III trials. Several key outcomes in both trials still justify the rationale of targeting both the cleaved and membrane-bound BAFF counterparts (94, 95).

MODULATING THE TERMINAL MATURATION STAGE OF B CELLS

The Rationale for Proteasome Inhibition

The majority of the immunosuppressants used in SLE exert their therapeutic effects on B cells, plasmablasts and short-lived plasma cells (96). However, to achieve effects beyond this, i.e., on the long-lived plasma cells, the only available alternatives are autologous stem cell transplantation, atacicept (blocking both BAFF and APRIL) and proteasome inhibition (97–99). This was the rationale for using bortezomib in SLE cases resistant to conventional therapy.

Bortezomib is a specific, reversible, and cell permeable dipeptide boronic acid inhibitor of the chymotryptic activity of the 20S subunit of the proteasome, approved for the treatment of multiple myeloma and mantle cell lymphoma (100). Proteasome inhibition causes accumulation of defective immunoglobulin chains, resulting in endoplasmic reticulum stress, misfolded protein response, and subsequent apoptosis of plasma cells (101, 102). In addition, the long-lived plasma cells are vigorous antibody producers, and are thus highly sensitive to proteasome inhibition (99). On the other hand, proteasome inhibitors also effectively function as inhibitors of the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines through the regulation of NF-ĸB activation (103). Promising results in experimental lupus models and reports on use of bortezomib for allograft rejection in kidney transplantation (104, 105) have given rise to the concept of using bortezomib for patients with refractory lupus (106).

Evidence From Clinical Trials and Observational Studies

Several cases with refractory and life-threating manifestations of SLE in Germany and Sweden were treated with bortezomib and encouraging results were reported (107, 108). In a recent Japanese multicentre double-blind randomized controlled phase II trial, which enrolled 14 patients with persistently raised disease activity, patients were randomized to receive either bortezomib as an add-on therapy to their concomitant immunosuppressants or placebo (109). Unfortunately, albeit obvious clinical efficacy was seen in several patients, some of the patients who received bortezomib experienced adverse reactions, i.e., fever, severe hypersensitivity, or other infusion reactions. The authors recommended to carefully select patients for bortezomib therapy, and use protocols to prevent side-effects.

COMBINING B CELL THERAPIES

Rationale

Since rituximab induces B cell depletion, but also results in elevation of BAFF levels, studies have examined whether the increased BAFF levels may promote re-expansion of autoreactive B cells and by extension an earlier relapse. The effects of rituximab are dependent on the degree of B cell depletion, and incomplete depletion has been shown to be associated with lower frequencies of clinical response (27). In patients with refractory SLE with high levels of anti-dsDNA antibodies, relapse occurred at lower B cell numbers, and plasmablasts represented a larger percentage of the B cell population (110). Following rituximab administration, levels of BAFF rise (111), and BAFF levels are higher at relapse after rituximab treatment compared with disease flare before rituximab treatment (112). Further, quantifiable BAFF in serum has been associated with shorter clinical response to rituximab in patients with refractory SLE (113). Thus, a contributing factor to the lack of efficacy of rituximab in randomized clinical trials may be the increased BAFF levels following rituximab administration. Theoretically, combining rituximab with belimumab could give a more thorough and sustained inhibition of B cell responses, as speculated in early investigations (28, 111, 112, 114). This is currently evaluated in several clinical trials, e.g., BEAT Lupus (115) and BLISS-BELIEVE (116).

It is of particular importance that the merit of combining B cell therapies has also been conceptualized in the context of lupus nephritis. The Rituximab and Belimumab for Lupus Nephritis (CALIBRATE; NCT02260934) (117) and the investigatorinitiated Synergetic B cell Immunomodulation in SLE (SynBioSe) trials (SynBioSe 1: NCT02284984; SynBioSe 2: NCT03747159) were designed to assess the efficacy of rituximab and belimumab combined in active lupus nephritis. The proof-of-concept open label SynBioSe 1 is completed, and a first report demonstrated reductions in antinuclear antibodies and neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation (118). SynBioSe 2 is currently recruiting, and results may be anticipated by the end of 2023.

PERSPECTIVE: FUTURE WAYS OF TARGETING B CELLS

Autoreactive B cells are indubitably key cells in the pathogenesis of SLE, but the theoretical merit has hitherto seldom culminated in the anticipated outcomes in drug development. The lack of success in clinical trials has not been for lack of trying. Apart from pharmaceuticals which predominantly exert effects on B cells, numerous other therapeutic modalities have been trialed for SLE, several of them expected to indirectly impact on B cells and B cell functions. For example, in lupus prone mice, targeting other B cell stimulating cytokines, such as IL-6, decreased disease progression, but this strategy did not succeed in subsequent clinical trials (119). Targeting the co-stimulatory molecule CD40 led to modest clinical improvement, but also unacceptable sideeffects in the form of thromboembolic events (120).

Activation of the type I IFN pathway is prominent in the pathogenesis of SLE, and type I IFNs stimulate BAFF production. In patients with SLE, the type I IFN pathway is overexpressed, and the IFN- α protein in particular has shown associations with both disease activity (121) and risk of relapse (122). IFNs are pleiotropic cytokines with numerous functions in the immune response equilibrium, including an impact on B cells. Thus, albeit not exclusive, the effects of IFN inhibition are attractive also in the B cell context.

The first reports to support the efficacy of direct IFN- α inhibition in SLE originated from a phase IIb clinical trial of sifalimumab (123). The results were modest, but in favor of sifalimumab. Unfortunately, a phase II trial of the anti-INF- α rontalizumab demonstrated that rontalizumab was superior over placebo in SLE patients with low IFN-regulated gene expression, but not in patients with high IFN gene signature (124), contrary to what expected considering its biologic mechanism.

Following promising results in a phase II clinical trial (125), the type I IFN receptor (IFNAR) inhibitor anifrolumab was evaluated in two phase III trials, i.e., TULIP-1 and TULIP-2. In TULIP-1, the primary outcome, i.e., SRI-4 response, was not met (126). By contrast, a greater proportion of patients receiving anifrolumab vs. placebo in TULIP-2 met the primary outcome, i.e., BICLA (127). Possible reasons for the discrepancy between the TULIP trials may include the choice of outcomes and the study populations. The primary endpoint in TULIP-2 was initially planned to be SRI-4. However, this was changed at a later stage, upon a subanalysis of TULIP-1 where proportions of BICLA unlike SRI-4 responders favored anifrolumab. Notably, in TULIP-2 both SRI-4 and BICLA showed ability to separate treatment arms.

An interesting trend is targeting B cell intracellular signaling, such as through inhibition of Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase (BTK), which is a strategy approved for the treatment of B cell malignancies. Inhibition of BTK has shown efficacy in lupus prone mice, which resulted in reduced kidney damage and increased survival (128). Another development originating in the area of cancer therapy was the chimeric auto-antigen

REFERENCES

- Kaul A, Gordon C, Crow MK, Touma Z, Urowitz MB, van Vollenhoven R, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2016) 2:16039. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.39
- Ruiz-Irastorza G, Khamashta MA. Hydroxychloroquine: the cornerstone of lupus therapy. *Lupus*. (2008) 17:271–3. doi: 10.1177/0961203307086643

receptor (CAAR) T cells. CAAR-T cells have been genetically engineered to kill human autoreactive B cells specific toward desmoglein-3 in pemphigus vulgaris (129), and in two lupus mice models, use of CAAR-T cells targeting the CD19 surface molecule resulted in reduced kidney damage and increased survival (130). Although long-term data are not available, evidence suggests that the CAAR-T cells acquire a long-term memory phenotype and persist in peripheral tissue of patients.

Epilog

To summarize, B cell hyperactivity and breach of tolerance constitute hallmarks of SLE, and it is widely accepted that B cells play central roles in the pathogenesis. However, the contribution of B cells to disease initiation and perpetuation is less well understood. B cells in SLE constitute the main autoantibody producers and probably facilitate the priming of autoreactive T cells and function as antigen-presenting cells, as well as constitute a source of the cytokines involved in immune dysregulation (131). As a result, many of the therapeutic agents that have been trialed in SLE target B cell-related pathways.

Even though drug development in the field of SLE has been slow, B cell-targeting therapies have been increasingly used during the last two decades and contributed to improved management and improved prognosis. The amount and primary results of ongoing clinical trials prophesy that B cell therapies of selective targets will have an established place in the future personalized therapeutic management of lupus patients.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the manuscript draft, critically reviewed all parts of the manuscript, accepted its final version prior to submission, and account for its content.

FUNDING

IP was funded by the Swedish Rheumatism Association, King Gustaf V's 80-year Anniversary foundation Professor Nanna Svartz Foundation, Ulla and Roland Gustafsson Foundation, and Region Stockholm and Karolinska Institutet. MS was funded by the Gothenburg Society of Medicine. CS was funded by the Swedish Rheumatism Association, Region Östergötland (ALF grants), King Gustaf V's 80-year Anniversary foundation, and King Gustaf V and Queen Victoria's Freemasons foundation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Lina Wirestam for the schematic illustration.

- Ruiz-Irastorza G, Ramos-Casals M, Brito-Zeron P, Khamashta MA. Clinical efficacy and side effects of antimalarials in systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2010) 69:20–8. doi: 10.1136/ard.2008. 101766
- Fanouriakis A, Kostopoulou M, Alunno A, Aringer M, Bajema I, Boletis JN, et al. Update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann

Rheum Dis. (2019) 78:736–45. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-2 15089

- Barile-Fabris L, Ariza-Andraca R, Olguin-Ortega L, Jara LJ, Fraga-Mouret A, Miranda-Limon JM, et al. Controlled clinical trial of IV cyclophosphamide versus IV methylprednisolone in severe neurological manifestations in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2005) 64:620–5. doi: 10.1136/ard.2004.025528
- Contreras G, Tozman E, Nahar N, Metz D. Maintenance therapies for proliferative lupus nephritis: mycophenolate mofetil, azathioprine and intravenous cyclophosphamide. *Lupus*. (2005) (14 Suppl 1):s33–8. doi: 10.1177/096120330501400107
- van Vollenhoven RF, Mosca M, Bertsias G, Isenberg D, Kuhn A, Lerstrom K, et al. Treat-to-target in systemic lupus erythematosus: recommendations from an international task force. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2014) 73:958–67. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-205139
- Furie RA, Petri MA, Wallace DJ, Ginzler EM, Merrill JT, Stohl W, et al. Novel evidence-based systemic lupus erythematosus responder index. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2009) 61:1143–51. doi: 10.1002/art.24698
- Wallace DJ, Stohl W, Furie RA, Lisse JR, McKay JD, Merrill JT, et al. A phase II, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging study of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2009) 61:1168–78. doi: 10.1002/art.24699
- Navarra SV, Guzman RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2011) 377:721–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61354-2
- 11. Furie R, Petri M, Zamani O, Cervera R, Wallace DJ, Tegzova D, et al. A phase III, randomized, placebo-controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3918–30. doi: 10.1002/art.30613
- 12. Wallace DJ, Kalunian K, Petri MA, Strand V, Houssiau FA, Pike M, et al. Efficacy and safety of epratuzumab in patients with moderate/severe active systemic lupus erythematosus: results from EMBLEM, a phase IIb, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicentre study. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2014) 73:183–90. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2012-202760
- Franklyn K, Lau CS, Navarra SV, Louthrenoo W, Lateef A, Hamijoyo L, et al. Asia-pacific lupus, definition and initial validation of a lupus low disease activity state (LLDAS). *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:1615–21. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-207726
- van Vollenhoven R, Voskuyl A, Bertsias G, Aranow C, Aringer M, Arnaud L, et al. A framework for remission in SLE: consensus findings from a large international task force on definitions of remission in SLE (DORIS). *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:554–61. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209519
- Parodis I, Axelsson M, Gunnarsson I. Belimumab for systemic lupus erythematosus: a practice-based view. *Lupus.* (2013) 22:372–80. doi: 10.1177/0961203313476154
- Harvey PR, Gordon C. B-cell targeted therapies in systemic lupus erythematosus: successes and challenges. *BioDrugs*. (2013) 27:85–95. doi: 10.1007/s40259-013-0015-8
- Gunnarsson I, Sundelin B, Jonsdottir T, Jacobson SH, Henriksson EW, van Vollenhoven RF. Histopathologic and clinical outcome of rituximab treatment in patients with cyclophosphamide-resistant proliferative lupus nephritis. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2007) 56:1263–72. doi: 10.1002/art.22505
- Swaak AJ, Huysen V, Nossent JC, Smeenk RJ. Antinuclear antibody profiles in relation to specific disease manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Clin Rheumatol.* (1990) 9:82–94. doi: 10.1007/BF02205555
- Frodlund M, Dahlstrom O, Kastbom A, Skogh T, Sjowall C. Associations between antinuclear antibody staining patterns and clinical features of systemic lupus erythematosus: analysis of a regional Swedish register. *BMJ Open*. (2013) 3:e003608. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003608
- Chan OT, Hannum LG, Haberman AM, Madaio MP, Shlomchik MJ. A novel mouse with B cells but lacking serum antibody reveals an antibodyindependent role for B cells in murine lupus. *J Exp Med.* (1999) 189:1639–48. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.10.1639
- Suzuki N, Sakane T. Induction of excessive B cell proliferation and differentiation by an *in vitro* stimulus in culture in human systemic lupus erythematosus. J Clin Invest. (1989) 83:937–44. doi: 10.1172/JCI113979

- 22. Klonowska-Szymczyk A, Wolska A, Robak T, Cebula-Obrzut B, Smolewski P, Robak E. Expression of toll-like receptors 3, 7, and 9 in peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Mediators Inflamm*. (2014) 2014:381418. doi: 10.1155/2014/381418
- Mackay F, Schneider P. Cracking the BAFF code. Nat Rev Immunol. (2009) 9:491–502. doi: 10.1038/nri2572
- Gross JA, Johnston J, Mudri S, Enselman R, Dillon SR, Madden K, et al. TACI and BCMA are receptors for a TNF homologue implicated in B-cell autoimmune disease. *Nature*. (2000) 404:995–9. doi: 10.1038/35010115
- Petri M, Stohl W, Chatham W, McCune WJ, Chevrier M, Ryel J, et al. Association of plasma B lymphocyte stimulator levels and disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2008) 58:2453–9. doi: 10.1002/art.23678
- Salazar-Camarena DC, Ortiz-Lazareno PC, Cruz A, Oregon-Romero E, Machado-Contreras JR, Munoz-Valle JF, et al. Association of BAFF, APRIL serum levels, BAFF-R, TACI and BCMA expression on peripheral B-cell subsets with clinical manifestations in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. (2016) 25:582–92. doi: 10.1177/0961203315608254
- 27. Vital EM, Dass S, Buch MH, Henshaw K, Pease CT, Martin MF, et al. B cell biomarkers of rituximab responses in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3038-47. doi: 10.1002/art.30466
- Parodis I, Zickert A, Sundelin B, Axelsson M, Gerhardsson J, Svenungsson E, et al. Evaluation of B lymphocyte stimulator and a proliferation inducing ligand as candidate biomarkers in lupus nephritis based on clinical and histopathological outcome following induction therapy. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2015) 2:e000061. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2014-000061
- Eko SL, van Vollenhoven RF. Rituximab and lupus-a promising pair? Curr Rheumatol Rep. (2014) 16:444. doi: 10.1007/s11926-014-0444-5
- Merrill JT, Neuwelt CM, Wallace DJ, Shanahan JC, Latinis KM, Oates JC, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: the randomized, double-blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2010) 62:222–33. doi: 10.1002/art.27233
- Rovin BH, Furie R, Latinis K, Looney RJ, Fervenza FC, Sanchez-Guerrero J, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in patients with active proliferative lupus nephritis: the lupus nephritis assessment with rituximab study. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:1215–26. doi: 10.1002/art.34359
- Touma Z, Urowitz MB, Gladman DD. Systemic lupus erythematosus: an update on current pharmacotherapy and future directions. *Expert Opin Biol Ther.* (2013) 13:723–37. doi: 10.1517/14712598.2013.764411
- 33. Isenberg DA, Rahman A, Allen E, Farewell V, Akil M, Bruce IN, et al. BILAG 2004. Development and initial validation of an updated version of the british isles lupus assessment group's disease activity index for patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology*. (2005) 44:902–6. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keh624
- 34. Fanouriakis A, Kostopoulou M, Cheema K, Anders HJ, Aringer M, Bajema I, et al. Update of the joint European league against rheumatism and european renal association-european dialysis and transplant association (EULAR/ERA-EDTA) recommendations for the management of lupus nephritis. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:713–23. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-216924
- 35. Hahn BH, McMahon MA, Wilkinson A, Wallace WD, Daikh DI, Fitzgerald JD, et al. American College of, American College of Rheumatology guidelines for screening, treatment, and management of lupus nephritis. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2012) 64:797–808. doi: 10.1002/acr.21664
- 36. Jonsdottir T, Gunnarsson I, Mourao AF, Lu TY, van Vollenhoven RF, Isenberg D. Clinical improvements in proliferative vs membranous lupus nephritis following B-cell depletion: pooled data from two cohorts. *Rheumatology.* (2010) 49:1502–4. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/k eq055
- Jonsdottir T, Sundelin B, Welin Henriksson E, van Vollenhoven RF, Gunnarsson I. Rituximab-treated membranous lupus nephritis: clinical outcome and effects on electron dense deposits. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2011) 70:1172–3. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.129288
- Jonsdottir T, Zickert A, Sundelin B, Henriksson EW, van Vollenhoven RF, Gunnarsson I. Long-term follow-up in lupus nephritis patients treated with rituximab–clinical and histopathological response. *Rheumatology*. (2013) 52:847–55. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kes348

- Weidenbusch M, Rommele C, Schrottle A, Anders HJ. Beyond the LUNAR trial. Efficacy of rituximab in refractory lupus nephritis. *Nephrol Dial Transplant.* (2013) 28:106–11. doi: 10.1093/ndt/g fs285
- Davies RJ, Sangle SR, Jordan NP, Aslam L, Lewis MJ, Wedgwood R, et al. Rituximab in the treatment of resistant lupus nephritis: therapy failure in rapidly progressive crescentic lupus nephritis. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:574–82. doi: 10.1177/0961203313483376
- Zhang J, Zhao Z, Hu X. Effect of rituximab on serum levels of anticlq and antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies in refractory severe lupus nephritis. *Cell Biochem Biophys.* (2015) 72:197–201. doi: 10.1007/s12013-014-0437-z
- Gomez Mendez LM, Cascino MD, Garg J, Katsumoto TR, Brakeman P, Dall'Era M, et al. Peripheral blood B cell depletion after rituximab and complete response in lupus nephritis. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2018) 13:1502– 9. doi: 10.2215/CJN.01070118
- Alshaiki F, Obaid E, Almuallim A, Taha R, El-Haddad H, Almoallim H. Outcomes of rituximab therapy in refractory lupus: a meta-analysis. *Eur J Rheumatol.* (2018) 5:118–26. doi: 10.5152/eurjrheum.2018.17096
- 44. Jonsdottir T, Gunnarsson I, Risselada A, Henriksson EW, Klareskog L, van Vollenhoven RF. Treatment of refractory SLE with rituximab plus cyclophosphamide: clinical effects, serological changes, and predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2008) 67:330–4. doi: 10.1136/ard.2007.079095
- 45. Terrier B, Amoura Z, Ravaud P, Hachulla E, Jouenne R, Combe B, et al. Club rhumatismes et, safety and efficacy of rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: results from 136 patients from the French autoimmunity and rituximab registry. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2010) 62:2458–66. doi: 10.1002/art.27541
- Ramos-Casals M, Garcia-Hernandez FJ, de Ramon E, Callejas JL, Martinez-Berriotxoa A, Pallares L, et al. Off-label use of rituximab in 196 patients with severe, refractory systemic autoimmune diseases. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2010) 28:468–76. Available online at: https://www.clinexprheumatol.org/ abstract.asp?a=747
- 47. Witt M, Grunke M, Proft F, Baeuerle M, Aringer M, Burmester G, et al. German registry of autoimmune diseases, clinical outcomes and safety of rituximab treatment for patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) results from a nationwide cohort in Germany (GRAID). *Lupus*. (2013) 22:1142–9. doi: 10.1177/0961203313503912
- Ryden-Aulin M, Boumpas D, Bultink I, Callejas Rubio JL, Caminal-Montero L, Castro A, et al. Off-label use of rituximab for systemic lupus erythematosus in Europe. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2016) 3:e000163. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2016-000163
- Karmacharya P, Poudel DR, Pathak R, Donato AA, Ghimire S, Giri S. Rituximab-induced serum sickness: a systematic review. Semin Arthritis Rheum. (2015) 45:334–40. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2015. 06.014
- Md Yusof MY, Shaw D, El-Sherbiny YM, Dunn E, Rawstron AC, Emery P, et al. Predicting and managing primary and secondary non-response to rituximab using B-cell biomarkers in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:1829–36. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211191
- Hennessey A, Lukawska J, Cambridge G, Isenberg D, Leandro M. Adverse infusion reactions to rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a retrospective analysis. *BMC Rheumatol.* (2019) 3:32. doi: 10.1186/s41927-019-0082-7
- Parodis I, Soder F, Faustini F, Kasza Z, Samuelsson I, Zickert A, et al. Rituximab-mediated late-onset neutropenia in systemic lupus erythematosus - distinct roles of BAFF and APRIL. *Lupus*. (2018) 27:1470–8. doi: 10.1177/0961203318777116
- Mysler EF, Spindler AJ, Guzman R, Bijl M, Jayne D, Furie RA, et al. Efficacy and safety of ocrelizumab in active proliferative lupus nephritis: results from a randomized, double-blind, phase III study. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2013) 65:2368–79. doi: 10.1002/art.38037
- 54. Wallace DJ, Goldenberg DM. Epratuzumab for systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:400–5. doi: 10.1177/0961203312469692
- 55. Clowse ME, Wallace DJ, Furie RA, Petri MA, Pike MC, Leszczynski P, et al. Efficacy and safety of epratuzumab in moderately to severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: results from two phase III randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:362–75. doi: 10.1002/art.39856

- 56. Furie R, Aroca G, Alvarez A, Fragoso-Loyo H, Santillán E, Rovin B, et al. A phase II randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study to evaluate the efficacy and safety of obinutuzumab or placebo in combination with mycophenolate mofetil in patients with active class III or IV lupus nephritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:0939.
- 57. Montillo M, O'Brien S, Tedeschi A, Byrd JC, Dearden C, Gill D, et al. Ibrutinib in previously treated chronic lymphocytic leukemia patients with autoimmune cytopenias in the RESONATE study. *Blood Cancer J.* (2017) 7:e524. doi: 10.1038/bcj.2017.5
- Haarhaus ML, Svenungsson E, Gunnarsson I. Ofatumumab treatment in lupus nephritis patients. *Clin Kidney J.* (2016) 9:552–5. doi: 10.1093/ckj/sfw022
- Masoud S, McAdoo SP, Bedi R, Cairns TD, Lightstone L. Ofatumumab for B cell depletion in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus who are allergic to rituximab. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:1156-61. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/key042
- van Vollenhoven RF, Petri MA, Cervera R, Roth DA, Ji BN, Kleoudis CS, et al. Belimumab in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: high disease activity predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:1343–9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200937
- Parodis I, Sjowall C, Jonsen A, Ramskold D, Zickert A, Frodlund M, et al. Smoking and pre-existing organ damage reduce the efficacy of belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2017) 16:343–51. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2017.02.005
- Parodis I, Gomez A, Frodlund M, Jonsen A, Zickert A, Sjowall C, et al. Smoking reduces the efficacy of belimumab in mucocutaneous lupus. *Expert* Opin Biol Ther. (2018) 18:911–20. doi: 10.1080/14712598.2018.1494719
- Ramskold D, Parodis I, Lakshmikanth T, Sippl N, Khademi M, Chen Y, et al. B cell alterations during BAFF inhibition with belimumab in SLE. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 40:517–27. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.12.035
- Parodis I, Johansson P, Gomez A, Soukka S, Emamikia S, Chatzidionysiou K. Predictors of low disease activity and clinical remission following belimumab treatment in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology*. (2019) 58:2170– 76. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez191
- 65. Sohrabian A, Parodis I, Carlstromer-Berthen N, Frodlund M, Jonsen A, Zickert A, et al. Increased levels of anti-dsDNA antibodies in immune complexes before treatment with belimumab associate with clinical response in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2019) 21:259. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-2056-y
- Parodis I, Gomez A, Emamikia S, Chatzidionysiou K. Established organ damage reduces belimumab efficacy in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1006–7. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214880
- Parodis I, Åkerström E, Sjöwall C, Sohrabian A, Jönsen A, Gomez A, Frodlund M, et al. Autoantibody and cytokine profiles during treatment with belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:3463. doi: 10.3390/ijms21103463
- Baker KP, Edwards BM, Main SH, Choi GH, Wager RE, Halpern WG, et al. Generation and characterization of LymphoStat-B, a human monoclonal antibody that antagonizes the bioactivities of B lymphocyte stimulator. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2003) 48:3253–65. doi: 10.1002/art.11299
- Schweighoffer E, Tybulewicz VL. Signalling for B cell survival. Curr Opin Cell Biol. (2018) 51:8–14. doi: 10.1016/j.ceb.2017.10.002
- Sjowall C, Sturm M, Dahle C, Bengtsson AA, Jonsen A, Sturfelt G, et al. Abnormal antinuclear antibody titers are less common than generally assumed in established cases of systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Rheumatol.* (2008) 35:1994–2000. Available online at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ 18785312/
- Frodlund M, Wettero J, Dahle C, Dahlstrom O, Skogh T, Ronnelid J, et al. Longitudinal anti-nuclear antibody (ANA) seroconversion in systemic lupus erythematosus: a prospective study of Swedish cases with recent-onset disease. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2020) 199:245–54. doi: 10.1111/cei.13402
- 72. Zhang F, Bae SC, Bass D, Chu M, Egginton S, Gordon D, et al. A pivotal phase III, randomised, placebo-controlled study of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus located in China, Japan and South Korea. Ann Rheum Dis. (2018) 77:355–63. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-2 11631
- 73. Stohl W, Schwarting A, Okada M, Scheinberg M, Doria A, Hammer AE, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous belimumab in systemic

lupus erythematosus: a fifty-two-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:1016–27. doi: 10.1002/art.40049

- 74. Doria A, Stohl W, Schwarting A, Okada M, Scheinberg M, van Vollenhoven R, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous belimumab in anti-double-stranded DNA-positive, hypocomplementemic patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2018) 70:1256–64. doi: 10.1002/art.40511
- Gladman DD, Ibanez D, Urowitz MB. Systemic lupus erythematosus disease activity index 2000. J Rheumatol. (2002) 29:288–91. Available online at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/11838846/
- 76. Petri M, Kim MY, Kalunian KC, Grossman J, Hahn BH, Sammaritano LR, et al. Combined oral contraceptives in women with systemic lupus erythematosus. N Engl J Med. (2005) 353:2550–8. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa051135
- D'Cruz D, Maksimowicz-McKinnon K, Oates J, Santiago MB, Bass D, Burriss S, et al. 200 Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients of black race with systemic lupus erythematosus: results from the EMBRACE study. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2019) 6:A149–50. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2019-lsm.200
- Iaccarino L, Bettio S, Reggia R, Zen M, Frassi M, Andreoli L, et al. Effects of belimumab on flare rate and expected damage progression in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2017) 69:115–23. doi: 10.1002/acr.22971
- 79. Fanouriakis A, Adamichou C, Koutsoviti S, Panopoulos S, Staveri C, Klagou A, et al. Low disease activity-irrespective of serologic status at baseline-associated with reduction of corticosteroid dose and number of flares in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with belimumab: a real-life observational study. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2018) 48:467–74. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2018.02.014
- Collins CE, Dall'Era M, Kan H, Macahilig C, Molta C, Koscielny V, et al. Response to belimumab among patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in clinical practice settings: 24-month results from the OBSErve study in the USA. *Lupus Sci Med.* (2016) 3:e000118. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2015-000118
- Cortes J, Andreu JL, Calvo J, Garcia-Aparicio AM, Coronell CG, Diaz-Cerezo S. Evaluation of use of belimumab in clinical practice settings (Observe Study) in spain: health resource utilization and labour absenteeism. *Value Health*. (2014) 17:A534. doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2014.08.1703
- Schwarting A, Schroeder JO, Alexander T, Schmalzing M, Fiehn C, Specker C, et al. First real-world insights into belimumab use and outcomes in routine clinical care of systemic lupus erythematosus in Germany: results from the OBSErve Germany study. *Rheumatol Ther.* (2016) 3:271–90. doi: 10.1007/s40744-016-0047-x
- 83. Touma Z, Sayani A, Pineau CA, Fortin I, Matsos M, Ecker GA, et al. Belimumab use, clinical outcomes and glucocorticoid reduction in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus receiving belimumab in clinical practice settings: results from the OBSErve Canada study. *Rheumatol Int.* (2017) 37:865–73. doi: 10.1007/s00296-017-3682-9
- 84. von Kempis J, Duetsch S, Reuschling N, Villiger R, Villiger PM, Vallelian F, et al. Clinical outcomes in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with belimumab in clinical practice settings: a retrospective analysis of results from the OBSErve study in Switzerland. *Swiss Med Wkly*. (2019) 149:w20022. doi: 10.4414/smw.2019.20022
- Dooley MA, Houssiau F, Aranow C, D'Cruz DP, Askanase A, Roth DA, et al. Effect of belimumab treatment on renal outcomes: results from the phase 3 belimumab clinical trials in patients with SLE. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:63–72. doi: 10.1177/0961203312465781
- GlaxoSmithKline. GSK Announces Positive Headline Results in Phase 3 Study of Benlysta in Patients with Lupus Nephritis. (2019) Available online at: https://www.gsk.com/en-gb/media/press-releases/gsk-announces-positiveheadline-results-in-phase-3-study-of-benlysta-in-patients-with-lupusnephritis/ (June 22, 2020).
- 87. Anders HJ, Saxena R, Zhao MH, Parodis I, Salmon JE, Mohan C. Lupus nephritis. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2020) 6:7. doi: 10.1038/s41572-019-0141-9
- 88. van Vollenhoven RF, Kinnman N, Vincent E, Wax S, Bathon J. Atacicept in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate: results of a phase II, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:1782–92. doi: 10.1002/art.30372

- Ginzler EM, Wax S, Rajeswaran A, Copt S, Hillson J, Ramos E, et al. Atacicept in combination with MMF and corticosteroids in lupus nephritis: results of a prematurely terminated trial. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2012) 14:R33. doi: 10.1186/ar3738
- 90. Furie RA, Leon G, Thomas M, Petri MA, Chu AD, Hislop C, et al. A phase 2, randomised, placebo-controlled clinical trial of blisibimod, an inhibitor of B cell activating factor, in patients with moderate-to-severe systemic lupus erythematosus, the PEARL-SC study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2015) 74:1667–75. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-205144
- Merrill JT, Shanahan WR, Scheinberg M, Kalunian KC, Wofsy D, Martin RS. Phase III trial results with blisibimod, a selective inhibitor of B-cell activating factor, in subjects with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2018) 77:883–9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-213032
- 92. Isenberg DA, Petri M, Kalunian K, Tanaka Y, Urowitz MB, Hoffman RW, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous tabalumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: results from ILLUMINATE-1, a 52-week, phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:323–31. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-207653
- 93. Merrill JT, van Vollenhoven RF, Buyon JP, Furie RA, Stohl W, Morgan-Cox M, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous tabalumab, a monoclonal antibody to B-cell activating factor, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: results from ILLUMINATE-2, a 52-week, phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:332–40. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-207654
- 94. Gatto M, Saccon F, Zen M, Bettio S, Iaccarino L, Punzi L, et al. Success and failure of biological treatment in systemic lupus erythematosus: a critical analysis. *J Autoimmun.* (2016) 74:94–105. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2016.06.014
- 95. Houssiau FA, Doria A. Targeting BAFF/BLyS in lupus: is the glass half-full or half-empty? Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:321–2. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208312
- 96. Alexander T, Thiel A, Rosen O, Massenkeil G, Sattler A, Kohler S, et al. Depletion of autoreactive immunologic memory followed by autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in patients with refractory SLE induces long-term remission through *de novo* generation of a juvenile and tolerant immune system. *Blood.* (2009) 113:214–23. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-07-168286
- Hoyer BF, Moser K, Hauser AE, Peddinghaus A, Voigt C, Eilat D, et al. Short-lived plasmablasts and long-lived plasma cells contribute to chronic humoral autoimmunity in NZB/W mice. J Exp Med. (2004) 199:1577–84. doi: 10.1084/jem.20040168
- Benson MJ, Dillon SR, Castigli E, Geha RS, Xu S, Lam KP, et al. Cutting edge: the dependence of plasma cells and independence of memory B cells on BAFF and APRIL. J Immunol. (2008) 180:3655–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.6.3655
- Neubert K, Meister S, Moser K, Weisel F, Maseda D, Amann K, et al. The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib depletes plasma cells and protects mice with lupus-like disease from nephritis. *Nat Med.* (2008) 14:748–55. doi: 10.1038/nm1763
- 100. Obeng EA, Carlson LM, Gutman DM, Harrington WJ Jr, Lee KP, et al. Proteasome inhibitors induce a terminal unfolded protein response in multiple myeloma cells. *Blood.* (2006) 107:4907–16. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-08-3531
- 101. Richardson PG, Sonneveld P, Schuster MW, Irwin D, Stadtmauer EA, Facon T, et al. Assessment of proteasome inhibition for extending remissions, bortezomib or high-dose dexamethasone for relapsed multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med. (2005) 352:2487–98. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0 43445
- 102. Alexander T, Cheng Q, Klotsche J, Khodadadi L, Waka A, Biesen R, et al. Proteasome inhibition with bortezomib induces a therapeutically relevant depletion of plasma cells in SLE but does not target their precursors. *Eur J Immunol.* (2018) 48:1573–9. doi: 10.1002/eji.201847492
- 103. van der Vlag J, Berden JH. Proteasome inhibition: a new therapeutic option in lupus nephritis? *Nephrol Dial Transplant.* (2008) 23:3771–2. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfn536
- 104. Everly MJ, Everly JJ, Susskind B, Brailey P, Arend LJ, Alloway RR, et al. Bortezomib provides effective therapy for antibody- and

cell-mediated acute rejection. *Transplantation*. (2008) 86:1754–61. doi: 10.1097/TP.0b013e318190af83

- Walsh RC, Alloway RR, Girnita AL, Woodle ES. Proteasome inhibitor-based therapy for antibody-mediated rejection. *Kidney Int.* (2012) 81:1067–74. doi: 10.1038/ki.2011.502
- Nencioni A, Grunebach F, Patrone F, Ballestrero A, Brossart P. Proteasome inhibitors: antitumor effects and beyond. *Leukemia*. (2007) 21:30–6. doi: 10.1038/sj.leu.2404444
- 107. Alexander T, Sarfert R, Klotsche J, Kuhl AA, Rubbert-Roth A, Lorenz HM, et al. The proteasome inhibitior bortezomib depletes plasma cells and ameliorates clinical manifestations of refractory systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2015) 74:1474–8. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206016
- Sjowall C, Hjorth M, Eriksson P. Successful treatment of refractory systemic lupus erythematosus using proteasome inhibitor bortezomib followed by belimumab: description of two cases. *Lupus*. (2017) 26:1333–38. doi: 10.1177/0961203317691371
- 109. Ishii T, Tanaka Y, Kawakami A, Saito K, Ichinose K, Fujii H, et al. Multicenter double-blind randomized controlled trial to evaluate the effectiveness and safety of bortezomib as a treatment for refractory systemic lupus erythematosus. *Mod Rheumatol.* (2018) 28:986–92. doi: 10.1080/14397595.2018.1432331
- 110. Lazarus MN, Turner-Stokes T, Chavele KM, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR. B-cell numbers and phenotype at clinical relapse following rituximab therapy differ in SLE patients according to anti-dsDNA antibody levels. *Rheumatology*. (2012) 51:1208–15. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/ker526
- 111. Vallerskog T, Heimburger M, Gunnarsson I, Zhou W, Wahren-Herlenius M, Trollmo C, et al. Differential effects on BAFF and APRIL levels in rituximabtreated patients with systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2006) 8:R167. doi: 10.1186/ar2076
- 112. Carter LM, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR. Elevated serum BAFF levels are associated with rising anti-double-stranded DNA antibody levels and disease flare following B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:2672–9. doi: 10.1002/art.38074
- 113. Cambridge G, Isenberg DA, Edwards JC, Leandro MJ, Migone TS, Teodorescu M, et al. B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus: relationships among serum B lymphocyte stimulator levels, autoantibody profile and clinical response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2008) 67:1011– 6. doi: 10.1136/ard.2007.079418
- 114. Cambridge G, Stohl W, Leandro MJ, Migone TS, Hilbert DM, Edwards JC. Circulating levels of B lymphocyte stimulator in patients with rheumatoid arthritis following rituximab treatment: relationships with B cell depletion, circulating antibodies, clinical relapse. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2006) 54:723–32. doi: 10.1002/art.21650
- 115. Jones A, Muller P, Dore CJ, Ikeji F, Caverly E, Chowdhury K, et al. Belimumab after B cell depletion therapy in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (BEAT Lupus) protocol: a prospective multicentre, doubleblind, randomised, placebo-controlled, 52-week phase II clinical trial. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e032569. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-032569
- 116. Teng YKO, Bruce IN, Diamond B, Furie RA, van Vollenhoven RF, Gordon D, et al. Phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled, 104-week study of subcutaneous belimumab administered in combination with rituximab in adults with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): BLISS-BELIEVE study protocol. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e025687. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025687
- 117. Aranow C, Dall'Era M, Byron M, Ding L, Smilek D, Diamond B, et al. FRI0305 Phase 2 trial of induction therapy with anti-cd20 (RITUXIMAB) followed by maintenance therapy with anti-baff (BELIMUMAB) in patients with active lupus nephritis. Ann Rheum Dis. (2018) 77:690. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-eular.5711
- 118. Kraaij T, Kamerling SWA, de Rooij ENM, van Daele PLA, Bredewold OW, Bakker JA, et al. The NET-effect of combining rituximab with belimumab in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. (2018) 91:45–54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.03.003
- 119. Wallace DJ, Strand V, Merrill JT, Popa S, Spindler AJ, Eimon A, et al. Efficacy and safety of an interleukin 6 monoclonal antibody

for the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: a phase II doseranging randomised controlled trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:534–42. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209668

- Sidiropoulos PI, Boumpas DT. Lessons learned from anti-CD40L treatment in systemic lupus erythematosus patients. *Lupus.* (2004) 13:391–7. doi: 10.1191/0961203304lu1032oa
- 121. Mathian A, Mouries-Martin S, Dorgham K, Devilliers H, Barnabei L, Ben Salah E, et al. Monitoring disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus with single-molecule array digital enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay quantification of serum interferon-alpha. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:756–65. doi: 10.1002/art.40792
- 122. Mathian A, Mouries-Martin S, Dorgham K, Devilliers H, Yssel H, Garrido Castillo L, et al. Ultrasensitive serum interferon-alpha quantification during SLE remission identifies patients at risk for relapse. Ann Rheum Dis. (2019) 78:1669–76. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-2 15571
- 123. Khamashta M, Merrill JT, Werth VP, Furie R, Kalunian K, Illei GG, et al. Sifalimumab, an anti-interferon-alpha monoclonal antibody, in moderate to severe systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:1909–16. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208562
- 124. Kalunian KC, Merrill JT, Maciuca R, McBride JM, Townsend MJ, Wei X, et al. A phase II study of the efficacy and safety of rontalizumab (rhuMAb interferon-alpha) in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (ROSE). *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:196–202. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-2 06090
- 125. Furie R, Merrill J, Werth V, Khamashta M, Kalunian K, Brohawn P, et al. Anifrolumab, an anti-interferon alpha receptor monoclonal antibody, in moderate to severe systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2015) 67:3223.
- 126. Furie RA, Morand EF, Bruce IN, Manzi S, Kalunian KC, Vital EM, et al. Type I interferon inhibitor anifrolumab in active systemic lupus erythematosus (TULIP-1): a randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Rheumatol.* (2019) 1:e208–19. doi: 10.1016/S2665-9913(19)3 0076-1
- 127. Morand EF, Furie R, Tanaka Y, Bruce IN, Askanase AD, Richez C, et al. Trial of anifrolumab in active systemic lupus erythematosus. *N Engl J Med.* (2020) 382:211–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa19 12196
- Satterthwaite AB. Bruton's tyrosine kinase, a component of B cell signaling pathways, has multiple roles in the pathogenesis of lupus. *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:1986. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017. 01986
- 129. Ellebrecht CT, Bhoj VG, Nace A, Choi EJ, Mao X, Cho MJ, et al. Reengineering chimeric antigen receptor T cells for targeted therapy of autoimmune disease. *Science.* (2016) 353:179–84. doi: 10.1126/science.aaf6756
- 130. Kansal R, Richardson N, Neeli I, Khawaja S, Chamberlain D, Ghani M, et al. Sustained B cell depletion by CD19-targeted CAR T cells is a highly effective treatment for murine lupus. *Sci Transl Med.* (2019) 11:eaav1648. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aav1648
- 131. Murphy G, Isenberg DA. New therapies for systemic lupus erythematosus
 past imperfect, future tense. Nat Rev Rheumatol. (2019) 15:403–12. doi: 10.1038/s41584-019-0235-5

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Parodis, Stockfelt and Sjöwall. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Biologic Sequencing in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: After Secondary Non-response to Rituximab, Switching to Humanised Anti-CD20 Agent Is More Effective Than Belimumab

Sabih Ul Hassan^{1,2}, Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof^{1,2}, Paul Emery^{1,2}, Shouvik Dass^{1,2} and Edward M. Vital^{1,2*}

¹ Leeds Institute of Rheumatic and Musculoskeletal Medicine, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ² NIHR Leeds Biomedical Research Centre, Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust, Leeds, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

João Eurico Fonseca, Faculty of Medicine, University of Lisbon, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Ioannis Parodis, Karolinska Institutet (KI), Sweden Chris Wincup, University College London, United Kingdom José María Pego Reigosa, Servicio Gallego de Salud, Spain

> *Correspondence: Edward M. Vital e.m.j.vital@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 21 April 2020 **Accepted:** 21 July 2020 **Published:** 27 August 2020

Citation:

Hassan SU, Md Yusof MY, Emery P, Dass S and Vital EM (2020) Biologic Sequencing in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: After Secondary Non-response to Rituximab, Switching to Humanised Anti-CD20 Agent Is More Effective Than Belimumab. Front. Med. 7:498. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00498 **Background:** Rituximab is commonly used for systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) but secondary non-depletion and non-response (2NDNR) associated with anti-drug antibodies is a notable problem with repeat rituximab cycles. Other B cell-targeted therapies include other anti-CD20 monoclonal antibodies or belimumab.

Objective: To compare efficacy of switching to alternative anti-CD20 agents vs. belimumab in SLE patients with 2NDNR to rituximab.

Methods: One hundred and twenty five patients received rituximab and had evaluable data. 77/125 received repeat rituximab cycles. Of these, 14/77 (18%) had 2NDNR. 8/14 patients were switched to belimumab (CD20-to-belimumab group) and 6/14 patients were switched to an alternative humanised anti-CD20 agent (CD20-to-CD20 group, ocrelizumab n = 3, ofatumumab n = 2, obinutuzumab n = 1). Efficacy was assessed using the BILAG-2004, SLEDAI-2K, SRI-4, and daily prednisolone requirement at baseline and 6 months.

Results: In the CD20-to-belimumab group, only one patient achieved an SRI-4 and 2/8 patients had new/worsening BILAG-2004 grade A for lupus nephritis. There was no improvement in SLEDAI-2K; median (IQR) was 11.0 (9.5–14.8) at baseline and 10 (9.5–15.5) at 6 months. Median (IQR) prednisolone dose increased from 7.5 mg (4.4–12.5) to 10 mg (6.3–10). In the CD20-to-CD20 group, all 6 patients achieved an SRI-4. Median (IQR) SLEDAI-2K improved from 16.0 (10.3–24.0) at baseline to 5.0 (2.5–6.0) at 6 months. Median (IQR) prednisolone dose decreased from 15 mg (15–15) to 10.5 mg (5.3–15.0).

Conclusion: This is the first assessment of belimumab's efficacy in a post-rituximab population. Our data suggests that patients with 2NDNR to rituximab, which constituted 11% of all patients initiated on this drug, should be switched within the same biologic class to another anti-CD20 agent.

Keywords: B cells, belimumab, immunogenecity, rituximab, systemic lupus erythematosus

INTRODUCTION

Rituximab, a chimeric monoclonal antibody (mAb) is commonly used off-label for the treatment of antibody positive systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) in patients with severely active disease (including renal manifestations) despite conventional immunosuppressants such as mycophenolate mofetil and cyclophosphamide (1). Although two large phase III randomised controlled trials EXPLORER (non-renal) and LUNAR (renal) failed to meet their primary end points, rituximab appears to be effective in a large number of single-centre open label series (2-4), multi-centre registries (1, 5) and a systematic review of off-label use (6). We previously reported that clinical response to rituximab was better if complete B cell depletion, as measured using highly sensitive flow cytometry [HSFC (7)], was achieved (8). However, in patients with good initial response to a first cycle of rituximab, we found a substantial rate of secondary nondepletion and non-response (2NDNR). We previously defined this as a phenomenon whereby SLE patients who initially responded well to rituximab with B-cell depletion, subsequently experienced; a severe infusion reaction > 24 h during the second infusion of a cycle; failed to completely deplete B-cells; and did not clinically respond during repeat cycles. 2NDNR is associated with anti-rituximab antibodies. Since these patients often had severe disease resistant to other therapies, determining the best follow-on therapy in this situation is crucial.

It is logical to continue to target B cells in these patients given their prior good response to rituximab. There are two potential strategies. First, switching to an alternative anti-CD20 agent, particularly humanised (type I mAb: ocrelizumab, ofatumumab or type II mAb: obinutuzumab), has been reported with good clinical outcomes for the type I anti-CD20 mAbs (8-10) as well as in vitro for obinutuzumab (11). None of these anti-CD20 mAbs are currently licensed for use in SLE. Second, switching to belimumab as currently the only biologic agent licensed for treating SLE. Belimumab targets B cells indirectly via B cell activating factor (BAFF) inhibition. BAFF is not only a potent B cell activator, it also plays an important role in B cell proliferation and differentiation (12). Although it is licenced for treating antibody positive SLE with a high degree of disease activity (excluding active renal and neuro-psychiatric complications), its evidence for efficacy is mainly in biologic-naïve patients (13, 14). Neither option has previously been assessed in the context of 2NDNR to rituximab.

BAFF levels are known to significantly increase after B cell depletion, and this may assist in the survival of new B cells emigrating from bone marrow. BAFF levels have also been associated with relapse after rituximab (15). Based on these findings, several trials are in progress using a combination of rituximab and belimumab (16, 17). However, this treatment regimen and trial population are clearly distinct from the rituximab 2NDNR problem.

The objective of this study was to report the comparative efficacy of switching to either (i) belimumab, or (ii) alternative, humanised anti-CD20 agents in SLE patients with prior 2NDNR to rituximab. We hypothesised that both of these B cell targeted agents would have higher response rates in 2NDNR patients than

for SLE patients without previous 2NDNR. However, our results showed a marked difference in their efficacy in this population.

METHODS

Patients and Design

A prospective observational study was conducted of all patients with moderate to severe SLE [with at least $1 \times$ British Isles Lupus Assessment Group (BILAG)-2004 grade A or 2 x BILAG-2004 grade Bs] who were treated with rituximab in Leeds between January 2004 and October 2019. Inclusion criteria were (1) age \geq 18 years old; (2) fulfilling the revised 1997 American College of Rheumatology classification for SLE (18) and (3) at least 6 months follow-up post-rituximab and post-rituximab switch following a 2NDNR (defined below). Total follow up time on each therapy was calculated from the date of therapy initiation until the date of therapy discontinuation / death / last update of data in January 2020.

Rituximab Therapy and 2NDNR

Rituximab (MabThera) was administered to patients if they had moderate to severe SLE despite prior therapy with either mycophenolate mofetil or cyclophosphamide, or with toxicity to these agents, in line with the NHS England criteria (19). Rituximab was administered as $2 \times 1000 \,\mathrm{mg}$ at weeks 0 and 2, each preceded by 100 mg methylprednisolone. Patients received repeat cycles of the same dose of rituximab if they had a clinical relapse, defined by at least 1 x new BILAG-2004 B, following an initial response at 6 months. In this cohort, we previously reported that 14% of patients with SLE who had previously depleted and responded well to rituximab, subsequently experienced (1) a severe infusion reaction > 24 hduring the second infusion of a cycle, (2) failure to deplete CD20+ B cells (naïve and memory) and (3) clinical non-response during repeat cycles. We called this secondary non-depletion and non-response (2NDNR) (8). This phenomenon has also been reported by other groups (20).

Rituximab to Belimumab Switch (CD20-to-Belimumab Group)

Treatment for 8 patients with 2NDNR to rituximab was switched to belimumab. Belimumab was administered using its licensed dose of 10 mg/kg at weeks 0, 2, 4 then every 4 weeks. It was discontinued in patients with non-response or if their condition worsened, requiring other therapies.

Rituximab to Alternative Anti-CD20 mAb Switch (CD20-to-CD20 Group)

For 6 patients with 2NDNR, therapy was switched to a humanised anti-CD20 agent. This was chosen based on availability (compassionate supply from Roche, or individual funding from the NHS England). Three patients were treated with ocrelizumab 2×1000 mg at weeks 0 and 2, each preceded by 100 mg methylprednisolone; for 2 patients we treated with ofatumumab 2×700 mg at weeks 0 and 2, each preceded by 100 mg methylprednisolone; and 1 patient was treated with

obinutuzumab 2 \times 1000 mg at weeks 0 and 2, each preceded by 100 mg methylprednisolone.

Treatment choice was determined by availability and funding rather than clinical status. Patients were treated with alternative anti-CD20 agents before the NICE approval and when these agents were available. This depended on compassionate supply from manufacturers (ocrelizumab), individual funding applications until no longer available (ofatumumab), and funding by the hospital trust (obinutuzumab). From the date of the NICE approval for belimumab, patients received belimumab if they met NICE criteria.

Clinical Outcomes

Data were collected as part of the Leeds Connective Tissue Disease and Vasculitis (CONVAS) observational study. Baseline characteristics including demographics, disease activity, previous and concomitant immunosuppressant and daily prednisolone use were collected. Treatment efficacy was assessed using the BILAG-2004 (21), SLE Disease Activity Index version 2000 [SLEDAI-2K (22)], and daily prednisolone requirement at baseline and 6 months after the follow-on therapy.

BILAG-2004 responses at 6 months were determined as follows: (1) major clinical response (MCR) = improvement of all domains rated A/B to grade C/better and no A/B flare between baseline and 6 months; (2) partial clinical response (PCR) = maximum of 1 domain with a persistent grade B with improvement in all other domains and no A or B flare; or (3) no clinical response (NCR) = those not meeting the criteria for major or partial clinical response. Global BILAG-2004 score was calculated as follows: grade A = 12, grade B = 8, grade C = 1, and grades D and E = 0 (23).

SLE Responder Index (SRI-4) was defined by a 4-point improvement in the SLEDAI-2K with no worsening in the BILAG-2004 or in the physicians' global assessment (24).

Laboratory Assessments

Peripheral blood B-cell subsets (naïve, memory B-cells and plasmablasts) were measured using HSFC as previously described (7) at baseline and 6 weeks after treatment with rituximab or alternative anti-CD20 agents without knowledge of clinical status other than time since therapy. Complete B-cell depletion was defined as counts $< 0.0001 \times 10^9/L$ and repopulation as $> 0.0001 \times 10^9$ /L. Anti-dsDNA titres and ENA profile (anti-Ro, -La, -Sm, -Scl-70, -Jo-1, -RNP, -Sm/RNP, -Ribosomal P, -Chromatin) were measured using ImmunoCAP $^{\rm TM}$ chemiluminescent immunoassay by Thermo Fischer Scientific prior to July 2012 and Bioplex 2200 Immunoassay (after July 2012). Complement levels (C3 and C4) (normal range for C3: 0.75-1.65 g/L and for C4: 0.14-0.54 g/L) and total serum immunoglobulin titres were measured by nephelometry. All immunological tests above were analysed at an accredited NHS laboratory.

Ethics Approval

This observational study was approved by the Leeds (East) Research Ethics Committee (REC), 10/H1306/88 and conducted in compliance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All patients

gave written informed consent. The off-label use of rituximab, ofatumumab, ocrelizumab and obinutuzumab were all approved by the Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust Drug and Therapeutic Committee.

Statistical Analyses

Descriptive statistics were summarised using median with interquartile range (IQR) for continuous variables and proportion for categorical variables. Continuous variables were compared using either Student's *t*-tests, Mann-Whitney's test or Kruskall-Wallis test depending on data type and distribution. All statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics v21.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, New York, USA) and Graph Pad Prism V.6.01 for Windows.

RESULTS

Demographics of Patients With 2NDNR to Rituximab

One hundred and twenty five patients with SLE received rituximab in Leeds over the 15 years follow-up and had evaluable data at 6 months. Of these, 100/125 (80%) had an initial BILAG-2004 response (MCR and PCR). 77/125 (62%) patients suffered a relapse and required repeat cycles of rituximab. Of these, 61/77 (79%) patients maintained BILAG-2004 response, 2/77 (3%) had secondary inefficacy, and 14/77 (18%) developed 2NDNR either in the second cycle (n = 10/77; 13%) or the third cycle (n = 3/40; 8%). Baseline characteristics of the 14 patients with 2NDNR to rituximab are summarised in Table 1. Patients who were switched to alternative anti-CD20 agents (CD20-to-CD20 group) were younger at the time of drug initiation, had shorter disease duration, lower number of previous oral immunosuppressants when compared to those who were switched to belimumab (CD20-to-belimumab group). However, the dose of concomitant oral prednisolone, median SLEDAI-2K scores, and the proportion of patients on concomitant anti-malarial and immunosuppressants (IS) were comparatively higher in the CD20-to-CD20 group.

Clinical Outcomes of the CD20-to-Belimumab Group

Eight patients received belimumab after rituximab. All were female with a median (IQR) age at the time of drug initiation of 44.0 years (31.5–56.8). Reasons for failure of rituximab in this subgroup were: (i) primary non-response (never responded) = 1/8; and (ii) 2NDNR = 7/8. At belimumab baseline, 6/8 patients had positive anti-dsDNA and low complement levels in line with data predicting better response to belimumab and the current UK National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidance (25, 26). The other two patients were treated prior to the publication of this guidance.

At 6 months post-belimumab, only one patient achieved an SRI-4. However, belimumab was discontinued for this patient at the 6-month time point due to recurrent chest and urinary tract infections. Another 2/8 patients had a 4-point reduction in SLEDAI-2K ($22 \rightarrow 18$ and $14 \rightarrow 10$) but failed to achieve SRI-4 due to one having new BILAG-2004 activity in cardiorespiratory

TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics.

Characteristic	CD20-to-Belimumab Group ($n = 8$)	CD20-to-CD20 Group (<i>n</i> = 6)
Age (years), Median (IQR)	44.0 (31.5–56.8)	28.0 (23.3–35.0)
Female:Male	8:0	6:0
Ethnicity, n (%) Caucasian	5/8 (63)	1/6 (17)
Afro Caribbean	3/8 (37)	5/6 (83)
Disease duration at drug initiation (years), Median (IQR)	18.0 (12.8–20.0)	6.5 (6.0–8.5)
Previous Cyclophosphamide, n (%)	3/8 (37)	1/6 (17)
Number of previous oral immunosuppressants*, Median (IQR)	3.0 (2.5–5.0)	1.5 (1.0–2.8)
Prednisolone dose (mg), Median (IQR)	7.5 (4.4–12.5)	15.0 (15.0–15.0)
Concomitant antimalarial, n (%)	4/8 (50)	4/6 (67)
Concomitant IS*, n (%)	4/8 (50)	5/6 (83)
SLEDAI-2K, Median (IQR)	11.0 (9.5–14.8)	16.0 (10.3–24.0)
BILAG-2004 A/B**, n (%) General	1/8 (13)	3/6 (50)
Mucocutaneous	6/8 (75)	3/6 (50)
Neuropsychiatric	1/8 (13)	2/6 (33)
Musculoskeletal	6/8 (75)	3/6 (50)
Cardiorespiratory	1/8 (13)	0/6 (0)
Renal	1/8 (13)	4/6 (67)
Haematological	1/8 (13)	1/6 (17)

*concomitant immunosuppressant (IS) = Azathioprine, Mepacrine, Methotrexate, Mycophenolate Mofetil or Tacrolimus.

**no patient had activity in gastroenterological or ophthalmic domains of BILAG-2004 so these data not shown.

domain (Grade $E \rightarrow B$) and worsening in general domain (Grade $C \rightarrow B$), whilst the other had worsening of both mucocutaneous and renal domains (Grade $B \rightarrow A$). A complete breakdown of BILAG-2004 domain scores at baseline and 6 months are shown in **Table 2**.

There was no significant improvement in the SLEDAI-2K post-belimumab; median (IQR) at baseline and 6 months were 11.0 (9.5–14.8) and 10 (9.5–15.5), respectively; p = 0.629(**Figure 1A**). There was no improvement in the Global BILAG-2004 score post-belimumab; median (IQR) at baseline and 6 months were 21.5 (20.0–22.8) and 19.0 (15.3–22.8), respectively; p = 0.366 (**Figure 1B**). Median (IQR) prednisolone dose had increased from 7.5 mg (4.4–12.5) at baseline to 10 mg (6.3–10) at 6 months; p = 0.654 (**Figure 1C**).

Notably, there were two new episodes of lupus nephritis during belimumab therapy (1 = relapse with Class III nephritis and 1 = de novo Class II and V nephritis). Treatment for both patients was switched to intravenous cyclophosphamide therapy.

Total follow up time on therapy in this group was 9.9 patientyears. 4/8 patients continued therapy for longer than 6 months and they all received increased doses of immunosuppressant and prednisolone. Of these, 1/4 patient had initial BILAG-2004 PCR but developed flare of lupus nephritis and stopped at 11 months; 1/4 patient did not meet either an SRI-4 or BILAG-2004 response at 6 months but had BILAG-2004 PCR at 9 months and discontinued therapy at 24 months due to secondary inefficacy; 1/4 patient had two lengthy interruptions to therapy due to unrelated surgical procedures leading to cessation of belimumab at 24 months; and 1/4 patient remains on belimumab at 3 years but still not in clinical remission despite requiring escalation of concomitant oral immunosuppressants and prednisolone.

Immunological Outcomes of the CD20-to-Belimumab Group

Of 6/8 patients with increased anti-dsDNA titre at belimumab baseline, none achieved normalisation of anti-dsDNA titre at 6 months. Furthermore, anti-dsDNA titre did not significantly improve post-belimumab; median (IQR) at baseline and at 6 months were 56 IU/mL (21–132) and 27.5 IU/mL (14.8–104.3), respectively; p = 0.356 (**Figure 2A**).

For complement C3 level, median (IQR) at baseline and at 6 months were 1.07 g/L (0.84–1.17) and 1.03 g/L (0.88–1.21), respectively; p = 0.948 (**Figure 2B**). 1/8 patient with low level at baseline did not improve post-belimumab. For complement C4 level, median (IQR) at baseline and at 6 months were 0.11 g/L (0.08–0.12) and 0.12 g/L (0.09–0.17), respectively; p = 0.231 (**Figure 2C**). 6/8 patients had low level at baseline. Of these, only 1/6 had normalisation of C4 level at 6 months post-belimumab. C3 and/or C4 levels which were normal at baseline (n = 2), remained within normal range at 6 months post-belimumab.

Clinical Outcomes of the CD20-to-CD20 Group

Following 2NDNR to rituximab, treatment for 6 patients was switched to humanised anti-CD20 mAbs (3 = ocrelizumab, 2 = ofatumumab, and 1 = obinutuzumab). All 6 patients were female with a median (IQR) age at the time of drug initiation of 28.0 years (23.3-35.0).

Total follow up time on therapy in this group was 31.8 patientyears. Six weeks after treatment with the alternative anti-CD20 agent, complete B cell depletion was achieved in 5/6 patients, while the remaining one had substantially reduced total B cell counts (0.0016×10^9 /L).

At 6 months post-switch to alternative anti-CD20 agents, all patients achieved an SRI-4. The median (IQR) SLEDAI-2K score had improved from 16.0 (10.3–24.0) at baseline to 5.0 (2.5–6.0) at 6 months; p = 0.019 (**Figure 1A**). The Global BILAG-2004 score significantly improved from 22.5 (18.0–36.8) at baseline to 2.5 (2.0–3.0) at 6 months; p = 0.009 (**Figure 1B**). This is also reflected in the BILAG-2004 response, which was MCR for 5/6 patients and PCR for the remainder 1/6 patient, vs. no MCR in the CD20-to-Belimumab group. In fact, 3/8 patients in the CD20-to-Belimumab group had a worsening of BILAG-2004 response. A complete breakdown of BILAG-2004 domains at baseline and 6 months post-alternative anti-CD20 mAbs switch are shown in **Table 2**. Furthermore, median (IQR) prednisolone dose had decreased from 15 mg (15–15) at baseline to 10.5 mg (5.3–15.0) at 6 months; p = 0.033 (**Figure 1C**).

TABLE 2 | BILAG-2004 scores.

Baseline									6 months									
Patient	Biologic	Gen	Мисо	Neuro	MSK	Cardio	Renal	Haem	Total score	Gen	Мисо	Neuro	MSK	Cardio	Renal	Haem	Total score	BILAG-2004 Response
CD20	-to-Belim	umab G	roup															
1	Bel	Е	А	Е	В	Е	Е	С	21	Е	В	Е	В	E	Е	С	17	PCF
2	Bel	E	В	E	E	E	Е	С	9	E	В	E	E	E	E	С	9	NCF
3	Bel	А	С	E	С	D	Е	В	22	D	С	E	С	E	А	В	22	NCF
4	Bel	D	В	E	В	D	В	С	25	D	А	E	D	D	А	С	25	NCF
5	Bel	D	В	E	В	D	Е	С	17	D	В	E	В	D	E	С	17	NCF
6	Bel	С	В	D	А	А	Е	D	33	С	С	D	В	D	Е	D	10	PCF
7	Bel	Е	Е	В	А	D	Е	С	21	Е	Е	В	А	D	Е	С	21	NCF
8	Bel	С	В	E	А	E	Е	С	22	В	В	E	С	В	E	С	26	NCF
CD20	-to-CD20	Group																
9	Ocr	В	А	E	В	D	А	С	41	D	С	E	D	D	D	С	2	MCF
10	Ocr	В	Е	Е	D	Е	А	С	21	D	Е	Е	D	Е	D	С	1	MCF
11	Ocr	Е	Е	В	В	Е	Е	С	17	Е	Е	D	С	Е	Е	С	2	MCF
12	Ofa	Е	Е	Е	Е	Е	А	А	24	Е	Е	Е	Е	Е	В	С	9	PCF
13	Ofa	В	А	В	В	Е	А	С	49	D	С	D	D	Е	С	С	3	MCF
14	Obi	D	А	D	С	E	D	С	14	D	С	D	С	Е	D	С	3	MCF

Ocr, Ocrelizumab; Ofa, Ofatumumab; Obi, Obinutuzumab; MCR, major clinical response; PCR, partial clinical response; NCR, no clinical response.



FIGURE 1 | SLEDAI-2K, Global BILAG-2004, and Daily prednisolone dose. Clinical efficacy assessments for the CD20-to-belimumab and the CD20-to-CD20 groups. Each figure shows the pre- and post-treatment results for the (A) SLEDAI-2K, (B) total BILAG score, and (C) daily oral prednisolone requirements in the CD20-to-CD20 group compared to the CD20-to-belimumab group. Points represent median and error bars denote interquartile range. BL, Baseline; 6 mo, 6 months.

Immunological Outcomes of the CD20-to-CD20 Group

In all 6 patients, the anti-dsDNA titres had reduced at 6 months, however none normalised; median (IQR) at baseline and at 6 months were 301.0 IU/ml (137.5–342.3) and 121.5 IU/ml (74.8–259.0), respectively; p = 0.107 (**Figure 2A**). For complement C3 and C4 levels, 4/6 had low levels for both at baseline. Of these, 3/4 had normalisation of the C3 and C4 levels at

6 months (**Figures 2B,C**). Those C3 or C4 levels which were normal at baseline (n = 2), remained within normal range at 6 months post-alternative anti-CD20 mAbs switch. Median (IQR) for complement C3 level at baseline and at 6 months were 0.53 g/L (0.45–0.89) and 1.18 g/L (0.91–1.21), respectively; p = 0.087. For complement C4 level at baseline and at 6 months, median (IQR) were 0.06 g/L (0.05–0.13) and 0.17 g/L (0.15–0.18), respectively; p = 0.004.



FIGURE 2 | Anti-dsDNA titres and complement levels. Immunological tests for the CD20-to-belimumab and the CD20-to-CD20 groups. Each figure shows the preand post-treatment for the (A) anti-dsDNA titres; (B) complement C3 level and (C) complement C4 level. Points represent median and error bars denote interquartile range. The dotted red lines represent lower limit of the normal values of the tests. BL, Baseline; 6 mo, 6 months.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we report the first evidence on biologic switching in SLE, suggesting an important difference in response after rituximab. These data highlight the importance of appropriate biologic sequencing in this growing resistant subgroup.

Many potential therapeutic targets have been explored for SLE. The most prominent target the B cell pathway directly. Most pharmacological agents targeting B cells either deplete them (rituximab, ocrelizumab, ofatumumab, and obinutuzumab); or inhibit BAFF (belimumab, tabalumab, atacicept). Non-B cell targets are diverse and include type I interferon (IFN-I) (27), interleukin (IL) 12/23, CTLA4-CD28 co-stimulation and the Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK-STAT) pathway. These agents may still impact on B cells, but only indirectly.

The diversity of these potential targets raises the question of the most appropriate follow-on therapy in patients who either fail to respond to their first biologic or, lose an initial good response (2NDNR). The answer to this question depends on our understanding of the mechanism for inadequate response.

For most manifestations of SLE, we showed that a key determinant of rituximab response is the degree of B cell depletion achieved with therapy (8). This implies that these clinical manifestations are B cell-dependent. Some manifestations of SLE appear to be non-B cell mediated. We showed that most discoid lupus erythematosus and some subacute cutaneous lupus erythematosus lesions either did not respond, worsened or initiated during rituximab therapy despite complete peripheral B cell depletion (28).

Belimumab may also be more effective in a subgroup of SLE patients in whom B cells have a more dominant role. In randomised clinical trials, the difference in response between belimumab and placebo is twice as large in patients with B cell biomarkers (i.e., raised anti-dsDNA titres and low complement levels) (29).

Thus, for patients initially responding well to rituximab (i.e., have proven B cell-dependent manifestations) but subsequently

develop pharmacodynamic resistance (2NDNR), switching to any other B cell targeted therapy would appear to be an appropriate strategy. We therefore expected a *higher* SRI-4 response rate than the ~55% of unselected SLE patients who responded in the pivotal trials of belimumab (12, 13, 30) given the resultant raised BAFF levels following successful depletion of Bcells. We also expected a high response rate to an alternative B cell depleting therapy, provided that depletion could be adequately restored. Surprisingly, we found that the SRI-4 response rate to belimumab was markedly worse in our study than in its trials, especially noting the new episodes of lupus nephritis.

These results may reveal potential complexities of therapeutic BAFF inhibition. After rituximab, there is a marked elevation of serum BAFF; up to 10-fold normal levels (31). Simultaneously, there is a marked shift in B cell dynamics with sustained reduction of naïve B cells that bear the BAFF-R receptor. Thus, there are relatively greater proportions of memory B cells and plasmablasts that express tumour necrosis factor receptor superfamily member 13b (TACI) and B cell maturation antigen (BCMA) receptors instead. These memory B cells and plasmablasts also bind APRIL (3). In particular, TACI signalling may have more complex effects on B cells than the BAFF-R signalling that predominates in rituximab-naïve SLE patients (32). Given these changes, it may therefore be expected that the effects of BAFF blockade in this situation might differ from the general SLE population in which the drug was evaluated in phase III trials.

In contrast, the effectiveness of alternative anti-CD20 agents in patients with 2NDNR to rituximab is entirely consistent with our hypothesis and the correlations we have reported between the degree of B cell depletion and clinical response. Anti-drug antibodies are more likely to occur against chimaeric mAbs. Regular cycles of rituximab may theoretically prevent their development, but the long treatment intervals required for some SLE patients, as well as the underlying propensity for B cell activity and antibody formation in SLE may account for their higher frequency in SLE compared to other diseases in which rituximab is used. The alternative anti-CD20 agents used in this study were humanised or fully human. There may be other differences between anti-CD20 agents that affect the efficacy of depletion in SLE, which may be particularly important for obinutuzumab (33).

These results may not affect the use of belimumab in SLE patients in general, nor the rationale for the various rituximabbelimumab combination strategies in clinical trials (34). Neither do they provide a comparison of the efficacy of these agents in their more typical patient populations. However, this study emphasises the importance of gathering data on belimumab in real world settings and deeper understanding of the BAFF pathway in SLE.

This study has some limitations. First, the sample size was small to definitively confirm the efficacy of the two strategies used in patients with 2NDNR to rituximab. These findings need to be validated in larger patient cohorts. However, the size of the difference seems large since only one patient in the CD20to-belimumab group achieved the SRI-4 compared to all of the patients treated with alternative anti-CD20 agents. Second, this study was non-randomised. There was an imbalance in some of the baseline clinical characteristics, particularly patients in the CD20-to-CD20 group who had worse SLE (i.e., higher SLEDAI-2K and higher concomitant daily prednisolone). However, this group still showed better response to therapy compared with the CD20-to-belimumab group. There were some patients with renal involvement at baseline in the CD20-to-CD20 group and not the belimumab group. However, since we observed new episodes of nephritis in the CD20-to-belimumab group, it does not seem promising to further investigate this line of therapy in more severe patients. Our patients were all recruited from the same population and assessed in the same way in a single centre with marked differences in response rates. Lastly, concomitant therapy with immunosuppressant were used in 83% of the patients, thus the overall efficacy could not be attributed to the alternative anti-CD20 agents alone. Nevertheless, our long-term follow-up of a large cohort of rituximab-treated patients is one of the best sources of data available for these more complex questions. It is unlikely that randomised trials will ever be completed for this question. In the absence of randomised trials, and with a clinically important problem, it is appropriate to use the best case series evidence available.

In conclusion, 2NDNR is an increasingly common problem in SLE patients treated with rituximab, often with severe disease. For these patients, our data suggest biologic therapy should be switched within the same class; i.e., to another anti-CD20 agent. This study demonstrates the importance of stratification of

REFERENCES

- McCarthy EM, Sutton E, Nesbit S, White J, Parker B, Jayne D, et al. Shortterm efficacy and safety of rituximab therapy in refractory systemic lupus erythematosus: results from the British Isles Lupus assessment group biologics register. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:470–9. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex395
- Md Yusof MY, Vital EM, Emery P. Biologics in systemic lupus erythematosus: current options and future perspectives. Br J Hosp Med. (2014) 75:440– 7. doi: 10.12968/hmed.2014.75.8.440

therapy in SLE, based on an understanding of the determinants of response.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets presented in this study are included in the article/supplementary material.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Leeds (East) Research Ethics Committee (REC), 10/H1306/88. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SH, MM, EV, PE, and SD: substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work, or the acquisition, analysis or interpretation of data, drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version published. SH, MM, and EV: agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

SH was funded as a National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Leeds Biomedical Research Centre Research Fellow, MM was funded as an NIHR Academic Clinical Lecturer, and EV was funded as an NIHR Clinician Scientist.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the clinicians, pharmacist, staff at the Haematological Malignancy Diagnostic Service, Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust (LTHT), and study coordinator at the Leeds Connective Tissue Disease and Vasculitis Clinic particularly Emma Dunn, Prof. Andy C Rawstron, Tina Hawkins, Joanne Sanderson, Clare Sanderson, Huma Cassamoali, and Sabina Khan for their substantial contribution in the acquisition of the data. We also would like to thank the LTHT Drug and Therapeutic Committee for approving the off-label use of the humanised anti-CD20 agents.

- Vital EM, Dass S, Buch MH, Henshaw K, Pease CT, Martin MF, et al. B cell biomarkers of rituximab responses in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3038–47. doi: 10.1002/art.30466
- Aguiar R, Araujo C, Martins-Coelho G, Isenberg D. Use of rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a single center experience over 14 years. Arthritis Care Res. (2017) 69:257–62. doi: 10.1002/acr. 22921
- 5. Diaz-Lagares C, Croca S, Sangle S, Vital EM, Catapano F, Martinez-Berriotxoa A, et al. Efficacy of rituximab in 164 patients with biopsy-proven lupus

nephritis: pooled data from European cohorts. Autoimmun Rev. (2012) 11:357-64. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2011.10.009

- Ramos-Casals M, Soto MJ, Cuadrado MJ, Khamashta MA. Rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review of off-label use in 188 cases. *Lupus*. (2009) 18:767–76. doi: 10.1177/0961203309106174
- Dass S, Rawstron AC, Vital EM, Henshaw K, McGonagle D, Emery P. Highly sensitive B cell analysis predicts response to rituximab therapy in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2008) 58:2993–9. doi: 10.1002/art.23902
- Md Yusof MY, Shaw D, El-Sherbiny YM, Dunn E, Rawstron AC, Emery P, et al. Predicting and managing primary and secondary non-response to rituximab using B-cell biomarkers in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:1829–36. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211191
- Thornton CC, Ambrose N, Ioannou Y. Ofatumumab: a novel treatment for severe systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology*. (2015) 54:559– 60. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keu475
- Masoud S, McAdoo SP, Bedi R, Cairns TD, Lightstone L. Ofatumumab for B cell depletion in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus who are allergic to rituximab. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:1156–61. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/key042
- Reddy V, Klein C, Isenberg DA, Glennie MJ, Cambridge G, Cragg MS, et al. Obinutuzumab induces superior B-cell cytotoxicity to rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis and systemic lupus erythematosus patient samples. *Rheumatology*. (2017) 56:1227–37. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex067
- Mackay F, Mackay CR. The role of BAFF in B-cell maturation, Tcell activation and autoimmunity. *Trends Immunol.* (2002) 23:113– 5. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(01)02159-7
- Furie R, Petri M, Zamani O, Cervera R, Wallace DJ, Tegzova D, et al. A phase III, randomized, placebo-controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3918– 30. doi: 10.1002/art.30613
- Navarra SV, Guzman RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2011) 377:721–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61354-2
- Carter LM, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR. Elevated serum BAFF levels are associated with rising anti-double-stranded DNA antibody levels and disease flare following B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:2672–9. doi: 10.1002/art.38074
- Kraaij T, Kamerling SWA, de Rooij ENM, van Daele PLA, Bredewold OW, Bakker JA, et al. The NET-effect of combining rituximab with belimumab in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. (2018) 91:45– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.03.003
- Teng YKO, Bruce IN, Diamond B, Furie RA, van Vollenhoven RF, Gordon D, et al. Phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, 104-week study of subcutaneous belimumab administered in combination with rituximab in adults with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): BLISS-BELIEVE study protocol. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e025687. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025687
- Hochberg MC. Updating the American college of rheumatology revised criteria for the classification of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (1997) 40:1725. doi: 10.1002/art.1780400928
- England N. Interim Clinical Commissioning Policy Statement: Rituximab for the treatment of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus in adults (2013).
- Wincup C, Menon M, Smith E, Schwartz A, Isenberg D, Jury EC, et al. Presence of anti-rituximab antibodies predicts infusion-related reactions in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1140– 2. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215200
- 21. Isenberg DA, Rahman A, Allen E, Farewell V, Akil M, Bruce IN, et al. BILAG 2004. Development and initial validation of an updated version of the British Isles Lupus Assessment Group's disease activity index for patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology*. (2005) 44:902– 6. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keh624
- 22. Gladman DD, Ibanez D, Urowitz MB. Systemic lupus erythematosus disease activity index 2000. J Rheumatol. (2002) 29:288–91.

- Yee CS, Cresswell L, Farewell V, Rahman A, Teh LS, Griffiths B, et al. Numerical scoring for the BILAG-2004 index. *Rheumatology*. (2010) 49:1665– 9. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keq026
- Furie RA, Petri MA, Wallace DJ, Ginzler EM, Merrill JT, Stohl W, et al. Novel evidence-based systemic lupus erythematosus responder index. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2009) 61:1143–51. doi: 10.1002/art.24698
- van Vollenhoven RF, Petri M, Cervera R, Roth DA, Ji BN, Kleoudis CS, et al. Factors associated with belimumab treatment benefit: results from phase 3 studies in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:8554–5.
- 26. (NICE) NIfHaCE. Belimumab for Treating Active Autoantibody-Positive Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (2016).
- 27. Kalunian KC, Merrill JT, Maciuca R, McBride JM, Townsend MJ, Wei X, et al. A Phase II study of the efficacy and safety of rontalizumab (rhuMAb interferon- α) in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (ROSE). Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:196–202. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206090
- Vital EM, Wittmann M, Edward S, Md Yusof MD, MacIver H, Pease CT, et al. Brief report: responses to rituximab suggest B cell-independent inflammation in cutaneous systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2015) 67:1586–91. doi: 10.1002/art.39085
- van Vollenhoven RF, Petri MA, Cervera R, Roth DA, Ji BN, Kleoudis CS, et al. Belimumab in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: high disease activity predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:1343– 9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200937
- 30. Zhang F, Bae SC, Bass D, Chu M, Egginton S, Gordon D, et al. A pivotal phase III, randomised, placebo-controlled study of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus located in China, Japan and South Korea. Ann Rheum Dis. (2018) 77:355–63. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211631
- 31. Vallerskog T, Heimburger M, Gunnarsson I, Zhou W, Wahren-Herlenius M, Trollmo C, et al. Differential effects on BAFF and APRIL levels in rituximabtreated patients with systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2006) 8:R167. doi: 10.1186/ar2076
- Mackay F, Schneider P. TACI, an enigmatic BAFF/APRIL receptor, with new unappreciated biochemical and biological properties. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* (2008) 19:263–76. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2008. 04.006
- Glennie MJ, French RR, Cragg MS, Taylor RP. Mechanisms of killing by anti-CD20 monoclonal antibodies. *Mol Immunol.* (2007) 44:3823– 37. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2007.06.151
- 34. Aranow C, Dall'Era M, Byron M, Ding L, Smilek D, Diamond B, et al. FRI0305 Phase 2 trial of induction therapy with anticd20 (RITUXIMAB) followed by maintenance therapy with antibaff (BELIMUMAB) in patients with active lupus nephritis. Ann Rheumatic Dis. (2018) 77:690. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018eular.5711

Conflict of Interest: SD has received honoraria from Roche and GSK. PE has received consultant fees from BMS, Abbott, Pfizer, MSD, Novartis, Roche, and UCB. He has received research grants paid to his employer from Abbott, BMS, Pfizer, MSD, and Roche. EV has honoraria and research grant support from Roche, GSK, and AstraZeneca.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Hassan, Md Yusof, Emery, Dass and Vital. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Comparison of Rituximab Originator With CT-P10 Biosimilar in Patients With Primary Sjögren's Syndrome: A Retrospective Analysis in a Real-Life Setting

Viktoriya Pavlych¹, Claudia Di Muzio¹, Alessia Alunno² and Francesco Carubbi^{3*}

¹ Rheumatology Unit, Department of Biotechnological and Applied Clinical Science, School of Medicine, University of L'Aquila, L'Aquila, Italy, ² Rheumatology Unit, Department of Medicine, University of Perugia, Perugia, Italy, ³ COVID-19 Medical Unit, Department of Medicine, ASL1 Avezzano-Sulmona-L'Aquila, San Salvatore Hospital, L'Aquila, Italy

Introduction: Over the last two decades, rituximab (RTX) has been widely used, albeit off-label, in primary Sjögren's syndrome (pSS). Several studies reported that B lymphocyte depletion with RTX is effective to treat some aspects within the disease spectrum, by reducing disease activity and affecting the inflammation and lymphoid organization that occur in target tissues. Notwithstanding, randomized controlled trials failed to confirm such evidence. With the recent release of several RTX biosimilars on the market, their efficacy and safety compared to the originator must be ascertained across different indications. This study aimed at comparing efficacy and safety of RTX originator and CT-P10 RTX biosimilar in pSS patients in a real-life setting.

Methods: Clinical and laboratory records of pSS patients referring to a tertiary rheumatology clinic were retrospectively evaluated. Patients having received at least two courses of either RTX originator or CT-P10 with complete data at baseline and after 12, 24, 36, and 48 weeks of treatment were enrolled. Disease activity was assessed with the EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Disease Activity Index (ESSDAI) and its clinical version without the biological domain (clinESSDAI). Patient-reported symptoms were assessed with the EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Patient-Reported Index (ESSPRI). Adverse events (AEs) occurring during the study period were also recorded.

Results: Nine patients who received RTX originator and eight patients who received CT-P10 were enrolled. Baseline clinical and serological features, including ESSDAI and ESSPRI, were similar in the two treatment groups. An efficient depletion of circulating CD19⁺ B lymphocytes was achieved in both treatment arms. Both RTX originator and CT-P10 significantly reduced ESSDAI and clinESSDAI by week 24, and no difference between the groups was observed at any timepoint. Conversely, changes of ESSPRI overtime did not differ between the two treatment arms and were not statistically significant compared to corresponding baseline values. With regard to safety, at 48 weeks of follow-up, only four mild AEs (two in the RTX originator and two in the CT-P10 group) were observed.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katerina Chatzidionysiou, Karolinska Institutet (KI), Sweden

Reviewed by:

Elena Bartoloni, University of Perugia, Italy HuangHsi Chen, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Taiwan

> *Correspondence: Francesco Carubbi francescocarubbi@libero.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 23 May 2020 Accepted: 28 July 2020 Published: 08 September 2020

Citation:

Pavlych V, Di Muzio C, Alunno A and Carubbi F (2020) Comparison of Rituximab Originator With CT-P10 Biosimilar in Patients With Primary Sjögren's Syndrome: A Retrospective Analysis in a Real-Life Setting. Front. Med. 7:534. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00534 **Conclusion:** Our study provides the first evidence that, at 48 weeks of follow-up, RTX originator and CT-P10 display similar efficacy and safety profiles in pSS.

Keywords: primary Sjögren's syndrome, rituximab, ESSDAI, ESSPRI, biosimilar

INTRODUCTION

Primary Sjögren's syndrome (pSS) is a systemic autoimmune disease characterized by mucosal dryness in the majority of patients. General symptoms such as fatigue, weight loss, and fever, as well as extraglandular manifestations involving musculoskeletal system, skin, peripheral and central nervous system, kidneys, and lungs, occur in at least one-third of patients, increasing health care costs and affecting the quality of life (1–3). The evolution into B-cell lymphoma represents one of the main causes of decreased survival in pSS and occurs in about 5% of patients (4).

B cells play a major role in the pathogenesis of pSS via antibody-dependent and -independent mechanisms, and their hyperactivity, along with salivary gland infiltration and development of B-cell follicles containing germinal center–like structures, represents the hallmarks of the disease (4–7).

Therapeutic management of pSS is based on symptomatic treatment of sicca symptoms and broad-spectrum immunosuppression for systemic disease, but data concerning efficacy and safety of the therapeutic options available are often insufficient (8). Although the emergence of biological therapies has increased the therapeutic armamentarium available to treat pSS, their use in clinical practice is limited by the lack of licensing (9). Given the central role of B cells in pSS pathogenesis, a B-cell targeting therapy represents an unarguable and intriguing therapeutic approach in this disease. Rituximab (RTX) is a chimeric murine/human IgG1 monoclonal antibody (with human kappa and IgG1 constant regions and murine lightand heavy-chain variable regions) targeting the CD20 molecule (human B lymphocyte-restricted differentiation antigen, Bp35) found on the surface of most B cells, including pre-B, mature B lymphocytes, and malignant B cells, but not on stem cells, pro-B cells, normal plasma cells, or other normal tissues. There are at least four postulated mechanisms of action for RTX: complement-mediated cytotoxicity, antibody-dependent cellmediated cytotoxicity, induction of apoptosis, and saturation of the Fc receptors of effector cells, and all of them may contribute to the therapeutic effect in pSS (10, 11).

In pSS, RTX has been tested in four randomized controlled trials (RCTs) (12–15), three prospective cohort studies (16–18), and one case-control study (19). It is evident from most studies that RTX has a positive impact on B-cell numbers and activity, both in the peripheral blood and in salivary glands, but the clinical efficacy of B-cell depletion therapy with RTX in pSS remains controversial (20). In particular, although the majority of studies showed efficacy in at least one of the systemic outcomes analyzed, such as global response, organ-specific response, EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Disease Activity Index (ESSDAI) reduction, and prednisone reduction, the evidence reported by RCTs is weak. Moreover, an analysis of data from The

Trial of Anti-B cell Therapy in Patients With Primary Sjögren's Syndrome shows that RTX is not cost-effective (15). Therefore, the recent EULAR recommendations for the management of Sjögren's syndrome pointed out that the use of RTX should be reserved to selected patients with severe, refractory systemic disease (8).

RTX was the first monoclonal antibody to be approved for the treatment of some type of blood cancer and inflammatory conditions as rheumatoid arthritis, granulomatosis with polyangiitis, microscopic polyangiitis, and pemphigus vulgaris [MabThera[®] [Roche, Welwyn Garden City, United Kingdom] in Europe and Rituxan[®] [Genentech, San Francisco, CA] in the USA] (21, 22). As this anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody has now reached patent expiry date, biosimilar versions are in development. In particular, CT-P10 [Truxima[®] (Celltrion Incheon, Republic of Korea)] has recently been approved in Europe for all indications held by MabThera[®] (23).

Biosimilars have the potential to broaden patient access to biologics and reduce the economic burden of health care systems. During the development of a biosimilar, data that directly compare the proposed biosimilar with the reference product are required. These comparative data are generated in a stepwise hierarchical process from extensive laboratory-based structural analyses and functional assays, to clinical safety and efficacy (24). Demonstration of similarity in these trials, along with extensive evidence of similarity from other tests, allows the extrapolation of data with the reference compound to the biosimilar in other non-tested indications (25).

Several clinical trials assessing CT-P10 in follicular lymphoma and rheumatoid arthritis (26–33) and a few data concerning the real-world experience (34, 35) have been published so far. However, data concerning this compound in pSS are not available.

To our knowledge, no study has compared efficacy and safety of any approved RTX biosimilar to RTX originator in pSS patients. Therefore, the aim of this retrospective, observational, single-center study was to compare the efficacy and safety of CT-P10 (Truxima[®]) with RTX originator (MabThera[®]) in a real-life cohort of patients with pSS.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

This was a retrospective, observational, single-center study of pSS patients receiving RTX off-label in a tertiary Rheumatology Unit (ASL1 Avezzano-Sulmona-L'Aquila and University of L'Aquila, Italy). We included 17 consecutive patients with pSS diagnosis, with a disease duration of < 5 years and a systemic moderate-high activity (ESSDAI \geq 5) (36) who received the first RTX infusion between December 2013 and January 2019.

Rituximab in Primary Sjögren's Syndrome

Patients receiving the first infusion between December 2013 and November 2017 received RTX originator (MabThera[®]) (nine patients), and those initiating RTX after November 2017 received CT-P10 (Truxima[®]) (eight patients), because of local health policy regulations. Patients with secondary Sjögren's syndrome; severe cardiac, pulmonary, renal or hematologic failure; a history of cancer in the last 5 years; hepatitis B or hepatitis C infection, human immunodeficiency virus infection, tuberculosis, severe diabetes, and any other chronic disease; or evidence of infection; and if they were unable to understand and to adhere to the treatment were not eligible to start RTX and therefore excluded from this study. Treatment with conventional synthetic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (csDMARDs) and corticosteroids was allowed during the study period because of the moderate-high disease activity. However, any change in the dose or schedule was noted.

RTX Administration

Patients received infusion of 1,000 mg of either RTX originator or CT-P10 at day 1 and at day 15 to complete a course of therapy. This course was repeated after 24 weeks. During the study period, all patients received two courses of therapy with RTX (baseline and week 24). To minimize adverse effects, all patients were pretreated with methylprednisolone (40 mg intravenously), paracetamol (1,000 mg orally), and chlorpheniramine (10 mg intravenously).

Clinical and Laboratory Evaluation

Clinical and laboratory evaluations were performed at baseline (W0), week 12 (W12), week 24 (W24), week 36 (W36), and week 48 (W48) of treatment. The disease activity was assessed using the ESSDAI and clinical ESSDAI (clinESSDAI), whereas patient-reported outcomes (PROs) included the EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Patient-Reported Index (ESSPRI) and the patient's assessment of general health (GH) score [on a 0-100-mm visual analog scale (VAS) with "very poor" and "very well" as anchors]. We also considered the reduction in the daily dose of prednisone. Total lymphocyte count, CD19⁺ B lymphocytes, serum γ -globulins, immunoglobulin classes (IgG, IgA, and IgM) concentration, and serum rheumatoid factor (RF) were regularly measured. Patients were asked to report the occurrence of systemic or local adverse events (AEs) related to treatment at each visit. AEs were judged as serious if they resulted in death, were life-threatening according to the investigator's own judgment, caused hospital admission, resulted in birth defect (from unplanned pregnancies) or disability, or were important medical events that could have jeopardized the patient or needed intervention to prevent another serious AE, or both.

Study Endpoints

The primary efficacy endpoint of this study was the delta (Δ) ESSDAI, clinESSDAI, and ESSPRI achieved by CT-P10 compared with RTX originator. The primary safety outcome was the number of AEs during the study period. Secondary exploratory endpoints included the percentage

TABLE 1 | Demographic and clinical characteristics of patients at baseline.

CT-P10RTX originator p -valuen (%)n (%)n (%)Number89Age, mean (SD), years60.1 (9.1)51.8 (12.8)nsFemale gender, n (%)7 (87)8 (89)nsDisease duration, mean (SD), years1.29 (1.5)1.75 (1.6)nsFocus score \geq 1, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsXerostomia, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsESSDAI, mean (SD)12.0 (7.3)12.6 (6.6)nsClinESSDAI, mean (SD)11.4 (7.1)11.4 (6.4)nsESSDAI domains, n (%)3 (37)3 (33)nsConstitutional1 (12)6 (67)nsLymphoadenopathy3 (37)3 (33)nsGlandular1 (12)1 (11)nsArticular8 (100)8 (89)nsCutaneous1 (12)1 (11)nsPulmonary1 (12)1 (11)nsRenal0 (0)0 (0)nsMuscular0 (0)0 (0)nsNS3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsHematological0 (0)2 (22)nsHematological0 (3)2 (25)3 (37)NS1 (12)0 (0)nsHypergammaglobulinemia, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsAnti-Ro only4 (50)2 (22)nsArti-Ro only4 (50) <td< th=""><th></th><th>CT-P10</th><th colspan="2">p-value</th></td<>		CT-P10	p-value	
Age, mean (SD), years $60.1 (9.1)$ $51.8 (12.8)$ nsFemale gender, n (%)7 (87)8 (89)nsDisease duration, mean (SD), years $1.29 (1.5)$ $1.75 (1.6)$ nsFocus score ≥ 1 , n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsXerostomia, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsESSDAI, mean (SD)12.0 (7.3)12.6 (6.6)nsClinESSDAI, mean (SD)11.4 (7.1)11.4 (6.4)nsESSDAI domains, n (%)3 (37)3 (33)nsConstitutional1 (12)6 (67)nsLymphoadenopathy3 (37)3 (33)nsGlandular1 (12)1 (11)nsPulmonary1 (12)1 (11)nsRenal0 (0)0 (0)nsNuscular0 (0)0 (0)nsNuscular3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsPulmonary1 (12)0 (0)nsPNS3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsHypergammaglobulinemia, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsReduced complement fractions, n (%)2 (25)3 (33)nsAutoantibodies, n (%)4 (50)2 (22)nsAnti-Ro only4 (50)2 (22)nsGither anti-Ro onra anti-La3 (37)5 (55)nsAnti-			-	Praide
Age, mean (SD), years $60.1 (9.1)$ $51.8 (12.8)$ nsFemale gender, n (%)7 (87)8 (89)nsDisease duration, mean (SD), years $1.29 (1.5)$ $1.75 (1.6)$ nsFocus score ≥ 1 , n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsXerostomia, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsESSDAI, mean (SD)12.0 (7.3)12.6 (6.6)nsClinESSDAI, mean (SD)11.4 (7.1)11.4 (6.4)nsESSDAI domains, n (%)3 (37)3 (33)nsConstitutional1 (12)6 (67)nsLymphoadenopathy3 (37)3 (33)nsGlandular1 (12)1 (11)nsPulmonary1 (12)1 (11)nsRenal0 (0)0 (0)nsNuscular0 (0)0 (0)nsNuscular3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsPulmonary1 (12)0 (0)nsPNS3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsHypergammaglobulinemia, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsReduced complement fractions, n (%)2 (25)3 (33)nsAutoantibodies, n (%)4 (50)2 (22)nsAnti-Ro only4 (50)2 (22)nsGither anti-Ro onra anti-La3 (37)5 (55)nsAnti-	Number	8	9	_
Female gender, n (%) 7 (87) 8 (89) ns Disease duration, mean (SD), years 1.29 (1.5) 1.75 (1.6) ns Focus score ≥ 1, n (%) 8 (100) 9 (100) ns Xerostomia, n (%) 8 (100) 9 (100) ns Xerostomia, n (%) 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Salivary gland enlargement, n (%) 1 (12) 3 (33) ns ESSDAI, mean (SD) 12.0 (7.3) 12.6 (6.6) ns ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 1 (12) 6 (67) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Constitutional 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Nuscular 0 (0) 2 (22) ns PNS 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Biological 4 (50) 2 (22)	Age, mean (SD), years	60.1 (9.1)	51.8 (12.8)	ns
Disease duration, mean (SD), years1.29 (1.5)1.75 (1.6)nsFocus score ≥ 1, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsXerostomia, n (%)8 (100)9 (100)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsSalivary gland enlargement, n (%)1 (12)3 (33)nsESSDAI, mean (SD)12.0 (7.3)12.6 (6.6)nsClinESSDAI, mean (SD)11.4 (7.1)11.4 (6.4)nsESSDAI domains, n (%)0000Constitutional1 (12)6 (67)nsLymphoadenopathy3 (37)3 (33)nsGlandular1 (12)1 (11)nsPulmonary1 (12)1 (11)nsPulmonary1 (12)1 (11)nsRenal0 (0)0 (0)nsMuscular0 (0)0 (0)nsPNS3 (37)3 (33)nsCNS1 (12)0 (0)nsHypergammaglobulinemia, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsReduced complement fractions, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsAutoantibodies, n (%)3 (37)5 (55)nsAnti-Ro only4 (50)2 (22)nsRF5 (62)4 (44)nsESSPRI, mean (SD)6.8 (2.1)7.8 (2.0)nsGH, mean (SD)30 (16.0)33.3 (22.9)nsGH, mean (SD)6.9 (2.1)7.8 (2.0)nsGH, mean (SD)6.9 (2.1)7.8 (2.0)nsGH, mean (SD) <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>				
Xerostomia, n (%) 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Xerophthalmia, n (%) 8 (100) 9 (100) ns Salivary gland enlargement, n (%) 1 (12) 3 (33) ns ESSDAI, mean (SD) 12.0 (7.3) 12.6 (6.6) ns ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 11.4 (7.1) 11.4 (6.4) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) 0 6 (67) ns Constitutional 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Nuscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Nuscular 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns	• • • • •	. ,	. ,	ns
Xerophthalmia, n (%) 8 (100) 9 (100) ns Salivary gland enlargement, n (%) 1 (12) 3 (33) ns ESSDAI, mean (SD) 12.0 (7.3) 12.6 (6.6) ns ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 11.4 (7.1) 11.4 (6.4) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) 0 0 (67) ns Constitutional 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Lymphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergamma	Focus score \geq 1, n (%)	8 (100)	9 (100)	ns
Salivary gland enlargement, n (%) 1 (12) 3 (33) ns ESSDAI, mean (SD) 12.0 (7.3) 12.6 (6.6) ns ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 11.4 (7.1) 11.4 (6.4) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) s Constitutional 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Lymphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Renatological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns	Xerostomia, n (%)	8 (100)	8 (89)	ns
ESSDAI, mean (SD) 12.0 (7.3) 12.6 (6.6) ns ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 11.4 (7.1) 11.4 (6.4) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) Constitutional 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Constitutional 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) 0 (0) ns S Ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns S Ns S Ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns S Autoantibodies, n (%) Ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 3 (37) 5	Xerophthalmia, n (%)	8 (100)	9 (100)	ns
ClinESSDAI, mean (SD) 11.4 (7.1) 11.4 (6.4) ns ESSDAI domains, n (%) 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Constitutional 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Imphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La	Salivary gland enlargement, n (%)	1 (12)	3 (33)	ns
ESSDAI domains, n (%) Constitutional 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Lymphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns <td< td=""><td>ESSDAI, mean (SD)</td><td>12.0 (7.3)</td><td>12.6 (6.6)</td><td>ns</td></td<>	ESSDAI, mean (SD)	12.0 (7.3)	12.6 (6.6)	ns
Constitutional 1 (12) 6 (67) ns Lymphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0)	ClinESSDAI, mean (SD)	11.4 (7.1)	11.4 (6.4)	ns
Lymphoadenopathy 3 (37) 3 (33) ns Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1)<	ESSDAI domains, n (%)			
Glandular 1 (12) 3 (33) ns Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) <td< td=""><td>Constitutional</td><td>1 (12)</td><td>6 (67)</td><td>ns</td></td<>	Constitutional	1 (12)	6 (67)	ns
Articular 8 (100) 8 (89) ns Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns <td>Lymphoadenopathy</td> <td>3 (37)</td> <td>3 (33)</td> <td>ns</td>	Lymphoadenopathy	3 (37)	3 (33)	ns
Cutaneous 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Anti-Ro on anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Glandular	1 (12)	3 (33)	ns
Pulmonary 1 (12) 1 (11) ns Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Articular	8 (100)	8 (89)	ns
Renal 0 (0) 0 (0) ns Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Cutaneous	1 (12)	1 (11)	ns
Muscular 0 (0) 0 (0) ns PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 3.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Pulmonary	1 (12)	1 (11)	ns
PNS 3 (37) 3 (33) ns CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Renal	0 (0)	O (O)	ns
CNS 1 (12) 0 (0) ns Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Muscular	0 (0)	O (O)	ns
Hematological 0 (0) 2 (22) ns Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (55) ns Anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	PNS	3 (37)	3 (33)	ns
Biological 4 (50) 7 (78) ns Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	CNS	1 (12)	O (O)	ns
Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%) 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Hematological	0 (0)	2 (22)	ns
Reduced complement fractions, n (%) 2 (25) 3 (33) ns Autoantibodies, n (%) Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Biological	4 (50)	7 (78)	ns
Autoantibodies, n (%) Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Hypergammaglobulinemia, n (%)	3 (37)	5 (55)	ns
Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La 3 (37) 5 (55) ns Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Reduced complement fractions, n (%)	2 (25)	3 (33)	ns
Anti-Ro only 4 (50) 2 (22) ns Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Autoantibodies, n (%)			
Anti-Ro and anti-La 1 (12) 2 (22) ns RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Neither anti-Ro nor anti-La	3 (37)	5 (55)	ns
RF 5 (62) 4 (44) ns ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Anti-Ro only	4 (50)	2 (22)	ns
ESSPRI, mean (SD) 6.8 (2.1) 7.8 (2.0) ns GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	Anti-Ro and anti-La	1 (12)	2 (22)	ns
GH, mean (SD) 30 (16.0) 33.3 (22.9) ns csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	RF	5 (62)	4 (44)	ns
csDMARDs, n (%) 4 (50) 4 (44) ns	ESSPRI, mean (SD)	6.8 (2.1)	7.8 (2.0)	ns
	GH, mean (SD)	30 (16.0)	33.3 (22.9)	ns
Prednisone, n (%) 5 (62) 8 (89) ns	csDMARDs, n (%)	4 (50)	4 (44)	ns
	Prednisone, n (%)	5 (62)	8 (89)	ns

RTX, rituximab; SD, standard deviation; ns, not statistically significant; ESSDAI, EULAR Sjögren's syndrome disease activity index; PNS, peripheral nervous system; CNS, central nervous system; RF, rheumatoid factor; ESSPRI, EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Patient-Reported Index; GH, global health; csDMARDs, conventional synthetic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs.

of patients achieving a minimal clinically important improvement (MCII) with ESSDAI (drop of at least three points), MCII with ESSPRI (drop of at least one point or 15% of baseline value), and patient acceptable symptom state (PASS) (ESSPRI <5) at W48, laboratory measures, and GH.

Statistical Analysis

IBM SPSS Statistics 23.0 software was used for statistical analysis. One-way analysis of variance and multiple-comparisons *post hoc* tests were employed to calculate differences between baseline and following timepoints. Differences between the



TABLE 2 | Change of disease activity and patient-reported symptoms at the different timepoints compared to baseline.

	W12		,	W24	,	W36	W48		
	CT-P10	RTX originator							
Δ ESSDAI, mean (SD)	-2.75 (2.37)	-3.00 (2.18)	-5.12 (2.10)	-5.89 (4.99)	-5.12 (2.10)	-7.67 (5.59)	-5.62 (2.26)	-8.44 (5.03)	
Δ clinESSDAI mean (SD)	-2.75 (2.37)	-3.11 (2.26)	-5.12 (2.10)	-5.89 (4.99)	-5.12 (2.10)	-7.67 (5.59)	-5.62 (2.26)	-8.44 (5.03)	
Δ ESSPRI mean (SD)	-4.1 (4.4)	-3.15 (3.1)	-1.6 (2.3)	-3.3 (2.9)	-4.5 (2.9)	-4.3 (2.6)	-3.46 (2.9)	-3.33 (0.91)	

RTX, rituximab; ESSDAI, EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Disease Activity Index; clin, clinical; ESSPRI, EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Patient-Reported Index.

	CT-P10 n (%)	RTX originator n (%)	<i>p</i> -value
Number	8	9	_
ESSDAI domains			
Constitutional	O (O)	O (O)	ns
Lymphoadenopathy	1 (12)	O (O)	ns
Glandular	O (O)	1 (11)	ns
Articular	6 (75)	5 (55)	ns
Cutaneous	O (O)	O (O)	ns
Pulmonary	1 (12)	1 (11)	ns
Renal	O (O)	O (O)	ns
Muscular	O (O)	O (O)	ns
PNS	3 (37)	2 (22)	ns
CNS	1 (12)	O (O)	ns
Hematological	O (O)	O (O)	ns
Biological	2 (25)	2 (22)	ns

TABLE 3 | ESSDAL domains in the study cohort at W48

RTX, rituximab; ESSDAI, EULAR Sjögren's Syndrome Disease Activity Index; ns, not statistically significant; PNS, peripheral nervous system; CNS, central nervous system.

demographic and clinical characteristics of the two treatment groups at baseline and between the two treatment arms at each timepoint were tested with non-parametric Mann–Whitney *U*-test. When required, χ^2 test was also employed. P < 0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

Baseline Demographic and Clinical Characteristics

Demographic and clinical characteristics of the two treatment groups at baseline are shown in **Table 1**. We included 17 patients: nine in the RTX originator group and eight in the CT-P10 group. We did not observe any significant differences in age, gender, and disease duration, or in clinical and laboratory parameters. None of the included patients displayed B-cell lymhoproliferative disease. The proportion in the use of the different csDMARDs and corticosteroids did not differ in both groups. In detail, three patients were in treatment with methotrexate, one with leflunomide, and six with hydroxychloroquine. Eight patients in the RTX originator group and five patients in the CT-P10 group were also in treatment with prednisone (mean dosage at baseline 6.3 and 4.2 mg, respectively). All 17 patients completed the 12 months' follow-up and are still in treatment.

Primary Endpoints

Figure 1 shows ESSDAI, clinESSDAI, and ESSPRI across the study period. In both treatment groups, ESSDAI and clinESSDAI started to decrease by W12, albeit significantly only from W24. The significant difference with baseline was consistent up to W48; at none of the timepoints the Δ ESSDAI and Δ clinESSDAI were significantly different between the two treatment arms (**Table 2**). At W48, MCII with ESSDAI were achieved by all patients regardless of the treatment arm. **Table 3** shows the improvement within each ESSDAI domain in the two



treatment groups at W48. Improvement was predominantly seen in constitutional, lymphoadenopathy, glandular, articular, hematological, and biological domains, and still the two cohorts did not display any difference in this regard. In addition, all the five patients (three in the originator group and two in the CT-P10 group) with reduced complement fractions at baseline still displayed it at W48. With regard to ESSPRI, neither CT-P10 nor RTX originator was able to significantly reduce it in line with previous studies (Figure 1), and no difference could be observed with regard to the Δ ESSPRI between the two treatment groups at any timepoint (Table 2). However, MCII with ESSPRI (reduction of at least one point or reduction of 15% of baseline value) was achieved at W48 by six patients (75%) in the CT-P10 group and all nine patients (100%) in the RTX originator group (not statistically significant). PASS was achieved by a similar proportion of patients in the two treatment groups (CT-P10 group: n = 4; 50%; RTX originator: n = 4; 44%; not statistically significant) at W48.

As far as the safety is concerned, a total of four AEs were recorded in four patients across the 12 months' follow-up: one mild cutaneous reaction (RTX originator group, T6) and three upper airways infections (CT-P10 group, one at T3 and one at T9; RTX originator group, T6), which required antibiotic therapy.

Secondary Clinical and Laboratory Outcomes

GH showed a trend toward improvement starting from W12 in both groups and becoming significant at W48 compared to baseline, with no significant differences in the two groups (RTX originator group W0: 33.3 \pm 22.9, W48: 70 \pm 17.89; *p* = 0.01; CT-P10 group W0: 30 \pm 16, W48: 76.7 \pm 11.5; *p* = 0.02) (**Figure 2**). Both RTX originator and CT-P10 effectively depleted circulating B lymphocytes as demonstrated by the serial measurement of CD19⁺ cells (**Figure 2**). The total lymphocyte count, however, remained unaffected (data not shown). Serum γ globulins, immunoglobulin classes (IgG, IgA, and IgM) and RF were regularly monitored and did not show significant changes overtime (data not shown).

The majority of patients taking corticosteroids at baseline tapered the dose until withdrawal with only two out of five patients in the CT-P10 group and five out of eight patients in the RTX originator group still on treatment (mean dose 3 mg in both groups).

DISCUSSION

This is the first study demonstrating that CT-P10 and RTX originator show similar efficacy and safety profiles in pSS patients with moderate-high disease activity and disease duration of < 5 years at 48 weeks of follow-up. Concerning the clinical efficacy, in both treatment groups, ESSDAI and clinESSDAI started to slowly decrease by W12, with a significant difference with baseline starting from W24 and remaining sustained up to W48. Furthermore, we did not observe any significant differences in the **ΔESSDAI**, **ΔclinESSDAI**, and MCII with ESSDAI between the two treatment arms. Interestingly, this improvement mirrored the dose reduction of prednisone, with its withdrawal in three patients in both groups at W48. In addition, in our cohort, the ESSDAI domains were mainly represented by articular, lymphoadenopathy, and peripheral nervous system involvement in both groups and constitutional in originator. Therefore, our study confirms existing evidence that RTX may be considered a valuable therapeutic option in patients with this specific phenotype. However, despite the generally acknowledged beneficial effects of RTX treatment on biological parameters, clinical outcomes vary between studies (20). Available data on the systemic efficacy of RTX in pSS come from large studies that included more than 400 patients, and the predominant regimen of administration was two doses of 1,000 mg each administered 15 days apart (8, 9). The great majority of these studies showed efficacy in at least one of the systemic outcomes analyzed, considering global response, organspecific response, ESSDAI reduction, or prednisone reduction, thereby providing a reasonable rationale for the use of this therapy in specific clinical settings. These concepts have been incorporated in the recent EULAR recommendations for the management of Sjögren's syndrome with topical and systemic therapies that reserve the use of RTX to patients with severe refractory disease (8, 9). PROs with VAS have been used in most studies, including two recent large RCTs (14, 15) to assess subjective symptoms. Devauchelle-Pensec et al. (14) found no significant results in the primary outcome (\geq 30-mm

improvement at week 24 on at least two out of four VAS scores—dryness, fatigue, pain, global, 23 vs. 22%; p = 0.91), whereas Bowman et al. (15) found no significant results in the primary outcome (reduction \geq 30% at week 48 in either fatigue or oral dryness VAS, RTX 39.3 vs. placebo 36.8%; p = 0.76). This is in line with our findings revealing a failure in achieving a significant reduction of ESSPRI up to W48. Of interest, despite a considerable proportion of patients reached MCII with ESSPRI at W48, namely, a reduction of at least one point or 15% reduction of baseline value, approximately only half of them in each treatment group achieved a PASS, namely, an ESSPRI of < 5. In our study, both treatments also induced a similar improvement of GH, which based on the ESSDAI and ESSPRI values overtime seemed to be more related to systemic disease activity rather than sicca symptoms, fatigue, or pain.

The number of patients underreporting or overreporting their symptoms may influence the results of studies and underscores the uniqueness of individual perception of pSSrelated symptoms regardless of disease activity and therefore showing different response patterns to RTX treatment. In this regard, the discrepancy between PROs, objective measurement of glandular function, and systemic disease activity indexes in pSS underpins that they represent complementary perspectives to obtain a holistic view of the individual, and therefore, all of them should be explored and implemented in clinical practice (37). With regard to the effect on B cells, we confirmed that treatment with RTX leads to a nearly complete depletion in the peripheral blood, without any significant differences between the two treatment groups (12, 16). Although we did not observe any change in serum RF, yglobulins, and immunoglobulin classes, it has been postulated that by interfering with B-cell activation likely one aspect contributing to the amelioration of systemic disease activity in pSS patients may be the lower levels of autoantibodies and proinflammatory cytokines (38). CT-P10 was the first RTX biosimilar (39) and could represent a cost-effective and safe therapeutic alternative to RTX originator, possibly facilitating access to therapy for pSS patients with severe, refractory systemic disease.

Budget impact analysis models estimated the expected changes in expenditure that would occur as a result of the adoption of a new therapeutic intervention. On this basis, it was demonstrated that introduction of CT-P10 could be associated with significant budget savings in European Union countries, for both in-label and off-label indications (40). With the expiry date of patent protection approaching for several originator biologic DMARDs, we have witnessed the development of less expensive competitor products of sufficient similarity, called biosimilars. Regulatory approval is based on the totality of evidence for biosimilarity derived from a comprehensive comparability exercise with the reference medicine (41). This comparability exercise includes extensive physicochemical and structural evaluations, as well as data from preclinical and clinical pharmacokinetic, pharmacodynamic, and immunogenicity assessments. The final step in the development process is confirmatory phase III clinical trial in patients with the specific disease. However, in line with regulatory requirements, approval of CT-P10 in some indications of RTX was based in part on the extrapolation of clinical data collected in other indications, plus a scientific justification based on the consistency of RTX mechanisms of action across indications (42–44). Although there are several discrepancies in assessing and reporting immunogenicity data of biosimilars for CD20 inhibitors, data collected in trials confirmed that immunogenicity parameters of CT-P10 were similar to those of its reference product (26, 27, 30). Furthermore, it was reassuring to observe that the safety profile of CT-P10 was similar to RTX originator also in pSS, with upper airway infections being the most frequent AEs in both groups.

We acknowledge that this study displays some limitations including the retrospective nature, the heterogeneity of clinical spectrum and disease duration, and the small number of patients. In addition, treatment choice between RTX originator and CT-P10 depended on the time of the first infusion and not the physician's decision, because of local health policy issues. Notwithstanding, we believe that given the lack of studies on CT-P10 in pSS, it provides important insight to clinicians who will be required to use this compound in pSS patients.

CONCLUSION

RTX originator is a cornerstone in therapeutic strategies for rheumatic diseases, including pSS; however, economic issues may be a major barrier to access the best available care, particularly in some countries. Therefore, the use of biosimilars can only be expected to increase. Whether the use of biosimilars will be of greater benefit from a societal perspective will depend on their cost-effectiveness and safety. In this perspective, the collection of efficacy and safety data for all in-label and off-label indications is of paramount importance to identify and tackle potential differences among compounds and ultimately does not affect the quality of care for patients with pSS.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the article/supplementary material.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical review and approval was obtained in accordance with local legislation and institutional requirements. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors drafted and approved the final version of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Vivino FB, Bunya VY, Massaro-Giordano G, Johr CR, Giattino SL, Schorpion A, et al. Sjögren's syndrome: an update on disease pathogenesis, clinical manifestations and treatment. *Clin Immunol.* (2019) 203:81– 121. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2019.04.009
- Alunno A, Carubbi F, Bartoloni E, Cipriani P, Giacomelli R, Gerli R. The kaleidoscope of neurological manifestations in primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2019) 37(Suppl. 118):192–8.
- Cafaro G, Croia C, Argyropoulou OD, Leone MC, Orlandi M, Finamore F, et al. One year in review 2019:Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2019) 37(Suppl. 118):3–15.
- Alunno A, Leone MC, Giacomelli R, Gerli R, Carubbi F. Lymphoma and lymphomagenesis in primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Front Med.* (2018) 5:102. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00102
- Carubbi F, Alunno A, Cipriani P, Di Benedetto P, Ruscitti P, Berardicurti O, et al. Is minor salivary gland biopsy more than a diagnostic tool in primary Sjögren?s syndrome? Association between clinical, histopathological, and molecular features: a retrospective study. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. (2014) 44:314–24. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2014.05.015
- Carubbi F, Alunno A, Cipriani P, Bartoloni E, Baldini C, Quartuccio L, et al. A retrospective, multicenter study evaluating the prognostic value of minor salivary gland histology in a large cohort of patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Lupus*. (2015) 24:315–20. doi: 10.1177/096120331 4554251
- Carubbi F, Alunno A, Cipriani P, Coletti G, Bigerna B, Manetti M, et al. Different operators and histologic techniques in the assessment of germinal center-like structures in primary Sjögren's syndrome minor salivary glands. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:e0211142. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0211142
- Ramos-Casals M, Brito-Zerón P, Bombardieri S, Bootsma H, De Vita S, Dörner T, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of Sjögren's syndrome with topical and systemic therapies. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2020) 79:3– 18. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-216114
- Brito-Zerón P, Retamozo S, Kostov B, Baldini C, Bootsma H, De Vita S, et al. Efficacy and safety of topical and systemic medications: a systematic literature review informing the EULAR recommendations for the management of Sjögren's syndrome. *RMD Open.* (2019) 5:e001064. doi: 10.1136/rmdopen-2019-001064
- Carubbi F, Alunno A, Cipriani P, Bartoloni E, Ciccia F, Triolo G, et al. Rituximab in primary Sjögren's syndrome: a ten-year journey. *Lupus*. (2014) 23:1337–49. doi: 10.1177/0961203314546023
- Kaegi C, Wuest B, Schreiner J, Steiner UC, Vultaggio A, Matucci A, et al. Systematic review of safety and efficacy of rituximab in treating immune-mediated disorders. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:1990. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01990
- Meijer JM, Meiners PM, Vissink A, Spijkervet FK, Abdulahad W, Kamminga N, et al. Effectiveness of rituximab treatment in primary Sjögren's syndrome: a randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2010) 62:960–8. doi: 10.1002/art.27314
- Dass S, Bowman SJ, Vital EM, Ikeda K, Pease CT, Hamburger J, et al. Reduction of fatigue in Sjögren's syndrome with rituximab: results of a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot study. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2008) 67:1541–4. doi: 10.1136/ard.2007.083865
- Devauchelle-Pensec V, Mariette X, Jousse-Joulin S, Berthelot JM, Perdriger A, Puéchal X, et al. Treatment of primary Sjögren's syndrome with rituximab: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med. (2014) 160:233–42. doi: 10.7326/M13-1085
- Bowman SJ, Everett CC, Dwyer JL, Emery P, Pitzalis C, Ng WF, et al. Randomized controlled trial of rituximab and cost-effectiveness analysis in treating fatigue and oral dryness in primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:1440–50. doi: 10.1002/art.40093
- Pijpe J, van Imhoff GW, Spijkervet FK, Roodenburg JL, Wolbink GJ, Mansour K, et al. Rituximab treatment in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome: an open-label phase II study. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2005) 52:2740– 50. doi: 10.1002/art.21260
- Devauchelle-Pensec V, Pennec Y, Morvan J, Pers JO, Daridon C, Jousse-Joulin S, et al. Improvement of Sjögren's syndrome after two infusions of rituximab (anti-CD20). Arthritis Rheum. (2007) 57:310–7. doi: 10.1002/art.22536

- St Clair EW, Levesque MC, Prak ET, Vivino FB, Alappatt CJ, Spychala ME, et al. Rituximab therapy for primary Sjögren's syndrome: an openlabel clinical trial and mechanistic analysis. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:1097– 106. doi: 10.1002/art.37850
- Carubbi F, Cipriani P, Marrelli A, Benedetto P, Ruscitti P, Berardicurti O, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab treatment in early primary Sjögren's syndrome: a prospective, multicenter, follow-up study. *Arthritis Res Ther*. (2013) 15:R172. doi: 10.1186/ar4359
- Grigoriadou S, Chowdhury F, Pontarini E, Tappuni A, Bowman SJ, Bombardieri M. B cell depletion with rituximab in the treatment of primary Sjögren's syndrome: what have we learnt? *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2019) 37(Suppl. 118):S217–24.
- 21. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/mabthera
- https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2019/103705s5457lbl. pdf
- 23. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/truxima
- 24. Stebbing J, Mainwaring PN, Curigliano G, Pegram M, Latymer M, Bair AH, et al. Understanding the role of comparative clinical studies in the development of oncology biosimilars. J Clin Oncol. (2020) 38:1070– 80. doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.02953
- Jurczak W, Cohen S, Illidge TM, Silva AD, Amersdorffer J. Scientific rationale underpinning the development of biosimilar rituximab in hematological cancers and inflammatory diseases. *Future Oncol.* (2019) 15:4223–34. doi: 10.2217/fon-2019-0430
- 26. Yoo DH, Suh CH, Shim SC, Jeka S, Cons-Molina FF, Hrycaj P, et al. A multicentre randomised controlled trial to compare the pharmacokinetics, efficacy and safety of CT-P10 and innovator rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2017) 76:566–70. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209540
- Park W, Suh CH, Shim SC, Molina FFC, Jeka S, Medina-Rodriguez FG, et al. Efficacy and safety of switching from innovator rituximab to biosimilar CT-P10 compared with continued treatment with CT-P10: results of a 56week open-label study in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *BioDrugs*. (2017) 31:369–77. doi: 10.1007/s40259-017-0233-6
- 28. Yoo DH, Suh CH, Shim SC, Jeka S, Molina FFC, Hrycaj P, et al. Efficacy, safety and pharmacokinetics of up to two courses of the rituximab biosimilar CT-P10 versus innovator rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results up to week 72 of a phase I randomized controlled trial. *BioDrugs*. (2017) 31:357–67. doi: 10.1007/s40259-017-0232-7
- 29. Kim WS, Buske C, Ogura M, Jurczak W, Sancho JM, Zhavrid E, et al. Efficacy, pharmacokinetics, and safety of the biosimilar CT-P10 compared with rituximab in patients with previously untreated advanced-stage follicular lymphoma: a randomised, double-blind, parallelgroup, non-inferiority phase 3 trial. *Lancet Haematol.* (2017) 4:e362– 73. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3026(17)30120-5
- Park W, BoŽić-Majstorović L, Milakovic D, Berrocal Kasay A, El-Khouri EC, Irazoque-Palazuelos F, et al. Comparison of biosimilar CT-P10 and innovator rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a randomized controlled Phase 3 trial. *MAbs.* (2018) 10:934–43. doi: 10.1080/19420862.2018.1487912
- 31. Ogura M, Sancho JM, Cho SG, Nakazawa H, Suzumiya J, Tumyan G, et al. Efficacy, pharmacokinetics, and safety of the biosimilar CT-P10 in comparison with rituximab in patients with previously untreated low-tumour-burden follicular lymphoma: a randomised, double-blind, parallel-group, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Haematol.* (2018) 5:e543–53. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3026(18)30157-1
- 32. Suh CH, Yoo DH, Berrocal Kasay A, Chalouhi El-Khouri E, Cons Molina FF, Shesternya P, et al. Long-term efficacy and safety of biosimilar CT-P10 versus innovator rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis: 48-week results from a randomized phase III trial. *BioDrugs*. (2019) 33:79– 91. doi: 10.1007/s40259-018-00331-4
- 33. Shim SC, BoŽić-Majstorović L, Berrocal Kasay A, El-Khouri EC, Irazoque-Palazuelos F, Cons Molina FF, et al. Efficacy and safety of switching from rituximab to biosimilar CT-P10 in rheumatoid arthritis: 72-week data from a randomized phase 3 trial. *Rheumatology*. (2019) 58:2193– 202. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez152
- 34. Otremba B, Borchardt J, Kuske A, Hollnagel-Schmitz M, Losch FO. Real-world use and acceptance of rituximab biosimilars in non-Hodgkin

Rituximab in Primary Sjögren's Syndrome

lymphoma in an oncologist network in Germany. Future Oncol. (2020) 16:1001-12. doi: 10.2217/fon-2020-0180

- Lee K, Ha JY, Jung AR, Lee YS, Lee SW, Ryu JS, et al. The clinical outcomes of rituximab biosimilar CT-P10 (Truxima®) with CHOP as first-line treatment for patients with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: real-world experience. *Leuk Lymphoma*. (2020) 15:1–9. doi: 10.1080/10428194.2020.1742906
- 36. Seror R, Bootsma H, Saraux A, Bowman SJ, Theander E, Brun JG, et al. Defining disease activity states and clinically meaningful improvement in primary Sjögren's syndrome with EULAR primary Sjögren's syndrome disease activity (ESSDAI) and patient-reported indexes (ESSPRI). Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:382–9. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206008
- Alunno A, Bartoloni E, Valentini V, La Paglia GMC, Valentini E, Leone MC, et al. Discrepancy between subjective symptoms, objective measures and disease activity indexes: the lesson of primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2018) 36(Suppl. 112):210–4.
- Verstappen GM, van Nimwegen JF, Vissink A, Kroese FGM, Bootsma H. The value of rituximab treatment in primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Immunol.* (2017) 182:62–71. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2017.05.002
- Deeks ED. CT-P10 (TruximaTM): a rituximab biosimilar. *BioDrugs*. (2017) 31:275–8. doi: 10.1007/s40259-017-0226-5
- Gulácsi L, Brodszky V, Baji P, Rencz F, Péntek M. The rituximab biosimilar CT-P10 in rheumatology and cancer: a budget impact analysis in 28 European countries. *Adv Ther*. (2017) 34:1128–44. doi: 10.1007/s12325-017-0522-y
- 41. Strand V, Gonçalves J, Hickling TP, Jones HE, Marshall L, Isaacs JD. Immunogenicity of biosimilars for rheumatic diseases, plaque psoriasis, and

inflammatory bowel disease: a review from clinical trials and regulatory documents. *BioDrugs*. (2020) 34:27-37. doi: 10.1007/s40259-019-00394-x

- Schioppo T, Ingegnoli F. Current perspective on rituximab in rheumatic diseases. Drug Des Devel Ther. (2017) 11:2891– 904. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S139248
- Jung JY, Kim JW, Kim HA, Suh CH. Rituximab biosimilar CT-P10 for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Expert Opin Biol Ther.* (2019) 19:979– 86. doi: 10.1080/14712598.2019.1665018
- Coiffier B. Pharmacokinetics, efficacy and safety of the rituximab biosimilar CT-P10. *Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol.* (2017) 10:923– 33. doi: 10.1080/17512433.2017.1359537

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer EB declared a shared affiliation, though no other collaboration, with one of the authors AA to the handling editor.

Copyright © 2020 Pavlych, Di Muzio, Alunno and Carubbi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Rituximab Followed by Belimumab Controls Severe Lupus Nephritis and Bullous Pemphigoid in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Refractory to Several Combination Therapies

Luca Petricca¹, Maria Rita Gigante¹, Annamaria Paglionico¹, Stefano Costanzi², Gisella Vischini², Clara Di Mario³, Valentina Varriano³, Giacomo Tanti³, Barbara Tolusso¹, Stefano Alivernini^{1,3}, Giuseppe Grandaliano^{2,4}, Gianfranco Ferraccioli³ and Elisa Gremese^{1,3*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Maria Leandro, University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Mittermayer Barreto Santiago, Bahiana School of Medicine and Public Health, Brazil Mitsuhiro Takeno, Nippon Medical School, Japan

> *Correspondence: Elisa Gremese elisa.gremese@unicatt.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 17 April 2020 Accepted: 25 September 2020 Published: 28 October 2020

Citation:

Petricca L, Gigante MR, Paglionico A, Costanzi S, Vischini G, Di Mario C, Varriano V, Tanti G, Tolusso B, Alivernini S, Grandaliano G, Ferraccioli G and Gremese E (2020) Rituximab Followed by Belimumab Controls Severe Lupus Nephritis and Bullous Pemphigoid in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Refractory to Several Combination Therapies. Front. Med. 7:553075. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.553075 ¹ Division of Rheumatology, Fondazione Policlinico Universitario A. Gemelli IRCCS, Rome, Italy, ² Nephrology Unit, Fondazione Policlinico Universitario A. Gemelli IRCCS, Rome, Italy, ³ Division of Rheumatology, Department of Translational Medicine and Surgery, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy, ⁴ Nephrology Unit, Department of Translational Medicine and Surgery, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Rome, Italy,

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and bullous pemphigoid (BP) are chronic autoimmune diseases in which B cells play an important pathogenic role in the different stages of the disease. B cell-targeted therapies have been suggested as a new rational approach for treating SLE. Rituximab (RTX), an anti-CD20 chimeric monoclonal antibody, failed to achieve primary endpoints in two clinical trials (EXPLORER and LUNAR) despite multiple observational and retrospective studies showing its beneficial effect on SLE. Moreover, RTX is recommended in cases of BP that is unresponsive to conventional treatments. Belimumab (BLM), a human immunoglobulin G1 λ monoclonal antibody that inhibits soluble B-lymphocyte stimulator (BlyS)/B-cell activating factor (BAFF), is the only biological treatment approved for standard therapy of refractory autoantibody-positive active SLE. Animal models and a few case reports have supported the efficacy of the combined use of RTX followed by BLM as maintenance therapy in severe lupus nephritis (LN), suggesting that their combined use may be more effective than their single use, without compromising safety. In this study, we describe the clinical case of a SLE patient with predominant renal involvement in overlap with BP, refractory to conventional therapy including RTX alone, achieving significant steroid sparing and clinical remission under sequential treatment of RTX-BLM. Moreover, we describe the first case of BP successfully treated with BLM. This case report may encourage further clinical research studies in B lymphocyte targeted combination therapy in patients affected by SLE with major organ involvement or with refractory disease, suggesting that RTX and BLM sequential therapy may be a valid option for the treatment of SLE manifestations, including conventional therapy and RTX-resistant LN.

Keywords: lupus nephritis, bullous pemphigoid, belimumab, rituximab, sequential therapy

INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and bullous pemphigoid (BP) are chronic autoimmune diseases in which B lymphocytes play a primary pathogenic role as they are implicated in the induction and progression of these diseases (1, 2). Only a few cases of patients affected by SLE in overlap with BP have been described in the literature (3-5). B cells exert their pathogenic action not only by producing autoantibodies but also by presenting autoantigens to T lymphocytes and secreting of a wide variety of proinflammatory cytokines, thus perpetuating the activation of the immune system (6). Rituximab (RTX), a chimeric monoclonal antibody that targets CD20 antigen on B cells, is successfully used to treat various autoimmune diseases by depleting B lymphocytes. Although some observational and retrospective studies have shown beneficial effects of RTX in SLE patients (7, 8), it failed to achieve the primary endpoints in the EXPLORER and LUNAR trials (9, 10), probably due to a wrong trial design. Moreover, RTX has been shown to be effective in BP patients who were unresponsive or with unacceptable side effects to conventional immunosuppressive drugs (11-15). However, the position of RTX within the therapeutic flowchart of SLE and BP diseases is still unknown. Belimumab (BLM) is a human immunoglobulin G1 λ monoclonal antibody that inhibits soluble B-lymphocyte stimulator (BlyS)/B-cell activating factor (BAFF) (16), and in 2011, BLM was approved for the treatment of standard therapy-refractory autoantibody-positive active SLE (17, 18). Moreover, BLM has been proven to be effective to treat moderate SLE with skin, articular, and hematologic abnormalities (19), although it is not licensed to treat severe lupus nephritis (LN) (20-22). To date, sequential therapeutic schemes of RTX followed by BLM have not been well-studied. Animal models (23) and few case reports support the efficacy of the combined use of RTX followed by BLM as maintenance therapy in severe LN (24-27), suggesting that their combined use may be more effective than their single use, without compromising safety. In this study, we reported the clinical case of a SLE patient with predominant renal involvement in overlap with BP, refractory to conventional therapy including RTX alone, achieving significant steroid sparing and clinical remission under sequential treatment of RTX-BLM. Moreover, we describe here the first case of BP successfully treated with BLM.

CASE PRESENTATION

We describe the clinical case of a 51-year-old Italian man who was diagnosed as having Undifferentiated Connective Tissue Disease in 2010 because of the presence of Raynaud's phenomenon, arthralgias, positivity for antinuclear antibody (ANA, 1:160 fine speckled), antiphospholipid antibodies (aPL) [(anticardiolipin antibodies (ACLA) IgM, 42 U/ml (normal range <20 U/ml), and anti- β 2 Glycoprotein 1 (antiB2GP1) IgM, 38 U/ml (normal range <20 U/ml)], and a mild hypocomplementemia, C3 81 mg/dl (normal range 90-180 mg/dl) and C4 8 mg/dl (normal range 8-32 mg/dl). The patient did not report a family history of rheumatic disorders or a personal history of comorbidities and/or previous major surgery. A treatment with hydroxychloroquine (HQC) 400 mg daily and acetylsalicylic acid 100 mg daily was started. In 2011, the patient developed diffuse bullous skin lesions and a skin biopsy of a trunk lesion showed a typical histological picture for BP. Therefore, topical and oral steroid (0.25 mg/kg daily) therapy was started. Subsequently, the patient developed periorbital and lower limb edema, with proteinuria (6.2 g/daily), and a renal biopsy was performed showing histological findings of diffuse membranous glomerulonephritis associated with moderate mesangial hypercellularity (Class V according to ISN/RPS classification, 2003) (28). Therefore, a diagnosis of SLE was made [due to the presence of nephritis, arthritis, ANA/aPL





positivity (ACLA IgM 46 U/ml and antiB2GP1 IgM 38 U/ml), and complement level reduction (C3 78 mg/dl and C4 8 mg/dl)] with a Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Disease Activity Index (SLEDAI) of 10; intravenous therapy with steroid (methylprednisolone pulses 250 mg for three consecutive days) was started followed by oral prednisone 1 mg/kg daily, subsequently tapered, and combined with mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) 2,000 mg daily and angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, obtaining renal and cutaneous remission. In 2013, after steroid discontinuation, the patient experienced a proteinuric flare (2.5 g/daily) and a BP exacerbation. A second renal biopsy was performed confirming the previous histological nephritis class, and the repetition of skin biopsy documented a histological picture of leukocytoclastic vasculitis in overlap with BP. Oral prednisone was restarted at a dose of 0.5 mg/kg daily, with a slow tapering, and MMF dose was increased at 3,000 mg daily, reaching a resolution of the skin manifestations. In 2014, because of a further proteinuric flare (3 g/daily) and BP skin lesions worsening, B cells depletive treatment with RTX (two infusions of 1 g 14 days apart) was administered in association with MMF (3,000 mg daily) with a partial and temporary clinical remission. Therefore, therapy with Tacrolimus (5 mg/daily) in association with MMF was started, but quickly stopped because of a facial cutaneous rash, and followed by a combination treatment of MMF and Cyclosporine (200 mg/daily), discontinued for the same adverse event. In December 2015 and July 2016, two further retreatments with RTX were performed, with partial clinical response. In December 2016, because of the persistence of hypocomplementemia (C3 81 mg/dl, C4 9 mg/dl), proteinuria (3 g/daily) (SLEDAI 6), and BP lesions, the patient repeated skin and kidney biopsy, showing persistence of skin and kidney active inflammation (Figure 1). Therefore, RTX was discontinued and intravenous BLM (SLE therapeutic scheme, 10 mg/kg monthly) in association with MMF 2,000 mg daily and low-dose prednisone (10 mg daily) was started, leading to a progressive improvement of both renal and skin manifestations. At 24 weeks of follow up, the patient showed a complete cutaneous remission and a significant reduction until normalization of proteinuria, maintaining a complete clinical remission (SLEDAI 0) up to 52 weeks of follow up, allowing a significant reduction of prednisone dosage to 2.5 mg/daily. At the last clinical assessment, proteinuria was absent with normal complement levels (C3 91 mg/dl, C4 18 mg/dl) (Figure 2). Nowadays, the patient is continuing therapy with BLM and MMF and with low dose (2.5 mg/daily) of prednisone without further SLE and BP flares.

DISCUSSION

The patient described in this clinical case had long-standing relapsing LN and BP, with skin and kidney biopsies showing persistent tissue inflammation. He had been treated with many different schemes, all of them with unsuccessful outcomes. Renal and skin flares were repeatedly treated with RTX, a drug frequently effective in this clinical setting (29). However, in the patient we describe, RTX only helped to achieve partial remission with early relapses. Thus, BLM was used as an



additional option. To date, BLM has been used in patients with LN, mainly to maintain remission (25, 30); however, some clinical cases have been described reporting the use of BLM in the treatment of multiple therapy refractory patients with LN (31). Awaiting the results of ongoing clinical trials, we believe that BLM could be added to the list of potential treatments for patients with refractory LN. It is established that B cell hyperactivity is a landmark in SLE (32), and autoantibody positivity significantly characterizes patients with LN. The randomized trials BLISS-52 and BLISS-76 have documented the efficacy of BLM in autoantibody-positive SLE without previous RTX exposure and without major organ involvement (17, 18), and there is a randomized clinical trial demonstrating that BLM plus Standard Therapy (ST) significantly improves LN renal responses compared with ST alone (BLISS-LN trials; Clinicaltrials.gov identifier: NCT01639339; GSK study 114054)

(33). RTX acts by causing a marked B cell depletion (BCD) compared to the more modest effects on BCD induced by BLM. Therefore, the rationale for their consecutive use comes from the observation that significantly higher serum BLyS levels were found during B cell repopulation after RTX treatment, thus leading to disease flares (25, 31, 32). In this context, BCD may lead to ever-increasing levels of BAFF, with an increase in anti-dsDNA antibody levels and disease flare even at low B cell rate (23, 31). Moreover, elevated BLyS plasma levels after RTX would be associated with a paradoxical proliferation of pathogenic B lymphocytes, possibly explaining the therapeutic failure of RTX in clinical trials (34). On the other hand, the increase in BLyS levels could be due to the reduction of its specific receptors that are expressed on B lymphocytes (BAFF-R) (35). Therefore, further studies are needed to address this specific issue.

Currently, two ongoing open-label clinical trials are evaluating the efficacy of sequential therapy of RTX and BLM: the CALIBRATE (Rituximab and Belimumab for Lupus Nephritis, https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02260934, 2015) and the SYNBIoSe study (Synergetic B-Cell Immunomodulation in SLE, https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02284984, 2015), respectively. Therefore, the rationale for the combination therapy of BLM with RTX could be to operate through complementary and synergistic mechanisms, as demonstrated in preclinical studies in a lupus-prone mouse model (34, 36). BLM induces the mobilization of memory B lymphocytes from tissues despite an overall reduction in peripheral B cells (37). This phenomenon may lead tissue-resident B cells to be more susceptible to depletion by RTX. Moreover, inhibition of high serum BLyS levels could have favorable quantitative and qualitative effects on the reconstitution of B cells after BCD (32). Recently, a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, 104-weeks superiority study (BLISS-BELIEVE) was started, whose objective is to evaluate the efficacy, safety, and tolerability of a combination therapy with subcutaneous BLM and a single cycle of RTX (1,000 mg at weeks 4 and 6 from the beginning

REFERENCES

- Berkani N, Joly P, Golinski ML, Colliou N, Lim A, Larbi A, et al. Bcell depletion induces a shift in self antigen specific B-cell repertoire and cytokine pattern in patients with bullous pemphigoid. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:3525. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-40203-7
- Stoll DM, King LE Jr. Association of bullous pemphigoid with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arch Dermatol. (1984) 120:362– 6. doi: 10.1001/archderm.120.3.362
- Clayton CA, Burnham TK. Systemic lupus erythematosus and coexisting bullous pemphigoid: immunofluorescent investigations. J Am Acad Dermatol. (1982) 7:236–45. doi: 10.1016/S0190-9622(82)70113-6
- Maggio MC, Corsello G, Prinzi E, Cimaz R. Systemic lupus erythematosus and bullous pemphigoid with dramatic response to Dapsone. *Am J Case Rep.* (2017) 18:317–9. doi: 10.12659/AJCR.902351
- Tsokos GC, Lo MS, Reis PC, Sullivan KE. New insights into the immunopathogenesis of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2016) 12:716–30. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2016.186
- Rydén-Aulin M, Boumpas D, Bultink I, Callejas Rubio JL, Caminal-Montero L, Castro A, et al. Off-label use of rituximab for systemic lupus erythematosus

of BLM) compared with BLM alone in adult SLE patients (38). In a phase 2, open-label, single-arm proof-of-concept study conducted by Kraaij et al. (39), SLE patients with severe and refractory disease were treated with a combination of RTX (1000 mg at weeks 0 and 2) and BLM (10 mg/kg BLM at weeks 4, 6, 8, and then every 4 weeks) where an increase of BlyS levels upon RTX-mediated BCD was observed, repealed by subsequent BLM treatment, leading to ANA reduction and to regression of excessive NET formation (neutrophil extracellular traps, web-like structures composed of chromatin backbones and granular molecules, released by activated neutrophils through a process called "NETosis"), with a reduction of proteinuria, SLEDAI, and steroid doses.

In conclusion, our clinical case suggests that the RTX and BLM combination therapeutic scheme appears to be safe and successful in achieving a clinically significant response, thus representing a valid option for the treatment of severe SLE manifestations, including LN resistant to conventional therapy and RTX. Moreover, to our knowledge, this is the first case of BP described in the literature successfully treated with BLM.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Written informed consent was obtained from the patient for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

in Europe. Lupus Sci Med. (2016) 3:e000163. doi: 10.1136/lupus-2016-000163

- Iaccarino L, Bartoloni E, Carli L, Ceccarelli F, Conti F, De Vita S, et al. Efficacy and safety of off-label use of rituximab in refractory lupus: data from the Italian Multicentre Registry. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2015) 33:449–56.
- Merrill JT, Neuwelt CM, Wallace DJ, Shanahan JC, Latinis KM, Oates JC, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: the randomized, double blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2010) 62:222–33. doi: 10.1002/art.27233
- Rovin BH, Furie R, Latinis K, Looney RJ, Fervenza FC, Sanchez-Guerrero J, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in patients with active proliferative lupus nephritis: the lupus nephritis assessment with rituximab study. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:1215–26. doi: 10.1002/art.34359
- Joly P, Roujeau JC, Benichou J, Picard C, Dreno B, Delaporte E, et al. A comparison of oral and topical corticosteroids in patients with bullous pemphigoid. N Engl J Med. (2002) 346:321–7. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa 011592
- Kalinska-Bienias A, Lukowska-Smorawska K, Jagielski P, Kowalewski C, Wozniak K. Mortality in bullous pemphigoid and prognostic factors in 1st

and 3rd year of follow-up in specialized centre in Poland. *Arch Dermatol Res.* (2017) 309:709–19. doi: 10.1007/s00403-017-1772-x

- Sadik CD, Zillikens D. Current treatments and developments in pemphigoid diseases as paradigm diseases for autoantibody-driven, organ-specific autoimmune diseases. *Semin Hematol.* (2016) 53 (Suppl. 1):S51–3. doi: 10.1053/j.seminhematol.2016.04.015
- Ronaghy A, Streilein RD, Hall RP. Rituximab decreases without preference all subclasses of IgG anti-BP180 autoantibodies in refractory bullous pemphigoid (BP). J Dermatol Sci. (2014) 74:93–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jdermsci.2013.11.014
- Cho YT, Chu CY, Wang LF. First-line combination therapy with rituximab and corticosteroids provides a high complete remission rate in moderate-to-severe bullous pemphigoid. *Br J Dermatol.* (2015) 173:302– 4. doi: 10.1111/bjd.13633
- Joly P, Maho-Vaillant M, Prost-Squarcioni C, Hebert V, Houivet E, Calbo S, et al. First-line rituximab combined with short-term prednisone versus prednisone alone for the treatment of pemphigus (ritux 3): a prospective, multicentre, parallel-group, open-label randomised trial. *Lancet.* (2017) 389:2031–40. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(17)30070-3
- Dooley MA, Houssiau F, Aranow C, D'Cruz DP, Askanase A, Roth DA, et al. Effect of belimumab treatment on renal outcomes: result from the phase 3 belimumab clinical trials in patients with SLE. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:63– 72. doi: 10.1177/0961203312465781
- Navarra SV, Guzmán RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomized, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2011) 377:721–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61354-2
- Furie R, Petri M, Zamani O, Cervera R, Wallace DJ, Tegzová D, et al. A phase III, randomized, placebo controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2011) 63:3918– 30. doi: 10.1002/art.30613
- Hahn BH. Belimumab for systemic lupus erythematosus. N Engl J Med. (2013) 368:1528–35. doi: 10.1056/NEJMct1207259
- Ramos-Casals M, Ruiz-Irastorza G, Jimé-Nez-Alonso J, Khamashta MA. Recommendations on the use of belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus. GEAS-SEMI clinical practice guide. *Rev Clin Esp.* (2013) 213:42–58. doi: 10.1016/j.rce.2012.10.004
- Bertsias GK, Tektonidou M, Amoura Z, Aringer M, Bajema I, Berden JH, et al. Joint European League Against Rheumatism and European Renal Association-European Dialysis and Transplant Association (EULAR/ERA-EDTA) recommendations for the management of adult and paediatric lupus nephritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:1771–82. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2012-201940
- Fanouriakis A, Kostopoulou M, Alunno A, Aringer M, Bajema I, Boletis JN, et al. 2019 update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:736–45. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215089
- Lin W, Seshasayee D, Lee WP, Caplazi P, McVay S, Suto E, et al. Dual B cell immunotherapy is superior to individual anti-CD20 depletion or BAFF blockade in murine models of spontaneous or accelerated lupus. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2015) 67:215–24. doi: 10.1002/art.38907
- Gonzalez-Echavarri C, Ugarte A, Ruiz-Irastorza G. Rituximab-refractory lupus nephritis successfully treated with belimumab. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2016) 34:355–6.
- Kraaij T, Huizinga TWJ, Rabelink TJ Teng YKO. Belimumab after rituximab as maintenance therapy in lupus nephritis. *Rheumatology*. (2014) 53:2122– 4. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keu369
- Simonetta F, Allali D, Roux-Lombard P, Chizzolini C. Successful treatment of refractory lupus nephritis by the sequential use of rituximab and belimumab. *Joint Bone Spine*. (2017) 84:235–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jbspin.2016.01.008

- 27. Gualtierotti R, Borghi MO, Gerosa M, Schioppo T, Larghi P, Geginat J, et al. Successful sequential therapy with rituximab and belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a case series. *Clin Exp Rheum.* (2018) 36:643–7.
- Weening JJ, D'Agati VD, Schwartz MM, Seshan SV, Alpers CE, Appel GB. The classification of glomerulonephritis in systemic lupus erythematosus revisited. J Am Soc Nephrol. (2004) 15:241–50. doi: 10.1097/01.ASN.0000108969.21691.5D
- 29. Díaz-Lagares C, Croca S, Sangles S, Vital EM, Catapano F, et al. Efficacy of rituximab in 164 patients with biopsy proven lupus nephritis: pooled data from European cohorts. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2012) 11:357– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2011.10.009
- Flieber E, Korsten P, Koziolek M, Niewold TB, Patschan D, Müller GA, et al. Successful treatment of a mycophenolate mofetil-refractory proliferative lupus nephritis with belimumab in a 19-year-old woman. *Lupus*. (2013) 22:1523–5. doi: 10.1177/0961203313504145
- Carter LM, Isemberg DA, Ehrenstein MR. Elevated serum BAFF levels are associated with rising anti-double-stranded DNA antibody levels and disease flare following B cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:2672–9. doi: 10.1002/art.38074
- Dorner T, Jacobi AM, Lee J, Lipsky PE. Abnormalities of B cell subsets in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Immunol Methods. (2011) 363:187–97. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2010.06.009
- Furie R, Rovin BH, Houssiau F, Malvar A, Teng YKO, Contrera G, et al. Twoyear, randomized, controlled trial of belimumab in lupus nephritis. N Engl J Med. (2020) 388:1117–28. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001180
- Ehreinstein MR, Wing C. The BAFFling effects of rituximab in lupus: danger ahead? Nat Rev Rheumatol. (2016) 12:367–72. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2016.18
- Ferraccioli G, Gremese E. B cell activating factor (BAFF) and BAFF receptors: fakes and facts. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2017) 190:291–2. doi: 10.1111/cei.13039
- Paz Z, Tsokos GC. New therapeutics in systemic lupus erythematosus. Curr Opin Rheumatol. (2013) 25:297–303. doi: 10.1097/BOR.0b013e32835fd682
- 37. Stohl W, Hiepe F, Latinis KM, Thomas M, Scheinberg MA, Clarke A, et al. Belimumab reduces autoantibodies, normalizes low complement levels, and reduces select B cell populations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:2328–37. doi: 10.1002/art. 34400
- 38. Teng YKO, Bruce IN, Diamond B, Furie RA, van Vollenhoven RF, Gordon D, et al. Phase III, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, 104-week study of subcutaneous belimumab administered in combination with rituximab in adults with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): BLISS-BELIEVE study protocol. BMJ Open. (2019) 9:e025687. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025687
- Kraaij T, Kamerling SWA, de Rooij ENM, van Daele PLA, Bredewold OW, Bakker JA, et al. The NET-effect of combining rituximab with belimumab in severe systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. (2018) 91:45– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.03.003

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Petricca, Gigante, Paglionico, Costanzi, Vischini, Di Mario, Varriano, Tanti, Tolusso, Alivernini, Grandaliano, Ferraccioli and Gremese. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





JAK Inhibitors and Modulation of B Cell Immune Responses in Rheumatoid Arthritis

Rita A. Moura^{1*} and João Eurico Fonseca^{1,2}

¹ Instituto de Medicina Molecular João Lobo Antunes, Faculdade de Medicina, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisbon, Portugal, ² Rheumatology Department, Hospital de Santa Maria, Centro Hospitalar Universitário Lisboa Norte (CHULN), Lisbon Academic Medical Centre, Lisbon, Portugal

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic, systemic immune-mediated inflammatory disease that can lead to joint destruction, functional disability and substantial comorbidity due to the involvement of multiple organs and systems. B cells have several important roles in RA pathogenesis, namely through autoantibody production, antigen presentation, T cell activation, cytokine release and ectopic lymphoid neogenesis. The success of B cell depletion therapy with rituximab, a monoclonal antibody directed against CD20 expressed by B cells, has further supported B cell intervention in RA development. Despite the efficacy of synthetic and biologic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs) in the treatment of RA, few patients reach sustained remission and refractory disease is a concern that needs critical evaluation and close monitoring. Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors or JAKi are a new class of oral medications recently approved for the treatment of RA. JAK inhibitors suppress the activity of one or more of the JAK family of tyrosine kinases, thus interfering with the JAK-Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription (STAT) signaling pathway. To date, there are five JAK inhibitors (tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, peficitinib and filgotinib) approved in the USA, Europe and/ or Japan for RA treatment. Evidence from the literature indicates that JAK inhibitors interfere with B cell functions. In this review, the main results obtained in clinical trials, pharmacokinetic, in vitro and in vivo studies concerning the effects of JAK inhibitors on B cell immune responses in RA are summarized.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Md Yuzaiful Md Yusof, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Felice Rivellese, Queen Mary University of London, United Kingdom Carl Kieran Orr, Saint Vincent's University Hospital, Ireland

*Correspondence:

Rita A. Moura ritaaguiarmoura@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 18 September 2020 Accepted: 18 December 2020 Published: 05 February 2021

Citation:

Moura RA and Fonseca JE (2021) JAK Inhibitors and Modulation of B Cell Immune Responses in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front. Med. 7:607725. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.607725 Keywords: JAK-STAT pathway, JAK inhibitors, B cells, cytokines, rheumatoid arthritis

INTRODUCTION

The success of B cell depletion therapy with rituximab in autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA) has reinforced the important role that B cells have in the development of these conditions (1, 2). Indeed, B cells can be responsible for autoantibody production, antigen presentation and T cell activation and/ or cytokine and chemokine release that contribute to disease pathogenesis (3). RA is a chronic, systemic immune-mediated disease that mainly affects the small joints of hands and wrists and, though often ameliorated by treatment, can lead to bone and cartilage destruction (4, 5). Treatment options in RA include non-steroid anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), corticosteroids, synthetic and/or biologic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs). Nevertheless, despite the progresses achieved in the last decades in RA pharmacotherapy, few patients reach sustained remission and refractory disease remains

a significant challenge (6-8). Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors or JAKi are recently approved oral medications with therapeutic application in myeloproliferative disorders and inflammatory diseases such as RA. JAKi function by inhibiting the activity of one or more of the JAK family of enzymes [JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and tyrosine kinase 2 (TYK2)], thus interfering with the JAK-Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription (STAT) signaling pathway (9, 10). There are currently five JAK inhibitors (tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, peficitinib, and filgotinib) approved in the USA, Europe and/ or Japan for RA treatment. Furthermore, an additional JAKi (decernotinib) is under investigation for RA treatment in clinical trials (11, 12). Although the number of studies exploring the effect of JAK inhibitors on B cells in the context of RA is limited, evidence from the literature indicates that JAKi also interfere with B cell functions. In this review, we summarize the main results obtained so far in clinical trials, pharmacokinetic, in vitro and in vivo studies concerning the effects of JAK inhibitors on B cell immune responses in RA.

B CELLS AND RHEUMATOID ARTHRITIS

B cells play several important roles in the development of RA (13). B cells produce autoantibodies, such as rheumatoid factor (RF) and anti-citrullinated protein antibodies (ACPA), which form immune complexes that deposit in the joints and contribute to the inflammatory process through complement and cellular activation. Furthermore, B cells act as efficient antigen presenting cells (APC) that activate T cells through the expression of costimulatory molecules. B cells also secrete cytokines and/ or chemokines that promote leukocyte infiltration in the joints and the development of ectopic lymphoid structures, thus aggravating angiogenesis, pannus formation and synovial hyperplasia. In addition, the therapeutic efficacy of rituximab, an anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody that specifically depletes B cells, in RA patients has unequivocally supported B cell targeted therapies in RA pathogenesis (1, 2, 14). Of note, previous studies by our group have demonstrated that untreated very early RA patients (with <6 weeks of disease duration) have alterations in circulating memory B cell subpopulations (15); a cytokine profile that supports an early B cell activation (16, 17); and changes in B cell gene expression levels relevant for B cell maturation and differentiation (18). These data reinforce an active role of B cells in RA pathogenesis from early disease onset. Moreover, we have recently shown that in RA, treatment with tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-inhibitors and the interleukin (IL)-6 receptor (IL-6R) antagonist tocilizumab affect B cell phenotype and IgD-CD27- memory B cells in peripheral blood (19). Importantly, clinical relapse observed in B cell depleted RA patients has been associated with B cell repopulation (20-22). In fact, the results observed in RA patients following B cell depletion therapy with rituximab suggest that alterations in the expression of B cell activating factor (BAFF)-binding receptors and an increase in class-switch recombination process, particularly in memory B cell subsets, might be associated with the re-establishment of active disease (23). Interestingly, it has also been recently demonstrated for the first time that the autoantibodies commonly found in RA patients, RF and ACPA, express the inherently autoreactive 9G4 idiotope, thus supporting an activation of autoreactive 9G4+ B cells in RA (24). Additionally, it has been recently suggested that the pattern of B cell distribution in synovial tissue from untreated early RA patients can be associated to a specific pathotype classification with cellular and molecular synovial signatures that might help to predict disease severity, radiographic progression and therapeutic response (25, 26).

CYTOKINES AS KEY PLAYERS IN RHEUMATOID ARTHRITIS PATHOGENESIS

Cytokines are a large family of secreted proteins that play important roles in the immune system, namely in cell differentiation, maturation and signaling. Cytokines can be produced by several types of immune cells, including macrophages, B cells, T cells and mast cells, as well as endothelial cells, fibroblasts and various stromal cells. Of note, cytokines can be major drivers of autoimmunity and inflammation. In RA, several cellular interactions and complex cytokine networks occur that contribute to disease pathogenesis (13). In fact, it has been demonstrated that cytokines including IL-1 beta (IL-1B), IL-2, IL-3, IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-12, IL-15, IL-17, IL-18, IL-19, IL-20, IL-21, IL-23, IL-32, IL-33, IL-35, TNF, interferon-alpha/gamma (IFN- α/γ) and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) have important roles in RA physiopathology as they contribute to the induction and maintenance of inflammation (13, 27-30). The inflammatory process that develops in RA leads to a cellular infiltration of the synovial membrane, angiogenesis, pannus formation, swelling, and pain. The interactions between B and T cells result in the activation and differentiation of plasma cells, which are responsible for the production of autoantibodies (RF, ACPA). These autoantibodies form immune complexes that can activate complement and stimulate cells such as monocytes by binding to their Fc-gamma receptors (FcyR), triggering cytokine and/ or chemokine release that cause inflammation. Indeed, activated monocytes, neutrophils, and fibroblasts can release high levels of cytokines such as IL-1, IL-6, and TNF, that further activate not only B and T cells, but also chondrocytes and osteoclasts, thus contributing to cartilage and bone destruction (13). Furthermore, cytokines directly related with B cell activation and survival such as A proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL) and BAFF (31-35), which can be produced by activated monocytes and neutrophils, have been shown to contribute to RA development from an early phase in disease onset (17). Moreover, increased serum levels of BAFF have been suggested to have an important role in B cell triggering during clinical relapse after B cell depletion therapy (23). Previous studies developed by our group have demonstrated that untreated very early RA (VERA) patients (with <6 weeks of disease duration) have a cytokine pattern in circulation that supports an early activation of not only B cells, but also neutrophils and Th17 cells (16, 17) (Figure 1). Indeed, we have found that VERA patients have higher serum levels of APRIL and BAFF when compared to other very early arthritis (non-RA) patients, established RA and healthy controls (17). We also observed that established RA patients have significantly increased synovial fluid levels of APRIL, BAFF and IL-21, a cytokine important for plasma cell differentiation (17) (Figure 1A). Additionally, we found that VERA patients have increased serum levels of cytokines that promote neutrophil recruitment and activation (IL-8), Th17 cells polarization (IL-1β and IL-6) and Th17 cells-derived cytokines (IL-17A and IL-22) (16) (Figure 1B). Also, the elevated IL-1β, IL-6, IL-8, and IL-17A levels observed in the synovial fluid of established RA patients support a local role for these cytokines in synovial inflammation and bone erosion (16) (Figures 1B,C). In fact, IL-17 has been shown to induce osteoclastogenesis, thus contributing for bone resorption (36, 37). Moreover, IL-6 can support the activation and recruitment of autoreactive B cells toward RA synovium (38, 39), leading to an exacerbation of inflammation through autoantibody production and immune complex deposition (40, 41) (Figure 1C). Of note, treatment of VERA patients with corticosteroids and methotrexate (MTX), although effective in clinical improvement had no impact on the cytokine pattern in circulation (16, 17). Importantly, the success of biological therapies that directly target key cytokines such as TNF inhibitors (adalimumab, infliximab, etanercept, golimumab and certolizumab); tocilizumab (an IL-6R antagonist) and anakinra (an IL-1R antagonist) in RA further reinforce the relevance of these small proteins in disease development (42-46).

JAK-STAT SIGNALING PATHWAY IN HEALTH AND DISEASE

Cytokines act by binding to cell surface receptors and subsequently activate intracellular signaling cascades, such as the JAK-STAT signaling pathway. JAK-STAT signaling pathway is an evolutionarily conserved pathway that regulates many cellular processes including innate and adaptive immune responses, cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis. Activation of this pathway is initiated by binding of a ligand (such as interleukins, interferons, hormones and growth factors) to specific transmembrane receptors (cytokine receptors, G proteincoupled receptors, receptor tyrosine kinases and homodimeric hormone receptors) and culminates in the transcription of target genes (9, 10, 47-49) (Figure 2). JAKs, STATs and cell-surface receptors are the main key players of this signal-transduction pathway. JAKs are a family of four members of tyrosine kinases (JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and TYK2) that selectively associate with the intracellular domains of cell receptors (50, 51) (Figure 3). JAK1, JAK2, and TYK2 are ubiquitously expressed, whereas JAK3 expression is mainly restricted to hematopoietic cells (52). Binding of a ligand to a cell surface receptor triggers the receptor dimerization and induces the autophosphorylation and activation of the receptor-associated JAKs. Activated JAKs then phosphorylate critical tyrosine residues on the receptor, which leads to recruitment of specific STATs (49, 51, 53) (Figure 2). STATs are a family of proteins named for their dual roles of transducing signals and promoting transcription

of specific genes. There are seven members of the STAT family in mammals: STAT1, STAT2, STAT3, STAT4, STAT5A, STAT5B, and STAT6 (49, 54-57). After binding to the phosphorylated tyrosine residues on the receptor, STATs are phosphorylated by JAKs, which leads to their dissociation from the receptor. STATs form homo- or heterodimers and translocate into the cell nucleus via importins, where they bind to specific DNA regions and activate the transcription of target genes (Figure 2). STATs can be dephosphorylated by nuclear protein tyrosine phosphatases (N-PTPs), which leads to the inactivation of STATs. The unphosphorylated STATs associate with exportins to exit the nucleus and return to the cytoplasm where they can be reactivated for further rounds of gene transcription (10, 47, 49, 56). Overall, signaling via the JAK-STAT signaling pathway is a dynamic process that involves the rapid transmission of signal from the cell membrane to the nucleus followed by a highly organized response and subsequent controlled downregulation and attenuation of the initial signal (47-49, 54). Thus, negative regulators of the JAK-STAT signaling pathway also play an essential role. These include protein tyrosine phosphatases (PTPs), which remove phosphate groups from receptors, JAKs and STATs (58); protein inhibitor of activated STAT (PIAS), that prevent the DNA-binding activity of STATs (59, 60); and suppressor of cytokine signaling proteins (SOCS), which form a classical negative feedback loop that switches off the activity of JAKs (61, 62) (Figure 2). Disturbances in JAK-STAT signaling pathway, mostly associated with mutations (gain or loss of function) and polymorphisms in JAK and/ or STAT genes (9, 63), have been implicated in the pathogenesis of several diseases including inflammatory skin conditions (psoriasis, atopic dermatitis, alopecia areata, vitiligo) (64-71); cancers (myeloproliferative neoplasms, leukemia) (72, 73); immunodeficiencies (severe combined immune deficiency) (74); and autoimmune disorders such as RA (75-79); psoriatic arthritis (80, 81); systemic lupus erythematosus (82, 83); ankylosing spondylitis (84, 85); systemic sclerosis (86, 87); giant cell arteritis (88); sarcoidosis (89-91) and inflammatory bowel diseases (ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease) (92, 93). Therefore, targeting JAKs and/ or STATs can be a safe and efficacious strategy for treating these diseases (94).

JAK INHIBITORS AS NEW TREATMENT OPTIONS IN RHEUMATOID ARTHRITIS

JAK-STAT signaling pathway has a critical role in the signal transduction of many pivotal cytokines involved in RA pathogenesis (12, 95, 96) as well as other inflammatory disorders (97). Due to their central role in the immune responses and their association with several cytokine receptors (**Figure 3**), the inhibition of JAKs appeared to be a promising therapeutic strategy in autoimmune diseases (94). JAK inhibitors (JAKi) represent a new class of oral drugs developed in the last decade that directly suppress the enzymatic activity of JAK family members, blocking JAK-STAT signaling pathway (12, 96). Despite the efficacy of biological DMARD treatments that target individual cytokines, biologics are large proteins that may







FIGURE 1 | Cytokine profile present in peripheral blood from very early rheumatoid arthritis (VERA) patients and synovial fluid from established RA. A group of cytokines directly related with B cell activation, differentiation and survival was quantified in serum samples from untreated very early rheumatoid arthritis (VERA) patients with <6 weeks of disease duration when compared to healthy controls (**A**). In addition, serum and synovial fluid samples from established treated RA patients were also analyzed for comparison (**A**). Cytokines related with neutrophil and Th17 cells activation were also quantified in serum samples from VERA patients and healthy individuals (**B**). Furthermore, synovial fluid from established treated RA and osteoarthritis (OA) patients was analyzed for comparison (**B**). Statistical analysis of data was performed with GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). Lines in graphs represent median values with interquartile range. Non-parametric Mann-Whitney test was used for comparisons between two independent groups. Differences were considered statistically significant for *p* < 0.05. Data represented in Figures 1A,B were adapted from previous published studies by our group (16–18), according to the terms of the Creative Commons license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). Figure 1C is an illustration representative of the cytokine profile present in peripheral blood from VERA patients and synovial fluid from established RA supported by previous published studies by our group (16–18). To sum up, RA patients have a cytokine profile in peripheral blood that first weeks of disease development. In a chronic phase of the disease, the cytokine profile in peripheral blood that favors B cells, neutrophils and Th17 cells activated monocytes, neutrophils, T and B cells and plasma cell differentiation (**C**). ACPA, anti-citrulinated protein antibodies; APRIL, a proliferation-inducing ligand; BAFF, B cell activating factor; IL, interleukin; *ns*, non-significant; OA, osteoarthr

cause immunogenicity and require either intravenous infusion or subcutaneous injection for dosing (98). In contrast, JAK inhibitors are small molecules, orally administered, that can simultaneously suppress the action of multiple cytokines. To date, five JAK inhibitors (tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, peficitinib, and filgotinib) have been approved for the treatment of RA.

Tofacitinib

Tofacitinib is an oral JAK inhibitor with selectivity for JAK1 and JAK3 and, to a lesser extent, JAK2 and TYK2. Tofacitinib was the first JAK inhibitor approved by the United States (US) Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (November 2012) and European Medicines Agency (EMA) (March 2017) for the treatment of moderate to severe active RA patients who


had had an inadequate response or intolerance to MTX (76, 78, 99-112). Data from human clinical trial studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of the use of tofacitinib in RA patients not only as a monotherapy (at a dosage of 5 mg twice daily), but also in combination with MTX and the clinical responses have proven to be at least similar to TNF antagonists (78, 103, 105, 107, 109, 112-114). Indeed, tofacitinib has demonstrated efficacy in active RA patients by significantly improving disease activity, physical functioning, health-related quality of life as well as preventing bone erosions and structural joint damage (99, 103, 114-117). Furthermore, safety reports indicate that tofacitinib is generally well-tolerated, has a consistent safety profile (as monotherapy or combination therapy) and sustained efficacy in RA patients. However, adverse events have been described in RA patients after tofacitinib treatment with mild to moderate severity that included nausea, anemia, lymphopenia, neutropenia, lipid profile changes, increase in liver enzymes, cardiovascular events,

lower respiratory tract infections, herpes zoster virus (HZV) reactivation, venous thromboembolism, and development of malignancies (76, 78, 109, 112, 114, 118–125). Nevertheless, the overall risk of infection (including serious infection) and mortality rates in RA patients treated with tofacitinib is similar to those observed in RA patients treated with biologic agents (12, 120).

Baricitinib

Baricitinib was the second JAK inhibitor approved for clinical use in RA (in February 2017 by the EMA and in June 2018 by the FDA). Baricitinib is an oral JAK1/JAK2 inhibitor, with moderate activity against TYK2 and significantly less activity against JAK3. Approved dosages (2 and 4 mg once daily) are administered to moderate to severe active RA in adult patients who are intolerant or unresponsive to one or more DMARDs (75, 126–132). Treatment of RA patients with baricitinib monotherapy, or when baricitinib was combined



with conventional synthetic DMARDs (csDMARDs) such as MTX showed efficacy and had an acceptable safety profile in early active naïve csDMARD-treated RA patients who had exhibited an inadequate response to conventional synthetic or biologic DMARDs (126, 129, 131, 132). Moreover, it has been demonstrated that baricitinib had a similar or improved efficacy when compared to TNF antagonists such as adalimumab (129, 131–134). Of note, treatment of RA patients with baricitinib was associated not only with clinical improvement, but also with inhibition of radiographic joint damage (135, 136). Overall, baricitinib is considered a safe and effective treatment in RA, although some adverse events have been described similarly to what has been observed in tofacitinib treated RA patients (132, 137–139).

Upadacitinib

Upadacitinib is a JAK1-selective inhibitor approved by the FDA (in August 2019) and EMA (in December 2019) for the treatment of RA. Upadacitinib is indicated for the treatment of adults with moderately to severely active RA who fail to adequately respond to, or are intolerant to one or more DMARDs (77, 140–146). Upadacitinib may be used as monotherapy (15 mg or 30 mg once daily) or in combination with MTX as an effective treatment for active RA patients with an inadequate response to conventional or biological DMARDs, with an acceptable safety profile (77, 143–147). Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that upadacitinib was more effective than adalimumab treatment in ameliorating disease activity in RA patients who were concomitantly receiving MTX and significantly prevented radiographic progression (148). In addition, despite being a selective JAK1 inhibitor,

upadacitinib has a similar safety profile to less-selective JAKi (139, 143, 146, 147, 149). Nevertheless, longer-term safety data are necessary.

Peficitinib

Peficitinib is a pan-JAK inhibitor with a moderate selectivity for JAK3. It was approved for the treatment of RA in Japan in 2019 and Korea in 2020; and is currently being evaluated by the US FDA to treat adult patients with moderately to severely active RA who show inadequate response to or are intolerant of MTX (150-158). Peficitinib has been tested in RA either as monotherapy (150) or in combination with MTX (151) or csDMARDs (152) and it has been shown to significantly improve disease severity in RA patients who have an inadequate response to conventional therapies. Of note, it has been demonstrated that Peficitinib 50, 100, and 150 mg dosages administered once daily were effective in treating active RA patients, without a significant risk for adverse events (159). Overall, peficitinib has an acceptable safety and tolerability profile with similarly described adverse events as the ones reported with other JAK inhibitors (139, 153-155, 158, 160-162).

Filgotinib

Filgotinib is a JAK1-selective inhibitor recently approved by EMA and in Japan (in September 2020) for the treatment of RA (163–170). Filgotinib is indicated for the treatment of moderate to severe active RA in adults who have responded inadequately to, or who are intolerant to one or more DMARDs. Filgotinib may be used as monotherapy (100 mg or 200 mg once daily) or in combination with MTX (168–170). Of note, similarly to



upadacitinib, another selective JAK1 inhibitor, it has been demonstrated that the risks of serious adverse events did not differ between filgotinib and less-selective JAKi such as tofacitinib (168–171).

In addition to these compounds, another JAK inhibitor, decernotinib, an oral JAK3-inhibitor in Phase IIb studies (172-175), is currently under investigation for the treatment of RA. Overall, results from clinical trials with JAK inhibitors in RA are encouraging (12, 125). JAKi have shown a rapid onset of action and, in case of an adverse event, their short half-life supports a rapid reversal of immunosuppressive effects (176-178). Of note, JAK inhibitors proved efficacious when administered as monotherapy and have demonstrated a comparable or superior efficacy and safety profile to those of biologic agents (179, 180). Importantly, due to the evidence of superiority or noninferiority of JAK inhibitors when compared to adalimumab emerging from randomized clinical trials (114, 134, 181), the 2020 updated EULAR therapeutic guidelines have recommended the use of JAK inhibitors as an alternative to biologics in RA patients refractory to cDMARDs and having poor prognostic factors, as well as in those failing a previous synthetic or biologic DMARD (182).

EFFECT OF JAK INHIBITORS ON B CELLS: EVIDENCE FROM THE LITERATURE

Studies of the effects of JAK inhibitors on circulating immune cells that play important roles in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases may provide insights into immunologic mechanisms associated with clinical outcomes. Due to differences in JAK targeting, JAK inhibitors may also exert distinct immunologic effects. While JAK1, JAK2, and TYK2 are ubiquitously expressed, JAK3 expression is predominantly restricted to hematopoietic cells (50, 183–186), having important roles in immune function and lymphocyte development as described in both humans (74, 187) and mice (188, 189) with JAK3 deficiencies. JAK3 mediates signaling through cytokine receptors that contain the common gamma chain (γ c) or IL-2R subunit gamma (IL-2RG) including IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, and IL-21 receptors (51). Also, it has

TABLE 1 Overview of the impact of JAK inhibitors on B cell immune responses based on pharmacokinetic, in vitro and in vivo studies.

Description	JAK inhibitor	References	
Increase in B cell numbers in peripheral blood	Tofacitinib, Baricitinib, Filgotinib	(163, 164, 204, 205, 214, 226)	
Suppression of B cell activation, differentiation and class-switching	Tofacitinib, Baricitinib, Filgotinib	(202, 207, 215, 216, 227)	
Impairment of plasmablast development and immunoglobulin secretion	Tofacitinib, Baricitinib	(208, 215, 216)	
Inhibition of antibody production	Tofacitinib, Filgotinib	(200, 208–210, 227)	
Inhibition of cytokine production relevant for B cell activation and survival	Tofacitinib, Baricitinib, Upadacitinib, Filgotinib	(215, 216, 218, 220, 227)	
Downregulation of the antigen presenting cell function of B cells	Baricitinib	(217)	
Reduction of T helper cell responses	Baricitinib	(215, 217)	
Inhibition of STAT phosphorylation on B cells	Tofacitinib, Baricitinib, Upadacitinib, Filgotinib	(219)	
Downregulation of B-cell chemoattractant, activation, survival and differentiation biomarkers	Filgotinib	(226)	
Decrease in B cell lymphoid infiltrates in tissues	Filgotinib	(227)	

been shown that JAK3 is constitutively associated with CD40, an important B cell co-receptor whose signaling has a wide range of effects on B cells, including cell growth, survival, differentiation, isotype switching, rescue from apoptosis and up-regulation of expression of B7 (CD80), Fas, ICAM-1, CD23 and lymphotoxin (LT)- α (190, 191). In fact, JAK3 activating mutations are found in human hematological malignancies including B-cell lymphomas (192-194). Furthermore, observations in JAK3 knockout mice confirmed JAK3 essential role in B cell division, immunoglobulin gene rearrangement, differentiation and survival (195). Taken together, these data support that the regulation of JAK3 expression and activity is important in B cell development and function (196). Therefore, the use of JAK3 inhibitors such as tofacitinib in autoimmune diseases such as RA might have important consequences in B cell activation and function. Previous studies have shown that the primary targets of tofacitinib during pathological processes in RA are dendritic cells, CD4+ T cells such as Th1 and Th17 and activated B cells, leading to multi-cytokine targeting, decreased synovial inflammation and structural joint damage (117, 197-202). Changes in lymphocyte subsets have been documented with tofacitinib treatment (116, 176, 200, 203, 204). Indeed, phase II and phase III clinical trials involving patients with RA treated with tofacitinib showed a transient increase in total lymphocytes early in treatment, with a gradual decrease over time (204-206). In phase II RA clinical trials, variable changes in T cells were observed with short-term tofacitinib treatment, while B cells and natural killer (NK) cells increased and decreased from baseline, respectively (204, 205). Importantly, no strong association between CD4+ T cell, CD8+ T cell, B cell, or NK cell counts and serious infection incidence rates was observed (204). Although the number of studies exploring the effect of tofacitinib on B cells in the context of RA is limited, results so far indicate that tofacitinib interferes with B cell functions. In fact, it has been suggested that tofacitinib suppresses B cell activation, differentiation and class-switching, but maintains B cell regulatory function (202, 207). Moreover, tofacitinib reduces IgG and RF circulating levels in RA patients, which correlates with disease activity amelioration (200). Additionally, it was shown that tofacitinib severely impaired in vitro plasmablast development, immunoglobulin secretion and induction of Bcell fate determining transcription factors from naïve B cells isolated from umbilical cord blood (208). Similar, but less pronounced results were obtained with peripheral blood B cells isolated from healthy blood donors. Indeed, in vitro treatment of total peripheral blood B cells with tofacitinib resulted in reduced but not abolished plasmablast development, as well as reduced antibody secretion (208). Furthermore, recent studies developed in murine models of lupus have demonstrated that although tofacitinib treatment did not change B cell numbers, a significant reduction in anti-double stranded DNA (antidsDNA) and antinuclear antibodies (ANA) was observed in serum (209, 210). These observations pointed to the potential inability of tofacitinib-treated patients to respond to novel antigens, suggesting that vaccination against new antigens prior to tofacitinib treatment should be considered (208, 211-213). Moreover, in vitro activation of B cells isolated from tofacitinib treated polyarthritis patients has revealed that, in the absence of tofacitinib, B cells can be activated again and display a normal or enhanced differentiation (208). This indicates that the inhibitory effect of tofacitinib is terminated as soon as the drug is removed (176, 201, 208). Besides tofacitinib, other JAK inhibitors have been approved or are currently being tested in clinical trials as new potential treatment options for RA and/ or other autoimmune diseases and chronic inflammatory conditions. Thus, new studies concerning the effects of JAK inhibitors on innate and adaptive immune system responses are still emerging. In fact, the diversity of cytokines that trigger B cell immune responses through JAK-STAT signaling pathway activation (Figure 4) suggests that other JAK inhibitors, besides JAK3 inhibitors, might have important roles in B cell immunity (Figure 3). Changes in lymphocyte numbers (B, T, and NK cells) and subpopulations have been recently demonstrated in active RA patients after treatment with baricitinib (214). An integrated data analysis has been performed based on results from three completed phase III trials comparing placebo with baricitinib treatment (RA-BEAM, RA-BUILD, and RA-BEACON) and one ongoing long-term extension study (RA-BEYOND) in

patients with active RA. Overall, a transient increase in total lymphocyte count was observed in RA patients after 4 weeks of treatment with baricitinib, returning to baseline values by week 12. Moreover, transient changes in T cells and subsets (CD3+, CD4+, CD8+, Th1, Th17, and regulatory T cells) were observed with baricitinib treatment, with cell counts remaining largely within normal reference ranges (214). Additionally, it was shown that CD19+ B cells and B cell subpopulations (including switched memory, non-switched memory, mature naïve, and immature transitional B cells) increased after 4 weeks of baricitinib treatment and remained above baseline or stabilized over time (214). Importantly, baricitinib treatment did not result in increased autoantibody (RF and ACPA) titers, suggesting that the increase in total B cell counts is unlikely to reflect a major expansion of RA antigen-specific B cells (214). Nevertheless, it is possible that some of the class-switched memory B cells, increased by baricitinib in a dose-dependent manner, are regulatory B cells, which inhibit disease progression (214). Of note, the detected changes in lymphocyte subsets were largely consistent across the baricitinib phase III RA clinical trials, which included patients with different responsiveness to prior DMARD therapies and were not associated with increased risk of serious infections (214). Recently, the in vitro effects of baricitinib were evaluated on human peripheral blood cells and it was shown that baricitinib modulates both innate and adaptive immune responses similarly to tofacitinib (88, 197, 215). Baricitinib suppressed the expression of costimulatory molecules (CD80/CD86) on monocyte-derived dendritic cells and inhibited T cell proliferation and differentiation of Th1 and Th17 cells. Furthermore, baricitinib suppressed the differentiation of human B cells into plasmablasts by B cell receptor and type-I interferon (IFN) stimuli and inhibited the production of IL-6 from B cells (215). Also, it was recently shown that baricitinib decreased BAFF expression in RA synovial fibroblasts similarly to tofacitinib, thus inhibiting B cell activation locally in the joints (216). The impact of baricitinib on B cells is further supported by studies developed in a mouse model of graft-vs.-host disease (GVHD) in which it was demonstrated that baricitinib inhibited the activation of allogeneic antigen presenting cells (APCs) and prevented GVHD progression (217). It was shown that baricitinib suppressed the expression of major histocompatibility complex (MHC)-II, costimulatory molecules CD80/86 and PD-L1 on B220+ and CD11c+ APCs. Moreover, baricitinib expanded regulatory T cells and downregulated Th1 and Th2 cell responses (217). Studies developed in RA patients and animal models of arthritis treated with upadacitinib have reported decreased circulating numbers of lymphocytes, neutrophils and NK cells (141, 142, 218). Nonetheless, no significant changes were detected in RF and ACPA levels in RA patients after upadacitinib treatment (144). Furthermore, it has been recently shown that upadacitinib has a generally similar profile of in vitro cytokine receptor inhibition observed in human leukocyte subpopulations when compared to other JAK inhibitors (219). Particularly, it was observed that upadacitinib inhibited STAT6 phosphorylation on CD19+ B cells triggered by IL-13 stimuli similarly to tofacitinib, baricitinib and filgotinib (219). However, a recent in vitro pharmacology study comparing tofacitinib, baricitinib

and upadacitinib has revealed that different JAK inhibitors modulate distinct cytokine pathways to varying degrees (220). Notably, it was shown that upadacitinib and tofacitinib were the most potent inhibitors of the JAK1/3-dependent cytokines tested, including IL-4, IL-6 and IL-21, relevant for B cell activation, plasma cell differentiation and humoral immune responses (218, 220). In addition, studies with peficitinib have demonstrated an inhibitory effect of this JAK inhibitor on T cell activation using either a rat adjuvant-induced arthritis model (221) or human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (86, 222). Moreover, it was shown that peficitinib suppressed in vitro monocyte chemotactic activity and the proliferation of fibroblastlike synoviocytes from RA patients (79, 223, 224). Interestingly, decreases in neutrophil and total lymphocyte counts were observed after peficitinib treatment, but no significant changes were detected on T cell subpopulations (152-155, 158, 222, 225). Nevertheless, studies on the potential effects of peficitinib treatment on human B cells are currently lacking. Filgotinib was recently approved by EMA for the treatment of RA and clinical trials with this JAK1-selective inhibitor are currently under investigation in other autoimmune diseases. Changes in leukocyte numbers, particularly increases in B cell frequencies, have been reported in RA patients after filgotinib treatment (163, 164, 226). Furthermore, studies exploring the action of this JAKi on B cells have demonstrated that filgotinib directly inhibits human B cell differentiation and IgG production (227). Recent reports in RA patients following treatment with filgotinib have shown significant reductions in markers important for B cell chemotaxis [chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 13, CXCL13]; activation and survival (BAFF); regulatory function (IL-10) and germinal center and plasma cell differentiation (IL-2, IL-5, IL-7, and IL-21) (226). Moreover, filgotinib has also been shown to suppress the production of BAFF in human primary salivary gland (SG) epithelial cells and SG organoids (227). Additionally, studies developed in a mouse model of Sjögren syndrome have shown a marked reduction in lymphocytic infiltration of salivary glands after filgotinib treatment, which contributed to disease amelioration (227). Decernotinib is another JAK inhibitor currently under evaluation for the treatment of RA (173-175, 228, 229). Although lymphopenia and neutropenia have been described in decernotinib trials (174, 175), the exact mechanisms of action and effects of this JAKi on B cell immune responses still need to be further clarified. Table 1 summarizes the impact of currently approved JAK inhibitors on B cell immune responses described in the literature. Overall, additional pharmacological studies of JAKi exploring the effect of different cytokine pathways and/ or JAK targeting in distinct human leukocyte populations remain of clinical importance.

CONCLUSIONS

JAK inhibitors are a new class of oral immunosuppressive drugs with proved efficacy in the treatment of chronic inflammatory conditions and autoimmune diseases such as RA. B cells play several important roles in RA pathogenesis since the first weeks of disease development. Pharmacokinetic, *in vitro* and *in* *vivo* studies developed so far with animal models of arthritis or other autoimmune conditions and/ or with human cells from RA patients or other chronic inflammatory disorders have demonstrated that JAK inhibitors (tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, peficitinib, filgotinib and decernotinib) can affect B cell activation, proliferation and differentiation. Taking into consideration these B cell effects of JAKi and the relevant role of B cells since early RA onset it is likely that JAKi can have a major impact on the early phase of RA. Nevertheless, further research studies are necessary to clarify the exact mechanisms of action of JAKi on B cells and other immune cell targets not only in currently approved JAK inhibitors, but also in new JAKi under investigation.

REFERENCES

- Leandro MJ, Edwards JCW, Cambridge G. Clinical outcome in 22 patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with B lymphocyte depletion. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2002) 61:883–8. doi: 10.1136/ard.61.10.883
- Edwards JCW, Szczepanski L, Szechinski J, Filipowicz-Sosnowska A, Emery P, Close DR, Stevens RM, Shaw T. Efficacy of B-cell-targeted therapy with rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. (2004) 350:2572–81. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa032534
- Edwards JCW, Cambridge G. B-cell targeting in rheumatoid arthritis and other autoimmune diseases. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2006) 6:394–403. doi: 10.1038/nri1838
- Scott DL, Wolfe F, Huizinga TWJ. Rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet. (2010) 376:1094–108. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60826-4
- Smolen JS, Aletaha D, McInnes IB. Rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet. (2016) 388:2023–38. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30173-8
- Polido-Pereira J, Vieira-Sousa E, Fonseca JE. Rheumatoid arthritis: what is refractory disease and how to manage it? *Autoimmun Rev.* (2011) 10:707–13. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2011.04.023
- Romão VC, Canhão H, Fonseca JE. Old drugs, old problems: where do we stand in prediction of rheumatoid arthritis responsiveness to methotrexate and other synthetic DMARDs? *BMC Med.* (2013) 11:17. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-11-17
- Romão VC, Vital EM, Fonseca JE, Buch MH. Right drug, right patient, right time: aspiration or future promise for biologics in rheumatoid arthritis? *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2017) 19:239. doi: 10.1186/s13075-017-1445-3
- Banerjee S, Biehl A, Gadina M, Hasni S, Schwartz DM. JAK-STAT signaling as a target for inflammatory and autoimmune diseases: current and future prospects. *Drugs*. (2017) 77:521–46. doi: 10.1007/s40265-017-0701-9
- Lin CM, Cooles FA, Isaacs JD. Basic mechanisms of JAK Inhibition. Mediterr J Rheumatol. (2020) 31:100–4. doi: 10.31138/mjr.31.1.100
- Westhovens R. Clinical efficacy of new JAK inhibitors under development. Just more of the same? *Rheumatology*. (2019) 58:i27-i33. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/key256
- Angelini J, Talotta R, Roncato R, Fornasier G, Barbiero G, Dal Cin L, et al. JAK-inhibitors for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: a focus on the present and an outlook on the future. *Biomolecules*. (2020) 10:1002. doi: 10.3390/biom10071002
- Moura RA, Graca L, Fonseca JE. To B or not to B the conductor of rheumatoid arthritis orchestra. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol.* (2012) 43:281–91. doi: 10.1007/s12016-012-8318-y
- Edwards JCW, Leandro MJ, Cambridge G. B lymphocyte depletion therapy with rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am.* (2004) 30:393–403, viii. doi: 10.1016/j.rdc.2004.01.006
- Moura RA, Weinmann P, Pereira PA, Caetano-Lopes J, Canhão H, Sousa E, et al. Alterations on peripheral blood B-cell subpopulations in very early arthritis patients. *Rheumatology*. (2010) 49:1082–92. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keq029

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RM and JF conceptualized the manuscript. RM reviewed the literature and wrote the manuscript. JF revised the manuscript and contributed with important intellectual input. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

The authors would like to acknowledge Sociedade Portuguesa de Reumatologia (SPR) for funding. The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

- Cascão R, Moura RA, Perpétuo I, Canhão H, Vieira-Sousa E, Mourão AF, et al. Identification of a cytokine network sustaining neutrophil and Th17 activation in untreated early rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2010) 12:R196. doi: 10.1186/ar3168
- Moura RA, Cascão R, Perpétuo I, Canhão H, Vieira-Sousa E, Mourão AF, et al. Cytokine pattern in very early rheumatoid arthritis favours B-cell activation and survival. *Rheumatology*. (2011) 50:278–82. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keq338
- Moura RA, Canhão H, Polido-Pereira J, Rodrigues AM, Navalho M, Mourão AF, et al. BAFF and TACI gene expression are increased in patients with untreated very early rheumatoid arthritis. *J Rheumatol.* (2013) 40:1293–302. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.121110
- Moura RA, Quaresma C, Vieira AR, Gonçalves MJ, Polido-Pereira J, Romão VC, et al. B-cell phenotype and IgD-CD27- memory B cells are affected by TNF-inhibitors and tocilizumab treatment in rheumatoid arthritis. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0182927. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0182927
- Leandro MJ, Cambridge G, Ehrenstein MR, Edwards JCW. Reconstitution of peripheral blood B cells after depletion with rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2006) 54:613–20. doi: 10.1002/art.21617
- Cambridge G, Stohl W, Leandro MJ, Migone T-S, Hilbert DM, Edwards JCW. Circulating levels of B lymphocyte stimulator in patients with rheumatoid arthritis following rituximab treatment: relationships with B cell depletion, circulating antibodies, and clinical relapse. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2006) 54:723–32. doi: 10.1002/art.21650
- Popa C, Leandro MJ, Cambridge G, Edwards JCW. Repeated B lymphocyte depletion with rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis over 7 yrs. *Rheumatology*. (2007) 46:626–30. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kel393
- 23. de la Torre I, Moura RA, Leandro MJ, Edwards J, Cambridge G. B-cell-activating factor receptor expression on naive and memory B cells: relationship with relapse in patients with rheumatoid arthritis following B-cell depletion therapy. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2010) 69:2181–8. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.131326
- 24. Cambridge G, Moura RA, Santos T, Khawaja AA, Polido-Pereira J, Canhão H, et al. Expression of the inherently autoreactive idiotope 9G4 on autoantibodies to citrullinated peptides and on rheumatoid factors in patients with early and established rheumatoid arthritis. *PLoS ONE*. (2014) 9:e107513. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0107513
- 25. Humby F, Lewis M, Ramamoorthi N, Hackney JA, Barnes MR, Bombardieri M, et al. Synovial cellular and molecular signatures stratify clinical response to csDMARD therapy and predict radiographic progression in early rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:761–72. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214539
- 26. Lliso-Ribera G, Humby F, Lewis M, Nerviani A, Mauro D, Rivellese F, et al. Synovial tissue signatures enhance clinical classification and prognostic/treatment response algorithms in early inflammatory arthritis and predict requirement for subsequent biological therapy: results from the pathobiology of early arthritis cohort (PEAC). *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1642–52. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215751

- Gómez-Puerta JA, Celis R, Hernández MV, Ruiz-Esquide V, Ramírez J, Haro I, et al. Differences in synovial fluid cytokine levels but not in synovial tissue cell infiltrate between anti-citrullinated peptide/protein antibodypositive and -negative rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2013) 15:R182. doi: 10.1186/ar4372
- McInnes IB, Buckley CD, Isaacs JD. Cytokines in rheumatoid arthritis shaping the immunological landscape. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2016) 12:63–8. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2015.171
- Mateen S, Zafar A, Moin S, Khan AQ, Zubair S. Understanding the role of cytokines in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Chim Acta*. (2016) 455:161–71. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2016.02.010
- Noack M, Miossec P. Selected cytokine pathways in rheumatoid arthritis. Semin Immunopathol. (2017) 39:365–83. doi: 10.1007/s00281-017-0619-z
- Castigli E, Wilson SA, Scott S, Dedeoglu F, Xu S, Lam K-P, et al. TACI and BAFF-R mediate isotype switching in B cells. J Exp Med. (2005) 201:35–9. doi: 10.1084/jem.20032000
- Dong W, Li X, Liu H, Zhu P. Infiltrations of plasma cells in synovium are highly associated with synovial fluid levels of APRIL in inflamed peripheral joints of rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatol Int.* (2009) 29:801–6. doi: 10.1007/s00296-008-0773-7
- 33. Zhao J, Guo J, Wang L, Zhou W, Zhang Z. The role of a proliferationinducing ligand (APRIL) in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. *Scand J Rheumatol.* (2014) 43:462–9. doi: 10.3109/03009742.2014.905630
- 34. Gowhari Shabgah A, Shariati-Sarabi Z, Tavakkol-Afshari J, Ghasemi A, Ghoryani M, Mohammadi M. A significant decrease of BAFF, APRIL, and BAFF receptors following mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with refractory rheumatoid arthritis. *Gene.* (2020) 732:144336. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2020.144336
- 35. Cai X-Y, Zhu Y, Wang C, Tang X-Y, Han L, Shu J-L, t al. Etanercept inhibits B cell differentiation by regulating TNFRII/TRAF2/NF-κB signaling pathway in rheumatoid arthritis. *Front Pharmacol.* (2020) 11:676. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2020.00676
- 36. Kotake S, Udagawa N, Takahashi N, Matsuzaki K, Itoh K, Ishiyama S, et al. IL-17 in synovial fluids from patients with rheumatoid arthritis is a potent stimulator of osteoclastogenesis. J Clin Invest. (1999) 103:1345–52. doi: 10.1172/JCI5703
- Kim K-W, Kim H-R, Kim B-M, Cho M-L, Lee S-H. Th17 cytokines regulate osteoclastogenesis in rheumatoid arthritis. *Am J Pathol.* (2015) 185:3011–24. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2015.07.017
- Houssiau FA, Devogelaer JP, Van Damme J, de Deuxchaisnes CN, Van Snick J. Interleukin-6 in synovial fluid and serum of patients with rheumatoid arthritis and other inflammatory arthritides. *Arthritis Rheum*. (1988) 31:784– 8. doi: 10.1002/art.1780310614
- Gabay C. Interleukin-6 and chronic inflammation. Arthritis Res Ther. (2006) 8(Suppl 2):S3. doi: 10.1186/ar1917
- Jego G, Bataille R, Pellat-Deceunynck C. Interleukin-6 is a growth factor for nonmalignant human plasmablasts. *Blood.* (2001) 97:1817–22. doi: 10.1182/blood.v97.6.1817
- Dienz O, Eaton SM, Bond JP, Neveu W, Moquin D, Noubade R, et al. The induction of antibody production by IL-6 is indirectly mediated by IL-21 produced by CD4+ T cells. *J Exp Med.* (2009) 206:69–78. doi: 10.1084/jem.20081571
- Choy EH, Bernasconi C, Aassi M, Molina JF, Epis OM. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with anti-tumor necrosis factor or Tocilizumab therapy as first biologic agent in a global comparative observational study. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2017) 69:1484–94. doi: 10.1002/acr.23303
- Ramírez J, Cañete JD. Anakinra for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: a safety evaluation. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* (2018) 17:727–32. doi: 10.1080/14740338.2018.1486819
- 44. Aletaha D, Smolen JS. Diagnosis and management of rheumatoid arthritis: a review. *JAMA*. (2018) 320:1360–72. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.13103
- Köhler BM, Günther J, Kaudewitz D, Lorenz H-M. Current therapeutic options in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Med. (2019) 8:938. doi: 10.3390/jcm8070938
- 46. Favalli EG. Understanding the role of interleukin-6 (IL-6) in the joint and beyond: a comprehensive review of IL-6 inhibition for the management of rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatol Ther.* (2020) 7:473–516. doi: 10.1007/s40744-020-00219-2

- Mertens C, Darnell JE. SnapShot: JAK-STAT signaling. Cell. (2007) 131:612. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.10.033
- Stark GR, Darnell JE. The JAK-STAT pathway at twenty. *Immunity*. (2012) 36:503–14. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.03.013
- Bousoik E, Montazeri Aliabadi H. "Do we know jack" about JAK? A closer look at JAK/STAT signaling pathway. *Front Oncol.* (2018) 8:287. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2018.00287
- Leonard WJ, O'Shea JJ. Jaks and STATs: biological implications. Annu Rev Immunol. (1998) 16:293–322. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.16.1.293
- Laurence A, Pesu M, Silvennoinen O, O'Shea J. JAK kinases in health and disease: an update. Open Rheumatol J. (2012) 6:232–44. doi: 10.2174/1874312901206010232
- Yamaoka K, Saharinen P, Pesu M, Holt VET, Silvennoinen O, O'Shea JJ. The Janus kinases (Jaks). *Genome Biol.* (2004) 5:253. doi: 10.1186/gb-2004-5-12-253
- O'Shea JJ, Holland SM, Staudt LM. JAKs and STATs in immunity, immunodeficiency, and cancer. N Engl J Med. (2013) 368:161–70. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1202117
- 54. Darnell JE. STATs and gene regulation. *Science.* (1997) 277:1630–5. doi: 10.1126/science.277.5332.1630
- Bromberg J, Darnell JE. The role of STATs in transcriptional control and their impact on cellular function. Oncogene. (2000) 19:2468–73. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1203476
- Abroun S, Saki N, Ahmadvand M, Asghari F, Salari F, Rahim F. STATs: an old story, yet mesmerizing. *Cell J.* (2015) 17:395–411. doi: 10.22074/cellj.2015.1
- 57. Loh C-Y, Arya A, Naema AF, Wong WF, Sethi G, Looi CY. Signal transducer and activator of transcription (STATs) proteins in cancer and inflammation: functions and therapeutic implication. *Front Oncol.* (2019) 9:48. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2019.00048
- Xu D, Qu C-K. Protein tyrosine phosphatases in the JAK/STAT pathway. Front Biosci. (2008) 13:4925–32. doi: 10.2741/3051
- Shuai K, Liu B. Regulation of gene-activation pathways by PIAS proteins in the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2005) 5:593–605. doi: 10.1038/nri1667
- Shuai K. Regulation of cytokine signaling pathways by PIAS proteins. *Cell Res.* (2006) 16:196–202. doi: 10.1038/sj.cr.7310027
- Kile BT, Alexander WS. The suppressors of cytokine signalling (SOCS). Cell Mol Life Sci. (2001) 58:1627–35. doi: 10.1007/PL00000801
- Durham GA, Williams JJL, Nasim MT, Palmer TM. Targeting SOCS proteins to control JAK-STAT signalling in disease. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* (2019) 40:298–308. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2019.03.001
- Schwartz DM, Bonelli M, Gadina M, O'Shea JJ. Type I/II cytokines, JAKs, and new strategies for treating autoimmune diseases. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2016) 12:25–36. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2015.167
- Valenzuela F, Korman NJ, Bissonnette R, Bakos N, Tsai T-F, Harper MK, et al. Tofacitinib in patients with moderate-to-severe chronic plaque psoriasis: long-term safety and efficacy in an open-label extension study. *Br J Dermatol.* (2018) 179:853–62. doi: 10.1111/bjd.16798
- 65. Papp KA, Krueger JG, Feldman SR, Langley RG, Thaci D, Torii H, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor, for the treatment of chronic plaque psoriasis: long-term efficacy and safety results from 2 randomized phase-III studies and 1 open-label long-term extension study. J Am Acad Dermatol. (2016) 74:841–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2016. 01.013
- Bissonnette R, Papp KA, Poulin Y, Gooderham M, Raman M, Mallbris L, et al. Topical tofacitinib for atopic dermatitis: a phase IIa randomized trial. *Br J Dermatol.* (2016) 175:902–11. doi: 10.1111/bjd.14871
- 67. Alves de Medeiros AK, Speeckaert R, Desmet E, Van Gele M, De Schepper S, Lambert J. JAK3 as an emerging target for topical treatment of inflammatory skin diseases. *PLoS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0164080. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0164080
- Almutairi N, Nour TM, Hussain NH. Janus kinase inhibitors for the treatment of severe alopecia areata: an open-label comparative study. *Dermatology*. (2019) 235:130–6. doi: 10.1159/000494613
- Jabbari A, Sansaricq F, Cerise J, Chen JC, Bitterman A, Ulerio G, et al. An open-label pilot study to evaluate the efficacy of tofacitinib in moderate to severe patch-type alopecia areata, totalis, and universalis. *J Invest Dermatol.* (2018) 138:1539–45. doi: 10.1016/j.jid.2018.01.032

- Liu LY, Strassner JP, Refat MA, Harris JE, King BA. Repigmentation in vitiligo using the Janus kinase inhibitor tofacitinib may require concomitant light exposure. J Am Acad Dermatol. (2017) 77:675–82.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2017.05.043
- Craiglow BG, King BA. Tofacitinib citrate for the treatment of vitiligo: a pathogenesis-directed therapy. *JAMA Dermatol.* (2015) 151:1110–2. doi: 10.1001/jamadermatol.2015.1520
- 72. Kiladjian J-J, Zachee P, Hino M, Pane F, Masszi T, Harrison CN, et al. Long-term efficacy and safety of ruxolitinib versus best available therapy in polycythaemia vera (RESPONSE): 5-year follow up of a phase 3 study. *Lancet Haematol.* (2020) 7:e226–e237. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3026(19)30207-8
- 73. Braun TP, Coblentz C, Smith BM, Coleman DJ, Schonrock Z, Carratt SA, et al. Combined inhibition of JAK/STAT pathway and lysine-specific demethylase 1 as a therapeutic strategy in CSF3R/CEBPA mutant acute myeloid leukemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2020) 117:13670–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1918307117
- Macchi P, Villa A, Giliani S, Sacco MG, Frattini A, Porta F, et al. Mutations of Jak-3 gene in patients with autosomal severe combined immune deficiency (SCID). *Nature*. (1995) 377:65–8. doi: 10.1038/377065a0
- 75. Keystone EC, Taylor PC, Drescher E, Schlichting DE, Beattie SD, Berclaz P-Y, et al. Safety and efficacy of baricitinib at 24 weeks in patients with rheumatoid arthritis who have had an inadequate response to methotrexate. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2015) 74:333–40. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206478
- 76. Charles-Schoeman C, Burmester G, Nash P, Zerbini CAF, Soma K, Kwok K, et al. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib following inadequate response to conventional synthetic or biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:1293–301. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-207178
- 77. Genovese MC, Fleischmann R, Combe B, Hall S, Rubbert-Roth A, Zhang Y, et al. Safety and efficacy of upadacitinib in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis refractory to biologic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (SELECT-BEYOND): a double-blind, randomised controlled phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2018) 391:2513–24. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31116-4
- van der Heijde D, Strand V, Tanaka Y, Keystone E, Kremer J, Zerbini CAF, et al. Tofacitinib in combination with methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: clinical efficacy, radiographic, and safety outcomes from a twenty-four-month, phase III study. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:878–91. doi: 10.1002/art.40803
- 79. Emori T, Kasahara M, Sugahara S, Hashimoto M, Ito H, Narumiya S, et al. Role of JAK-STAT signaling in the pathogenic behavior of fibroblast-like synoviocytes in rheumatoid arthritis: effect of the novel JAK inhibitor peficitinib. *Eur J Pharmacol.* (2020) 882:173238. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173238
- 80. Strand V, de Vlam K, Covarrubias-Cobos JA, Mease PJ, Gladman DD, Graham D, et al. Tofacitinib or adalimumab versus placebo: patient-reported outcomes from OPAL Broaden-a phase III study of active psoriatic arthritis in patients with an inadequate response to conventional synthetic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. *RMD Open.* (2019) 5:e000806. doi: 10.1136/rmdopen-2018-000806
- Merola JF, Papp KA, Nash P, Gratacós J, Boehncke WH, Thaçi D, et al. Tofacitinib in psoriatic arthritis patients: skin signs and symptoms and health-related quality of life from two randomized phase 3 studies. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol.* (2020) 34:2809–20. doi: 10.1111/jdv.16433
- Wallace DJ, Furie RA, Tanaka Y, Kalunian KC, Mosca M, Petri MA, et al. Baricitinib for systemic lupus erythematosus: a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 2 trial. *Lancet.* (2018) 392:222–31. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31363-1
- Alunno A, Padjen I, Fanouriakis A, Boumpas DT. Pathogenic and therapeutic relevance of JAK/STAT signaling in systemic lupus erythematosus: integration of distinct inflammatory pathways and the prospect of their inhibition with an oral agent. *Cells.* (2019) 8:898. doi: 10.3390/cells8080898
- van der Heijde D, Baraliakos X, Gensler LS, Maksymowych WP, Tseluyko V, Nadashkevich O, et al. Efficacy and safety of filgotinib, a selective Janus kinase 1 inhibitor, in patients with active ankylosing spondylitis (TORTUGA): results from a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 2 trial. *Lancet*. (2018) 392:2378–87. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32463-2

- van der Heijde D, Song I-H, Pangan AL, Deodhar A, van den Bosch F, Maksymowych WP, et al. Efficacy and safety of upadacitinib in patients with active ankylosing spondylitis (SELECT-AXIS 1): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2/3 trial. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:2108– 17. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32534-6
- Kitanaga Y, Imamura E, Nakahara Y, Fukahori H, Fujii Y, Kubo S, et al. In vitro pharmacological effects of peficitinib on lymphocyte activation: a potential treatment for systemic sclerosis with JAK inhibitors. *Rheumatology*. (2020) 59:1957–68. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez526
- Hinchcliff M, O'Reilly S. Current and potential new targets in systemic sclerosis therapy: a new hope. *Curr Rheumatol Rep.* (2020) 22:42. doi: 10.1007/s11926-020-00918-3
- Zhang H, Watanabe R, Berry GJ, Tian L, Goronzy JJ, Weyand CM. Inhibition of JAK-STAT signaling suppresses pathogenic immune responses in medium and large vessel vasculitis. *Circulation*. (2018) 137:1934–48. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.030423
- Damsky W, Thakral D, Emeagwali N, Galan A, King B. Tofacitinib treatment and molecular analysis of cutaneous sarcoidosis. N Engl J Med. (2018) 379:2540–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1805958
- Damsky W, Young BD, Sloan B, Miller EJ, Obando JA, King B. Treatment of multiorgan sarcoidosis with tofacitinib. ACR Open Rheumatol. (2020) 2:106–9. doi: 10.1002/acr2.11112
- Wang A, Singh K, Ibrahim W, King B, Damsky W. The promise of JAK inhibitors for treatment of sarcoidosis and other inflammatory disorders with macrophage activation: a review of the literature. *Yale J Biol Med.* (2020) 93:187–95.
- Sandborn WJ, Ghosh S, Panes J, Vranic I, Su C, Rousell S, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor, in active ulcerative colitis. *N Engl J Med.* (2012) 367:616–24. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1112168
- 93. Vermeire S, Schreiber S, Petryka R, Kuehbacher T, Hebuterne X, Roblin X, et al. Clinical remission in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease treated with filgotinib (the FITZROY study): results from a phase 2, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2017) 389:266–75. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)32537-5
- Hosseini A, Gharibi T, Marofi F, Javadian M, Babaloo Z, Baradaran B. Janus kinase inhibitors: a therapeutic strategy for cancer and autoimmune diseases. *J Cell Physiol.* (2020) 235:5903–24. doi: 10.1002/jcp.29593
- Malemud CJ. The role of the JAK/STAT signal pathway in rheumatoid arthritis. Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis. (2018) 10:117–27. doi: 10.1177/1759720X18776224
- Jamilloux Y, El Jammal T, Vuitton L, Gerfaud-Valentin M, Kerever S, Sève P. JAK inhibitors for the treatment of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2019) 18:102390. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2019.102390
- Fragoulis GE, McInnes IB, Siebert S. JAK-inhibitors. New players in the field of immune-mediated diseases, beyond rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. (2019) 58:i43–54. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/key276
- van Schouwenburg PA, Rispens T, Wolbink GJ. Immunogenicity of anti-TNF biologic therapies for rheumatoid arthritis. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2013) 9:164–72. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2013.4
- Fleischmann R, Kremer J, Cush J, Schulze-Koops H, Connell CA, Bradley JD, et al. Placebo-controlled trial of tofacitinib monotherapy in rheumatoid arthritis. *N Engl J Med.* (2012) 367:495–507. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1109071
- 100. van Vollenhoven RF, Fleischmann R, Cohen S, Lee EB, García Meijide JA, Wagner S, et al. Tofacitinib or adalimumab versus placebo in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. (2012) 367:508–19. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1112072
- 101. Kremer JM, Cohen S, Wilkinson BE, Connell CA, French JL, Gomez-Reino J, et al. A phase IIb dose-ranging study of the oral JAK inhibitor tofacitinib (CP-690,550) versus placebo in combination with background methotrexate in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate alone. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:970–81. doi: 10.1002/art.33419
- 102. Fleischmann R, Cutolo M, Genovese MC, Lee EB, Kanik KS, Sadis S, et al. Phase IIb dose-ranging study of the oral JAK inhibitor tofacitinib (CP-690,550) or adalimumab monotherapy versus placebo in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis with an inadequate response to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:617–29. doi: 10.1002/art.33383

- 103. van der Heijde D, Tanaka Y, Fleischmann R, Keystone E, Kremer J, Zerbini C, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving methotrexate: twelve-month data from a twenty-four-month phase III randomized radiographic study. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2013) 65:559–70. doi: 10.1002/art.37816
- 104. Kremer J, Li Z-G, Hall S, Fleischmann R, Genovese M, Martin-Mola E, et al. Tofacitinib in combination with nonbiologic diseasemodifying antirheumatic drugs in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med. (2013) 159:253–61. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-159-4-201308200-00006
- 105. Lee YH, Bae S-C, Song GG. Comparative efficacy and safety of tofacitinib, with or without methotrexate, in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Rheumatol Int.* (2015) 35:1965–74. doi: 10.1007/s00296-015-3291-4
- 106. Buckley F, Finckh A, Huizinga TWJ, Dejonckheere F, Jansen JP. Comparative efficacy of novel DMARDs as monotherapy and in combination with methotrexate in rheumatoid arthritis patients with inadequate response to conventional DMARDs: a network meta-analysis. *J Manag Care Spec Pharm.* (2015) 21:409–23. doi: 10.18553/jmcp.2015.21.5.409
- 107. Strand V, van Vollenhoven RF, Lee EB, Fleischmann R, Zwillich SH, Gruben D, et al. Tofacitinib or adalimumab versus placebo: patient-reported outcomes from a phase 3 study of active rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. (2016) 55:1031–41. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kev442
- 108. Wallenstein GV, Kanik KS, Wilkinson B, Cohen S, Cutolo M, Fleischmann R, et al. Effects of the oral Janus kinase inhibitor tofacitinib on patient-reported outcomes in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: results of two Phase 2 randomised controlled trials. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2016) 34:430–42.
- 109. Vieira M-C, Zwillich SH, Jansen JP, Smiechowski B, Spurden D, Wallenstein GV. Tofacitinib versus biologic treatments in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis who have had an inadequate response to tumor necrosis factor inhibitors: results from a network meta-analysis. *Clin Ther.* (2016) 38:2628–41.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.clinthera.2016.11.004
- 110. Strand V, Kremer JM, Gruben D, Krishnaswami S, Zwillich SH, Wallenstein GV. Tofacitinib in combination with conventional disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: patient-reported outcomes from a phase III randomized controlled trial. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2017) 69:592–8. doi: 10.1002/acr.23004
- 111. Fleischmann R, Mease PJ, Schwartzman S, Hwang L-J, Soma K, Connell CA, et al. Efficacy of tofacitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis stratified by background methotrexate dose group. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2017) 36:15–24. doi: 10.1007/s10067-016-3436-1
- 112. Wollenhaupt J, Lee E-B, Curtis JR, Silverfield J, Terry K, Soma K, et al. Safety and efficacy of tofacitinib for up to 9.5 years in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: final results of a global, open-label, long-term extension study. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2019) 21:89. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-1866-2
- 113. Burmester GR, Blanco R, Charles-Schoeman C, Wollenhaupt J, Zerbini C, Benda B, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in combination with methotrexate in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis with an inadequate response to tumour necrosis factor inhibitors: a randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2013) 381:451–60. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61424-X
- 114. Fleischmann R, Mysler E, Hall S, Kivitz AJ, Moots RJ, Luo Z, et al. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib monotherapy, tofacitinib with methotrexate, and adalimumab with methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (ORAL Strategy): a phase 3b/4, double-blind, head-to-head, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:457–68. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17) 31618-5
- 115. Kim JW, Choi IA, Lee EY, Song YW, Lee EB. Tofacitinib prevents radiographic progression in rheumatoid arthritis. J Korean Med Sci. (2013) 28:1134–8. doi: 10.3346/jkms.2013.28.8.1134
- Lee EB, Fleischmann R, Hall S, Wilkinson B, Bradley JD, Gruben D, et al. Tofacitinib versus methotrexate in rheumatoid arthritis. *N Engl J Med.* (2014) 370:2377–86. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1310476
- 117. Boyle DL, Soma K, Hodge J, Kavanaugh A, Mandel D, Mease P, et al. The JAK inhibitor tofacitinib suppresses synovial JAK1-STAT signalling in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2015) 74:1311–6. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-206028
- 118. He Y, Wong AYS, Chan EW, Lau WCY, Man KKC, Chui CSL, et al. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis:

a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord*. (2013) 14:298. doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-14-298

- 119. Wollenhaupt J, Silverfield J, Lee EB, Curtis JR, Wood SP, Soma K, et al. Safety and efficacy of tofacitinib, an oral janus kinase inhibitor, for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in open-label, longterm extension studies. *J Rheumatol.* (2014) 41:837–52. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.130683
- 120. Cohen S, Radominski SC, Gomez-Reino JJ, Wang L, Krishnaswami S, Wood SP, et al. Analysis of infections and all-cause mortality in phase II, phase III, and long-term extension studies of tofacitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2014) 66:2924–37. doi: 10.1002/art.38779
- 121. Souto A, Salgado E, Maneiro JR, Mera A, Carmona L, Gómez-Reino JJ. Lipid profile changes in patients with chronic inflammatory arthritis treated with biologic agents and tofacitinib in randomized clinical trials: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2015) 67:117–27. doi: 10.1002/art.38894
- 122. Curtis JR, Lee EB, Kaplan IV, Kwok K, Geier J, Benda B, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor: analysis of malignancies across the rheumatoid arthritis clinical development programme. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:831–41. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-205847
- 123. Desai RJ, Pawar A, Weinblatt ME, Kim SC. Comparative risk of venous thromboembolism in rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving tofacitinib versus those receiving tumor necrosis factor inhibitors: an observational cohort study. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:892–900. doi: 10.1002/art.40798
- 124. Sunzini F, McInnes I, Siebert S. JAK inhibitors and infections risk: focus on herpes zoster. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis.* (2020) 12:1759720X20936059. doi: 10.1177/1759720X20936059
- 125. Morinobu A. JAK inhibitors for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Immunol Med. (2020) 43:1–8. doi: 10.1080/25785826.2020.1770948
- 126. Fleischmann R, Schiff M, van der Heijde D, Ramos-Remus C, Spindler A, Stanislav M, et al. Baricitinib, methotrexate, or combination in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and no or limited prior disease-modifying antirheumatic drug treatment. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:506–17. doi: 10.1002/art.39953
- 127. Dougados M, van der Heijde D, Chen Y-C, Greenwald M, Drescher E, Liu J, et al. Baricitinib in patients with inadequate response or intolerance to conventional synthetic DMARDs: results from the RA-BUILD study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2017) 76:88–95. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-210094
- 128. Schiff M, Takeuchi T, Fleischmann R, Gaich CL, DeLozier AM, Schlichting D, et al. Patient-reported outcomes of baricitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and no or limited prior disease-modifying antirheumatic drug treatment. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2017) 19:208. doi: 10.1186/s13075-017-1410-1
- 129. Smolen JS, Kremer JM, Gaich CL, DeLozier AM, Schlichting DE, Xie L, et al. Patient-reported outcomes from a randomised phase III study of baricitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to biological agents (RA-BEACON). Ann Rheum Dis. (2017) 76:694–700. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209821
- 130. Lee YH, Bae S-C. Comparative efficacy and safety of baricitinib 2 mg and 4 mg in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis : a Bayesian network metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Z Rheumatol.* (2018) 77:335–42. doi: 10.1007/s00393-016-0254-4
- 131. Genovese MC, Kremer JM, Kartman CE, Schlichting DE, Xie L, Carmack T, et al. Response to baricitinib based on prior biologic use in patients with refractory rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:900–8. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex489
- 132. Tanaka Y, Fautrel B, Keystone EC, Ortmann RA, Xie L, Zhu B, et al. Clinical outcomes in patients switched from adalimumab to baricitinib due to non-response and/or study design: phase III data in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:890–8. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214529
- 133. Keystone EC, Taylor PC, Tanaka Y, Gaich C, DeLozier AM, Dudek A, et al. Patient-reported outcomes from a phase 3 study of baricitinib versus placebo or adalimumab in rheumatoid arthritis: secondary analyses from the RA-BEAM study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2017) 76:1853–61. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2017-211259
- 134. Taylor PC, Keystone EC, van der Heijde D, Weinblatt ME, Del Carmen Morales L, Reyes Gonzaga J, et al. Baricitinib versus Placebo or Adalimumab in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. (2017) 376:652–62. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1608345

- 135. Keystone EC, Genovese MC, Schlichting DE, de la Torre I, Beattie SD, Rooney TP, et al. Safety and efficacy of Baricitinib through 128 weeks in an open-label, longterm extension study in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. (2018) 45:14–21. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.161161
- 136. van der Heijde D, Durez P, Schett G, Naredo E, Østergaard M, Meszaros G, et al. Structural damage progression in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis treated with methotrexate, baricitinib, or baricitinib plus methotrexate based on clinical response in the phase 3 RA-BEGIN study. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2018) 37:2381–90. doi: 10.1007/s10067-018-4221-0
- 137. Smolen JS, Genovese MC, Takeuchi T, Hyslop DL, Macias WL, Rooney T, et al. Safety profile of Baricitinib in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis with over 2 years median time in treatment. *J Rheumatol.* (2019) 46:7–18. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.171361
- 138. Qiu C, Zhao X, She L, Shi Z, Deng Z, Tan L, et al. Baricitinib induces LDL-C and HDL-C increases in rheumatoid arthritis: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Lipids Health Dis.* (2019) 18:54. doi: 10.1186/s12944-019-0994-7
- 139. Xie W, Huang Y, Xiao S, Sun X, Fan Y, Zhang Z. Impact of Janus kinase inhibitors on risk of cardiovascular events in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1048–54. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214846
- 140. Mohamed M-EF, Camp HS, Jiang P, Padley RJ, Asatryan A, Othman AA. Pharmacokinetics, safety and tolerability of ABT-494, a novel selective JAK 1 inhibitor, in healthy volunteers and subjects with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Pharmacokinet*. (2016) 55:1547–58. doi: 10.1007/s40262-016-0419-y
- 141. Kremer JM, Emery P, Camp HS, Friedman A, Wang L, Othman AA, et al. A phase IIb study of ABT-494, a selective JAK-1 inhibitor, in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to antitumor necrosis factor therapy. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2016) 68:2867–77. doi: 10.1002/art.39801
- 142. Genovese MC, Smolen JS, Weinblatt ME, Burmester GR, Meerwein S, Camp HS, et al. Efficacy and Safety of ABT-494, a Selective JAK-1 Inhibitor, in a Phase IIb Study in Patients With Rheumatoid Arthritis and an Inadequate Response to Methotrexate. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2016) 68:2857– 66. doi: 10.1002/art.39808
- 143. Burmester GR, Kremer JM, Van den Bosch F, Kivitz A, Bessette L, Li Y, et al. Safety and efficacy of upadacitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and inadequate response to conventional synthetic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (SELECT-NEXT): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. *Lancet.* (2018) 391:2503–12. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31115-2
- 144. Strand V, Pope J, Tundia N, Friedman A, Camp HS, Pangan A, et al. Upadacitinib improves patient-reported outcomes in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and inadequate response to conventional synthetic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: results from SELECT-NEXT. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2019) 21:272. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-2037-1
- 145. Strand V, Schiff M, Tundia N, Friedman A, Meerwein S, Pangan A, et al. Effects of upadacitinib on patient-reported outcomes: results from SELECT-BEYOND, a phase 3 randomized trial in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and inadequate responses to biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2019) 21:263. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-2059-8
- 146. Song GG, Lee YH. Comparative efficacy and safety of 15 and 30 mg upadacitinib administered to patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Z Rheumatol.* (2020) 79:103–11. doi: 10.1007/s00393-019-0601-3
- 147. Song GG, Choi SJ, Lee YH. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of tofacitinib and upadacitinib in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Int J Rheum Dis.* (2019) 22:1563–71. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.13616
- 148. Fleischmann R, Pangan AL, Song I-H, Mysler E, Bessette L, Peterfy C, et al. Upadacitinib versus placebo or adalimumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate: results of a phase III, double-blind, randomized controlled trial. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:1788–800. doi: 10.1002/art.41032
- 149. Serhal L, Edwards CJ. Upadacitinib for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* (2019) 15:13–25. doi: 10.1080/1744666X.2019.1544892

- 150. Takeuchi T, Tanaka Y, Iwasaki M, Ishikura H, Saeki S, Kaneko Y. Efficacy and safety of the oral Janus kinase inhibitor peficitinib (ASP015K) monotherapy in patients with moderate to severe rheumatoid arthritis in Japan: a 12-week, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase IIb study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2016) 75:1057–64. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208279
- 151. Kivitz AJ, Gutierrez-Ureña SR, Poiley J, Genovese MC, Kristy R, Shay K, et al. Peficitinib, a JAK inhibitor, in the treatment of moderate-to-severe rheumatoid arthritis in patients with an inadequate response to methotrexate. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:709–19. doi: 10.1002/art.39955
- 152. Genovese MC, Greenwald M, Codding C, Zubrzycka-Sienkiewicz A, Kivitz AJ, Wang A, et al. Peficitinib, a JAK inhibitor, in combination with limited conventional synthetic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in the treatment of moderate-to-severe rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:932–42. doi: 10.1002/art.40054
- 153. Takeuchi T, Tanaka Y, Tanaka S, Kawakami A, Iwasaki M, Katayama K, et al. Efficacy and safety of peficitinib (ASP015K) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate: results of a phase III randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial (RAJ4) in Japan. Ann Rheum Dis. (2019) 78:1305–19. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215164
- 154. Tanaka Y, Takeuchi T, Tanaka S, Kawakami A, Iwasaki M, Song YW, et al. Efficacy and safety of peficitinib (ASP015K) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to conventional DMARDs: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial (RAJ3). *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1320–32. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215163
- 155. Genovese MC, Greenwald MW, Gutierrez-Ureña SR, Cardiel MH, Poiley JE, Zubrzycka-Sienkiewicz A, et al. Two-year safety and effectiveness of peficitinib in moderate-to-severe rheumatoid arthritis: a phase IIb, open-label extension study. *Rheumatol Ther.* (2019) 6:503–20. doi: 10.1007/s40744-019-00167-6
- 156. Markham A, Keam SJ. Peficitinib: first global approval. *Drugs*. (2019) 79:887–91. doi: 10.1007/s40265-019-01131-y
- 157. Qiu Q, Feng Q, Tan X, Guo M. JAK3-selective inhibitor peficitinib for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol.* (2019) 12:547–54. doi: 10.1080/17512433.2019.1615443
- 158. Takeuchi T, Tanaka Y, Tanaka S, Kawakami A, Song Y-W, Chen Y-H, et al. Safety and effectiveness of peficitinib (ASP015K) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: interim data (22.7 months mean peficitinib treatment) from a longterm, open-label extension study in Japan, Korea, and Taiwan. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2020) 22:47. doi: 10.1186/s13075-020-2125-2
- 159. Lee YH, Song GG. Comparative efficacy and safety of Peficitinib 25, 50, 100, and 150 mg in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Clin Drug Investig.* (2020) 40:65–72. doi: 10.1007/s40261-019-00863-9
- 160. Lee YH, Song GG. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of tofacitinib and peficitinib in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Int J Rheum Dis.* (2020) 23:868–75. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.13854
- 161. Ho Lee Y, Gyu Song G. Comparative efficacy and safety of tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, filgotinib and peficitinib as monotherapy for active rheumatoid arthritis. *J Clin Pharm Ther.* (2020) 45:674–81. doi: 10.1111/jcpt.13142
- 162. Tanaka Y, Izutsu H. Peficitinib for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: an overview from clinical trials. *Expert Opin Pharmacother*. (2020) 21:1015–25. doi: 10.1080/14656566.2020.1739649
- 163. Westhovens R, Taylor PC, Alten R, Pavlova D, Enríquez-Sosa F, Mazur M, et al. Filgotinib (GLPG0634/GS-6034), an oral JAK1 selective inhibitor, is effective in combination with methotrexate (MTX) in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis and insufficient response to MTX: results from a randomised, dose-finding study (DARWIN 1). Ann Rheum Dis. (2017) 76:998–1008. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-210104
- 164. Kavanaugh A, Kremer J, Ponce L, Cseuz R, Reshetko OV, Stanislavchuk M, et al. Filgotinib (GLPG0634/GS-6034), an oral selective JAK1 inhibitor, is effective as monotherapy in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: results from a randomised, dose-finding study (DARWIN 2). Ann Rheum Dis. (2017) 76:1009–19. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-210105
- 165. Vanhoutte F, Mazur M, Voloshyn O, Stanislavchuk M, Van der Aa A, Namour F, et al. Efficacy, safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of filgotinib, a selective JAK-1 inhibitor, after short-term treatment of

rheumatoid arthritis: results of two randomized phase IIa trials. Arthritis Rheumatol. (2017) 69:1949–59. doi: 10.1002/art.40186

- 166. Genovese M, Westhovens R, Meuleners L, Van der Aa A, Harrison P, Tasset C, et al. Effect of filgotinib, a selective JAK 1 inhibitor, with and without methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: patient-reported outcomes. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2018) 20:57. doi: 10.1186/s13075-018-1541-z
- 167. Genovese MC, Kalunian K, Gottenberg J-E, Mozaffarian N, Bartok B, Matzkies F, et al. Effect of filgotinib vs placebo on clinical response in patients with moderate to severe rheumatoid arthritis refractory to disease-modifying antirheumatic drug therapy: the FINCH 2 randomized clinical trial. *JAMA*. (2019) 322:315–25. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.9055
- 168. Song GG, Lee YH. Comparative efficacy and safety of 100 mg and 200 mg filgotinib administered to patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther.* (2020) 58:293–8. doi: 10.5414/CP203635
- 169. Lee YH, Song GG. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of tofacitinib and filgotinib in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a Bayesian network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Z Rheumatol. (2020) 79:590– 603. doi: 10.1007/s00393-019-00733-x
- 170. Sung Y-K, Lee YH. Comparative study of the efficacy and safety of tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, and filgotinib versus methotrexate for disease-modifying antirheumatic drug-naïve patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Z Rheumatol.* (2020). doi: 10.1007/s00393-020-00889-x. [Epub ahead of print].
- 171. Lee YH, Song GG. Relative efficacy and safety of tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadacitinib, and filgotinib in comparison to adalimumab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. Z Rheumatol. (2020) 79:785–96. doi: 10.1007/s00393-020-00750-1
- 172. Farmer LJ, Ledeboer MW, Hoock T, Arnost MJ, Bethiel RS, Bennani YL, et al. Discovery of VX-509 (Decernotinib): a potent and selective janus kinase 3 inhibitor for the treatment of autoimmune diseases. J Med Chem. (2015) 58:7195–216. doi: 10.1021/acs.jmedchem.5b00301
- 173. Mahajan S, Hogan JK, Shlyakhter D, Oh L, Salituro FG, Farmer L, et al. VX-509 (decernotinib) is a potent and selective janus kinase 3 inhibitor that attenuates inflammation in animal models of autoimmune disease. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. (2015) 353:405–14. doi: 10.1124/jpet.114.221176
- 174. Fleischmann RM, Damjanov NS, Kivitz AJ, Legedza A, Hoock T, Kinnman N. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, twelve-week, dose-ranging study of decernotinib, an oral selective JAK-3 inhibitor, as monotherapy in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2015) 67:334–43. doi: 10.1002/art.38949
- 175. Genovese MC, van Vollenhoven RF, Pacheco-Tena C, Zhang Y, Kinnman N. VX-509 (Decernotinib), an oral selective JAK-3 inhibitor, in combination with methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2016) 68:46–55. doi: 10.1002/art.39473
- 176. Weinhold KJ, Bukowski JF, Brennan TV, Noveck RJ, Staats JS, Lin L, et al. Reversibility of peripheral blood leukocyte phenotypic and functional changes after exposure to and withdrawal from tofacitinib, a Janus kinase inhibitor, in healthy volunteers. *Clin Immunol.* (2018) 191:10–20. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2018.03.002
- 177. Mori S, Ueki Y. Outcomes of dose reduction, withdrawal, and restart of tofacitinib in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a prospective observational study. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2019) 38:3391–400. doi: 10.1007/s10067-019-04721-z
- 178. Kaine J, Tesser J, Takiya L, DeMasi R, Wang L, Snyder M, et al. Reestablishment of efficacy of tofacitinib, an oral JAK inhibitor, after temporary discontinuation in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2020) 39:2127–37. doi: 10.1007/s10067-020-04956-1
- 179. Emery P, Pope JE, Kruger K, Lippe R, DeMasi R, Lula S, et al. Efficacy of monotherapy with biologics and JAK inhibitors for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review. *Adv Ther.* (2018) 35:1535–63. doi: 10.1007/s12325-018-0757-2
- Doria A, Zavaglia D. Monotherapy is a relevant option in rheumatoid arthritis treatment: a literature review. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2019) 37:862– 71.
- 181. Fleischmann RM, Genovese MC, Enejosa JV, Mysler E, Bessette L, Peterfy C, et al. Safety and effectiveness of upadacitinib or adalimumab plus methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis over 48 weeks with switch

to alternate therapy in patients with insufficient response. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2019) 78:1454–62. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-215764

- 182. Smolen JS, Landewé RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, Burmester GR, Dougados M, Kerschbaumer A, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:685–99. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-216655
- 183. Kawamura M, McVicar DW, Johnston JA, Blake TB, Chen YQ, Lal BK, et al. Molecular cloning of L-JAK, a Janus family protein-tyrosine kinase expressed in natural killer cells and activated leukocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1994) 91:6374–78. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.14.6374
- Gurniak CB, Berg LJ. Murine JAK3 is preferentially expressed in hematopoietic tissues and lymphocyte precursor cells. *Blood.* (1996) 87:3151–60.
- 185. Verbsky JW, Bach EA, Fang YF, Yang L, Randolph DA, Fields LE. Expression of Janus kinase 3 in human endothelial and other nonlymphoid and non-myeloid cells. J Biol Chem. (1996) 271:13976–80. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.24.13976
- Cornejo MG, Boggon TJ, Mercher T. JAK3: a two-faced player in hematological disorders. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol.* (2009) 41:2376–9. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2009.09.004
- 187. Russell SM, Tayebi N, Nakajima H, Riedy MC, Roberts JL, Aman MJ, et al. Mutation of Jak3 in a patient with SCID: essential role of Jak3 in lymphoid development. *Science*. (1995) 270:797–800. doi: 10.1126/science.270.5237.797
- 188. Thomis DC, Gurniak CB, Tivol E, Sharpe AH, Berg LJ. Defects in B lymphocyte maturation and T lymphocyte activation in mice lacking Jak3. *Science*. (1995) 270:794–7. doi: 10.1126/science.270.5237.794
- 189. Nosaka T, van Deursen JM, Tripp RA, Thierfelder WE, Witthuhn BA, McMickle AP, et al. Defective lymphoid development in mice lacking Jak3. *Science*. (1995) 270:800–2. doi: 10.1126/science.270.5237.800
- 190. Hanissian SH, Geha RS. Jak3 is associated with CD40 and is critical for CD40 induction of gene expression in B cells. *Immunity*. (1997) 6:379–87. doi: 10.1016/s1074-7613(00)80281-2
- 191. Klaus GG, Choi MS, Lam EW, Johnson-Léger C, Cliff J. CD40: a pivotal receptor in the determination of life/death decisions in B lymphocytes. *Int Rev Immunol.* (1997) 15:5–31. doi: 10.3109/08830189709068169
- Uckun FM, Pitt J, Qazi S. JAK3 pathway is constitutively active in B-lineage acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther.* (2011) 11:37–48. doi: 10.1586/era.10.203
- 193. Ge Y, Wang C, Song S, Huang J, Liu Z, Li Y, et al. Identification of highly potent BTK and JAK3 dual inhibitors with improved activity for the treatment of B-cell lymphoma. *Eur J Med Chem.* (2018) 143:1847–57. doi: 10.1016/j.ejmech.2017.10.080
- 194. Chi F, Chen L, Wang C, Li L, Sun X, Xu Y, et al. JAK3 inhibitors based on thieno[3,2-d]pyrimidine scaffold: design, synthesis and bioactivity evaluation for the treatment of B-cell lymphoma. *Bioorg Chem.* (2020) 95:103542. doi: 10.1016/j.bioorg.2019.103542
- 195. Dillon SR, Schlissel MS. Partial restoration of B cell development in Jak-3(-/-) mice achieved by co-expression of IgH and E(mu)-myc transgenes. Int Immunol. (2002) 14:893–904. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxf052
- 196. Tortolani PJ, Lal BK, Riva A, Johnston JA, Chen YQ, Reaman GH, et al. Regulation of JAK3 expression and activation in human B cells and B cell malignancies. *J Immunol.* (1995) 155:5220–6.
- 197. Ghoreschi K, Jesson MI, Li X, Lee JL, Ghosh S, Alsup JW, et al. Modulation of innate and adaptive immune responses by tofacitinib (CP-690,550). J Immunol. (2011) 186:4234–43. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003668
- 198. Maeshima K, Yamaoka K, Kubo S, Nakano K, Iwata S, Saito K, et al. The JAK inhibitor tofacitinib regulates synovitis through inhibition of interferonγ and interleukin-17 production by human CD4+ T cells. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2012) 64:1790–8. doi: 10.1002/art.34329
- 199. Kubo S, Yamaoka K, Kondo M, Yamagata K, Zhao J, Iwata S, et al. The JAK inhibitor, tofacitinib, reduces the T cell stimulatory capacity of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2014) 73:2192–8. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-203756
- 200. Sonomoto K, Yamaoka K, Kubo S, Hirata S, Fukuyo S, Maeshima K, et al. Effects of tofacitinib on lymphocytes in rheumatoid arthritis: relation

to efficacy and infectious adverse events. *Rheumatology*. (2014) 53:914–8. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/ket466

- 201. Piscianz E, Valencic E, Cuzzoni E, De Iudicibus S, De Lorenzo E, Decorti G, et al. Fate of lymphocytes after withdrawal of tofacitinib treatment. *PLoS ONE.* (2014) 9:e85463. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0085463
- 202. Wang S-P, Iwata S, Nakayamada S, Sakata K, Yamaoka K, Tanaka Y. Tofacitinib, a JAK inhibitor, inhibits human B cell activation in vitro. Ann Rheum Dis. (2014) 73:2213–5. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-205615
- 203. Gertel S, Mahagna H, Karmon G, Watad A, Amital H. Tofacitinib attenuates arthritis manifestations and reduces the pathogenic CD4T cells in adjuvant arthritis rats. *Clin Immunol.* (2017) 184:77–81. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2017.04.015
- 204. van Vollenhoven R, Lee EB, Strengholt S, Mojcik C, Valdez H, Krishnaswami S, et al. Evaluation of the short-, mid-, and long-term effects of Tofacitinib on lymphocytes in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2019) 71:685–95. doi: 10.1002/art.40780
- 205. Hodge JA, Kawabata TT, Krishnaswami S, Clark JD, Telliez J-B, Dowty ME, et al. The mechanism of action of tofacitinib—an oral Janus kinase inhibitor for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2016) 34:318–28.
- 206. Schulze-Koops H, Strand V, Nduaka C, DeMasi R, Wallenstein G, Kwok K, et al. Analysis of haematological changes in tofacitinib-treated patients with rheumatoid arthritis across phase 3 and long-term extension studies. *Rheumatology*. (2017) 56:46–57. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kew329
- 207. Martina MN, Ramirez Bajo MJ, Bañon-Maneus E, Moya Rull D, Hierro-Garcia N, Revuelta I, et al. Inhibition of JAK3 and PKC via immunosuppressive drugs Tofacitinib and Sotrastaurin inhibits proliferation of human B lymphocytes in vitro. *Transplant Proc.* (2016) 48:3046–52. doi: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2016.07.052
- Rizzi M, Lorenzetti R, Fischer K, Staniek J, Janowska I, Troilo A, et al. Impact of tofacitinib treatment on human B-cells in vitro and in vivo. *J Autoimmun*. (2017) 77:55–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2016.10.005
- 209. Furumoto Y, Smith CK, Blanco L, Zhao W, Brooks SR, Thacker SG, et al. Tofacitinib ameliorates murine lupus and its associated vascular dysfunction. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:148–60. doi: 10.1002/art.39818
- 210. Ikeda K, Hayakawa K, Fujishiro M, Kawasaki M, Hirai T, Tsushima H, et al. JAK inhibitor has the amelioration effect in lupus-prone mice: the involvement of IFN signature gene downregulation. *BMC Immunol.* (2017) 18:41. doi: 10.1186/s12865-017-0225-9
- 211. Winthrop KL, Silverfield J, Racewicz A, Neal J, Lee EB, Hrycaj P, et al. The effect of tofacitinib on pneumococcal and influenza vaccine responses in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:687–95. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-207191
- 212. Winthrop KL, Wouters AG, Choy EH, Soma K, Hodge JA, Nduaka CI, et al. The safety and immunogenicity of live zoster vaccination in patients with rheumatoid arthritis before starting tofacitinib: a randomized phase II trial. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2017) 69:1969–77. doi: 10.1002/art.40187
- 213. Calabrese LH, Abud-Mendoza C, Lindsey SM, Lee S-H, Tatulych S, Takiya L, et al. Live zoster vaccine in patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with tofacitinib with or without methotrexate, or adalimumab with methotrexate: a post hoc analysis of data from a phase IIIb/IV randomized study. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2020) 72:353–9. doi: 10.1002/acr.24010
- 214. Tanaka Y, McInnes IB, Taylor PC, Byers NL, Chen L, de Bono S, et al. Characterization and changes of lymphocyte subsets in baricitinibtreated patients with rheumatoid arthritis: an integrated analysis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2018) 70:1923–32. doi: 10.1002/art.40680
- 215. Kubo S, Nakayamada S, Sakata K, Kitanaga Y, Ma X, Lee S, et al. Janus kinase inhibitor baricitinib modulates human innate and adaptive immune system. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:1510. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01510
- 216. Bonelli M, Dalwigk K, Platzer A, Olmos Calvo I, Hayer S, Niederreiter B, et al. IRF1 is critical for the TNF-driven interferon response in rheumatoid fibroblast-like synoviocytes : JAKinibs suppress the interferon response in RA-FLSs. *Exp Mol Med.* (2019) 51:75. doi: 10.1038/s12276-019-0267-6

- 217. Choi J, Cooper ML, Staser K, Ashami K, Vij KR, Wang B, et al. Baricitinib-induced blockade of interferon gamma receptor and interleukin-6 receptor for the prevention and treatment of graft-versushost disease. *Leukemia*. (2018) 32:2483–94. doi: 10.1038/s41375-018-0123-z
- Parmentier JM, Voss J, Graff C, Schwartz A, Argiriadi M, Friedman M, et al. In vitro and in vivo characterization of the JAK1 selectivity of upadacitinib (ABT-494). *BMC Rheumatol.* (2018) 2:23. doi: 10.1186/s41927-018-0031-x
- Dowty ME, Lin TH, Jesson MI, Hegen M, Martin DA, Katkade V, et al. Janus kinase inhibitors for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis demonstrate similar profiles of in vitro cytokine receptor inhibition. *Pharmacol Res Perspect.* (2019) 7:e00537. doi: 10.1002/prp2.537
- 220. McInnes IB, Byers NL, Higgs RE, Lee J, Macias WL, Na S, et al. Comparison of baricitinib, upadacitinib, and tofacitinib mediated regulation of cytokine signaling in human leukocyte subpopulations. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2019) 21:183. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-1964-1
- 221. Ito M, Yamazaki S, Yamagami K, Kuno M, Morita Y, Okuma K, et al. A novel JAK inhibitor, peficitinib, demonstrates potent efficacy in a rat adjuvant-induced arthritis model. *J Pharmacol Sci.* (2017) 133:25–33. doi: 10.1016/j.jphs.2016.12.001
- 222. Shibata M, Hatta T, Saito M, Toyoshima J, Kaneko Y, Oda K, et al. Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and safety of peficitinib (ASP015K) in healthy male caucasian and japanese subjects. *Clin Drug Investig.* (2020) 40:469–84. doi: 10.1007/s40261-020-00910-w
- 223. Ikari Y, Isozaki T, Tsubokura Y, Kasama T. Peficitinib inhibits the chemotactic activity of monocytes via proinflammatory cytokine production in rheumatoid arthritis fibroblast-like synoviocytes. *Cells.* (2019) 8:561. doi: 10.3390/cells8060561
- Diller M, Hasseli R, Hülser M-L, Aykara I, Frommer K, Rehart S, et al. Targeting activated synovial fibroblasts in rheumatoid arthritis by peficitinib. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:541. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00541
- 225. Cao YJ, Sawamoto T, Valluri U, Cho K, Lewand M, Swan S, et al. Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and safety of ASP015K (Peficitinib), a new janus kinase inhibitor, in healthy subjects. *Clin Pharmacol Drug Dev.* (2016) 5:435–49. doi: 10.1002/cpdd.273
- 226. Tarrant JM, Galien R, Li W, Goyal L, Pan Y, Hawtin R, et al. Filgotinib, a JAK1 inhibitor, modulates disease-related biomarkers in rheumatoid arthritis: results from two randomized, controlled phase 2b trials. *Rheumatol Ther.* (2020) 7:173–90. doi: 10.1007/s40744-019-00192-5
- 227. Lee J, Lee J, Kwok S-K, Baek S, Jang SG, Hong S-M, et al. JAK-1 inhibition suppresses interferon-induced BAFF production in human salivary gland: potential therapeutic strategy for primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2018) 70:2057–66. doi: 10.1002/art.40589
- 228. Genovese MC, Yang F, Østergaard M, Kinnman N. Efficacy of VX-509 (decernotinib) in combination with a disease-modifying antirheumatic drug in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: clinical and MRI findings. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:1979–83. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208901
- 229. Elwood F, Witter DJ, Piesvaux J, Kraybill B, Bays N, Alpert C, et al. Evaluation of JAK3 biology in autoimmune disease using a highly selective, irreversible JAK3 inhibitor. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther.* (2017) 361:229–244. doi: 10.1124/jpet.116.239723

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Moura and Fonseca. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Factors Determining Retreatment Time Interval of Rituximab in Korean Patients With Rheumatoid Arthritis

Ji-Won Kim¹, Ju-Yang Jung¹, Kichul Shin², Chang-Hee Suh¹ and Hyoun-Ah Kim^{1*}

¹ Department of Rheumatology, Ajou University School of Medicine, Suwon, South Korea, ² Division of Rheumatology, Seoul Metropolitan Government-Seoul National University Boramae Medical Centre, Seoul, South Korea

Unlike other biologic agents for rheumatoid arthritis (RA) that are administered at regular intervals even without flare, rituximab can be administered according to the timing of retreatment determined by the physician. Recently, there has been a tendency to prefer on-demand administration for disease flares rather than regular retreatment. We aimed to investigate the retreatment patterns of rituximab in patients with RA and to identify factors associated with extension of the time interval between retreatment courses. This study included RA patients on rituximab treatment who were enrolled in the Korean Rheumatology Biologics registry (KOBIO) or treated at Ajou University Hospital. Previous or current concomitant conventional synthetic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (csDMARDs), corticosteroids, number of previous biologic agents, withdrawal, and time intervals of rituximab retreatment were collected. In case of treatment failure, the reasons such as lack of efficacy, adverse events, and others, were also identified. A total of 82 patients were enrolled. The mean follow-up period from the first cycle of rituximab was 46.1 months, and the mean interval between the retreatment courses was 16.3 months. The persistent rates of rituximab after 5 years was 72.4%. Concomitant use of at least two csDMARDs ($\beta = 4.672$; 95% CI: 0.089–9.255, p = 0.046) and concomitant use of corticosteroids ($\beta = 7.602$; 95% CI: 0.924–14.28, p = 0.026) were independent factors for extending the time interval between the retreatment courses. In conclusion, RA patients treated with rituximab in Korea show high persistence rates. Concomitant use of two or more csDMARDs and concomitant use of corticosteroids with rituximab are associating factors of extending the retreatment time interval. These findings should be considered when selecting rituximab as a treatment for patients with RA.

Keywords: rituximab, rheumatoid arthritis, treatment response, adverse event, safety

INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic systemic inflammatory disorder that primarily affects the synovial joints. It is characterised by joint pain and functional disability that lead to reduced quality of life and a high socioeconomic burden (1). As an autoimmune disease, complex interactions among B cells, T cells, macrophages, neutrophils, dendritic cells, fibroblasts, and osteoclasts play crucial roles in initiating and maintaining inflammation of the joints (2). Among these, B cells appear to contribute significantly to the development of RA by producing pathogenic autoantibodies, presenting self-antigens to T cells, and secreting inflammatory cytokines (3).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katerina Chatzidionysiou, Karolinska Institutet (KI), Sweden

Reviewed by:

Chengappa G. Kavadichanda, Jawaharlal Institute of Postgraduate Medical Education and Research (JIPMER), India Yan Geng, Peking University First Hospital, China

> ***Correspondence:** Hyoun-Ah Kim nakhada@naver.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Rheumatology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 27 August 2021 Accepted: 08 October 2021 Published: 28 October 2021

Citation:

Kim J-W, Jung J-Y, Shin K, Suh C-H and Kim H-A (2021) Factors Determining Retreatment Time Interval of Rituximab in Korean Patients With Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front. Med. 8:765535. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.765535 Therefore, B cells have emerged as therapeutic targets in treatment approaches involving direct depletion through monoclonal antibodies (mAb), inhibition of pro-inflammatory soluble factors or co-stimulatory molecules, and interruption of B cell activation or engagement of inhibitory checkpoint receptors (4). Despite the development of B cell-targeted treatment, the first therapeutic anti-CD20 mAb remains a crucial modality, with a long history of successful clinical use. In RA, the only biological agent approved for specific B cell-targeted therapy is rituximab, a chimeric monoclonal antibody against the CD20 antigen of B cells (5).

Rituximab was first used as a treatment for RA in 2006 and was approved for use with methotrexate (MTX) in patients with inappropriate responses to more than one anti-tumour necrosis factor agent (6). Clinical studies of rituximab have established its efficacy and safety as a protocol administered every 6 months after baseline. As such, the authorised dose regimen is intravenous infusion of 1,000 mg on days 1 and 15 every 24 weeks (7). However, although administration at intervals of 6 months may be the most appropriate, clinical responses may vary depending on seropositivity, biomarkers, and genetic markers given that reconstitution of the peripheral B cells usually occurs 6-9 months after rituximab administration (8, 9). Thus, determining the optimal timing for retreatment is challenging with respect to the duration of the effect. Further, safety is also of primary concern as repeated administration of rituximab may cause immunoglobulin reduction and increase the risk of infection. A comparison of the clinical effects of administration at reduced doses showed similar clinical effects at a reduced dose (one infusion of 1,000 mg or two doses of 500 mg) after a first course of rituximab at standard doses (10, 11). In addition, a recent real-world study on the use of rituximab showed that ondemand administration maintains good clinical responses (12).

Retreatment options for rituximab include regular retreatment at fixed intervals (e.g., every 6 months), treatment of flare, or treatment with any deterioration or treatmentto-target (13). This study aimed to investigate the patterns of use of rituximab in patients with RA in the real world, using the KOrean Rheumatology BIOlogics registry (KOBIO). Furthermore, we analysed the persistence rates of rituximab treatment and identified the factors associated with extending the administration intervals and with treatment failure.

METHODS

Study Design and Population

The KOBIO registry is a nationwide, multi-centre, prospective, observational cohort formed by the Korean College of Rheumatology Biologics Registry and launched in 2012 (14). The KOBIO RA registry consisted of the biologic group and the control group [(patients treated with conventional synthetic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (csDMARDs)]. The biologic group involved patients aged over 18 years who have been diagnosed with RA and are initiating, restarting, or changing to a new biologic agent. The purpose of the registry was to evaluate the clinical outcomes and adverse events of patients. All treatments, including the selection of biological

agents, dose, and duration of treatment, were determined by the treating rheumatologists. Evaluations were performed every visit after obtaining consent from each participant. In this study, we used only the biologic RA group (patients treated with biologic DMARDs or targeted synthetic DMARDs).

The present study included patients with RA who were registered in the KOBIO registry or those who had been treated with rituximab at Ajou University Hospital, but not registered with KOBIO. There was no difference of the data collection and baseline characteristics of patients between KOBIO registry and Ajou University Hospital (**Supplementary Table 1**). All patients fulfilled the 1987 American College of Rheumatology (ACR) or 2010 ACR/European League Against Rheumatism classification criteria for RA diagnosis (15, 16). Patients with a low-dose rituximab regimen for retreatment were excluded, considering that other regimens may result in biassed outcomes. A total of 82 patients registered in the KOBIO from its launch to 2020 (n = 55) and patients treated at Ajou University Hospital between 1999 and 2020 (n = 27) were included.

The data collection form and study protocol for current study was approved by the institutional review board of Ajou University Hospital (AJIRB-MED-MDB-21-055) or local ethics committees at each participating centre, and was conducted in compliance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. All patients provided written consent to participate in the registry.

Data Collection and Assessment of Disease Activity

Medical information was collected through data uploaded to the KOBIO web server (http://www.rheum.or.kr/kobio/). At the time of registration, individual investigators at each centre obtained information through structured interviews or using medical chart records including clinical information, laboratory tests, and radiologic imaging. Data for each patient were updated annually using a standardised case report form, and all data are transferred to the web server. Clinical information, such as age, sex, body mass index, alcohol consumption, smoking habits, extra-articular manifestations, previous or current medications, and concomitant diseases, was collected primarily from health questionnaires and interviews. Laboratory tests included rheumatoid factor (RF), anti-citrullinated protein antibody (anti-CCP Ab), erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), and C-reactive protein (CRP). All radiographs were evaluated by radiologists, and bone erosion was defined as the presence of erosion of at least one proximal interphalangeal joint, metacarpophalangeal joint, wrist, and metatarsophalangeal joint on plain radiographs of the hand and foot. Disease activity was evaluated according to the number of tender and swollen joints, visual analogue scales for pain, patient's and physician's global assessment, and Disease Activity Score in 28 joints (DAS28)-ESR and DAS28-CRP.

Rituximab Protocol

All patients received 1,000 mg of rituximab intravenously on days 1 and 15 according to the standard regimen for RA as the first cycle of treatment with rituximab (17). All patients were evaluated for disease activity and adverse events 4 months after

the date of starting rituximab according to Korean National Health Insurance reimbursement criteria. And it was evaluated to be effective in 4-month evaluation, and if the disease worsened again, it could be re-administered after 6 months. Further cycles were repeated with the same regimen in patients with physicianconfirmed aggravation of disease activity. Previous or current concomitant csDMARDs, corticosteroids, number of previous biologic agents, dates of onset and withdrawal, and treatment intervals were also collected. In case of treatment failure, the reasons such as lack of efficacy, adverse events, and others, were also identified. As for rituximab's efficacy, all patients are evaluated for disease activity and adverse events 4 months after the date of starting rituximab according to Korean National Health Insurance reimbursement criteria. And it is evaluated to be effective in 4-month evaluation, and if the disease worsens again, it could be re-administered after 6 months.

Statistical Analysis

The baseline characteristics were analysed using descriptive statistics, and data were presented as the mean \pm standard deviation. Categorical variables were compared using the chisquare test or Fisher's exact test, while continuous variables were compared using the independent t-test. Survival curves of persistence on rituximab were generated using the Kaplan-Meier method. Univariate and multivariate linear regression analyses were used to determine the variables associated with extending the time interval between retreatment courses. Binary logistic regression analysis was performed to identify the risk factors of treatment failure. The results of linear regression analyses were expressed as β coefficients, while those of logistic regression analyses were expressed as odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). All statistical analyses were conducted using SPSS version 25.0 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA). P-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Clinicodemographic Patient Characteristics

The mean age at the first rituximab cycle was 55.2 \pm 13.4 years, and almost all patients were female (81.7%). The clinicodemographic patient characteristics are shown in Table 1. The most common comorbidity was hypertension (31.7%). The mean disease duration was 7.9 ± 6.0 years. There were 74 (90.2%)patients who were RF positive and 55 (67.1%) patients who were anti-CCP Ab positive. The mean DAS28-ESR and DAS28-CRP were 5.87 \pm 1.02 and 4.83 \pm 1.12, respectively. Majority of the patients had received csDMARDs before receiving rituximab, with 56 (68.3%) patients having at least two csDMARDs. The most commonly used csDMARDs were MTX (91.5%), followed by leflunomide (32.9%) and sulfasalazine (25.6%), respectively. All patients, except 3 patients, were taking corticosteroids, and the mean corticosteroid dose was 5.61 \pm 3.57 mg prednisoneequivalent. There was little change in the number of patients using csDMARDs during concomitant treatment at the time of the first rituximab cycle, but there was a difference in the number of medications. Most of the patients were taking one **TABLE 1** Baseline characteristics of patients with RA at time of first cycle of rituximab.

Variable	RA patients ($n = 82$)
Demographics	
Age, mean (years)	55.2 ± 13.4
Sex	
Female, N. (%)	67 (81.7)
Male, N. (%)	15 (18.3)
BMI, mean	22.9 ± 3.96
Smoking, N. (%)	16 (19.5)
Alcohol, N. (%)	7 (8.5)
Comorbidities, N. (%)	
Diabetes mellitus	7 (8.5)
Hypertension	26 (31.7)
Cardiovascular disease	1 (1.2)
Cancer	6 (7.3)
Disease status	
Disease duration (years)	7.88 ± 5.97
RF positivity, N. (%)	74 (90.2)
Anti-CCP Ab positivity, N. (%)	55 (67.1)
Tender joint count	10.3 ± 7.46
Swollen joint count	7.6 ± 5.53
ESR, mm/hr	58.9 ± 30.4
CRP, mg/dL	3.65 ± 7.76
DAS28-ESR	5.87 ± 1.02
DAS28-CRP	4.83 ± 1.12
Patient pain intensity, VAS (mm)	57.8 ± 21.0
Radiographic erosions, N. (%)	44 (53.7)
RA associated ILD, N. (%)	7 (8.5)
Medication	7 (0.0)
Previous treatments	
Prior use of methotrexate, N. (%)	75 (91.5)
Prior use of sulfasalazine, N. (%)	21 (25.6)
Prior use of leflunomide, N. (%)	27 (32.9)
Prior use of csDMARDs, N. (%)	79 (96.3)
One csDMARD received, N. (%)	23 (28.0)
Two or more csDMARDs received, N. (%)	56 (68.3)
Corticosteroid use before rituximab treatment, N. (%)	79 (96.3)
Dosage, mean, mg/day (prednisone-equivalent)	5.61 ± 3.57
Concomitant treatments	CC (00 E)
Methotrexate, N. (%)	66 (80.5)
Sulfasalazine, N. (%)	3 (3.7)
Leflunomide, N. (%)	14 (17.1)
Number of csDMARDs used, N. (%)	77 (93.9)
One csDMARD received, N. (%)	44 (53.7)
Two or more csDMARDs received, N. (%)	33 (40.2)
Corticosteroid use after rituximab treatment, N. (%)	76 (92.7)
Dosage, mean, mg/day (prednisone-equivalent)	4.63 ± 2.85
Prior use of biologic agents, N. (%)	80 (97.6)
Number of prior biologic agents, median (IQR)	2 (2, 3)
Prior use of \geq 2 anti-TNF agents, N. (%)	55 (67.1)
Originator, N. (%) (vs. biosimilar)	77 (93.9)

RA, rheumatoid arthritis; BMI, body mass index; RF, rheumatoid factor; Anti-CCP Ab, anti-citrullinated protein antibody; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein; DAS, disease activity score; VAS, visual analogue scale; ILD, interstitial lung disease; csDMARDs, conventional synthetic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; IQR, inter-quartile range; TNF, tumour necrosis factor.

TABLE 2 Treatment outcome of rituximab in patients with RA.
--

Variable RA patient	
Total follow-up period from the first cycle, mean (months)	46.1 ± 37.5
Achieving biologic-free remission after first cycle, N. (%)	10 (12.2)
Patients still receiving rituximab at end of follow-up, N. (%)	57 (69.5)
Number of retreatment courses, mean	2.56 ± 2.31
Time interval between two courses, mean (months)	16.3 ± 8.56
Treatment persistence every year after first cycle, N. (%)	
1 (<i>n</i> = 79)	77 (97.5)
2 (n = 55)	49 (89.1)
3 (n = 46)	39 (84.8)
4 (n = 36)	28 (77.8)
5 (n = 29)	21 (72.4)
Treatment failure, N. (%)	15 (18.3)
Lack of efficacy, N. (%)	7 (46.7)
Adverse effect, N. (%)	2 (13.3)
Physician/patient decision, N. (%)	1 (6.7)
Death, N. (%)	5 (33.3)

RA, rheumatoid arthritis.

csDMARD, with 44 patients (53.7%) and 33 patients (40.2%) taking at least two csDMARDs. The proportion of patients taking corticosteroids was approximately the same, and the mean dose was 4.63 ± 2.85 mg prednisone-equivalent, which was lower than the dose before receiving rituximab. In total, 80 of the 82 patients had previously experienced other biologic agents and the median number of prior biologic agents was two. Among them, 55 patients (68.8%) received two or more anti-tumour necrosis factor (anti-TNF) agents.

Treatment Outcomes

The treatment outcomes after the mean follow-up of 46.1 months are shown in Table 2. Sixty-seven patients sustained treatment without failure, and 10 of them achieved biologicfree remission after the first cycle. Biologic-free remission was defined as a state in which low disease activity was maintained only with csDMARDs without the use of biologic agents after the first cycle of rituximab. In the remaining 57 patients, the retreatment schedule was adjusted according to the judgement of the physician based on disease activity. The median number of rituximab cycles was 2, and the mean time interval of the retreatment courses was 16.3 \pm 8.7 months. The probability of persistence for rituximab according to Kaplan-Meier analysis is presented in Figure 1. In total, 97.5, 89.1, 84.8, 77.8, and 72.4% of the patients continued rituximab each year until 5e years after the first cycle of rituximab. Each persistence rate was calculated as the percentage of patients who were maintained in the population, excluding those with follow-up loss or a short followup period. Treatment failure occurred in 15 patients (18.3%). The most common reason for rituximab discontinuation was lack of efficacy [7 (46.7%) patients], followed by death after rituximab administration [5 patients (33.3%)]. The causes of death were infection and malignancy. The other reasons for discontinuation were adverse effects (13.3%) and the patient's decision (6.7%).

Predictive Factors of Good Response to Rituximab

We analysed the clinical factors associated with achieving biologic-free remission after the first cycle of rituximab (**Table 3**) and found that only the previous use of two or more anti-TNF agents was significant. Disease activities, comorbidities, type or number of concomitant csDMARDs, and the corticosteroid dose did not significantly affect the achievement of biologic-free remission. Multivariable linear regression analysis of the factors that extend the time interval between the retreatment courses showed that prior ($\beta = 5.386$; 95% CI: 0.86–9.911, p = 0.021) or concomitant use of two or more csDMARDs ($\beta = 4.672$; 95% CI: 0.089–9.255, p = 0.046) and concomitant use of corticosteroids ($\beta = 7.602$; 95% CI: 0.924–14.28, p = 0.026) were significant factors (**Table 4**).

Factors Associated With Treatment Failure

The results of the logistic regression analysis for the risk factors of rituximab failure are described in **Table 5**. Univariate logistic regression analysis indicated that anti-CCP Ab positivity was significantly associated with treatment failure, with an OR of 0.157 (95% CI: 0.028–0.875, p = 0.035). This means that the probability of failing rituximab treatment is 0.15 times or 85% lower in patients with anti-CCP Ab than in patients without anti-CCP Ab. After multivariate analysis, anti-CCP Ab positivity remained as an independent factor associated with treatment failure of rituximab (OR, 0.184; 95% CI: 0.031–0.709, p = 0.016). Bone erosions, the presence of interstitial lung disease, concomitant medications, and the use of biosimilars did not influence treatment failure.

DISCUSSION

On-demand rituximab administration has been reported to achieve outcomes similar to fixed-interval administration. In this study, 57 patients among the 82 patients were treated with on-demand rituximab administration without failure, and 10 of them achieved biologic-free remission after the first cycle. The mean time interval of the retreatment courses was 16.3 ± 8.7 months. Rituximab has a longer-lasting effect on the host immune system than other biologic agents approved for the treatment of RA owing to its depletion of peripheral B cells from about 90% to almost 100% (18). However, although the long-lasting effect is highly advantageous for patients who prefer a convenient lifestyle, there are concerns that early use of new biologic agents may pose additional safety risks even if the effect of rituximab is insufficient.

Given that it is difficult to cope with insufficient efficacy, it is necessary to select subjects who are predicted to be good



every year until 5 years after the first cycle of rituximab.

responders to rituximab. As such, the significance of this report is emphasised as, to our best knowledge, it is the first to evaluate the treatment response to rituximab using the nationwide registry in Korea. In our study, 72.4% of patients with RA continued rituximab after 5 years, indicating higher effectiveness and tolerability than previously reported in other cohorts. The rate of persistence in most previous reports ranged from 50-60% after 4 years of rituximab (19–21). The reason for this trend is unclear because there are no differences in disease activity, seropositivity, or number of prior biologic agents between our study and other studies (19, 20).

In the present study, the time interval for patients maintaining rituximab was significantly longer than the fixed retreatment schedule of 6 months. Retreatment was performed on demand rather than on a fixed schedule, as the retreatment schedule in Korea depends highly on the Korean National Health Insurance (KNHI) reimbursement criteria. Unlike other biologic agents that are administered at regular intervals even without flare, rituximab is reimbursed only at the time of flare at least 6 months after administration of the previous course under the KNHI system. A total of 12% of patients in this study achieved biologic-free remission after 1 cycle of rituximab. Given that existing data are mainly on patients who achieved biologic-free remission following treatment with anti-TNF agents, there is limited evidence on whether biologic-free remission is sustained after the discontinuation of rituximab (22).

In a previous study, the sustained rate of biologic-free remission ranged from 14 to 60% within a short follow-up period of 2 years, and thus further studies to select the most appropriate treatment strategies are needed (23). Compared with previous studies, our study is advantageous in that it includes a fairly long follow-up period, and we found a novel result that the use of two or more anti-TNF agents prior to rituximab is the only significant factor influencing biologic-free remission. This is in contrast to previous results that a higher number of biological agents prior to rituximab experience leads to a shorter duration of the clinical response (24, 25). A study by La et al. (26) verified that prolonged exposure to anti-TNF agents could increase Bcell survival factors to induce resistance to rituximab, and this is related to the overall duration of previous anti-TNF agents, rather than the number of anti-TNF failures. In summary, instead of long-term maintenance, the anti-TNF agent should be switched in patients who do not adequately respond to the treatment.

Further, other biologic agents with a different mechanism of action, such as rituximab, should be selected if the patient does not respond to treatment with two or more anti-TNF agents. Furthermore, RF negativity, not smoking and minimal radiographic damage which have been proven to be related to biologic free remission in previous studies, have not shown significant results in this study (27). The lack of significance of baseline disease characteristics for predicting biologic-free remission after treatment implies that other factors such as genetic differences in drug metabolism may affect the response to rituximab (28, 29).

Increasing evidence shows that on-demand, rather than fixed regular retreatment, is a reasonable schedule for long-term maintenance treatment of rituximab in patients with RA (30). The time interval for the average rituximab treatment course in our patients was 16 months, which was longer than in published literature (12, 20, 31). In several real-life observational studies, the average response duration of rituximab ranged from 7.8 months to 13 months. Observational studies also demonstrated that fixed regular retreatment and on-demand retreatment with rituximab showed comparable efficacy in patients who had a good response after the first cycle of the standard regimen (30). As such, on-demand retreatment is a more favourable option with respect to safety and cost saving than fixed regular retreatment. Several studies on low-dose rituximab as retreatment to reduce side effects have proven the non-inferiority of its efficacy; however, the on-demand

TABLE 3 Clinical characteristics of patients who achieved and did not achieved
biologic-free remission after first cycle.

TABLE 4 | Factors related to extending the time intervals between rituximab treatment.

Variable	Achieved $(n = 10)$	Not achieved $(n = 72)$	P value
Demographics			
Age, mean (years)	51.1 ± 18.0	55.73 ± 12.7	0.449
Sex, female, N. (%)	8 (80.0)	59 (81.9)	0.882
BMI, mean	23.5 ± 3.25	22.8 ± 4.06	0.648
Smoking, N. (%)	4 (40.0)	12 (16.7)	0.083
Alcohol, N. (%)	2 (20.0)	5 (6.9)	0.169
Comorbidities, N. (%)			
Diabetes mellitus	1 (10.0)	6 (8.3)	0.861
Hypertension	2 (20.0)	24 (33.3)	0.399
Cardiovascular disease	O (O)	1 (1.4)	0.709
Cancer	2 (20.0)	4 (5.6)	0.102
Disease status			
Disease duration (years)	9.53 ± 5.19	7.65 ± 6.06	0.352
RF positivity, N. (%)	8 (80.0)	66 (91.7)	0.175
Anti-CCP Ab positivity, N. (%)	6 (60.0)	49 (68.1)	0.345
DAS28-ESR	5.81 ± 1.0	5.87 ± 1.03	0.858
DAS28-CRP	4.91 ± 0.81	4.82 ± 1.16	0.827
Radiographic erosions, N. (%)	5 (50.0)	39 (54.2)	0.806
RA associated ILD, N. (%)	1 (10.0)	6 (8.3)	0.861
Medication			
Previous treatments			
Prior use of methotrexate, N. (%)	10 (100)	65 (90.3)	0.306
Prior use of leflunomide, N. (%)	4 (40.0)	23 (31.9)	0.614
Prior use of sulfasalazine, N. (%)	5 (50.0)	16 (22.2)	0.061
Two or more csDMARDs received	8 (80.0)	48 (66.7)	0.399
CS dose before rituximab treatment, mean, mg/day (prednisone-equivalent)	4.89 ± 3.75	5.70 ± 3.75	0.525
Concomitant treatments			
Methotrexate, N. (%)	7 (70.0)	59 (81.9)	0.375
Leflunomide, N. (%)	1 (10.0)	13 (18.1)	0.528
Sulfasalazine, N. (%)	1 (10.0)	2 (2.8)	0.275
Two or more csDMARDs received	5 (50.0)	28 (38.9)	0.505
CS dose after rituximab treatment, mean, mg/day (prednisone-equivalent)	3.25 ± 2.06	4.83 ± 2.90	0.101
Number of prior biologic agents, median (IQR)	2 (2, 3)	2 (2, 3)	0.899
Prior use of \geq 2 anti-TNF agents, N. (%)	10 (100)	45 (62.5)	0.019
Originator, N. (%) (vs. biosimilar)	1 (10.0)	4 (5.6)	0.584

BMI, body mass index; RF, rheumatoid factor; Anti-CCP Ab, anti-citrullinated protein antibody; DAS, disease activity score; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, Creactive protein; VAS, visual analogue scale; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; ILD, interstitial lung disease; csDMARDs, Conventional synthetic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; CS, corticosteroid; IQR, inter-quartile range; TNF, turnour necrosis factor.

retreatment of low-dose rituximab has insufficient efficacy (32, 33).

Considering the current tendency to pursue on-demand retreatment globally and the convenience of extending the retreatment time intervals, it is reasonable to find ways to

Variable	β coefficient	95% CI	P value
Age	-0.068	-0.26-0.124	0.481
BMI	-0.274	-0.835-0.288	0.333
Smoking	-1.914	-8.495-4.668	0.563
Alcohol	-5.215	-17.598-7.167	0.402
Disease duration	0.114	-0.272-0.5	0.558
RF positivity	2.998	-6.014-12.01	0.508
Anti-CCP Ab positivity	-3.062	-12.537-6.414	0.519
DAS28-ESR	0.263	-1.859-2.386	0.804
DAS28-CRP	-0.273	-2.147-1.602	0.772
Patient pain intensity, VAS (mm)	0.058	-0.057-0.173	0.319
Radiographic erosions	4.309	-0.127-8.746	0.057
RA associated ILD	-0.2	-8.306-7.906	0.961
Prior use of methotrexate	3.669	-3.737-11.075	0.325
Prior use of leflunomide	1.257	-3.744-6.258	0.616
Prior use of sulfasalazine	-0.26	-6.07-5.55	0.929
Prior use of csDMARDs yes (vs. no)	2.057	-8.197-12.312	0.689
Prior use of csDMARDs ≥ 2	5.386	0.86-9.911	0.021
Prior use or corticosteroid	3.246	-9.185-15.678	0.603
Prior use of corticosteroid dose	-0.172	-0.753-0.409	0.555
Concomitant use of methotrexate	5.194	-0.445-10.833	0.07
Concomitant use of leflunomide	2.841	-3.716-9.398	0.389
Concomitant use of sulfasalazine	-5.377	-22.783-12.029	0.538
Concomitant use of csDMARDs yes (vs. no)	1.648	-7.318-10.614	0.714
Concomitant use of csDMARDs ≥ 2	4.672	0.089–9.255	0.046
Concomitant use of corticosteroid yes (vs. no)	7.602	0.924–14.28	0.026
Concomitant use of corticosteroid dose	-0.317	-1.133-0.499	0.44
Prior use of biologic agent yes (vs. no)	-0.744	-13.205-11.717	0.905
Prior biologic agent number	-3.514	-9.246-2.219	0.225
Prior use of \geq 2 anti-TNF agents	-0.897	-5.696-3.901	0.709
Originator (vs. biosimilar)	-3.147	-19.588-13.294	0.704

BMI, body mass index; RF, rheumatoid factor; Anti-CCP Ab, anti-citrullinated protein antibody; DAS, disease activity score; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, Creactive protein; VAS, visual analogue scale; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; ILD, interstitial lung disease; csDMARDs, Conventional synthetic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; TNF, tumour necrosis factor.

extend the time interval between retreatment courses rather than attempting to reduce the dose. Our study identified that prior or concomitant use of two or more csDMARDs and concomitant use of corticosteroids are associated with the extension of the time interval. Previous studies have reported that concomitant treatment with csDMARDs improves the clinical response of rituximab, and most of these studies are on rituximab in combination with a single csDMARD (34–36). To our best knowledge, we are the first to report that the concomitant use of two or more csDMARDs and/or corticosteroids with rituximab plays a critical role in maintaining TABLE 5 | Binary logistic regression analysis of risk factors associated with treatment failure in patients with RA after treatment with rituximab.

Variable	Univariate	Univariate		Multivariate	
	Odds ratio (95% CI)	P value	Odds ratio (95% CI)	P value	
Age	1.021 (0.977–1.067)	0.365			
BMI	0.987 (0.854–1.140)	0.857			
Female gender	0.873 (0.213–3.578)	0.850			
Smoking	1.667 (0.453–6.138)	0.442			
Alcohol	3.937 (0.78–19.881)	0.097			
Disease duration	0.998 (0.908–1.098)	0.971			
RF positivity	1.4 (0.156–12.578)	0.764			
Anti-CCP Ab positivity	0.157 (0.028–0.875)	0.035	0.184 (0.031–0.709)	0.016	
DAS28-ESR	1.042 (0.598–1.815)	0.884			
DAS28-CRP	1.241 (0.739–2.082)	0.414			
Patient pain intensity; VAS (mm)	1.01 (0.983–1.039)	0.47			
Radiographic erosions	2.833 (0.819–9.796)	0.1			
RA associated ILD	0.726 (0.081–6.523)	0.775			
Prior use of csDMARD ≥ 2	2.091 (0.536-8.163)	0.288			
Prior use of corticosteroid dose	0.996 (0.848-1.170)	0.962			
Concomitant use of csDMARD ≥ 2	1.38 (0.447–4.259)	0.576			
Concomitant use of corticosteroid dose	1.177 (0.979–1.416)	0.083			
Prior biologic agent number	1.049 (0.751–1.467)	0.778			
Prior use of \geq 2 anti-TNF agents	0.486 (0.155–1.523)	0.216			
Originator (vs. biosimilar)	0.118 (0.117–10.852)	0.919			

BMI, body mass index; RF, rheumatoid factor; Anti-CCP Ab, anti-citrullinated protein antibody; DAS, disease activity score; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein; VAS, visual analogue scale; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; ILD, interstitial lung disease; csDMARDs, Conventional synthetic disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; TNF, tumour necrosis factor.

clinical good responses for long periods. It is quite noteworthy in that it has an acceptable safety profile when compared to concomitant use of csDMARD monotherapy (data not shown). This finding indicates that maintaining low disease activity to prevent disease flare following rituximab treatment is important for extending the time interval between treatment courses. The persistent rates of rituximab were high in our cohort owing to the high proportion of patients taking concomitant csDMARDs or corticosteroids.

The treatment failure rate in this study was 18.3%, which is lower than that in other studies (19, 20). However, the most common reasons for treatment failure (i.e., lack of efficacy, death, and adverse events) were similar to those in previous studies (19). Binary logistic regression analysis showed that only anti-CCP Ab positivity is a significant associated factor of treatment failure. RA patients who are RF or anti-CCP Ab positive are more likely to respond better to rituximab treatment than autoantibody-negative patients. However, studies on each antibody as independent factors have reported conflicting results (24, 37-39). Some studies reported that anti-CCP Ab positivity was associated with a good response and that higher anti-CCP Ab titres predict good responses (40, 41). Meanwhile, other study reported that it is RF positivity, rather than anti-CCP Ab positivity, that is related to the good response to rituximab (25). Thus, the most reliable antibody to predict treatment response is vet to be established.

In addition, other factors, such as the B cell phenotype, have been recently reported to influence the treatment

response to rituximab (42, 43). Plasmablasts, for example, was supplemented CD20 positive B cells despite being CD20 negative, becoming a potential biomarker for identifying B cell depletion after treatment with rituximab (44). However, except for anti-CCP Ab, no useful biomarkers predictive of treatment failure have been identified. Although factors other than autoantibody positivity may affect treatment failure in rituximab, rituximab should not be considered as the primary treatment option in autoantibody-negative patients.

The strength of our study is that to our best knowledge, it is the first to analyse the factors that extend the time interval during on-demand retreatment with rituximab in RA patients with a good clinical response. In addition, this is the first study to investigate the treatment outcomes of rituximab in RA patients, using data from a nationwide registry. However, our study also has some limitations. First, the observational study design can lead to an underestimation of events by relying on passive reporting such as adverse events and deaths. Further, the rate of loss to follow-up is also higher than in clinical trials. Second is the possibility of selection bias from the assignment of biological agents because the decision to use rituximab was made by the treating rheumatologist. Finally, the data from the KOBIO registry are not representative of the entire population of RA patients treated with rituximab. Given that data were mainly from outpatients, only a small portion of the patients may have been included in the registry because national guidelines require admission for the

intravenous administration of biological agents. This limitation may be overcome with recruitment of additional patients from multicentre.

CONCLUSIONS

RA patients treated with rituximab in Korea show high persistence rates. Further, the time interval between the retreatment courses was longer than in other countries. Concomitant use of two or more csDMARDs and concomitant use of corticosteroids with rituximab are significant influencing factors of extending the retreatment time interval. Importantly, an extended interval is safe and cost-efficient. These findings should be considered when selecting rituximab as a treatment for patients with RA.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board of Ajou University Hospital (AJIRB-MED-MDB-21-055). The participants

REFERENCES

- 1. Aletaha D, Smolen JS. Diagnosis and management of rheumatoid arthritis: a review. *JAMA*. (2018) 320:1360–72. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.13103
- Lin Y-J, Anzaghe M, Schülke S. Update on the pathomechanism, diagnosis, and treatment options for rheumatoid arthritis. *Cells.* (2020) 9:880. doi: 10.3390/cells9040880
- Tsubata T. Inhibitory B cell co-receptors and autoimmune diseases. *Immunol Med.* (2019) 42:108–16. doi: 10.1080/25785826.2019.1660038
- Rubin SJ, Bloom MS, Robinson WH, B. cell checkpoints in autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Nat Rev Rheumatol. (2019) 15:303–15. doi: 10.1038/s41584-019-0211-0
- Tavakolpour S, Alesaeidi S, Darvishi M, GhasemiAdl M, Darabi-Monadi S, Akhlaghdoust M, et al. A comprehensive review of rituximab therapy in rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2019) 38:2977–94. doi: 10.1007/s10067-019-04699-8
- Mok CC. Rituximab for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: an update. Drug Des Devel Ther. (2014) 8:87. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S41645
- Cohen SB, Emery P, Greenwald MW, Dougados M, Furie RA, Genovese MC, et al. Rituximab for rheumatoid arthritis refractory to anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy: results of a multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase III trial evaluating primary efficacy and safety at twenty-four weeks. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2006) 54:2793–806. doi: 10.1002/art. 22025
- Cohen MD, Keystone E. Rituximab for rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatol Ther*. (2015) 2:99–111. doi: 10.1007/s40744-015-0016-9
- Trouvin AP, Jacquot S, Grigioni S, Curis E, Dedreux I, Roucheux A, et al. Usefulness of monitoring of B cell depletion in rituximab-treated rheumatoid arthritis patients in order to predict clinical relapse: a prospective observational study. *Clin Exp Immun.* (2015) 180:11–8. doi: 10.1111/cei. 12481

provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

J-WK, J-YJ, KS, C-HS, and H-AK contributed to the study design and data collection, analysis, and interpretation. J-WK, KS, and H-AK contributed to the data collection and/or data interpretation. All authors revised the manuscript and gave final approval for submission.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a grant from the Korea Health Technology R&D Project through the Korea Health Industry Development Institute, funded by the Ministry of Health & Welfare, Republic of Korea (HI16C0992).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the KOBIO study team in aiding the data management and preparation.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmed. 2021.765535/full#supplementary-material

- Mariette X, Rouanet S, Sibilia J, Combe B, Le Loët X, Tebib J, et al. Evaluation of low-dose rituximab for the retreatment of patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: a non-inferiority randomised controlled trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2014) 73:1508–14. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-203480
- Tak P, Rigby W, Rubbert-Roth A, Peterfy C, Van Vollenhoven R, Stohl W, et al. Inhibition of joint damage and improved clinical outcomes with rituximab plus methotrexate in early active rheumatoid arthritis: the IMAGE trial. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2011) 70:39–46. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.137703
- Cañamares I, Merino L, López J, Llorente I, García-Vadillo A, Ramirez E, et al. Experience with the use of rituximab for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in a tertiary hospital in Spain: RITAR study. *J Clin Rheumatol.* (2019) 25:258. doi: 10.1097/RHU.00000000000845
- Buch MH, Smolen JS, Betteridge N, Breedveld FC, Burmester G, Dörner T, et al. Updated consensus statement on the use of rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2011) 70:909– 20. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.144998
- KOBIO registry [Internet]. [updated 2020 (2012). Available online at: https:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01965132.
- Arnett FC, Edworthy SM, Bloch DA, Mcshane DJ, Fries JF, Cooper NS, et al. The American Rheumatism Association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* (1988) 31:315– 24. doi: 10.1002/art.1780310302
- Aletaha D, Neogi T, Silman AJ, Funovits J, Felson DT, Bingham CO, et al. Rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of Rheumatology/European League against rheumatism collaborative initiative. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2010) 62:2569–81. doi: 10.1002/art.27584
- Rubbert-Roth A, Tak PP, Zerbini C, Tremblay J-L, Carreño L, Armstrong G, et al. Efficacy and safety of various repeat treatment dosing regimens of rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: results of a Phase III randomized study (MIRROR). *Rheumatology*. (2010) 49:1683– 93. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keq116

- Hofmann K, Clauder A-K, Manz RA. Targeting B cells and plasma cells in autoimmune diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:835. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00835
- Oldroyd AG, Symmons DP, Sergeant JC, Kearsley-Fleet L, Watson K, Lunt M, et al. Long-term persistence with rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:1089-96. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/key036
- Norris-Grey C, Cambridge G, Moore S, Reddy V, Leandro M. Longterm persistence of rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: an evaluation of the UCL cohort from 1998 to 2020. *Rheumatology*. (2021). 93:248. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keab248
- De Keyser F, Hoffman I, Durez P, Kaiser M-J, Westhovens R, Group MS. Longterm followup of rituximab therapy in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results from the Belgian MabThera in Rheumatoid Arthritis registry. *J Rheumatol.* (2014) 41:1761–5. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.13 1279
- 22. Nagy G, van Vollenhoven RF. Sustained biologic-free and drug-free remission in rheumatoid arthritis, where are we now? *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2015) 17:1– 7. doi: 10.1186/s13075-015-0707-1
- 23. Schett G, Emery P, Tanaka Y, Burmester G, Pisetsky DS, Naredo E, et al. Tapering biologic and conventional DMARD therapy in rheumatoid arthritis: current evidence and future directions. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2016) 75:1428– 37. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2016-209201
- 24. Narvaez J, Díaz-Torné C, Ruiz JM, Hernandez MV, Torrente-Segarra V, Ros S, et al. Predictors of response to rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis and inadequate response to anti-TNF agents or traditional DMARDs. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* (2011) 29:991.
- 25. Quartuccio L, Fabris M, Salvin S, Atzeni F, Saracco M, Benucci M, et al. Rheumatoid factor positivity rather than anti-CCP positivity, a lower disability and a lower number of anti-TNF agents failed are associated with response to rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. (2009) 48:1557– 9. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kep314
- 26. La D, Collins C, Yang H, Migone T, Stohl W, B. lymphocyte stimulator expression in patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with tumour necrosis factor α antagonists: differential effects between good and poor clinical responders. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2008) 67:1132–8. doi: 10.1136/ard.2007.07 9954
- 27. van der Woude D, Young A, Jayakumar K, Mertens BJ, Toes RE, van der Heijde D, et al. Prevalence of and predictive factors for sustained diseasemodifying antirheumatic drug–free remission in rheumatoid arthritis: results from two large early arthritis cohorts. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2009) 60:2262– 71. doi: 10.1002/art.24661
- Hyrich K, Watson K, Silman A, Symmons D. Predictors of response to anti-TNF-α therapy among patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results from the British Society for Rheumatology Biologics Register. *Rheumatology*. (2006) 45:1558–65. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kel149
- Stradner MH, Dejaco C, Brickmann K, Graninger WB, Brezinschek HP, A. combination of cellular biomarkers predicts failure to respond to rituximab in rheumatoid arthritis: a 24-week observational study. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2016) 18:1–8. doi: 10.1186/s13075-016-1091-1
- Teng Y, Tekstra J, Breedveld F, Lafeber F, Bijlsma J, van Laar JM. Rituximab fixed retreatment versus on-demand retreatment in refractory rheumatoid arthritis: comparison of two B cell depleting treatment strategies. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2009) 68:1075–7. doi: 10.1136/ard.2008.100438
- Valleala H, Korpela M, Hienonen-Kempas T, Immonen K, Lähteenmäki J, Uusitalo T, et al. Long-term real-life experience with rituximab in adult Finnish patients with rheumatoid arthritis refractory or with contraindication to anti-tumor necrosis factor drugs. J Clin Rheumatol. (2015) 21:24– 30. doi: 10.1097/RHU.00000000000166
- 32. Henry J, Gottenberg J-E, Rouanet S, Pavy S, Sellam J, Tubach F, et al. Doses of rituximab for retreatment in rheumatoid arthritis: influence on maintenance and risk of serious infection. *Rheumatology*. (2018) 57:538– 47. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex446

- Chandramohan P, Jain A, Antony G, Krishnan N, Shenoy P. Low dose rituximab protocol in rheumatoid arthritis—outcome and economic impact. *Rheumatol Adv Pract.* (2021) 21:77. doi: 10.1093/rap/rkaa077
- 34. Tak PP, Rigby W, Rubbert-Roth A, Peterfy C, van Vollenhoven RF, Stohl W, et al. Sustained inhibition of progressive joint damage with rituximab plus methotrexate in early active rheumatoid arthritis: 2-year results from the randomised controlled trial IMAGE. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2012) 71:351–7. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200170
- Edwards JC, Szczepański L, Szechiński J, Filipowicz-Sosnowska A, Emery P, Close DR, et al. Efficacy of B-cell-targeted therapy with rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. (2004) 350:2572– 81. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa032534
- 36. Narváez J, Díaz-Torné C, Ruiz JM, Hernández MV, Torrente-Segarra V, Ros S, et al. Comparative effectiveness of rituximab in combination with either methotrexate or leflunomide in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. (2011) 41:401–5. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2011.06.005
- 37. Soliman MM, Hyrich KL, Lunt M, Watson KD, Symmons DP, Ashcroft DM, et al. Effectiveness of rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: observational study from the British Society for Rheumatology Biologics Register. J Rheumatol. (2012) 39:240–6. doi: 10.3899/jrheum.110610
- 38. Chatzidionysiou K, Lie E, Nasonov E, Lukina G, Hetland ML, Tarp U, et al. Highest clinical effectiveness of rituximab in autoantibody-positive patients with rheumatoid arthritis and in those for whom no more than one previous TNF antagonist has failed: pooled data from 10 European registries. *Ann Rheum Dis.* (2011) 70:1575–80. doi: 10.1136/ard.2010.148759
- Khan A, Scott DL, Batley M. Smoking, rheumatoid factor status and responses to rituximab. Ann Rheum Dis. (2012) 71:1587–8. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2012-201758
- Couderc M, Mathieu S, Pereira B, Glace B, Soubrier M. Predictive factors of rituximab response in rheumatoid arthritis: results from a French university hospital. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2013) 65:648–52. doi: 10.1002/acr.21865
- Gardette A, Ottaviani S, Tubach F, Roy C, Nicaise-Roland P, Palazzo E, et al. High anti-CCP antibody titres predict good response to rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. *Joint Bone Spine*. (2014) 81:416– 20. doi: 10.1016/j.jbspin.2014.06.001
- Bergantini L. d'Alessandro M, Cameli P, Vietri L, Vagaggini C, Perrone A, et al. Effects of rituximab therapy on B cell differentiation and depletion. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2020) 39:1415–21. doi: 10.1007/s10067-020-04996-7
- Garcia-Montoya L, Villota-Eraso C, Yusof MYM, Vital EM, Emery P. Lessons for rituximab therapy in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Lancet Rheumatol.* (2020) 33:3. doi: 10.1016/S2665-9913(20)30033-3
- Romão VC, Vital EM, Fonseca JE, Buch MH. Right drug, right patient, right time: aspiration or future promise for biologics in rheumatoid arthritis? *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2017) 19:1–13. doi: 10.1186/s13075-017-1445-3

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Kim, Jung, Shin, Suh and Kim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Frontiers in Medicine

Translating medical research and innovation into improved patient care

A multidisciplinary journal which advances our medical knowledge. It supports the translation of scientific advances into new therapies and diagnostic tools that will improve patient care.

Discover the latest **Research Topics**



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



